

THE CONSUMPTION OF SORGHUM PRODUCTS AND PHLORETIN; IMPLICATIONS FOR HEALTH AND METABOLIC SYNDROME

A Thesis submitted by

Anna K Balzer, BSc (Hons)

For the award of

Doctor of Philosophy

2018

Abstract

Metabolic syndrome is a precursor to non-communicable diseases including type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular disease. Diet and lifestyle choices are major contributors to the development and progression of metabolic syndrome. Adding functional foods and functional compounds into the diet of those at risk of developing metabolic syndrome will improve metabolic status and, in the long term, minimise the incidence of the disease. This research aims to identify and quantify the impacts that sorghum and phloretin have on diet-induced metabolic syndrome.

Methods: A 16 week rat model of diet-induced metabolic syndrome was used to determine responses to 5% whole red sorghum, 20% red sorghum flour, 20% black sorghum flour, 20% wet cake sorghum, or phloretin at 50mg/kg/day or 200mg/kg/day. Cardiovascular, physiological, and metabolic variables were measured. Studies were conducted to determine whether there were changes in intestinal permeability caused by alterations in colonic tight junction proteins which would lead to reduced serum LPS concentrations and TLR4-mediated inflammation which is known to contribute to metabolic syndrome.

Results: Phloretin, a glucose transporter 2 inhibitor, normalised post-prandial blood glucose responses when consumed at 200mg/kg/day showing potential for the prediabetes aspect of metabolic syndrome. On the contrary this dose increased total plasma cholesterol which is considered to be a risk factor for increased cardiovascular events in metabolic syndrome.

Whole sorghum reduced total cholesterol concentrations in a rat model of diet-induced metabolic syndrome, showing potential for reducing risk of cardiovascular events. Black and red sorghum flour showed remarkably few changes in a high fat-high carbohydrate diet, and the implications for metabolic syndrome are low. Improvements were observed in the liver and gastrointestinal tract, with reduced steatosis and a modest reduction in small intestinal permeability.

Wet cake sorghum, the waste product of ethanol fermentation, showed the greatest changes of all the sorghum products with normalisation of post-prandial glucose, improved liver morphology, reduction in left ventricular collagen, and a modest reduction in small intestinal permeability. A number of changes were seen when adding sorghum into the control diet which did not develop metabolic syndrome. The outstanding change was a distinct increase in lean mass.

There was little evidence to suggest that changes in the gastrointestinal tract were major contributors to improving metabolic syndrome through reducing metabolic endotoxaemia.

Conclusions: Overall both phloretin and sorghum products show benefits to their consumption for attenuation of metabolic syndrome, which can be used as leverage for further clinical studies and for promotion of sorghum as a health food.

Certification of Thesis

This Thesis is entirely the work of Anna Balzer except where otherwise acknowledged. The work is original and has not previously been submitted for any other award, except where acknowledged.

Principal Supervisor: Lindsay Brown

Associate Supervisor: Sunil Panchal

Associate Supervisor: Mark Lynch

Student and supervisors signatures of endorsement are held at the University.

Acknowledgements

Thank you to the University of Southern Queensland and the Australian Government Research Training Program for their contributions and support, in addition to the provision of an Australian Postgraduate Award which made this work possible.

Thank goodness, this part of my life is over. In the words of my father, this has been "character building".

Thank you to the staff at USQ and other institutions which have helped me technically and through emotional and professional support. Your professional guidance and friendship have been invaluable.

Lynn Hamilton, Kate Kauter, Stephen Wanyoni, Eliza Whiteside, Mark Lynch (also thanks as a supervisor!), Kara Stuart, Mark Crawford, Yash Dang, Annmaree Jackson, Phil Eastment, Noel Knight, Anthony Young, the list is almost endless but if you've helped me, thank you!

To my fellow C315 "inmates".

Nikhil, Naga, Raihanah, Oli, Belinda, Matthew, Jen, Lisa, Kara, Shilan, Pete, Jemima. Sorry if I've missed anyone, but thank you as well!

And Shaz, I literally could not have done this without you. You've been there for all of it and helped me every step of the way. It has forged a friendship I will always cherish. You will be my friend forever and I don't think anyone understands what we have worked toward, more than each other.

I acknowledge the input of my supervisors Lindsay Brown and Sunil Panchal – this research would not be possible without your efforts.

I would like to make special mention of the animals that sacrificed their lives for the completion of this degree. My stance and opinions on animal research have changed drastically during this time and while animal research has its place, I believe nutrition research with whole foods is better restricted to human trials.

I'd like to dedicate this thesis to my Mum and Dad. Thankyou sincerely for your support throughout my entire education from day one of my life. For the emotional support, tech support, financial support, any support imaginable. I hope one day I can repay you for even a small part of what you have done for me. I owe every success in my life to you both. And the same goes for my siblings Jess, Tim, Nick and Jake for putting up with my stressed state and having a beer, coffee or laugh with me every time I needed it, and not just throughout this PhD.

Eat sorghum. Eat well. Exercise. Your future is in your hands, make it a long and healthy one. The greatest wealth is health, invest in sorghum.

Associated Publications

Carnahan S, Balzer A, Panchal S, & Brown L (2014) Prebiotics in obesity. Panminerva Med 56(2):165-175.

Table of Contents

Abstract ii

Certification of Thesis	iv
Acknowledgements	v
Associated Publications	vii
Table of Contents	viii
List of Figures	xiii
List of Tables	xviii
Chapter 1 - Introduction	1
Chapter 1.1 – Sorghum Literature Review- An ancient grain with modern pote	ential1
1.1.1 Sorghum in traditional diets	1
1.1.2 Sorghum significance	2
1.1.3 Sorghum varieties and types	4
1.1.4 Sorghum proteins	5
1.1.4.1 Protein digestibility	7
1.1.4.2 Prolamins - kafirin	8
1.1.5 Sorghum carbohydrates and fibres	10
1.1.5.1 Starches – amylose, amylopectin, resistant and digestible starches glycaemic properties	,
1.1.5.2 Fibre - Non-starch polysaccharides, soluble fibre, insoluble fibre	15
1.1.6 Lipids & lipid soluble sterols & alcohols	17
1.1.6.1 Phytosterols	18
1.1.6.2 Policosanols	18
1.1.6.3 Tocochromanols	19
1.1.6.4 Fatty acids	20
1.1.7 Other bioactive compounds	20
1.1.7.1 Phenolics	20

1.1.7.1.2.2 Flavanones	25
1.1.7.2 Other compounds - stilbenoids, anthraquinones, terpenoids, alkaloid	ds.30
1.1.8 Potential for metabolic syndrome and health	30
1.1.8.1 Metabolic syndrome	30
1.1.8.2 Anti-dyslipidaemic effects	31
1.1.8.3 Anti-diabetic effects	33
1.1.8.4 Effect on central adiposity and obesity	35
1.1.8.5 Effects on cardiovascular disease and hypertension	35
1.1.8.6 Gastrointestinal health	37
1.1.9 Sorghum integration into diets	39
1.1.10 Cautions	39
1.1.11 Processing, growth, and breeding	40
Chapter 1.2 – Prebiotics in Obesity	42
1.3 Phloretin Literature Review	53
Chapter 2 – Materials and Methods	61
2.1 Ethics	61
2.2 Rat Diet and Experimental Structure	61
2.3 Oral Glucose Tolerance	62
2.4 Body Composition (Dual Energy X-Ray Absorptiometry)	63
2.5 Systolic Blood Pressure	63
2.6 Termination Process	63
2.6.1 Euthanasia	63
2.6.2 Serum collection	64
2.6.3 Plasma Collection	64
2.6.4 Left ventricular diastolic stiffness	64
2.6.5 Vascular reactivity	66
2.6.6 Ileum and colon reactivity	67
2.6.7 Organ weights (normalised to tibial length) and tissue collection	68
2.7 Plasma Biochemistry	68
2.7.1 Plasma ALT and AST activity	68
2.8 Plasma Lipid Profile	68

2.9 Histology analyses		69
2.9.1 Tissue Collection		69
2.9.2 Manual Tissue Pro	cessing	69
2.9.3 Automated Tissue	Processing	69
2.9.4 Tissue Sectioning.		70
2.9.5 Staining		70
2.9.6 Microscopy and his	stological analysis	71
2.10 Endotoxin analysis		72
2.11 Intestinal permeability	7	72
2.11.1 Urine collection		72
2.11.2 Urine sample prep	paration and analysis	73
2.11.3 Urine chromatogr	aphy and analysis	73
2.12 Semi-quantitative ELI	SA (enzyme linked immunosorbent assay)	75
2.12.1 Protein Extraction	1	75
2.12.2 Protein Quantifica	ation	75
2.12.3 GLUT2 and TLR4	4 determination	75
2.12.4 Occludin and clau	idin-1 determination	77
2.13 Sorghum extract analy	/sis	78
2.13.1 Sorghum phenolic	e extraction	78
2.13.2 Sorghum phenolic	c analysis	78
Chapter 3 – 5% Wholegrain s	orghum in a rat model of diet-induced metabolic	
syndrome		79
3.1 Introduction		79
3.1.1 Hypothesis		81
3.2 Materials and Methods		81
3.2.1 Ethics		81
3.2.2 Rat Diet and Exper	rimental Structure	82
3.2.3 Statistics		83
3.3 Results		84
3.3.1 Sorghum extraction	n	84
3.3.2 Physiological and n	metabolic parameters	85
3.3.3 Blood lipids, and g	lucose control	87

3.3.4 Cardiovascular and hepatic parameters	90
3.3.5 Gastrointestinal health	91
3.4 Discussion	96
3.5 Conclusion	106
Chapter 4 - 20% Red and black sorghum flour in a rat model of metabolic sync	lrome
	107
4.1 Introduction	107
4.2 Materials & Methods	110
4.3 Results	112
4.3.1 Black and red sorghum flour composition	112
4.3.2 Physiology and metabolism indicators	115
4.3.3 Blood glucose regulation, dyslipidaemia and lipopolysaccharides	118
4.3.4 Liver and cardiovascular structure and function	123
4.3.5 Gastrointestinal function	131
4.4 Discussion	137
4.5 Conclusion	147
Chapter $5 - 20\%$ wet cake sorghum in a dietary model of metabolic syndrome.	148
5.1 Introduction	148
5.2 Materials and Methods	149
5.3 Results	152
5.3.1 Phytochemical composition	152
5.3.2 Feed intake, energy intake and body composition	154
5.3.3 Glucose control and blood lipid profile	158
5.3.4 Cardiovascular and liver structure and function	160
5.3.5 Gastrointestinal function	165
5.4 Discussion	169
5.5 Other considerations and limitations	177
5.6 Conclusions	177
Chapter 6 – Phloretin in a rat model of metabolic syndrome	179
6.1 Introduction	179
6.2 Materials & Methods	180

6.2.1 Phloretin analysis	180
6.2.2 Rats and diets	181
6.3 Results	182
6.3.1 Physiological parameters	182
6.3.2 Plasma lipids and glucose control	186
6.3.3 Cardiovascular and hepatic structure and function	188
6.3.4 Gastrointestinal parameters	194
6.4 Discussion	195
6.5 Conclusions	201
Chapter 7 – Conclusions	202
7.1 Conclusions and future directions of sorghum in diets	202
7.1.1 Summary of key findings and their implications	202
7.1.2 Limitations and considerations for future research	203
7.1.3 Key recommendations for future studies	206
7.2 Conclusions and future directions for phloretin in diets	207
7.2.1 Summary of key findings and their implications	207
7.3 Post script	208
References	210

List of Figures

Figure 1.2.1:Wild type sorghum originating in Africa and modern domesticated sorghum grown on the Darling Downs	1
Figure 1.2.2: Long-term sorghum predicted average yields over a 115 year period Queensland and northern New South Wales	
Figure 1.2.3: A selection of the sorghum grain colours that can be produced	5
Figure 1.2.4 : Stylised indication of the structure of sorghum protein bodies	9
Figure 1.2.5: Predicted structure of α -prolamin structures indicating many α -helic	es 9
Figure 1.2.6: Structure of amylose and amylopectin	11
Figure 1.2.7 : Scanning electron micrograph of sorghum starch granules through	out
the digestion process	14
Figure 1.2.8: An example of the anticipated structure of sorghum non-starch	
polysaccharides	17
Figure 1.2.9: Structures of sorghum sterols.	18
Figure 1.2.10: Structure of tocopherols & tocotrienols	19
Figure 1.2.11: Basic structures of phenolic acids and flavonoids	20
Figure 1.2.12: Structure of flavonoids	23
Figure 1.2.13: Catechin and epicatechin	24
Figure 1.2.14: Structures of naringenin and eriodictyol.	25
Figure 1.2.15: Structures of apigenin and luteolin.	26
Figure 1.2.16: Structure of 3-deoxyanthocyanidins.	28
Figure 1.2.17: Development process of hypertension in metabolic syndrome	36
Figure 1.3.18: Structure of phloretin and phlorizin	53
Figure 1.3.19: Function of SGLT1 in glucose transport	54
Figure 1.3.20: The role of GLUT2 is gastrointestinal glucose uptake as a mobile	
element	54
Figure 2.21: Experimental diet groups.	62

Figure 2.22: Isolated heart perfusion schematic
Figure 2.23: Schematic of organ baths used for assessment of aortic vascular
reactivity
Figure 2.24: Urine sample example chromatogram
Figure 3.25:210nm UV detection of HPLC of acidified methanol extracts of whole red sorghum
Figure 3.26: 330nm UV detection of HPLC separated acidified methanol extracts of whole red sorghum
Figure 3.27: 510nm UV detection of HPLC extracts of whole red sorghum
Figure 3.28:Pancreatic islet alpha and beta cell density, cell number per islet, and islet area
Figure 3.29: Example of haematoxylin and eosin-positive inflammatory cells and fat vacuoles
Figure 3.30: TLR4 expression in the liver determined by semi-quantitative ELISA.91
Figure 3.31: GLUT2 expression in the liver determined by semi-quantitative ELISA.
Figure 3.32: Diastolic stiffness constant (κ , unitless), and picrosirius red area %,
ventricular sections of CS, HCHF, CSb and HSb
Figure 3.33: Left ventricular sections of CS, HCHF, CSb and HSb stained with picrosirius red
Figure 3.34: Thoracic aortic contractions in response to noradrenaline, sodium nitroprusside and acetylcholine
Figure 3.35: ex-vivo proximal colon contractility in response to acetylcholine stimulation and ex-vivo ileal contractility in response to acetylcholine stimulation .92
Figure 3.36: Percent recovery of sugars in urine over time
Figure 3.37: Ratio of lactulose and mannitol recovery
Figure 3.38: Occludin expression in the colon determined by semi-quantitative ELISA

Figure 3.39: Claudin-1 expression in the colon determined by semi-quantitative ELISA
Figure 3.40: TLR4 expression in the colon determined by semi-quantitative ELISA.
Figure 4.41: Sorghum's potential for improving metabolic syndrome
Figure 4.42: 210nm UV detection of HPLC of acidified methanol extracts of red sorghum flour and black sorghum flour
Figure 4.43: 510nm UV detection of HPLC extracts of red sorghum flour and black sorghum flour
Figure 4.44: 330nm UV detection of HPLC separated acidified methanol extracts of red sorghum flour and black sorghum flour
Figure 4.45: Body weight changes over 16 weeks of the dietary protocol115
Figure 4.46: Lean: fat mass ratio at 16 weeks and skeletal muscle myofibril width 118
Figure 4.47: Changes in glucose TAUC (area under curve), and fasting glucose blood concentrations between the 8-week test, and 16 week tests
Figure 4.48: Pancreatic islet cell area, cells per islet and cell density
Figure 4.49: Serum LPS concentrations
Figure 4.50: Hematoxylin and eosin staining of liver sections (10µm) under 20x magnification
Table 4.19: Cardiovascular and liver structure and function parameters of rats fed
mCS, mCRed, mCBlack, mHCHF, mHRed, and mHBlack diets126
Figure 4.51: GLUT2 expression in liver determined by semi-quantitative ELISA .127
Figure 4.52: Liver TLR4 expression determined by semi-quantitative ELISA127
Figure 4.53: Picrosirius red staining indicating the % type I and type III collagen deposition in the left ventricle
Figure 4. 54: Picrosirius red stained left ventricle sections, 20x magnification 129
Figure 4.55: Thoracic aortic reactivity of isolated vessel in response to noradrenaline, sodium nitroprusside or acetylcholine

Figure 4.56: Force of contraction of isolated ileum sections in response to
acetylcholine exposure (a) total area under curve (b) and minimum concentration
required for contraction (c)
Figure 4.57: Dose-response curves of force of contraction of isolated proximal colon sections in response to acetylcholine exposure
Figure 4.58: Colon TLR4 expression as determined by semi-quantitative ELISA133
Figure 4.59: Claudin expression as determined by semi-quantitative ELISA
Figure 4.60: Colon occludin expression
Figure 4.61: Lactulose:mannitol ratio of percent recovery
Figure 4.62: Cellular location of tight-junction proteins
Table 5.21: Macronutrient profiles of diets, per 100g. 150
Figure 5.63: 210nm UV detection of HPLC of acidified methanol extract of WS and local whole red sorghum
Figure 5.64: 510nm UV detection of acidified methanol extracts separated by HPLC of WS
Figure 5.65: 330nm UV detection of HPLC separated acidified methanol extracts of WS
Figure 5.66: Weekly bodyweight gain154
Figure 5.67: Change in feed intake and energy intake
Figure 5.68: Feed efficiency 0-8 weeks (hollow bars) and 8-16 weeks (solid colour).
Figure 5.69: Protein intake weeks 8-16
Table 5.23: Blood lipids and glucose tolerance. 159
Figure 5.70: Pancreatic islet density
Figure 5.71: Serum lipopolysaccharide concentrations determined by horseradish peroxidase activity
Figure 5.72: Hematoxylin and eosin stain of liver section at magnification 20x161

Figure 5.73: Liver TLR4 and GLUT expression determined by semi-quantitative
ELISA
Figure 5.74: Ex vivo thoracic aortic reactivity in response to acetylcholine, sodium nitroprusside and noradrenaline
Figure 5.75: Percent type I and III collagen stained by picrosirius red
Figure 5.76: Reactivity of isolated ileum and proximal colon sections to acetylcholine
Figure 5.77: Colon occludin, claudin-1 and TLR4 expression
Figure 5.78: Total mannitol recovery and lactulose/mannitol recovery ratio over a 20 hour period
Figure 6.79: Mass spectrum of phloretin
Figure 6.80: Weekly body weight
Figure 6.81: Hematoxylin & eosin stain of pancreatic islets at 10x magnification. 188
Figure 6.82: Picrosirius red staining indicating deposition of collagen type I and III fibres in the left ventricle
Figure 6.83: Thoracic aortic responses to acetylcholine, sodium nitroprusside and noradrenaline of control and phloretin-treated rats
Figure 6.84; Hematoxylin and eosin stains of liver indicating ballooning and fat deposition, at 20x magnification
Figure 6.85: Liver GLUT2 expression (left) and liver TLR4 expression (right)193
Figure 6.86: Colon (top) and ileum (bottom) reactivity to acetylcholine
Figure 6.87: Liver TLR4 expression determined by semi-quantitative ELISA195
Figure 6.88: Claudin-1 expression in the colon (left) and occludin (right) expression in the colon determined by semi-quantitative ELISA

List of Tables

Table 1.2.1: Amino acid composition of white sorghum (Liberty) and red sorghum
(Buster), and predicted amino acid requirements for adults
Table 1.2.2: Comparison of sorghum, brown rice, maize and wheat amino acid
composition in proteins
Table 1.2.3: Total phenolic content of sorghum types, and FRAP (Ferric reducing
ability of plasma) value
Table 1.2.8: Phenolic acids content of various sorghum products. 22
Table 1.2.4: Indicative flavanol/proanthocyanidin concentrations in sorghum and
sorghum fractions
Table 1.2.5: Concentration ranges of naringenin and eriodictyol in sorghum
Table 1.2.6: Indicative content of the flavones luteolin and apigenin in sorghum.
Values show combined concentrations of apigenin and luteolin27
Table 1.2.7: Concentrations of 3-deoxyanthocyanidins in different sorghum grain
types
Table 2.9: Retention times of lactulose, sucrose, D-mannitol, and sucralose
Table 2.10: Linearity and % relative standard deviation of a serial dilution of protein,
assessed for GLUT2 and TLR4 protein expression76
Table 2.11: Linearity and % relative standard deviation (precision) of a serial dilution
of protein, assessed for occludin and claudin-1 protein expression
Table 3.12: Physiological and metabolic variables of CS, CSb, HCHF and HSb fed
rats
Table 3.13: Blood glucose and lipid profiles with sorghum supplementation in a
HCHF and CS diet
Table 3.14: Hepatic and cardiovascular parameters of CS, CSb, HCHF and HSb fed
rats at 16 weeks of protocol
Table 3.15: Pearson's correlation P-values indicating no significant correlation
between urinary sugar recovery and expression of proteins in the colon95

Table 4.16: Macronutrient profiles of red and black sorghum flour used in the dietary
protocols
Table 4.17: Physiological parameters of rats fed mCS, mCRed, mCBlack, mHCHF,mHRed, and mHBlack diets
Table 4.18: Blood glucose and plasma lipids of rats fed mCS, mCRed, mCBlack,mHCHF, mHRed, and mHBlack diets
Table 4.20: Percent recovery of orally gavaged sugars from urine over a 20-hour period. 136
Table 5.22: Body composition of rats fed on mCS, mCWS, mHCHF, and mHWS protocols 155
Table 5.24: Cardiovascular and liver structure and function parameters of rats fed onmCS, mCWS, mHCHF, and mHWS protocols
Table 5.25: Total percent recovery of sugars. 168
Table 6.26: Phloretin daily intake of rats and equivalent human doses
Table 6.27: Physiological and metabolic parameters of CS, CPH50, CPh200, HCHF,HPh50, and HPh200 fed rats.185
Table 6.28: Blood glucose control and plasma lipids of CS, CPH50, CPh200, HCHF,HPh50, and HPh200 fed rats.187
Table 6.29: Cardiovascular and hepatic structure and function of CS, CPH50,CPh200, HCHF, HPh50, and HPh200 fed rats

Chapter 1 - Introduction

Chapter 1.1 – Sorghum Literature Review - An ancient grain with modern potential

1.1.1 Sorghum in traditional diets

Sorghum is a grass of the *Poaceae* genus, producing round, edible grains with between 12000 and 16000 seeds per pound (1). Modern cultivated sorghum compared with its traditional, undomesticated counterpart is shown in Figure 1.2.1.



Figure 1.2.1:Wild type sorghum originating in Africa (left) (2), and modern domesticated sorghum grown on the Darling Downs (Photo courtesy of Patricia Balzer).

Sorghum is not considered one of the major cereal grains for human consumption, outcompeted by wheat, maize, oats and rice. Only approximately 50% of the 60MMT (million metric tonnes) of the sorghum produced worldwide is used for human consumption, while around 70% of the 650MMT of wheat is consumed by humans (3). Despite this, sorghum remains a staple food for 500 million people in 30 countries (4), partly due to its tolerance to environmental conditions and the diverse ways it can be prepared as food.

Prior to agricultural domestication, sorghum is believed to have been consumed by humans as early as 8000BC in its wild form, with domestication following somewhere between 4000BC and 3000BC (5). The original domestication of sorghum occurred in Africa, which then spread throughout the world, and became part of the diets of India

and Asia (6). Traditional dishes made from sorghum include fermented beverages such as Mahewu (7), fermented porridges in South Africa (8), ground sorghum boiled porridges in Sudan (9), baking of Dduk cake in Korea (10) and boiled sorghum 'on the cob' in Botswana (11).

Sorghum, on the scale of breeding, was described as having more underdeveloped genetic potential than any other major food crop in the world (4). This suggests that the current genetic status of sorghum will allow breeding for specific human consumption. Sorghum's potential as a nutraceutical or health food is still in its infancy.

1.1.2 Sorghum significance

Almost all sorghum grown in Australia is produced in the Northern Grains Region of Queensland and New South Wales, with less than 1% estimated to be produced in other states (12). Sorghum is one of the major crops of Queensland, with value of agricultural production being an average of \$340 million per year over a 5-year period to 2017. This was the second highest value cereal crop following wheat (\$401 million) for the same period (13). Sorghum represents a high value commodity crop in the region and is important to the local economy, with 2200 producers in Queensland and 3200 Australia-wide as of 2010-2011, as reported in the GRDC (Grain Research & Development Corporation) Australian Grains Focus 2010-2012 (14). Sorghum and wheat are both volatile in price due to overseas demand, production and local weather patterns. Production in the Queensland and northern New South Wales regions is shown in Figure 1.2.2 (15).

Sorghum is primarily used in Australia for livestock feed, rather than human consumption. According to calculations based on FAO (Food and Agriculture Organization) statistics, domestic sorghum usage in Australia (including both imports and exports) has stabilised since 1994 with over 96% used as animal feed (16). Grain sorghum markets also exist for biofuel production. Any grains containing starches can be used for ethanol production, and sorghum is ideal for this purpose as it has one of the highest starch contents of grains (17). Ethanol from grain sorghum is produced locally by Dalby Bio-Refinery Limited (18), although current capacity is low (19).

The difficulties for sorghum to break into the human food consumption market in Australia come from traditional or cultural attitudes, in addition to market competition against stock feed and biofuel dominance. The conventional use of sorghum exclusively as stock feed means that promoting it for human consumption is likely to be difficult, especially when competing against more traditional cereals such as wheat. Traditionally, sorghum has been used by some communities as a staple cereal for human consumption, primarily Africa and India (20). The predominant regions for human consumption of sorghum are still Asia and Africa at around 97%, however Central and South America account for a small proportion (21).



Figure 1.2.2: Long-term sorghum predicted average yields over a 115 year period in Queensland and northern New South Wales (15)

1.1.3 Sorghum varieties and types

Sorghum is considered to have an untapped genetic potential by many plant breeders and researchers (4). There is still significant variation in the types of sorghum that fall under the *Sorghum biocolor* species that are of commercial interest, all of which have their origins in Africa. Sorghum varieties which are commercially grown are typically classed by the colour of grain that they produce, although nomenclature is not standardised. The typical classes of grain colour are red, bronze or tan, and white. Although not commercially grown in Australia, black sorghum is also gaining traction as a niche crop overseas (22). Despite the "colour classes", there are at least 10 genes which dictate the colour of the pericarp and glume (23). Further genes alter the appearance including pericarp thickness (8-160µm) and the presence or absence of testa (24). Due to the large number of possible combinations, there is an almost continuous range of colours (25).

Other type-classes of sorghum are waxy and non-waxy sorghum which are defined by the presence or absence of amylopectin in the endosperm, respectively (26). The waxy trait in sorghum is controlled by a single gene where two recessive alleles will result in a "waxy" phenotype (26). High tannin sorghum is also controlled by one known gene, *Tan1* (27). High levels of tannins are considered to be detrimental in most breeding cases, as high tannin content reduces protein digestibility, a detriment for stockfeed production (27). Reduced starch digestion due to tannins also occurs through interaction with amylase (28). However, tannins have been implicated as beneficial for human health (29). There are a number of *Sorghum* species that are native to Australia (30) and will act as a source of breeding material, or as a potential health-food source.

For the purposes of this research, I have focussed on red and black sorghum as they have been used in the researched literature. White sorghum is also mentioned in this review as it is the type commonly used in the production of sorghum-based gluten-free flours, although not studied in the ensuing research.



Figure 1.2.3: A selection of the sorghum grain colours that can be produced (31).

1.1.4 Sorghum proteins

Sorghum is comparable in protein content to most other common cereal crops. White sorghum flour has a protein content of approximately 12.5% (32), with the sorghum wholegrain of around 12.1% protein (33). For comparison, corn, wheat and rice contain approximately 9-12%, 8-15% and 7-9% protein, respectively (34). Variation in sorghum proteins are significant being from 10% up to 15% (35), and 8.6% up to above 18% (36) depending on the variety and growing conditions. The storage protein fraction of grains are prolamins, called kafirins in sorghum. These account for up to 50% of the total protein (37). Characteristically, prolamins are high in proline and glutamine, with low solubility (38).

Other proteins include albumins, globulins and glutelins (36, 37). The non-kafirin proteins participate in formation of the endosperm matrix which contains starch, protein bodies, and functional proteins (39). Little research has been done on the potential health effects of kafirins, especially outside feedstock models however recent research is emerging (40-43). Sorghum is gluten-free, in that it does not contain the proteins glutenin or gliadin (44), which are unique glutelins, meaning that sorghum is suitable for patients with gluten intolerance or coeliac disease (45).

The amino acid profile of sorghum varies depending on the cultivar and growth conditions, particularly those which change the protein content. As shown in Table 1.2.1, sorghum is generally high in both leucine and glutamate (36, 46, 47). This

content is higher than barley, wheat and rice which contain below 9g/kg leucine (48). Sorghum is considered as deficient in lysine, hence other dietary sources are required (49).

Table 1.2.1: Amino acid composition of white sorghum (Liberty) and red sorghum (Buster)(47), and predicted amino acid requirements for adults (50),(51). Table adapted from Liu et al (47) and FAO (52).

	White	Red	White	Red	mg/kg requirement
			g/kg	g/kg	
Amino Acid	g/kg	g/kg	protein	protein	(Adult, per day)
Arginine	2.5	3.2	28.7	27.1	-
Histidine*	1.7	2.5	19.5	21.2	8-12
Isoleucine*	3	4.1	34.5	34.7	10
Leucine*	10	14.6	114.9	123.7	12
Lysine*	1.7	2	19.5	16.9	12
Methionine*	0.9	1.1	10.3	9.3	13 (combined with cysteine)
Phenylalanine*	4	5.7	46	48.3	14 (combined with tyrosine)
Thrreonine*	2.4	3.2	27.6	27.1	7
Valine*	3.8	5.3	43.7	44.9	10
Alanine	6.3	9.2	72.4	78	-
Aspartate	4.8	6.7	55.2	56.8	-
Glutamine	15.7	23.4	180.5	198.3	-
Glycine	2.1	2.7	24.1	22.9	-
Proline	6.2	8.6	71.3	72.9	-
Serine	3.4	4.7	39.1	39.8	-
Tyrosine	1	1.4	11.5	11.9	
Tryptophan*	-	-	-	-	3.5

When compared with brown rice, wheat and maize, sorghum shows the highest content of leucine, phenylalanine and glutamic acid (Table 1.2.2). Both leucine and phenylalanine are essential amino acids.

	Brown Rice	Wheat	Maize	Sorghum
	% in protein	% in protein	% in protein	% in protein
Tryptophan*	1.08	1.24	0.61	1.12
Threonine*	3.92	2.88	3.98	3.58
Isoleucine*	4.69	4.34	4.62	5.44
Leucine*	8.61	6.71	12.96	16.06
Lysine*	3.95	2.82	2.88	2.72
Methionine*	1.8	1.29	1.86	1.73
Cysteine	1.36	2.19	1.3	1.66
Phenylalanine*	5.03	4.94	4.54	4.97
Tyrosine	4.57	3.74	6.11	2.75
Valine*	6.99	4.63	5.1	5.71
Arginine	5.76	4.79	3.52	3.79
Histidine*	1.68	2.04	2.06	1.92
Alanine	3.56	3.5	9.95	
Aspartic Acid	4.72	5.46	12.42	
Glutamic Acid	13.69	31.25	17.65	21.92
Glycine	6.84	6.11	3.39	
Proline	4.84	10.44	8.35	
Serine	5.08	4.61	5.65	5.05

Table 1.2.2: Comparison of sorghum, brown rice, maize and wheat amino acid composition in proteins. Essential amino acids are indicated by as asterisk (53).

1.1.4.1 Protein digestibility

Protein digestibility of sorghum has been extensively studied using both *in vivo* and *ex vivo* models. Typically, the digestibility of proteins indicates how quickly and to what extent a protein will undergo proteolysis in the gastrointestinal system, and therefore bioavailability of amino acids (54). Sorghum has a low digestibility compared to other cereal proteins (55) (54). Estimated digestibility ranges from 75% (56) to as low as 59% (55); however this changes with variety and preparation (56). In comparison, wheat, maize and rice have digestibility of over 85%, 85% and 83%, respectively (55). One of the causes of poor digestibility is the high degree of disulphide linkages in kafirin proteins (57). Some non-kafirin proteins of sorghum are indigestible, or have low digestibility by pepsin (35, 57). Research in animals models can only be considered indicative of human digestibility, as rats are more efficient at digesting proteins than humans (58).

Methods to improve protein digestibility have been widely studied for sorghum use in stock-feeds. The process of fermentation improved the digestibility (32) and reduced the concentrations of phytates and tannins which may reduce digestibility (56). The protein digestibility was reduced with cooking (59-62) making sorghum unique when compared to other cereals (54) which do not have large decreases in digestibility with cooking such as maize (48, 62), rice (62, 63), legumes (64), barley and wheat (62). This is an important consideration when determining whether humans are likely to consume sorghum, and how processing or the preparation will affect protein digestibility and availability of other nutrients.

The low digestibility may be benefical as there will be gastrointestinal effects of undigested proteins, and interactions with gut microflora. Although literature is currently scarce, some animal models have been studied. Pre-digesting samples with α -amylases increased digestibility of protein by improving enzymatic access which is more akin to an *in vivo* system (61). The interactions with starch granules can affect protein digestion; however, these interactions have not been fully elucidated (35). Decorticating to remove the bran layer (pericarp and germ layer) leaving only endosperm increases the percentage of digestible protein (61).

1.1.4.2 Prolamins - kafirin

Prolamin size is one reason sorghum protein has a such a low digestibility when compared to other cereal crops (61). Kafirin is the major prolamin in sorghum, and has 4 subgroups defined as α - γ - β - and δ -kafirin (59). Kafirin accounts for a high proportion of the sorghum protein, so it is important to note the features of each group and how this affects their biological activity. The structures of kafirins are tightly connected to their role in the sorghum grain. The highly cross-linked β - and γ - kafirins encase the α -kafirin inside the protein body (65). α -Kafirin is the predominant kafirin and typically makes up the majority of kafirin protein bodies (59). Prolamin structure is indicated in Figure 1.2.4.



Figure 1.2.4 : Stylised indication of the structure of sorghum protein bodies (66)

Cross-linking is important in kafirins, as it relates to their digestibility (59). The degree of cross-linking varies for each kafirin; with the relative proportions of uncross-linked:cross-linked protein following the general trend $\alpha - > \beta - > \gamma$ -kafirin (35, 59).



Figure 1.2.5: Predicted structure of α -prolamin structures indicating many α -helices (67, 68).

The highly cross-linked β - and γ -kafirins encase the less cross-linked α -kafirins. α -Kafirin is comprised primarily of alpha sheets, shown in Figure 1.2.5, and is typically the most digestible isolated kafirin (59). Due to its positioning in the protein body, α kafirin digestion is impaired by the β - and γ -kafirin coating. The surface proteins are the physically restricting factor for access to the chemically least resistant protein (59). β -Kafirin is high in methionine and cysteine, being 9.3 and 5.8% molar percentages of the molecule (69). This allows for moderate disulphide crosslinking and low solubility which impair digestion. The structure of the protein is a combination of α -helices and β -sheets. γ -Kafirin is primarily a mix of random coil structures and many β -sheets, and is high in cysteine which contributes to its high level of disulphide crosslinking (70). As with other kafirins, solubility is low which impairs digestion. The sizes of the kafirins also varies, with α -, β -, γ -, and δ - having molecular weights of 26000-27000Da (Daltons), 18745Da, 20278Da and 12961Da respectively (68).

Kafirin digestion is further complicated by the presence of phenolics in the sorghum. Condensed tannins and tannic acid, which are present in certain non-white varieties, are able to bind to kafirins *in vitro* (71). This decreased digestibility, primarily through binding to granule surface γ -kafirins (72), and subsequently decreased digestion of the encased α -kafirin.

As sorghum has a unique protein profile so peptidomics and proteomics may become of increasing interest, although little literature is currently available. In addition to kafirin proteins, sorghum also contains globulins, albumins and glutelins; these concentrations can vary but are consistently lower than the kafirins (73, 74). Little research exists on these proteins in their isolated forms.

The interest in gluten-free flours has been spurred by the rise in diagnosis of coeliac disease, the somewhat questionable evidence for "gluten sensitivity" in the non-coeliac population, and the scapegoating of gluten as a driver in a number of metabolic conditions (75). Sorghum is considered a gluten-free grain. Gluten is comprised of two major prolamin proteins, glutenin and gliadin, neither of which exist in sorghum (76).

1.1.5 Sorghum carbohydrates and fibres

1.1.5.1 Starches – amylose, amylopectin, resistant and digestible starches, and glycaemic properties

Starches in cereal grains are comprised of amylose and amylopectin, in differing ratios. Both are comprised of glucose units. Amylose is glucose units with α 1-4 glycosidic linkages in a helical structure. Amylopectin is glucose units which contain α 1-4 glycosidic linkages, however has branching units from α 1-6 glycosidic linkages. Resistant starches have some chemical or physical property that results in resistance to this digestion. They are partially digested by the human gastrointestinal system, however final digestion occurs in the colon by microbial populations.



Figure 1.2.6: Structure of amylose and amylopectin (77).

The waxy and non-waxy sorghums are two distinct classes of sorghum that differ considerably in starch composition. Waxy sorghum endosperm contains only amylopectin, whereas non-waxy sorghums contain a mixture of amylose and amylopectin (78). High amylose starches typically have a lower hydrolysis rate, and higher resistance to small intestinal digestion (79); this is important in human gastrointestinal function. Amylose content of non-waxy sorghum is usually around 20% depending on the variety (80), with ranges between 18-30% (81). Amylose content typically shows an inverse relationship with digestibility (82).

Amylose and amylopectin are chemically digestible by the human body by both salivary and pancreatic amylases. However, the physical structure of amylose can lead to a lack of digestion in the upper gastrointestinal tract which results in undigested amylose entering the colon where bacterial fermentation can occur (83). Sorghum is quite high in slowly digestible starch, at around 60-70% for waxy, heterowaxy and non-waxy sorghum. The percentage of resistant starch, however, differs greatly. Heterowaxy sorghum has 23.7% resistant starch on a dry weight basis, normal sorghum has 17.9%, and waxy sorghum less than 10% (78). Estimates in raw sorghum have been up to 43.7% of total starch in some studies (84). Among cereals, sorghum has a relatively high resistant starch as a proportion of its total starch, with estimates

of above 40%, although this can be markedly decreased during preparation of foodstuffs (84).

Digestibility is also affected by both branching and chain length of amylopectin (85). In sorghum the degree of polymerisation is variable with genotype and conditions. Polymerisation degree is heavily in favour of the regions 6-15, and 16-36 glucose units per branch, comprising approximately 90% of the amylopectin chains (78). Digestion by α -amylase increases with degree of polymerisation of up to a certain point, approximately 10 units, however decreases once this is surpassed (85).

Resistant starches are important in colonic health and might influence metabolic syndrome and obesity. Resistant starch (RS) is divided into four classes RS1, RS2, RS3 and RS4. RS1 is physically inaccessible starch, which may be caused by inhibition to digestion by a non-digestible matrix (86). RS2 is found in raw starch granules and resistance is caused by the tightly packed nature of the amylopectin and amylose chains in the granules (86). RS3 is typically formed after cooking and dehydration to produce a crystalline amylose structure (87) and RS4 is chemically modified. In the case of sorghum, RS1 and RS2 are the most important for unprocessed grains. Typically, wholegrains will have higher concentrations of RS1 than flours, due to the intact nature of the starch granules (88). Sorghum also has a large starch granule size compared to other ceral grains (89). Both the amylose content and the starch granule size contribute to the resistance of starch polysaccharides to digestion (90, 91). A large portion of sorghum resistant starch is likely be RS1 as the starch granules are typically encased by a matrix of proteins with low digestibility. Milling and reduction of starch particle size in sorghum will improve digestion (92), such as is done in flour production which is important for the digestibility of RS2. Resistant starch type 3 may be relevant for cooking and preparation purposes. It has been shown that cooking of sorghum increases the amount of resistant starch (93). Resistant starch increased with soaking while resistant starch decreased with autoclaving (94) which is akin to cooking. Raw non-waxy sorghum contained around 6g resistant starch per 100g wholegrain on a dry weight basis (94). Soaking allows permeation of water into starch granules to induce swelling, then subsequent re-association of starch into a crystalline form after dehydration, which is then resistant to enzymatic digestion (95). Cooking

disrupts native, crystalline starch structure which increases susceptibility to digestion (95).

As with all cereals, methods of preparation affect the resistance of amylose and hence the level of resistant starch. Sorghum is unique in its starch granule structure which makes it of particular interest to resistant starch. In sorghum, proteins including albumins, globulins and glutelins attach a matrix of kafirins to the outside of starch granules (96). This protein matrix results in reduced digestibility of the granules (96). Processing will inevitably lead to alterations in the structure of these granules and must be considered when using sorghum as a functional food, with focus on starch and digestion. The effect of digestion on starch granules is shown in Figure 1.2.7. Even within the sorghum grain itself, there is differing structure and digestibility of different endosperm fragments. The whole food matrix is an important consideration when determining its functional properties.



Figure 1.2.7 : Scanning electron micrograph of sorghum starch granules throughout the digestion process, A) undigested x 1000, B) undigested x 2500, C) 30 minute digestion x 1000, D) 30 minute digestion x 2500, E) 60 minute digestion x 1000, and F) 60 minute digestion x 2500. Bar equals $1000\mu m$ (97).

The carbohydrate and fibre composition of cereals is important in relation to the glycaemic index (GI) and glycaemic load (GL), in addition to their rate of hydrolysis by digestive enzymes. The glycaemic index is proportional to the concentration of rapidly available glucose (98). Glycaemic load is a representation of the effect of consumption determined by multiplying the glycaemic index by the quantity of carbohydrate in a meal (99). Non-waxy varieties of sorghum, having high concentrations of slowly digestible starch, are likely to fall into low glycaemic category. Interactions with tannins and phenolics of sorghum inhibit starch digestibility and can reduce the glycaemic index of starches (100). Additionally, the presence of phytic acids correlated negatively with starch digestibility and glycaemic index (101), with sorghum having concentrations of phytic acid above 300mg/kg (56). Similarly, sorghum has α -amylase inhibitory properties (56). This has been shown in other trials to be a plausible mechanism for the reduction of glycaemic index and

slowing digestion (102). Addition of brown sorghum bran to a food matrix reduced rapidly digestible starch content and increased the proportion of slowly digestible starch (103).

Preparation affects the glycaemic values; for example, sorghum bread has a glycaemic load of approximately 10 (104). When compared with wheat counterparts, sorghum showed a lower glycaemic load when prepared as coarse or fine semolina, flakes or pasta (105). The glycaemic load of sorghum was also lower in a biscuit preparation, however higher when prepared as roti (105). The low glycaemic load and index of sorghum can be attributed to its slow digestibility.

Colonic digestion has not been fully characterised and may add another level of complexity to the process of digestion of sorghum, and therefore its role in metabolic processes in the body. Interactions of sorghum components with starches from other ingested foods will be altered in the presence of tannins and proteins (103). These concentrations are important, as the sorghum grain is predominantly carbohydrates. The majority of metabolisable energy will be derived from carbohydrates when integrated into the diet. Some have noted that it is the interaction of the other components such as proteins, fats and phenols which may lead to the health benefits of sorghum, rather than the carbohydrate components (106).

1.1.5.2 Fibre - Non-starch polysaccharides, soluble fibre, insoluble fibre

Polysaccharides that contain sugars other than glucose are considered as non-starch polysaccharides. They can be comprised of all other sugar monosaccharides, in differing sequences, with differing glycosidic linkages, with or without branching and are typically not digested fully by human enzymes (107). Soluble and insoluble fibre are both non-starch polysaccharides. Insoluble fibre includes cellulose, hemicellulose, chitin, lignin and xanthan. Soluble fibre includes arabinoxylans, fructans, pectins, polyuronides, alginates, raffinose, xylose and polydextrose.

In sorghums, there can be important variations in the concentrations of carbohydrates, both digestible and indigestible. This can be due to varietal differences or environmental conditions. Different gentoypes of sorghum cultivated under the same conditions show arabinoxylan content from 0.95-1.35%, with environmental conditions responsible for between 5-14% of this variation, and genotype 69-74% (108). Similarly, genetics and environment affect total starch content (108), amylose content (109) and fibre content (110). Most of the fibre is concentrated in the bran fraction of the grain, so removal of this layer in processing will remove a major proportion of these compounds. In sorghum brans, the apparent range is 20-40% hemicellulose, 10-20% cellulose and <10% lignin on a dry basis (111). In sorghum, the predominant form of fibre is insoluble as opposed to soluble at a ratio of around 90:10 (112).

Non-starch polysaccharides are not able to be cleaved by human enzymes. The enzymes required to break down the sugar linkages are lacking in the human digestive tract although these polysaccharides are comprised of monosaccharides that are a normal part of the human diet including glucose, fructose, arabinose, xylose, mannose, rhamnose and galactose (113). The most typical way for these non-starch polysaccharides to be assessed is by their differing sugar content, with the ability to characterise sequential linkages and structural characteristics having taken major steps forward in recent years. The primary sugars in these fractions are xylose, arabinose and glucose with much lower percentages of the other sugars (113, 114). In sorghum, the composition can vary depending on the method of extraction and processing. However, in all cases with sorghum arabinoxylans, the ratio of arabinose to xylose is generally high (113, 115). These can also contain glucose (116). Mannose and galactose are uncommon (117, 118). In total, sorghum contains 2.6-6.5% pentosans or non-starch polysaccharides on a dry weight basis. Arabinoxylans from sorghum have a xylan backbone with β 1-4 linkages, as shown in Figure 1.2.8, with substitutions to the xylan backbone at the O-3 position (113, 114).


Figure 1.2.8: An example of the anticipated structure of sorghum non-starch polysaccharides (113).

Sorghum contains β -glucans but the concentration of 0.12g/100g dry weight (94) is much lower compared with 4.0% in wholegrain oat flour on a dry weight basis (14).

Structural characteristics are important with relation to fermentation. Ethanol extractable arabinoxylans from sorghum have rapid faecal fermentation when compared with endoxylanase-hydrolyzates of corn, wheat arabinoxylan, and corn arabinoxylans (119). As with most arabinoxylans, there is preferential production of acetate, over propionate, and even more so butyrate (119). There is a suggestion that slow-fermenting arabinoxylans have a higher degree of terminal xylose units (119), such as is found in sorghum at around 70% compared with wheat at around 56% (117).

Glucuronoarabinoxylans from sorghum varieties are not necessarily fermented by the same species as arabinoxylans from other cereals (120), an indication that structural differences may produce different biological effects.

1.1.6 Lipids & lipid soluble sterols & alcohols

Although grain sorghum is low in fat, the composition of the lipid-soluble fraction may still have relevance to health. The fat content of wholegrain sorghum was around 3% (121), and approximately 10% (122, 123) to 14% in sorghum dry distillers grain (124). Sorghum lipids are comprised of triacylglycerides, diglycerides, policosanols, sterols, free fatty acids, tocopherols and fatty aldehydes (125, 126).

1.1.6.1 Phytosterols

Phytosterols are present in sorghum wholegrains, where they can account for around 50mg/100g grain weight, however these values can increase approximately four-fold after distillation (123). This is similar to the median value associated with cereal flours, grains and germs (127). Total sterols as a percent of dry distiller grain lipid extract have been calculated at 9.9mg/g (126). These may prove to be an economical source of these compounds. In sorghum, the specific sterols found are campesterol, stigmasterol and sitosterol (123, 126), with structures indicated in Figure 1.2.9. Genotype and growing conditions alter the composition of the phytosterols in sorghum (128). Sigmasterol and sitosterol are found in quantities typically around twice that of campesterol (126). Although sorghum contains these compounds, it contains 72-93% less than maize (129).



Figure 1.2.9: Structures of sorghum sterols (130).

1.1.6.2 Policosanols

Policosanols are long-chain alcohols found in many plants. Policosanols differ based on their chain length which may affect their biological activity. Policosanols are particularly high in sorghum dry distillers grain when compared with maize dry distillers grain and wholegrains, with up to 100mg/g of dry material (123). The ratio of chain lengths shifts during the fermentation process to produce DDGS (dry distillers grain with solubles) (123, 131). In dry distillers grain, 3.9% of the lipid fraction may be policosanols (126). In sorghum, the chain lengths of policosanols are predominantly 28:0 and 30:0, which are present at over 40% each (131).

1.1.6.3 Tocochromanols

Tocochromanols encompass tocopherol and tocotrienol compounds, or "Vitamin E" (132). Tocopherols are a group of compounds found in many plants with a basic structure as shown in Figure 1.2.10. The α -, δ -, β -, and γ - tocopherols differ in their methylation patterns at positions R1 and R2.



Figure 1.2.10: Structure of tocopherols & tocotrienols (133)

Some tocopherols are in quite high abundance in the lipid fraction of red and white sorghums. γ -Tocopherol, δ -tocopherol, α -tocopherol and β -tocopherol are present in sorghum but concentrations vary (122, 128). These tocopherols can be present at concentrations up to several hundred μ g/g dry distillers grain weight (122, 128) and 476.5-2515.5 μ g/100g of grain (134). Growing conditions alter the composition, based on geography, however distinct effects of climate and location have not been defined (128).

Tocotrienols resemble the structure of tocopherol but the hydrophobic tail is unsaturated at three positions (Figure 1.2.10). Raw, red sorghum had an α -tocotrienol content of 241.7 µg/100g and δ -tocotrienol content of 37.6µg/100g (135). The concentration of tocotrienol is affected by processing (135), and genotype (132). Ranges for different genotypes were 37.2 µg/100g to 160.9 µg/100g α -tocotrienol, undetectable to 135.3 µg/100g β -tocotrienol, 4.2 to 32.8 µg/100g γ -tocotrienol and undetectable to 43.2 µg/100g δ -tocotrienol (132).

1.1.6.4 Fatty acids

Fatty acid composition of the lipid fraction from sorghum differs between white and red varieties. In both varieties, the percentage of unsaturated fatty acids is around 80-90% (122). The predominant fatty acids are C18:1 and C18:2 unsaturated fatty acids, and C16:0 saturated fatty acid (122, 126, 136). Total saturated fatty acids vary between 12.82-22.46%, polyunsaturated fatty acids between 27.9-53.7% and monounsaturated fatty acids between 31.63-49.52% of total fatty acids (137). A high proportion of linoleic acid (C18:2) is present, with one study suggesting up to 42-56% of the oil fraction (138).

1.1.7 Other bioactive compounds

1.1.7.1 Phenolics

Phenolic compounds are any compounds which contain a phenol ring, either single or multiple. These have varying constitutive moieties at different positions on the phenolic rings, as indicated in Figure 1.2.11. Many metabolites fall into this class of compound. These are mostly secondary plant metabolites and many also elicit a biological response (139). Plant polyphenols are chemically classed into subgroups of flavonoids, phenolic acids, esters, stilbenes and tannins. Interest in these compounds has been due to the large variety and noted antioxidant, antimicrobial and anti-inflammatory properties (140-142).



Phenolic acids (hydroxy-benzioc & cinnamic acids) Flavonoids

Figure 1.2.11: Basic structures of phenolic acids and flavonoids (143)

Sorghum is high in total phenolics compared to many other cereal grains. Reported values vary markedly depending on the extraction and analysis methods, as shown in

Extract	Phenolic value (mg/g)	FRAP value (mmol/100 g)
Sorghum brans		
Sumac Sorghum bran	62.4 ± 0.9	28.4 ± 0.1
Shanqui Sorghum bran	47.7 ± 0.7	15.3 ± 0.1
Black Sorghum bran	22.7 ± 0.5	7.9 ± 0.2
Mycogen Sorghum bran	5.6 ± 0.1	2.2 ± 0.1
Fontanelle Sorghum bran	2.5 ± 0.1	1.0 ± 0.1
White Sorghum bran	3.9 ± 0.1	1.2 ± 0.1
Non-Sorghum brans		
Wheat bran	2.0 ± 0.1	0.7 ± 0.1
Oat bran	0.6 ± 0.1	0.4 ± 0.1
Rice bran	6.0 ± 0.3	5.3 ± 0.6

Table 1.2.3: Total phenolic content of sorghum types, and FRAP (ferric reducing ability of plasma) value, an indicator of "antioxidant" capacity (144).

Data represent mean ± SEM of triplicate determinations.

1.1.7.1.1 Phenolic acids and phenolic esters

Phenolic acids present in red sorghum are ferulic (145, 146), vanillic (145), *p*-coumaric (145, 146), caffeic (146, 147), protocatechuic (146) and 4-hydroxybenzoic (146) acids (Table 1.2.4). Phenolic acids are descrbed as being present either as their "free" or "bound" forms (145). Bound phenolic acids may be bound to cell walls and non-starch polysaccharides. Although bound to these large compounds, they may still elicit a biological effect, particularly if released on ingestion by hydrolysis. Their quantification and detection is improving with better methods of release and assessment. In sorghum, the concentration of free and bound acids, and the phenolic acid composition can also vary with genotype, environment and processing (145, 148). They also vary depending on the specific phenolic acid, and how they respond to processing. For example, vanillic acid exists almost exclusively in the unbound form, whereas caffeic acid exists almost exclusively in the bound form (145). Phenolic acids tend to be in lower concentrations than many of the flavonoids.

Reference	Phenolic acids detected	Free (µg/g)	Bound (µg/g)	Total (µg/g)
Hahn, et al. [115]	Gallic, protocatechuic, ρ-hydroxybenzoate, vanillic, caffeic, p-coumaric, ferulic, cinnamic	54.1- 230.4	276.7- 598.3	
Chiremba, et al. [116]	caffeic, ρ-coumaric, ferulic, sinapic			2711- 4395
Chiremba, et al. [112]	ρ-coumaric, ferulic			107-383 (flour)
Salazar-Lopez, et al. (149)	Caffeic, p-coumaric, ferulic, sinapic	784.3	2107.9	

Table 1.2.4: Phenolic acids content of various sorghum products.

The major phenolic ester associated with sorghum is coumaroyl-glycerol. The newly identified phenolic esters of caffeoyl-glycerol (147, 150), dicaffeoyl-glycerol (147, 150), coumaryl-caffeoyl glycerol (147, 150), ferruloyl-caffeoyl (147, 150) and coumaroyl-feruloylglycerol (150) are present in some red and white sorghum varieties. These phenolic esters are much lower in black sorghum (147) varieties however present at varying concentrations in red and white sorghums. As more powerful chemical analysis techniques become available, the identification of the more complex and lower concentration compounds is improving the knowledge of the cereal's chemistry.

The phenolic acid aldehyde, p-hydroxybenzoic acid aldehyde, present in sorghum is now joined by a list of others including protocatechuic acid aldehyde (150). Whether these exist in high enough concentrations to elicit a biological effect is still yet to be studied. However, in extracts, there is an indication that they may have involvement in apoptosis (147).

1.1.7.1.2 Flavonoid-based polyphenols

Sorghum is very rich in bioactive phytochemicals, particularly the coloured bran layer that gives the characteristic colours of red, brown and black sorghums (151). White sorghum typically has lower concentrations of polyphenols (152) but still contains many other potentially bioactive compounds. The profiles vary significantly depending on the type (22, 153), variety (154), growing conditions (22, 151, 153, 155), processing and age of samples (156). There are several major recurring components that may have health effects. Processing impacts the concentration and bioavailability of these compounds. Typically, soaking decreases the concentrations of polyphenols and their *in vitro* antioxidant capacity (148), hence these processes will need to be taken into account when discussing the biological activities of sorghum and how human altering and processing can enhance or reduce potential health effects.

Flavonoid-based polyphenols have structures as indicated in Figure 1.2.12.



Figure 1.2.12: Structure of flavonoids. Different classes contain substituents at differing positions of the molecule (139). Hydroxyl groups are present at one or more positions 1 through 6'.

Flavonoids consist of several different subclasses. In sorghum, the predominant classes are flavonols, catechins, proanthocyanidins, 3-deoxyanthocyanidins and flavones.

1.1.7.1.2.1 Flavanols/catechins/proanthocyanins

Flavanols, or catechins, are built from the same backbone as noted above but with a hydroxyl moiety located at carbon 3 of benzene ring C (Figure 1.2.13). Substituent

groups at other positions lead to a wide array of molecules in this class. Stereochemistry can affect their biological activity (157).



Figure 1.2.13: Catechin (left) and epicatechin (right) (158), indicating hydroxyl substituents on carbon 3, changing their stereochemistry. Methylated derivatives have methoxy moieties at positions 3' and 4'.

In sorghum, there are many flavanols, which will vary depending on the sorghum type. Catechin (146, 159) and epicatechin (159) were present in addition to their methylated derivatives. 3'-O-methylcatechin, 4'-O-methylcatechin, 3'-O-methylepicatechin and 4'-O-methylepicatechin have been identified in many varieties of coloured sorghums (159). Proathocyanidins are oligomers of flavanols. Typically, in sorghum, the degree of polymerisation ranged from 2 to >10 (160), with many having degree of polymerisation over 10. Catechins and epicatechins were close to absent in white sorghum, when compared with red varieties (152, 159). Extrusion of sumac and bran combinations reduced proanthocyanidin content but increased their bioavailability, as indicated by plasma concentration after ingestion (159). Table 1.2.5 indicates the expected ranges of flavanols/procyanidins in sorghum varieties. Oligomeric procyanidins are considered to be tannins, and are generally referred to as condensed tannins.

Sorghum Product	Reference	Concentration
Red sorghum	Gu, et al. (161)	447.3-1919.5 mg/100g wholegrain
Hi Tannin Bran	Gu, et al. (162)	23.3mg/g
Hi-tannin sorghum	Awika, <i>et al.</i> (160)	
grain		20.5 mg/g
Sumac sorghum	Awika, et al. (160)	21.97 mg/kg
White sorghum	Gu, et al. (159)	Not detected
Sumac sorghum	Gu, et al. (159)	36.2mg/kg

Table 1.2.5: Indicative flavanol/proanthocyanidin concentrations in sorghum and sorghum fractions.

1.1.7.1.2.2 Flavanones

Flavanones are classed based on their ketone substituent on position 4. They are distinct from flavones as they lack planarity and do not contain a double bond between carbons 2 and 3, shown in Figure 1.2.14.



Figure 1.2.14: Structures of naringenin (left) (163) and eriodictyol (right) (164).

In sorghum, the predominant flavanones include naringenin (146), eriodictyol (146, 153) and eriodictyol glycosides (146). Concentrations can range from undetectable, to combined total flavanone concentration of over $48\mu g/g$ (153). At present, there does not appear a correlation with colour and concentration so this may be a factor of growing conditions, as most polyphenols are secondary plant metabolites.

Reference	Concentration Range
Dykes, et al. (153)	0-48.4 µg/g
Dykes, et al. (154)	0-1779.6 µg/g
Taleon, et al. (22)	96-164 μg/g
Dykes, et al. (165)	88.6-119.1 μg/g
Cardoso, et al. (134)	51.2-267.3 µg/100g dry basis

Table 1.2.6: Concentration ranges of naringenin and eriodictyol in sorghum

1.1.7.1.2.3 Flavones – apigenin and luteolin

Flavones have structures which include a ketone substituent at position 4, and varying hydroxyl additions at other positions. In addition, they are planar molecules, resulting from the double bond between carbons 2 and 3 on the 2-phenylchromen-4-one backbone, Figure 1.2.15.



Figure 1.2.15: Structures of apigenin and luteolin (166), indicating keto-substituents at position 4, and hydroxyl-substituents at the 3' and 4' carbons.

In sorghum, apigenin (146) and luteolin (146) are two common flavones. These can vary from undetectable to up to $385\mu g/g$ in certain red-appearing varieties (153), while they appear to be completely absent in some other red varieties (147). Red sorghums are typically free of isoflavones, which are structurally distinct from flavones based on the positioning of the phenyl group being at C4 as opposed to C2 (146). Indicative contents of flavones in sorghum types are shown in Table 1.2.7.

Reference	Concentration	Colours/varieties
Dykes, et al. (153)	0-385.9 μg/g	Red, tan, black
Dykes, et al. (154)	0-362.2 µg/g	Lemon yellow varieties
Taleon, et al. (22)	14-48 µg/g	Black varieties
Dykes, et al. (165)	18.2 - 56.1 μg/g	Black varieties
Cardoso, et al. (134)	13.9-44.9µg/100g	Red varieties

Table 1.2.7: Indicative content of the flavones luteolin and apigenin in sorghum. Values show combined concentrations of apigenin and luteolin.

1.1.7.1. 3-deoxyanthocyanidins

3-deoxyanthocyanidins are unique due to their stability in the environment. They can exist in their non-glycosylated form unlike their oxygenated counterparts, the anthocyanins which will exist as anthocyanidins. Luteolinidin and apigeniniden are the major 3-deoxyanthocyanidins present in red sorghum (147, 153) and black sorghum (22, 147, 165) varieties. Tan or white varieties contained very low concentrations of this class of compound (147, 153), while total concentrations can reach over $600\mu g/g$ in varieties with a black kernel appearance (153). In contrast, the concentrations of flavones luteolin and apigenin were lower in black than white/tan and red varieties (153). Typically 3-deoxyanthocyanidins are at the highest concentrations in the black varieties of sorghum (147, 153). Some varieties of black sorghum contained over 1mg of total 3-deoxyanthocyanidins per gram of grain weight (165). Their relationship to their flavone counterparts lutelin and apigenin is the loss of the ketone at position 4, and they typically exist as a salt with a positive charge on the oxygen at position 1 (Figure 1.2.16).



- 1. R₁ = OH, R₂ = Glc, R₃ = H: luteolinidin 5-glucoside (MW = 433)
- 2. R₁ = OH, R₂ = CH₃, R₃ = Glc: 5-methoxyluteolinidin 5-glucoside (MW = 447)
- 3. R₁ = H, R₂ = Glc, R₃ = H: apigeninidin 5-glucoside (MW = 417)
- 4. R₁ = H, R₂ = Glc, R₃ = CH₃: 7-methoxyapigeninidin 5-glucoside (MW = 431)
- 6. R₁ = OH, R₂ = H, R₃ = H: Iuteolinidin (MW = 271)
- 7. R₁ = H, R₂ = H, R₃ = H: apigeninidin (MW = 255)
- 8. R₁ = OH, R₂ = CH₃, R₃ = H: 5-methoxyluteolinidin 5-glucoside (MW = 285)
- 10. R₁ = H, R₂ = H, R₃ =CH₃: 5-methoxyapigeninidin (MW = 269)

Figure 1.2.16: Structure of 3-deoxyanthocyanidins (167).

As discussed further in this review, the biological activities of 3-deoxyanthocyanidins have huge potential. Black sorghum represented a more economically accessible source of these compounds compared to other highly promoted sources such as blueberries (168). Two of the major deoxyanthocyanins, luteolinidin (orange pigment) and apigeniniden (yellow pigment), exist in non-glycosylated forms and represent a major component of the phytochemical profile of black sorghum (151),

Table 1.2.8.

Table 1.2.8: Concentrations of 3-deoxyanthocyanidins in different sorghum grain types.

Reference	Predominant Compounds	Concentration
Dykes, et al.	Luteolinidin, apigeninidin, 5-	0-679.7 ug/g
(153)	methoxyluteolinidin, 7-methoxyapigenidin	
Dykes, et al.	Luteolinidin, apigeninidin, 5-	0-186.9 ug/g
(154)	methoxyluteolinidin, 7-methoxyapigenidin	
Taleon, et al.	Luteolinidin, apigeninidin, 5-	251-804 ug/g
(22)	methoxyluteolinidin, 7-methoxyapigenidin	
Dykes, et al.	Luteolinidin, apigeninidin, 5-	329.1-1053.9 ug/g
(165)	methoxyluteolinidin, 7-methoxyapigenidin	

Cardoso, et	Luteolinidin, apigeninidin, 5-	50.6-342.4 ug/100g
al. (134)	methoxyluteolinidin, 7-methoxyapigenidin	(dry basis)

Anthocyanins can exist in either polymerised or un-polymerised forms (151), which may alter their bioavailability and activity, and their *in vivo* effects. Similarly, de-glycosylated procyanidins in sorghum have varying degrees of polymerisation (169). However, it has been difficult to characterise the individual combinations of anthocyanins in these compounds.

1.1.7.2 Other compounds – stilbenoids, anthraquinones, terpenoids, alkaloids

Stilbenoids have also been identified in sorghums at very low concentrations, for example 1 mg/kg concentrations of *trans*-piceid and up to 0.2 mg/kg *trans*-resveratrol (170).

Sorghum varieties also contain anthraquinones, terpenoids, carotenoids and alkaloids (171). Carotenoids are higher in red varieties when compared to white, and anthraquinones are absent in white sorghums from the few lines tested (171). The major carotenoids found in sorghum are lutein, zeaxanthin and β -carotene. These occur in quantities of approximately 0.112-0.309 mg/kg in coloured varieties, with yellow endosperm types being the most concentrated, and white endosperm types being the lowest containing 0.010-0.016 mg/kg (172). Anthraquinones and terpenoids in sorghum have not been well-studied.

1.1.8 Potential for metabolic syndrome and health

1.1.8.1 Metabolic syndrome

Metabolic syndrome is caused by a cluster of pathologies that lead to increased risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus and cardiovascular disease. The diagnosis is based on the presence of central adiposity and dyslipidaemia, hypertension and raised fasting glucose concentrations (173, 174). Additional measurements which are of importance include dysregulated adipose tissue biomarkers or hormones (such as adiponectin and leptin), fatty liver, insulin resistance, elevated free fatty acids in plasma, vascular dysregulation, endothelial dysfunction, pro-inflammatory state indicated by high

concentrations of inflammatory cytokines, pro-thrombotic state, fibrinolytic factors and clotting factor dysregulation, and hormonal characteristics (173). It has been suggested that there are links between gastrointestinal health and the development of metabolic syndrome (175-179) which are also discussed.

1.1.8.2 Normalisation of blood lipids

1.1.8.2.1 Clinical and animal trials

Dyslipidaemia is a key pathology of metabolic syndrome and has been linked to high cardiovascular risk (180). Sorghum, its fractions and extracts of sorghum can improve the blood lipid profile. Ethyl acetate extracts of Sorghum bicolor reduced serum triglycerides and total cholesterol in rats with diet-induced obesity (181). Similar results have been found in hamster models of atherosclerosis using hexane-extractable lipids, where plasma non-HDL (high-density lipoprotein) cholesterol was reduced, in addition to reduced esterified cholesterol in the liver. This was found to be due to reduction in cholesterol reabsorption (182). These results appear consistent with the reductions caused by sorghum distillers dried grain lipids (183) and non-wax lipids (184). Methanol extracts have similar effects on serum triglycerides in mouse models (185). Isolated kafirin fractions of white sorghum improved serum cholesterol profiles in rat models, however equivalent sorghum flour-based studies increased total cholesterol, primarily HDL cholesterol (186). Unrefined sorghum consumed at a rate of 100g per day in human studies improved serum lipid profiles (187). Extruded Sorghum bicolor reduced degree of steatosis and liver cellular fat by 30% in a diet induced obesity model of rat (188).

1.1.8.2.2 Mechanism and potential

The most likely mechanism by which sorghum reduced serum triglycerides and cholesterol was by alteration of the reabsorption of bile and bound fats. The major effect is likely to be the prevention of reabsorption of cholesterol. Sorghum contains sterols which have been shown to prevent the reabsorption of cholesterols. Policosanols, also found in sorghum (131), reduced plasma cholesterol concentrations by inhibition of the absorption of bile acids (189). In addition, the presence of policosanols reduced endogenous cholesterol synthesis, although this has been proven

only in *in vitro* studies (190). Although it is not completely clear, it is believed that the mechanism lies in changes to either the synthesis or degradation of HMG CoA (3-hydroxy-3-methyl-glutaryl-coenzyme A) reductase (190), the rate-limiting step in cholesterol biosynthesis. It has been further suggested that policosanols increase the phosphorylation of AMP (adenosine monophosphate) (191), by the activation of AMP kinase (192). The effects of policosanols are restricted to serum, rather than to particular tissues (189). The favourable policosanol profile of sorghum containing a high ratio of C24-C38 chains (193) may have beneficial effects for cardiovascular health. Policosanols improved serum cholesterol profiles in human studies (194, 195) although this has been disputed by some studies (196, 197). These results indicate that the lipid fraction of sorghum could be responsible for the reduction in triglycerides and normalisation of blood lipids.

Further, catechins and tannins have been implicated in the regulation of blood lipids. Although direct studies of sorghum tannins on cholesterol regulation have not been carried out, several other tannins have been studied, with promising results. Structural similarities indicate that there is potential for the sorghum tannins to have similar effects. High molecular weight persimmon tannin improved lipid profiles by increasing the activity of key enzymes required for the synthesis and transport of cholesterol and its esters (198). These promising results *in vivo* suggest that high tannin foods such as sorghum may help improve serum lipid profiles, one of the key diagnostic criteria for metabolic syndrome.

Oxidation of LDL (low-density lipoprotein) cholesterols has been implicated in the development of atherosclerosis. This is initiated by a lipoprotein, followed by adherence and penetration of monocytes which mature into macrophages. Oxidised cholesterols then lead to development of plaques (199). Macrophage-mediated oxidation of LDL cholesterols were reduced both *in vitro* (200-202) and *in vivo* (202, 203) by flavonoids. Although these studies were not conducted with sorghum flavonoids, this may be one mechanism by which sorghum reduces cardiovascular risk.

1.1.8.3 Anti-diabetic effects

1.1.8.3.1 Clinical and animal trials/current evidence

Sorghum has similarly been linked to hypoglycaemic effects (204) and is a low glycaemic index food with slow digestion. The development of pathologies of metabolic syndrome is increased with high glycaemic index and load foods in the overweight population (205). Ingestion of whole sorghum flour muffins lowered insulin fluxes more than a wheat-based counterpart and marginally reduced fluctuations in glucose (206) as a mechanism for the management and prevention of development of type 2 diabetes mellitus, associated with metabolic syndrome.

Whole sorghum food consumption caused a lower rise in plasma glucose than the dehulled version and similar rice and wheat foodstuffs (204). Methanol extracts of sorghum in models of insulin resistance in mice reduced fasting glucose and insulin concentrations when administered in a high lipid diet designed to induce dysfunction of glucose regulation (185). This was correlated with increased PPAR- γ (peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma) expression in adipose tissue (185). Ethanol extracts showed insulin-independent normalisation of glucose responses in diabetic rats (207). In addition, there were minor improvements in plasma glucose concentrations, which were similar to that of glibenclamide, when sorghum extract was administered (208). Fermented and dried whole-grain red sorghum flour reduced severity of alloxan-induced diabetes, with blood glucose as low as half that of diabetic controls (209). Human trials showed that consumption of extruded sorghum beverage containing proanthocyanidins and 3-deoxyanthocyanidins reduced peak postprandial glucose and total insulin release of a subsequent meal by up to a half (210).

Diabetic complications such as reduced endothelial reactivity can arise from glycation of proteins (211). Sorghums high in phenolics, such as red or black varieties, reduced the glycation of these proteins *in vitro* (144).

1.1.8.3.2 Mechanisms and potential

The reversal of type 2 diabetes is possible with the primary requirement being reestablishment of pancreatic β -cell function. In the progression of type 2 diabetes, there are distinct changes in the release and activity of insulin (212). These are caused by the dysfunction of many factors with β -cell dysfunction being one of the earliest changes (213). Apoptosis of pancreatic β -cells has been implicated in the impaired insulin release associated with type 2 diabetes mellitus. The presence of proteins associated with apoptosis and histological assessment of apoptotic pancreatic cells was markedly reduced by treatment with anthocyanins extracted from black soybeans (214). This may be one mechanism by which flavonoids, especially the deoxyanthocyanidins found in sorghum, result in reduced progression or potential reversal of the disease with long-term consumption.

Inflammation of the pancreatic cells, mediated by several pathways, can lead to cell death. Inflammatory responses have been implicated in the development of type 2 diabetes mellitus. In instances where dietary or genetic susceptibility has led to development of type 2 diabetes mellitus, inflammation has been implicated as one of the mechanisms at play. *In vivo*, flavonoids such as apigenin and luteolin reduced NF κ B (nuclear factor kappa-B) activation and subsequently reduced β -cell damage, albeit in an *in vitro* setting (141). These results are promising, especially given that apigenin is absorbed from the gastrointestinal tract (215). Hydrolysed kafirin proteins similarly show *in vitro* oxygen radical scavenging properties, suggested to be due to the release of bound compounds within the protein matrix (42).

Ethyl acetate extracts of rice bran containing over 50% phenolic acids, dosed at 0.2g/kg per day, reduced fasting blood glucose concentrations in diabetic rats, linked to the presence of ferulic acid (216). Rice bran extract contains similar phenolic acids to sorghum such as *m*-hydroxybenzoic acid, benzoic acid, *p*-coumaric acid, ferulic acid and sinapic acid.

Further to this, inflammation may be regulated, at least to some degree, by the colonic microflora, the colonic environment and the interaction with the host (217, 218). Faecal lipopolysaccharide concentrations were increased with high fat feeding, in addition to the concentrations of pro-inflammatory cytokines in faecal lysates (219). The consumption of wheat-derived arabinoxylans has the potential to reduce circulating endotoxins (220). Sorghum, containing galacturoarabinoxylans, may result in similar effects. These studies, however, were unable to determine whether these

changes were due to reduced production, increased degradation, or reduced permeation.

1.1.8.4 Effect on central adiposity and obesity

Whole sorghum has not been correlated with weight reduction or improvements in body composition (186). In a rat model of diet induced obesity, extruded sorghum flour consumption reduced the weight of epididymal adipose tissue and adipocyte diameter (221). Long-term consumption has been linked to improvements in hormonal regulation of satiety and food consumption (222).

Sorghum resistant starch, however, decreased body weight and abdominal fat pads (223). With this change, there was an altered gastrointestinal microflora with a decrease in *Bifidobacterium* and *Lactobacillus* and an increase in *Enterobaceriaceae* (223). Although food intake did not change, there were decreased leptin and increased adiponectin responses with sorghum resistant starch administration (223), which may help to regulate food intake.

Due to the high proportion of leucine, interest in sorghum may grow due to the increasing evidence of the "leucine threshold" required for muscle growth that has been implicated as a potential way of managing obesity (224). The provision of 2.5g of leucine is sufficient to initiate this response when ingested in a single meal (224).

1.1.8.5 Effects on cardiovascular disease and hypertension

1.1.8.5.1 Clinical trials

The effects of sorghum and its extracts on hypertension have not been extensively studied. A review of literature has found no evidence to date of sorghum being specifically linked to improvements in blood pressure. There have, however, been studies which link several of the chemical compounds in sorghum to improved blood pressure. Sorghum vinegar extracts which contain phenolic acids protected from pulmonary thrombosis in animal models through anticoagulation and platelet activities (225). Thrombosis has a higher risk factor in those with metabolic syndrome (226). The process behind this is thought to be the induction of hypercoagulability,

potentially through increased activity of PAI-1 (plasminogen activator inhibitor-1) which is associated with higher visceral fat, and insulin release (227).

1.1.8.5.2 Mechanisms and Potential

Angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) inhibition is a well-known mechanism by which compounds may improve hypertension. Apigenin and luteolin have shown 50% inhibition of ACE activity at 280 and 290µM concentrations *in vitro*, respectively (228). Further, endothelial dysfunction, which precedes the vascular dysfunction leading to hypertension (229), may be changed. Flavonoids reduced blood pressure in rat models and *ex vivo* vascular reactivity to acetylcholine (230).

The development of hypertension in obesity is thought to be caused by the interaction of several pathways, as shown in Figure 1.2.17 (231).



Figure 1.2.17: Development process of hypertension in metabolic syndrome (231)

Reduction in the concentrations of inflammatory markers may be mediated by sorghum supplementation. Certain sorghum genotypes when integrated into diets of rats reduced the transcription of TNF- α (tumour necrosis factor-alpha), IL-10 (interleukin-10) and IL-8 (interleukin-8) (232). TNF- α protein expression was reduced with sorghum extract administration in high fat diets (185). Sorghum kafirin fractions extracted in ethanol reduced lipopolysaccharide-induced macrophage inflammation of TNF- α by up to 81.4% (41).

1.1.8.6 Gastrointestinal health

1.1.8.6.1 Clinical trials

Very little information exists so far that sorghum, as a whole food supplement, moderates the endotoxaemic state. However, many studies suggest that sorghum has the potential, based on its composition, to improve metabolic syndrome via modulation of endotoxaemia (217, 233, 234).

Sorghum lipid extracts are capable of increasing the *Bifidobacteria* genera in the colon (233). These micro-organisms are gram-positive, non-LPS (lipopolysaccharide) producing bacteria that increase short chain fatty acid production. They also ameliorate LPS-induced inflammation (234) which is associated with metabolic syndrome factors.

Providing sufficient substrates for these beneficial bacteria is one way to enrich their population. Resistant starches and non-starch polysaccharides, such as those in sorghum and other wholegrain cereals, will improve gastrointestinal health (107, 235, 236). Although not a controlled study, investigations into populations which consume large amounts of sorghum, such as the Mossi people of Africa, have shown a favourable gut microbial profile with large proportions of *Bacteroidetes* and higher concentrations of faecal short chain fatty acids (217).

1.1.8.6.2 Potential mechanisms

Recently, it has been suggested that intestinal microflora have an important role to play in the development of insulin resistance (237) by the initiation of inflammatory pathways caused by an endotoxaemic state (238). The term "low-grade endotoxaemia" is associated with metabolic syndrome (238), and management of this state markedly improved insulin resistance (239). Modulation of gastrointestinal dysfunction is one way by which prevention or reversal of aspects of metabolic syndrome is plausible. Inflammation of the gastrointestinal tract itself is mediated by flora in a high fat diet, and precedes many of the pathologies of metabolic syndrome (240).

There are multiple pathways this state can be altered. One approach is the modulation of the gut bacteria to reduce the production of LPS. The "optimal" gut flora balance has not been characterised, and indeed may be different on an individual basis. It is generally accepted that the balance of Bacteriodetes:Firmicutes may be of importance, where a greater proportion of Bacteroidetes is desirable (217). Although this is an initial starting point, there are approximately 823 known species of bacteria that inhabit the human gastrointestinal tract (241). The composition varies greatly with geographical location, age, lifestyle and diet (242, 243). It will take a significant amount of time to determine what the "ideal" microbiome is and how to manipulate it for full health. Certain species and smaller groups of bacteria have been linked to improvements in pathologies of metabolic syndrome, including *Akkermansia muciniphila*, a mucin-degrading bacteria that is present at around 3-5% of the total community (244).

Several studies have defined the alterations in the microbiome composition with high fat feeding. This typically leads to an unfavourable decrease in Bifidobacteria (239) and an increase in Firmicutes and Proteobacteria (245). This finding has been questioned, with some suggesting that obese individuals have a higher ratio of *Bacteriodetes* (246). Additionally, there has been interest in the role of *Mollicutes*, which show a significant increase in high fat, Western-style diets (247).

Increasing the breakdown of LPS by intestinal alkaline phosphatase has also been suggested as a mechanism as intestinal alkaline phosphatase is responsible for detoxification of LPS (248). Concentrations of intestinal alkaline phosphatase are negatively correlated with obesity and high fat diets (175). Restricting the movement of LPS through the gastrointestinal barrier, by reduction of intestinal permeability, and improvement in tight junctions reduced the circulating LPS concentrations (237). The development of inflammation cascades initiated by compounds such as LPS can then

lead to atherosclerosis, insulin resistance and impaired glucose tolerance (249). A high fat diet increased intestinal permeability and reduced tight junction proteins (175).

Several purified non-starch polysaccharides improved the endotoxaemic state (220, 250, 251), some of which may be derived from sorghum. Increased consumption of resistant starches is linked to increased short chain fatty acid production, and increased Bifidobacteria (252). The increased short chain fatty acids lead to increased hepatic adipogenesis and subsequently control of satiety and feeding hormones. Sorghum does not appear to damage intestinal morphology, and assists in maintaining changes associated with a high fat diet (232, 253).

1.1.9 Sorghum integration into diets

Sorghum is being investigated as a potential replacement for wheat in many food products. The popularity of "gluten-free" diets has been increasing in recent years (254, 255). This movement has helped sorghum gain traction as a grain for human consumption (256). The use of sorghum in products such as Gluten Free WeetBix[™] is potentially the beginning of the evolution of sorghum from "feed" to "food". Studies have indicated that it is an appropriate substitute, or partial substitute, in wheat-based products including breads, cakes, biscuits and cereal flakes (257). Bobs Red Mill[™] sorghum flour, commercially available in Australia, contains 33.5% resistant starch and can be used in the preparation of muffins and other products (206).

1.1.10 Cautions

Sorghum has the potential to act as a chelating agent for trace minerals and contains "anti-nutritive compounds", but this is likely only when consumed in excessive amounts (258, 259). Sorghum is prone to ergot infections, but, with appropriate management and processing, products will be free of toxic compounds, of particular concern are fumonisins and other mycotoxins (260). Processing of sorghum will alter its composition and potentially change the concentration and total contents of beneficial compounds. This is also especially true for glycaemic responses after ingestion. The preparation method can change the insulin and glucose responses (261). Consumers should be aware that any increase in processing of flours will likely reduce the benefits, similar to the case of white wheat flour, compared to whole wheat grains

(262). Concentration of phytochemicals and sorghum extracts are likely to enhance certain aspects of sorghums functionality in the context of metabolic syndrome parameters.

1.1.11 Processing, growth, and breeding

Sorghum is a wide-scale, commercially produced crop, with multiple varieties available for use, so this variability needs to be addressed when promoting sorghum for health. Sorghum grown in different locations, and under different environmental conditions, can vary drastically in the concentrations of flavonoids. Environmental variability can account for almost 60% of the variance component of total flavanones, 21% for flavones and approximately 16% of 3-deoxyanthocyanidins (22). These differences are not trivial, with one study showing that environmental conditions can consistently result in less than half the comparable flavone, flavanone or 3deoxyanthocyanidin concentrations when the same genotype is grown under less favourable conditions (22). Since the concentrations in the bran fraction of sorghum are highest for flavonoids, phenolics and tannins (263), any process which removes the bran layer will reduce the potential health effects associated with these compounds. The research into processing methods has become increasingly of interest over recent years, as knowledge of how these methods change the nutritional and nutraceutical profile have been recognised (91, 264-267). With the increased consumption of preprepared and packaged foods, this knowledge is required for promotional purposes and education of consumers.

Sorghum is often fermented for the purpose of ethanol production (268), gluten-free beer production (170), for spirit production (269), and for gluten-free sourdough production (150). Improved bioavailability of phenolics has been found after fermentation in oat and millet (270), and fermentation with strains of *Lactobacilli* can both increase and decrease availability of catechin, quercetin and gallic acid depending on the strain (271). The fermentation process will also alter the existing profile of phenolics (160, 272, 273).

Sorghum tea is also noted to be a traditional way for sorghum to be prepared, while the preparation can also alter the chemical profile of sorghums (145). Cooking typically reduces flavonoid concentrations as shown during the preparation of "porridges" (146) and alters the profile by increasing certain flavonoids and decreasing others (146). The cooking process also decreased phenolic acid concentrations (146).

Conscious efforts have been made to breed for higher flavonoid sorghums with the potential use as a functional food or for nutraceutical supplements. This is in stark contrast to previous efforts to reduce these compounds for use in the stockfeed industry, where they are often considered "anti-nutritive", and are associated with impaired weight gain in cattle, pigs and poultry (274-276).

Chapter 1.2 – Prebiotics in Obesity

Published in Panminerva Medica June 2014

PANMINERVA MED 2014;56:165-75

Prebiotics in obesity

S. CARNAHAN, A. BALZER, S. K. PANCHAL, L. BROWN

Obesity was probably rare in ancient times, with the current increase starting in the Industrial Revolution of the eighteenth century, and becoming much more widespread from about 1950, so concurrent with the increased consumption of carbohydrates from cereals in the Green Revolution. However, dietary components such as oligosaccharides from plants including cereals may improve health following fermentation to short-chain carboxylic acids in the intestine by bacteria which constitute of the microbiome. Such non-digestible and fermentable components of diet, called prebiotics, have been part of the human diet since at least Palaeolithic times, and include components of the cereals domesticated in the Neolithic Revolution. If consumption of these cereals has now incremented, why is observe incrementing. One rememor could be increased, why is obesity increasing? One reason could be lowered prebiotic intake combined with increased intake of simple sugars, thus changing the bacteria in the microbiome. Processing of food has played an important role in this change of diet composition. Since obesity is a low-grade inflammation, changing the microbiome by increased consumption of simple carbohydrates and saturated fats may lead to obesity via increased systemic inflammation. Conversely, there is now reasonable evidence that increased dietary prebiotic intake decreases inflammation, improves glucose metabolism and decreases obesity. Would widespread increases in prebiotics in the modern diet, so mimicking Palaeolithic or Neolithic nutrition, decrease the incidence and morbidity of obesity in our communities?

KEY WORDS: Obesity - Prebiotics - Microbiota - Inflammation.

Food is essential to life, with famine as a result of too little food, and obesity as a symptom of excessive food intake. Both famine and obesity are an integral part of human history. They have been connected through the thrifty gene hypothesis, referring to metabolic traits that allowed humans to School of Health, Nursing and Midwifery University of Southern Queensland Toowoomba, QLD 4350, Australia

store energy during times of excess, to be used in times of famine. This attractive hypothesis has generated intense discussion and interesting arguments including that genetic variability in metabolic genes within populations is a means of distributing risk across offspring in the absence of strong selective pressures.¹ However, the thrifty gene hypothesis has been deemed untenable for many reasons, including that hunter-gatherers do not become obese between famines, with body mass index values remaining between 17 and 21.² Further, the presence of both slim and obese humans in modern societies suggests that gene mutations are essentially neutral, suggesting genetic drift rather than selection.³

The prevalence of obesity has increased markedly in the last two centuries, but there is sufficient evidence for obesity dating back tens of thousands of years.4 From prehistoric times until the eighteenth century, overweight and obesity were probably rarely seen, and this remains a characteristic of modern hunter-gatherer societies. Prehistoric statuettes such as the so-called Venus figurines found across southern and central Europe show exaggerated female abdomen, breasts, hips and thighs. The oldest of these Palaeolithic statuettes, found in 2008 at Hohle Fels in southern Germany, is between 35,000 and 40,000 years old 5 while the well-known Venus of Willendorf in Austria is about 25,000 years old.6 Since the first statuettes were found in the 1860's, arguments have focused on whether they are depictions of actual obesity or rather symbols of fertility

Vol. 56 - No. 2

PANMINERVA MEDICA

Corresponding author: L. Brown, School of Health, Nursing and Midwifery, University of Southern Queensland, Toowoomba, QLD 4350, Australia. E-mail: Lindsay.Brown@usq.edu.au

CARNAHAN

and abundance. The historical evidence for obesity continues with figurines from the Neolithic period,⁷ defined as the beginning of farming between 10,200 and 8,800 BC and ending between 4500 and 2000 BC. In ancient civilisations, only the wealthy could afford to be obese; one documented example is the Ptolemy rulers of Egypt who succeeded Alexander the Great, reigning until 30 BC.⁸ The concept that obesity is evidence of conspicuous consumption is an ancient one, but it became clearly developed in the Age of Enlightenment (eighteenth century) as a negative social perception of obesity together with an association with suspect morals and excess, and as an outward representation of the soul.⁹

Prevention of obesity also has a long history, beginning with the writings of Hippocrates (c. 460 BC-c. 370 BC) 5 and continued with the writings of Soranus of Ephesus (2nd century AD) and Caelius Aurelianus (5th century AD).10-12 Treatments included purging and vomiting, fasting and exercise.4, 10-12 Many physicians of antiquity recognised that diet was an important factor in both the cause and the attenuation of the disease. Dietary treatments included foods such as cheese, vegetables, mustard seeds and herbs. Alexander Trallianus wrote in the 6th century AD of a diet including indigestible foods, vegetables, barley, rice and legumes as well as fish, seafood and fruit to treat obesity, so an early version of functional foods.12 The ideas of the ancients appear to be a foundation for modern conservative management of obesity.

This review will discuss the relationships between prebiotics and obesity, without attempting to cover the enormous literature on either prebiotics or obesity. A prebiotic is defined as a selectively fermented ingredient that allows specific changes, both in the composition and/or activity in the gastrointestinal microflora that confers benefits upon host well-being and health.¹³ The WHO defines overweight and obesity as abnormal or excessive fat accumulation that presents a risk to health for a number of chronic diseases including diabetes, cardiovascular diseases and cancer.¹⁴

The Neolithic Revolution – successful in providing healthy diets?

The domestication of plants including cereals in the Fertile Crescent during the Neolithic period, 15, 16 termed the Neolithic Revolution, allowed a sedentary life-style with the formation of permanently settled farming towns, later developing into cities. Domestication of cereals is part of a continuum from gathering to cultivation of wild plants, their domestication and then agriculture that probably occurred over thousands of years in widely spread areas.¹⁷ There have been fascinating discoveries and vigorous discussions on the domestication of cereals; some of the more recent reviews discuss the domestication of rice, wheat and maize.^{16, 18-22}

Maize was domesticated in modern Mexico, while another ancient crop from the Andean countries of modern Bolivia and Peru has gained recent attention. Quinoa (Chenopodium quinoa willd.), technically known as a pseudocereal, has been cultivated for 5000-7000 years with transmission throughout South America via livestock migrations and trade from Venezuela in the north to the southern extremities of Argentina and Chile.23 Quinoa was considered by the Incas as the mother of grains, with the Emperor using a golden spade to dig the soil to plant the first seed of the new crop each spring. After the Spanish conquest in the 1500's, quinoa cultivation retreated to isolated pockets above 3500m where introduced European crops such as wheat, rye and oats could not be grown. Quinoa has all the properties of an ancient cereal with high protein content (12-17%), dietary fibre content (2-10%), lipids (5-9%) and carbohydrates (60-70%), with 11% as amylose.23 Quinoa contains essential amino acids, with similar values to casein, the protein found in milk. Quinoa flour is high in xylose and maltose, and low in glucose and fructose, along with ribose and galactose, giving it a low glycaemic index value. The total lipid content of quinoa is 14% with linoleic (39%) and oleic (28%) acids being the most prevalent.23 The rediscovery of guinoa and other ancient grains by consumers in developed countries may be no more than a consumer fad, but these functional foods may change the way we think about the components of our foods, especially prebiotics.

The human diet has changed dramatically since the introduction of agriculture in the Neolithic Revolution, unlike the human genome. Many factors including geography, agricultural advances and technology, the advent of food processing and food technologies, wars, climatic extremes and modern marketing have changed the food we eat. For most of human history, people only ate what was avail-

PANMINERVA MEDICA

June 2014

PREBIOTICS IN OBESITY

166

able in their locality. There were exceptions, but only for the very wealthy, such as the importation of spices from India to Europe. From the 15th century, when Western Europeans started exploring the world, exposure to new foods occurred with new species being introduced to new cultures. Agricultural advances saw the rise of certain crops and reduced production and consumption of others. In our more recent history, food processing has changed the way many humans hunt and gather their food, and with this has come a dramatic change in the intake of both micro- and macro-nutrients. Further, advances in agricultural productivity have changed the source and quality of the food.

The modern Green Revolution unsuccessful in providing healthy diets?

Since the Industrial Revolution, there have been several periods of major changes in agricultural production and productivity, including famines such as the potato famine in Ireland from 1845-1852. In the following generation, Northern Europe went through a Green Revolution from 1870 to 1914 with marked increases in productivity.24 The much more publicised Green Revolution from about 1960 to 2000 was hailed as the world's answer to imminent famine due to a rapidly increasing population. Production increased dramatically. with increases of 208% in wheat production, 109% for rice production and 157% for maize in developing countries between 1960 and 2000.25 Further, these increased yields came with shorter growing periods. Without this Green Revolution, it has been estimated that food prices would have been 35-65% higher, with the risk of political instability, and caloric availability would have decreased by 11-13%; these changes have benefited all consumers, especially the poor.25 Gains have been uneven, with China and India showing large improvements with much smaller improvements in sub-Saharan Africa. Even in countries with successful Green Revolution changes in productivity, poverty and food insecurity still exist as does micronutrient malnutrition. Further, environmental impacts have been mixed, with increased production allowing marginal land to return to forest cover, but with increased soil degradation and chemical run-off from productive land. Another critical issue has been the reduced research

Vol. 56 - No. 2

PANMINERVA MEDICA

CARNAHAN

expenditure as agricultural production increased.²⁵ Although the Green Revolution is hailed as one of the most positive changes in modern agriculture, did the increased yield and profit come at the expense of nutritional quality and variety in the modern-day diet?

During the Green Revolution, emphasis was placed on increased production, with high-yielding strains with low economic input becoming predominant, specifically of rice, maize and wheat. The use of powerful breeding tools, increased nutrient inputs and shared knowledge resulted in provision of large quantities of food. The doubling in cereal production came largely from increased carbohydrate content, with grain weights typically being inversely proportional to the protein percent.15, 16, 26 Increases in carbohydrate content require much less nitrogen input than improved protein content. Further, the selective increases in the major cereals may have led to decreased availability and hence consumption of other staple foods such as legumes, grains and cereal-based crops. Production of legumes in the Punjab region of India, a major food production area, has halved during the Green Revolution, with the difference being filled by rice and wheat cultivation.27 This change decreased the nutritional diversity, purely due to availability.

The microbiome

The processes of absorption of nutrients from food are complex, with important roles of enzymes and hormones released into the gastrointestinal tract. Further, the essential role of the bacteria, especially in the colon, is now being realised. These bacteria, termed the microbiome or microbiota, are diverse with around 500 to 1000 bacterial species present accounting for 2 to 4 million genes (about 100-fold more genes than the human genome) and about 100 trillion bacteria (about 10-fold more cells than the human cells).28 These bacteria obtain their nutrients from the food we eat, and they also change the components of the food before absorption by the human host. The different bacteria of the microbiome have very specific environmental needs, which are mostly met by the conditions in the distal colon. They are often unable to survive outside this environment, so culture of these species ex vivo is relatively unsuccessful with estimates suggesting only 30-40% can

PREBIOTICS IN OBESITY

CARNAHAN

be cultured.²⁹ The advent of molecular techniques has allowed the potential extent of the relationship between the microbiome and the human host to be investigated.

There is debate about the inheritability of the microbiome with some suggesting it is high.30, 31 whilst others suggest it is low,32 leading to ambiguity as to whether there may be directed co-evolution. Among different primate species, there are typical microbiomes, with the host phylogeny being the driving determinant, showing significant evidence for co-evolution.³⁰ There appears to be geographi-cal differences among human populations,³³ likely to be the result of local traditions and exposure to external elements.32 The local diet is one of the elements that undoubtedly influence both the longterm changes and the immediate composition of the microbiome. The proportion of fermentable components in the diet influences the species of bacteria present, and the species of bacteria influences the host, allowing complex interactions.³⁴ The microbiome is very susceptible to short-term changes in the diet,^{35, 36} suggesting that the relationship between the diet and the microbiome could be both the cause and the treatment of obesity. The microbiomes of ancient and modern humans are distinct, and geographical variation has probably decreased in the post-Columbian period.³⁷ These changes continue and so may stunt the evolution of the microbiome, due to reduced diversity and possible gene transfers between species.34

Prebiotics

Fermentation of dietary carbohydrates provides the energy for the growth and activity of the microbiome; this is the first part of the definition of these carbohydrates as prebiotics.¹³ All known and suspected prebiotics include resistant starches, and non-starch polysaccharides with different sugar monomers and chemical linkages.³⁸ Prebiotics must be able to resist gastric acidity, resist human enzymatic hydrolysis, resist absorption in the upper gastrointestinal tract, be fermentable by one or more intestinal microflora, and selectively stimulate growth or activity of intestinal bacteria.³⁹ Prebiotics can be found naturally in many foods including leeks, asparagus, chicory, Jerusalem artichokes, onions, garlic, wheat, rye, barley, oats and soybean.⁴⁰ Typically, any food containing dietary fibre is likely to contain some form of prebiotics, although in varying amounts. The definition of a prebiotic concludes by stating that these bacteria must improve the health of the host. There is a long history of prebiotic consumption by humans, but scientific evaluation of the health benefits is relatively recent.

Many ancient foods contain prebiotics as well as nutrients, so the daily prebiotic intake was significant. One of many examples is the yacon, a traditional root used by many Andean tribes in Ecuador, Peru, Bolivia and Argentina. The dietary fibre content of the root, usually eaten raw, is approximately 10.4% of dry matter, with an insoluble fraction of approximately 8.7% and soluble fraction of 1.7% of dry matter.⁴¹ The fibre consists of cellulose, galactose, arabinose and galactose, with lower amounts of xylose, mannose and rhamnose.⁴¹ The fructose oligosaccharide content of yacon varies between 24 and 35% with some studies indicating higher content of 54-62%.^{41,42}

Prebiotics were present in the components of ancient diets and were consumed routinely. In the ancient Indian diet, unlike the modern European diet, prebiotics were a major component through consumption of grains, fruits and vegetables.43 Also, the Indian diet contained spices and herbs in home-made food which were quite different from the processed food in European diet.43 Palaeodietary studies, for example in the Chihuahuan Desert of Mexico, have shown that prehistoric people consumed a wide variety of plants, including inulin-rich sotol, agave and onion.44 Conservative estimates indicate that the average male hunter-forager consumed 135g prebiotics per day, while females consumed 108g/day.44 When the whole diet was considered as the energy source, it was estimated that a larger proportion of the energy was derived from fermentation of prebiotics in the large intestine on a daily basis. However, the total dietary intake of prebiotics has reduced in the modern era, for example, to less than 20g/day in the USA.44 Although there are current social trends to target refined carbohydrates as the cause of the obesity epidemic, it is likely more caused by what these originally plant-based, yet highly processed products lack, as opposed to what they contain. The increase in simpler starches with a high digestibility has certainly come at the cost of non-digestible starches and other dietary fibres, which are not useful economically or in a processing context.

168

PANMINERVA MEDICA

June 2014

The advent of processed foods

Changes in lifestyle due to modernisation created the need for processed and fast foods. The delivery of large volumes of food to a widespread population resulted in industries realising the potential economic gains. Industries aimed to produce low cost, highlyconsistent foods with palatable tastes and textures. Raw grains and non-refined materials are mostly unsuitable for these processed foods, hence the industries aimed to include non-fibre carbohydrates, mostly including simple sugars. Highly-refined white bread, wheat, rice and maize products became a norm of the modern westernised diet. Furthermore, the addition of these derivatives to non-wheat-based products increased the amounts of rapidly digestible carbohydrates with no addition of fibrous components. The estimated intake of refined grain was approximately 89% of the cereal intake in the USA in 2005.43

The increased consumption of processed foods has been a product of both convenience and cost. Although some credit to this may be derived from the Green Revolution, it would appear that the major driver is the consumer markets pushing toward convenient, cheap and consistent foods. Globalisation may be responsible for the nutritional changes resulting in increased processed food consumption and increased obesity.46 The increased consumption of processed foods has come together with increased foreign investment in food processing in developing countries.47 The advances in industrialisation and commercialisation of processed foods since the late 1800s has outpaced increases in dietary knowledge which may explain the current situation.48 Consumers have then perpetuated the decline in whole food consumption with their increased desire for processed foods.

The marked differences between the whole-food and processed food diets are likely to have contributed heavily to the rising health epidemics of obesity and metabolic syndrome. Epidemiological studies have correlated decreased whole grain intake and increased refined grain intake with weight gain in short-term studies.⁴⁹ This evidence suggests that long-term dietary changes contribute to increased body weights and related diseases. The most obvious differences are the increased addition of sweeteners, the decreased amounts of dietary fibres, the addition of preservatives, and the increases in hydrogenated fats.⁵⁰

Processing and prebiotics

The shift toward increased processing has decreased the fibre intake in many countries. It can be clearly seen that the increased processed food consumption mimics the trends in obesity and dietrelated diseases. Many link the decreased fibre consumption with a decreased intake of grain and cereal crops. Japan decreased its average fibre consumption per capita by almost 10 grams over the period of 1911-1980.51, 52 This change can be directly attributed to a decrease in whole grain intake.52 Alterations in the American diet were marked with fibre intake declining by 28% from 1909 to 1975. The cause is a reduced intake in whole plant-based foods, with the greatest decline coming from the grain intake.53 In Brazil, the consumption of ultra-processed foods increased over the period of 1987-2003, which led to much lower dietary fibre intake over this period.54

Grain crops contain both fermentable and nonfermentable fibres that may confer health benefits. These fermentable fibres are of particular interest as they typically act like prebiotics to change the composition of the gut microbiome. Of particular interest are resistant starches and non-starch polysaccharides. Grains, cereals and legumes have different amounts of non-starch polysaccharides and resistant starches depending on their species, variety and growing conditions. Of particular significance to the prebiotic concept are soluble dietary fibres, many of which are fermentable, and non-starch polysaccharides, all of which are fermentable. The primary grains that increased in production throughout the Green Revolution were rice, maize and wheat with total dietary fibre of 19.6%, 5.7% and 17%, respectively and total soluble dietary fibres of approximately 3.6%, 1.4% and 2.3%, respectively. Other cereals such as millet contain 5.4% total dietary fibre and 3.8% soluble fibres and oats contain 37.7% total dietary fibre and 3.8% soluble fibres.55 Barley, depending on variety, can contain from 4.5-26.9% soluble non-starch polysaccharides.56 By replacing 100g of white rice with 100g quinoa, carbohydrate content decreases by 17.5 g and protein content increases by 7.3 g.57 Gram for gram, ancient grains such as quinoa, amaranth, barley and millet offer fewer carbohydrates and more protein as well as containing beneficial fibres.

Processing reduces the content of soluble dietary fibres.⁵⁵ Common food additives such as corn starch and potato starch do not include fibre, processed

PANMINERVA MEDICA

CARNAHAN

white rice contains 0.3% soluble dietary fibre, and processed oats contain less than a third of the total dietary fibres of their unprocessed equivalent.⁵⁵ The soluble non-starch polysaccharide content of commonly consumed processed foods while obesity was rapidly increasing were much lower than the raw whole grains. Kellogg's Cornflakes[™] contain 0.48% non-starch polysaccharides, puffed rice 0.41%, brown rice 0.89%, white rice 0.92%, Kellogg Krispies[™] 0.32%, and white spaghetti 1.82%.⁵⁸ With processing comes a reduced intake of the dietary fibre which have potential prebiotic affects and as a result, our overall health is likely to have been impacted.

Obesity-related disease

The changes in nutrient composition and intake due to processing of food are partly to blame for the current prevalence of obesity. Many countries now report more than 50% of their population as overweight or obese with marked increases since the 1980s.³⁹ The prevalence of obesity today varies from 3-4% in Japan and Korea, to 30% or more in the USA and Mexico.³⁹ The incidence has appeared to plateau in the USA over the past decade.⁶⁰ In Australia, 60% adults and 25% children, or more than 12 million people, are classified as being overweight or obese.⁶¹ Due to these increases, obesity-associated illnesses have also increased, along with an increased financial burden.^{62, 63}

Obesity has a major impact on the energy metabolism and regulatory mechanisms that lead to metabolic diseases including type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular disease, dyslipidaemia, hormone-linked cancers and gastrointestinal diseases including inflammatory bowel disease and colon cancer.⁶⁴ Type 2 diabetes is closely associated with obesity and insulin resistance, and is affected by the inflammatory status of adipose and other tissues. The associations are clear with increasing incidence of diabetes, hypertension, asthma and arthritis as body mass index increases.⁶⁵

Obesity is a very slowly developing metabolic disorder. While there is evidence showing the relationship between obesity and the above-mentioned diseases, the clear development of obesity is not identified until the person looks obese. During the asymptomatic development of obesity, metabolic dysfunction develops. The process is unclear but it is speculated that the gut microbiome changes with the

170

PREBIOTICS IN OBESITY

presence of components in the diet such as saturated fatty acids. Hence, this metabolic dysfunction can be described as a dysfunctional gut microbiome. In contrast, the incidence of obesity and obesity-related diseases in communities that follow a more traditional whole-food diet is lower.66 Pimo Indians eating traditional diets showed lower body mass index and cholesterol concentrations than people of similar heritage eating a westernised diet. The traditional Pimo diet contains over 50 g/day of potentially prebiotic dietary fibre, primarily from corn and beans.67 Traditional diets in urban Brazil have a protective effect against obesity, with possible reasons including the high-fibre intake in traditional diets.68 A similar trend is evident in tribes of the Solomon Islands. In communities where a westernised diet has begun to infiltrate, the plasma cholesterol concentrations are higher and the percentage of males with high blood pressure is increased.69 Female teachers in Tehran consuming westernised diets high in refined carbohydrates, processed meats and low in dietary fibre have higher body mass index and increased risk of developing metabolic syndrome.70 These are a few examples, with most studies indicating similar trends following consumption of highly-refined, acellular diets 66

The ever-increasing obesity epidemic also increases the financial costs of health care.⁵⁰ It has been estimated that, in the year 2000, the burden of obesity from both direct health care and indirect costs was as high as 4.06% of gross national product of China. In the USA and the United Kingdom, estimated costs are likely to increase by \$48-66 billion and £1.9-2 billion per year over the next 15 years, respectively.⁷¹ Other countries with rising obesity will have similar increases in health costs.

Chronic inflammation in obesity

Metabolic endotoxaemia, a chronic low-grade inflammatory condition, has been identified as an early predictor of obesity and diabetes.⁷² Multiple studies associate obesity with this chronic low-grade inflammatory status. The inflammatory state is characterised by the presence of elevated plasma concentrations of cytokines and by the presence of macrophages and monocytes within the adipose tissue. As the adipose tissue is an endocrine tissue, imbalances and disruptions in adipose tissue status can have marked effects

PANMINERVA MEDICA

on metabolic processes. The increased plasma cytokines in obesity are in response to increased plasma microbial components and lipotoxicity. The presence of lipotoxic substances, including the saturated fatty acids, palmitic, stearic and lauric acid,73-76 and microbial components 77, 78 have the ability to activate toll-like receptors (TLR) which then initiate immune responses.

Obesity has been associated with distinct gut microbiomes and increased gut permeability leading to a low-grade endotoxaemic state.79 This state leads to the initiation of several inflammatory pathways in adipose tissue. TLR4 responds to increased plasma lipopolysaccharides and lipids, and the induction of the NF-KB gene transcription.80, 81 The result is an increased expression and secretion of cytokines leading to recruitment and infiltration of macrophages to adipose tissue. The macrophages then further the inflammatory response by increased cytokine expression mediated by NF-KB.82,83 TLR2 induces a similar response to the presence of lipopolysaccharide, with the induction of the NF-KB mediated transcription of cytokines:81 however, it interacts with a wider variety of ligands than TLR4.

Prebiotic interventions

There is increasing evidence that prebiotics have the potential to attenuate obesity, obesity-related inflammation and obesity-related diseases.84.87 The mechanism of action of prebiotics involves their fermentation in the colon, which changes the gut microbiome.88 The prebiotics appear to improve gut barrier function, potentially reduce pathogenic bacterial populations and produce compounds which can improve host metabolism and endocrine function.79 Bacteria produce by-products when fermenting prebiotics including hydrogen, lactate, methane, carbon dioxide and short-chain carboxylic acids including acetate, propionate and butyrate. Much research into the mechanism of action of prebiotics on inflammation and obesity has revolved around the benefits to gut health of these short-chain carboxylic acids.38

Prebiotic effects on inflammation

Supplementation with prebiotics increases the

carboxylic acids. Plasma short-chain carboxylic acids initiated activation of specific receptors classified as GPR43 leading to reduced lipolysis and reduced plasma free fatty acids.89 Reduction of plasma free fatty acids by this mechanism should reduce the inflammatory response by reducing the exposure of membrane TLR to plasma free fatty acids. GPR43knockout mice showed exacerbated inflammation mediated by immune cells and increased release of reactive oxygen species.90 Thus, GPR43 plays a role in metabolic inflammation.90

Several studies have investigated the effects of short-chain carboxylic acids produced by colonic fermentation on the inflammatory state. The presence of short-chain carboxylic acids reduced the presence of TLR4 mRNA leading to reduced active protein levels and subsequent inflammatory responses.91 Treatment of neutrophils with butyrate, propionate and acetate at concentrations of 3 mM can counteract the release of TNF-a induced by lipopolysaccharide.92 Similar effects have been noted in cultured colon epithelial cell lines where short-chain carboxylic acids inhibit NF-KB activity.92 Similar anti-inflammatory responses have been noted in adipose tissue 93 and cultured macrophages where proinflammatory cytokine release can be decreased.93,94 These results have not been consistent with evidence suggesting that the presence of short-chain carboxylic acids can enhance the TLR2-induced expression of TNF-a and IL-8.95

Whole grains with their combination of fibre, protein, vitamins and minerals appear to have protective effects in the body as they are digested more slowly than refined grains and have the potential to stimulate the growth of appropriate gut bacteria. They also generally maintain lower blood glucose concentrations and improved insulin responses in the body. Subjects with high dietary fibre intake have lower blood pressure and serum cholesterol concentrations, reduced glycaemia, improved insulin sensitivity with lower risk of developing stroke, hypertension, type 2 diabetes, obesity and gastrointestinal diseases.52

Prebiotic effects on obesity

Obesity is a complex metabolic disorder with impairments in lipid and carbohydrate metabolism. Different prebiotics have been tested for their effects plasma and colonic concentrations of short-chain in obesity as the microbiome fermentation products

PANMINERVA MEDICA

171

CARNAHAN

of prebiotics can affect host metabolism.96 Many prebiotics alter blood lipid profiles by binding cholesterol and bile acids in the upper gut, increasing sterol excretion and causing a bulking effect in the intestine improving satiety.38,97 Animal studies have shown that dietary interventions by prebiotics, especially fructans, inulin and oligofructose, decrease serum triglycerides.97 A Japanese study found that when Japanese millet was fed to diabetic mice, plasma concentrations of adiponectin and high density lipoprotein cholesterol increased while glucose and triglyceride concentrations decreased.⁹⁸ In human studies, decreases in serum triglycerides by inulin and oligofructose are independent of gender, type of prebiotic, background diet, overweight, dyslipidaemia or diabetes.99 Despite lowering triglyceride and cholesterol concentrations, prebiotic dietary supplementation in both animal and human trials showed inconsistent modulation of lipid concentrations.99 Of the studies reviewed, 8 out of 21 showed no change in blood lipid concentrations while the rest indicated lower lipid biomarkers (triglyceride, total cholesterol) for cardiovascular disease risk.99 More studies of prebiotics targeting selected symptoms or disease such as metabolic syndrome and obesity are required.

Several studies have linked diets supplemented with indigestible oligosaccharides (fructo-oligosaccharides, galacto-oligosaccharides and arabinoxylan) to reduced dietary intake in mice 86, 87 and rats84, 85. Most studies in mouse and rat models resulted in decreased body weight gain where highfat diets were administered with supplementation against a high-fat diet alone; however, the decrease in caloric intake was not sufficient to account for the total weight loss.84, 86, 87 Human studies of fructo-oligosaccharides supplementation have shown promise in obesity attenuation with long-term supplementation leading to reduction in body weight, body mass index and waist circumference in obese women.100, 101 A study with fructo-oligosaccharies has indicated gender differences in responses with reduced calorie intake in women and increased intake in men.102 It may be possible to have responsive and non-responsive hosts to galacto-oligosaccharides despite having similar gut microbiomes before the treatment.103 This trend is likely to be similar for other prebiotics; however the mechanisms and interactions require further investigation. Supplementation with xylo-oligosaccharides and fructo-

172

oligosaccharides in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats showed that the improved body weight, reduced mortality and increased population of *Bifidobacteria* and *Lactobacilli* in the caecum may be due to a decreased pH with increased concentrations of shortchain carboxylic acids.¹⁰⁴

Butyrate is rapidly absorbed from the lumen of the cecum to influence glucose and cholesterol concentrations and lipid metabolism. Supplementation with 5% butyrate to high-fat diet-fed mice inhibited the development of obesity and insulin resistance due to reduced adipose tissue,¹⁰⁴ which suggests it may be an effective compound in the treatment of obesity and insulin resistance. Butyrate also has an important function in maintaining metabolism and the proliferation and differentiation of epithelial cells types.¹⁰⁴ Similarly, propionate reduced cholesterol in rats possibly through inhibition of HMG CoA reductase, redistribution of cholesterol from plasma to liver and enhanced synthesis and secretion of bile acids.¹⁰⁵

The interrelationships between satiety hormones and the gut microbiota are complex; however, these hormones reduce energy consumption and metabolic processes and may be important in the development and attenuation of obesity. Satiety hormones change with administration of prebiotics. Prebiotics appear to have a stimulatory effect on peptide YY secretion^{85, 101, 106} and tend to increase glucagon-like peptide-1.^{107, 108} This change is associated with better regulation of post-prandial glucose concentrations, improved insulin tolerance and improved satiety.

Conclusions

There is a widespread concept that our genome and our modern diet are mis-matched, with only the genome remaining unchanged since the Neolithic Revolution. Discussion of the optimal human diet to decrease modern diseases such as obesity leads to passionate discussions, with many of the proposals being incompatible. As one example, should we consume high protein, high saturated fat and almost no carbohydrates as in the Atkins diet? Or is the Ornish diet more appropriate, with 80% carbohydrates and minimal animal protein and fat? Would widespread substitution of the modern diet with Palaeolithic or pre-Palaeolithic nutrition decrease the incidence and morbidity of obesity in our communities? If so, this

PANMINERVA MEDICA

June 2014

PREBIOTICS IN OBESITY

would argue that our diet should be optimised to the time when the modern human genome stabilised. As we have had the Green Revolution to increase the production of cereals, do we need a Nutrition Revolution to increase wellness? This could include incorporation of the Palaeolithic diets into current nutritional recommendations but this requires a thorough examination of these diets.108, 109 Is it possible to become a 21st century hunter-gatherer110 and still have the same quality of life as currently enjoyed in developed countries? To answer these questions, we need a better understanding of the complex relationships between components of the diet, especially prebiotics, and the bacteria of the gastrointestinal tract, the microbiome. Ultimately, this increased understanding will use past nutritional experience to provide the foundation for a healthy future, including decreasing chronic disorders such as obesity.

References

- Wells JC. Thrift: a guide to thrifty genes, thrifty phenotypes and thrifty norms. Int J Obes (Lond) 2009;33:1331-8.
- 2. Speak
- Speakman JR. Thrifty genes for obesity and the metabolic syn-drome time to call off the search? Diab Vasc Dis Res 2006;3:7-11. 3. Speakman JR. Evolutionary perspectives on the obesity epidemic: adaptive, maladaptive, and neutral viewpoints. Annu Rev Nutr
- 2013;33:289-317. Haslam D. Obesity: a medical history. Obes Rev 2007;8(Suppl

- Hastam D. Obesity: a mean analysis, once new correct assorption-pre-1):31-6.
 Conard NJ. A female figurine from the basal Aurignacian of Hohle Fels Cave in southwestern Germany. Nature 2009;459:248-52.
 Seshadri KG. Obesity: A Venusian story of Paleolithic proportions. Indian J Endocrinol Metab 2012;16:134-5.
 Christopoulou-Aletra H, Papavramidou N, Pozzilli P. Obesity in the Neolithic Era: A Greek Female Figurine. Obes Surg 2006;16:1112-4.
- 8. Michalopoulos A, Tzelepis G, Geroulanos S. Morbid obesity and hypersonnolence in several members of an ancient royal family. Thorax 2003;58:281-2.
- Thorax 2003;58:281-2.
 Sawbridge DT, Fitzgerald R. 'Lazy, slothful and indolent': medical and social perceptions of obesity in Europe to the eighteenth century. Vesalius 2009;15:59-70.
 Papavramidou N, Christopoulou-Aletra H. Management of obesity in the writings of Soranus of Ephesus and Caelius Aurelianus. Obes Surg 2008;18:763-5.
 Christopoulou-Aletra H. Papavernider, M. Maragement M. Management of Aurelianus.
- Cross Surg 2006;18:703-3.
 11. Christopoulou-Aletra H, Papavramidou N. Methods used by the Hippocratic physicians for weight reduction. World J Surg 2004;28:513-7.
- Papavramidou N, Christopoulou-Aletra H. Greco-Roman and Byz-
- antine views on obesity. Öbes Surg 2007;17:112-6.
 13. Roberfroid M, Gibson GR, Hoyles L, McCartney AL, Rastall R, Rowland I *et al.* Prebiotic effects: metabolic and health benefits. Br J Nutr 2010;104:S1-S63.
- J. Nutr. 2010;104:S1-S63.
 WHO. Obesity [Internet]. Available from: http://www.who.int/ topics/obesity/en/[cited 2014, May 15].
 Brown TA, Jones MK, Powell W, Allaby RG. The complex origins of domesticated crops in the Fertile Crescent. Trends Ecol Evol

Vol. 56 - No. 2

PANMINERVA MEDICA

- 2009:24:103-9 Sweeney M, McCouch S. The complex history of the domestica-tion of rice. Ann Bot 2007;100:951-7.
- Nesbitt M. When and where did domesticated cereals first occur in southwest Asia? In: Cappers RTJ, Bottema S, editors. The Dawn of Farming in the Near East. Berlin: Ex Oriente; 1999. p. 113-32.
- Willcox G. The distribution, natural habitats and availability of wild cereals in relation to their domestication in the Near East: multiple cereals in relation to their do
- cereaus in reliation to inter operations in the vear tast: multiple events, multiple certers. Veget Hist Archaeobot 2005;14:534-41.
 19. Abbo S, Lev-Yadun S, Heun M, Gopher A. On the 'lost' crops of the neolithic Near East. J Exp Bot 2013;64:815-22.
 20. Charmet G, Wheat domestication: Lessons for the future. C R Biol
- met G. Wheat dom 2011;334:212-20.
- 2011;334:212-20.
 Vollbrecht E, Sigmon B. Amazing grass: developmental genetics of maize domestication. Biochem Soc Trans 2005;33:1502-6.
 Heun M, Abbo S, Lev-Yadun S, Gopher A. A critical review of the protracted domestication model for Near-Eastern founder crops: linear regression, long-distance gene flow, archaeological, and ar-chaeobotanical evidence. J Exp Bot 2012;63:4333-41.
 Vega-Gálvez A, Miranda M, Vergara J, Uribe E, Puente L, Martínez EA. Nutrition facts and functional potential of quinoa (*Chenopo-dium quinoa* willd.), an ancient Andean grain: a review. J Sci Food Agric 2010;90:2541-7.
 Van Zanden JL. The first green revolution: the growth of produc-tion and productivity in European agriculture, 1870-1914. Econ Hist Rev 1991;44:215-39.
 Fingali PL. Green revolution: impacts, limits, and the path ahead.

- 25. Pingali PL. Green revolution: impacts, limits, and the path ahead.
- Pringhi PT, Green revolution: impacts, limits, and the path anead. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2012;109:12302-8.
 Triboi E, Triboi-Blondel A-M. Productivity and grain or seed com-position: a new approach to an old problem—invited paper. Eur J Agron 2002;16:163-86.
 Shiva V. The green revolution in the Punjah. Ecologist 1991;21:57-(D)
- 60.
- 28. Sears CL. A dynamic partnership: celebrating our gut flora. Anaerobe 2005;11:247-51. 29. Hayashi H, Sakamoto M, Benno Y. Phylogenetic analysis of
- the human gut microbiota using 16S rDNA clone libraries and strictly anaerobic culture-based methods. Microbiol Immunol strictly anaerob 2002;46:535-48.
- Continuan H, Worobey M, Kuo CH, Ndjango JB, Peeters M, Hahn BH et al. Evolutionary relationships of wild hominids recapitulated by gat microbial communities. PLoS Biol 2010;8:e1000546.
 Vaishampayan PA, Kuehl JV, Froula JL, Morgan JL, Ochman H, Francino MP. Comparative metagenomics and population dynam-ics of the gat microbiota in mother and infant. Genome Biol Evol 2010;2:53-66.
 Vature M, Francino M, Berne M, March M, Berne M,
- 32. Yatsunenko T, Rey FE, Manary MJ, Trehan I, Dominguez-Bello Yatsunenko I, Rey FE, Manary MJ, Trehan I, Dominguez-Bello MG, Contreras M et al. Human gut microbiome viewed across age and geography. Nature 2012;486:222-7.
 Tito RY, Knights D, Metcalf J, Obregon-Tito AJ, Cleeland L, Najar F et al. Insights from characterizing extinct human gut microbi-omes. PLoS One 2012;7:e51146.
 De Filippo C, Cavalieri D, Di Paola M, Ramazzotti M, Poullet JB, Moreast S, et al. Imment of dirit in abrain and microbian munched.
- Massart S et al. Impact of diet in shaping gut microbiota revealed by a comparative study in children from Europe and rural Africa. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010;107:14691-6.
- Candela M, Biagi E, Maccaferri S, Turroni S, Brigidi P. Intestinal microbiota is a plastic factor responding to environmental changes. Trends Microbiol 2012;20:385-91.
- David LA, Maurice CF, Carmody RN, Gootenberg DB, Button JE, Wolfe BE et al. Diet rapidly and reproducibly alters the human gut microbiome. Nature 2014;505:559-63.
 Tito RY, Macmil S, Wiley G, Najar F, Cleeland L, Qu C et al. Phy-letonics and functional analysis of two anxient human minimum and functional analysis of two anxient human minimum and functional analysis.
- lotyping and functional analysis of two ancient human microbi-omes. PLoS One 2008;3:e3703.
- Slavin J. Fiber and prebiotics: mechanisms and health benefits. Nu-trients 2013;5:1417-35.

173

- 39. Gibson GR, Probert HM, Loo JV, Rastall RA, Roberfroid MB, Dietary modulation of the human colonic microbiota: concept of prebiotics. Nutr Res Rev 2004;17:259-75. obiota: updating the
- concept of prebiotics. Nutr Res Rev 2004;17:239-75.
 van Loo J, Coussement P, de Leenheer L, Hoebregr H, Smits G. On the presence of inulin and oligofructose as natural ingredients in the western diet. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr 1995;35:525-52.
 Castro A, Céspedes G, Carballo S, Bergenstähl B, Tomberg E. Di-
- etary fiber, fructooligosaccharides, and physicochemical properties of homogenized aqueous suspensions of yacon (Smallanthus son-chifolius). Food Res Int 2013;50:392-400.
- Graefe S, Hermann M, Manrique I, Golombek S, Buerkert A. Effects of post-harvest treatments on the carbohydrate composition of yacon roots in the Peruvian Andes. Field Crops Res 2004;86:157-65.
 Samanta AK, Kolte AP, Senani S, Sridhar M, Juyapal N. Prebiotics in accenter Indian direct Cure Sci 2011;10:143-6.
- in ancient Indian diets. Curr Sci 2011:101:43-6
- Leach JD, Sobolik KD, High dietary intake of prebiotic inulin-type fructans in the prehistoric Chihuahuan Desert. Br J Nutr 2010;103:1558-61.
- 2010;103:1558-61.
 Wells HF, Buzby JC. Dietary assessment of major trends in U.S. food consumption, 1970-2005: United States Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service; March 2008. 46. Pelto GH, Pelto PJ. Diet and delocalization: dietary changes since
- Interdiscip Hist 1983;14:507-28.
 Hawkes C. Uneven dietary development: linking the policies and
- processes of globalization with the nutrition transition, obesity and diet-related chronic diseases. Global Health 2006;2:4.
 Tillotson JE. America's obesity: conflicting public policies, indus-
- trial economic development, and unintended human consequences. Annu Rev Nutr 2004;24:617-43. Koh-Banerjee P. Franz M. Sampson L. Liu S. Jacobs DR, Jr., Spiegelman D et al. Changes in whole-grain, bran, and cereal fiber
- consumption in relation to 8-y weight gain among men. Am J Clin Nutr 2004;80:1237-45.
 50. Popkin BM, Kim S, Rusev ER, Du S, Zizza C. Measuring the full
- economic costs of diet, physical activity and obesity-related chron-ic diseases. Obes Rev 2006;7:271-93.
- to diseases. Obes Rev 2006;7:271-95.
 Ohi G, Minowa K, Oyama T, Nagahashi M, Yamazaki N, Yamamoto S et al. Changes in dietary fiber intake among Japanese in the 20th century: a relationship to the prevalence of diverticular disease. Am J Clin Nutr 1983;38:115-21.
 Honda T, Kai I, Ohi G. Fat and dietary fiber intake and color can-
- Cer mortality: a chronological comparison between Japan and the United States. Nutr Cancer 1999;33:95-9.
 Heller SN, Hackler LR. Changes in the crude fiber content of the
- American diet. Am J Clin Nutr 1978;31:1510-4.
 Monteiro CA, Levy RB, Claro RM, de Castro IR, Cannon G. Increasing consumption of ultra-processed foods and likely im-pact on human health: evidence from Brazil. Public Health Nutr pact on huma 2011;14:5-13.
- Bednar GE, Patil AR, Murray SM, Grieshop CM, Merchen NR, Fahey GC. Starch and fiber fractions in selected food and feed ingredi predients affect their small intestinal digestibility and fermentabil-ty and their large bowel fermentability in vitro in a canine model. Nutr 2001;131:276-86.
- 56. Holtekjølen AK, Uhlen AK, Bråthen E, Sahlstrøm S, Knutsen SH.
- Holtekjølen AK, Uhlen AK, Bräthen E, Sahlstrørn S, Knutsen SH. Contents of starch and non-starch polysaccharides in barley varie-ties of different origin. Food Chem 2006;94:348-58.
 Dixit AA, Azar KM, Gardner CD, Palaniappan LP. Incorporation of whole, ancient grains into a modern Asian Indian diet to reduce the burden of chronic disease. Nutr Rev 2011;69:479-88.
 Anderson JW, Bridges SR. Dietary fiber content of selected foods. Am J Clin Nutr 1988;47:440-7.
 OECN (2010). On the income of the Generation of Benerating Life and Linear Linear Life and Linear Linear Life and Linear Life and Linear Life and Linear Linear Life and Linear Linear Life and Linear L
- OECD (2010). Obesity and the Economics of Prevention: Fit not Fat, OECD Publishing.
 Bastien M, Poirier P, Lemieux I, Després J-P. Overview of epidemiology and contribution of obesity to cardiovascular disease. Prog Cardiovasc Dis 2014;56:369-81.

174

- AIHM. Overweight and obesity [Internet]. Available from: http:// www.aihw.gov.au/overweight-and-obesity/ [cited 2014, May 15].
 James WP. The epidemiology of obesity: the size of the problem. J Intern Med 2008;263:336-52.
 Bray G, Bellanger T. Epidemiology, trends, and morbidities of problemiology and provide the problem of the problem.

- Bray C, Bellanger T. Epidemiology, trends, and morbidities of obesity and the metabolic syndrome. Endocrine 2006;29:109-17.
 Conterno L, Fava F, Viola R, Tuohy KM. Obesity and the gut microbiola: does up-regulating colonic fermentation protect against obesity and metabolic disease? Genes Nutr 2011;6::241-60.
 Mokdad AH, Ford ES, Bowman BA, Dietz WH, Vinicor F, Bales VS et al. Prevalence of obesity, diabetes, and obesity-related health risk factors, 2001. JAMA 2003;289:76-9.
 Spreadbury I. Comparison with ancestral diets suggests dense acel-lular carbohydrates promote an inflammatory microbiota, and may be the originary diatary cause of leatin previsitance and obesity. Dia-setting and may
- be the primary dietary cause of leptin resistance and obesity. Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes 2012;5:175-89.
 67. Ravussin E, Valencia ME, Esparza J, Bennett PH, Schulz LO. Ef-
- fects of a traditional lifestyle on obesity in Pima Indians. Diabetes Care 1994;17:1067-74.
- Sichieri R. Dietary patterns and their associations with obesity in the Brazilian city of Rio de Janeiro. Obes Res 2002;10:42-8.
 Page LB, Damon A, Moellering RC, Jr. Antecedents of car-diovascular disease in six Solomon Islands societies. Circulation
- diovascular disease in six Solomon Islands societies. Circulation 1974;49:1132-46.
 70. Esmailizadeh A, Kimiagar M, Mehrabi Y, Azadbakht L, Hu FB, Willett WC. Dietary patterns, insulin resistance, and prevalence of the metabolic syndrome in women. Am J Clin Nutr 2007;85:910-8.
 71. Wang YC, McPherson K, Marsh T, Gortmaker SL, Brown M. Health and economic burden of the projected obesity trends in the USA and the UK. Lancet 2011;378:815-25.
 72. Cani PD, Amar J, Iglesias MA, Poggi M, Knauf C, Bastelica D et al. Metabolic endotoxemia initiates obesity and insulin resistance. Divabase 2007;56:1761-72.

- al. Metabolic endoloxemia initiates obesity and insulin resistance. Diabetes 2007;56:1761-72.
 Xim F, Pham M, Luttrell I, Bannerman DD, Tupper J, Thaler J et al. Toll-like receptor-4 mediates vascular inflammation and insulin resistance in dist-induced obesity. Circ Res 2007;100:1589-96.
 Laine PS, Schwartz EA, Wang Y, Zhang WY, Kamik SK, Musi N et al. Palmilic acid induces IP-10 expression in human macro-phages via NF-kappaB activation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2007;358:150-5.
 Neuran MT, Einschmidte D, Scutt BA.
- 2007;358:150-5.
 75. Nguyen MT, Favelyukis S, Nguyen AK, Reichart D, Scott PA, Jenn A et al. A subpopulation of macrophages infiltrates hyper-trophic adipose tissue and is activated by free fatty acids via Toll-like receptors 2 and 4 and JNK-dependent pathways. J Biol Chem 2007;282:35279-92.
- 2007;282:352/19-92.
 Schaeffler A, Gross P, Buettner R, Bollheimer C, Buechler C, Neu-meier M et al. Fatty acid-induced induction of Toll-like receptor-4/ nuclear factor-kappaB pathway in adipocytes links nutritional sig-nalling with innaite immunity. Immunology 2009;126:233-45.
 Cani PD, Possemiers S, Van de Wiele T, Guiot Y, Everard A, Rottier
- O et al. Changes in gut microbiola control inflammation in obese mice through a mechanism involving GLP-2-driven improvement of gut permeability. Gut 2009;58:1091-103.
- Cani PD, Crosstalk between the gut microbiota and the endocan-nabinoid system: impact on the gut microbiota and the adipose tissue. Clin Microbiol Infect 2021;18(Suppl. 4):50-3.
 Moreira AP, Texeira TF, Ferreira AB, Peluzio Mdo C, Alfenas Rde
- Moreira AP, reveni a P, referenza AB, Pelužio Mo, C, Anemas Roe C. Influence of a high-fat diet on gut microbiota, intestinal perme-ability and metabolic endotoxaemia. Br J Nutr 2012;108:801-9.
 De Nardo D, Latz E. NLRP3 inflammasomes link inflammation and metabolic disease. Trends Immunol 2011;32:373-9.
 Creely SJ, McTernan PG, Kusminski CM, Fisher f M, Da Silva NF,

- Creely SJ, McTernan PG, Kusminski CM, Fisher F M, Da Silva NF, Khanolkar M *et al.* Lipopolysaecharide activates an innate immune system response in human adipose tissue in obesity and type 2 dia-betes. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2007;292:E740-7.
 Huang S, Rutkowsky JM, Snodgrass RG, Ono-Moore KD, Sch-neider DA, Newman JW *et al.* Saturated fatty acids activate TLR-mediated proinflammatory signaling pathways. J Lipid Res 2012;53:2002-13.

PANMINERVA MEDICA

June 2014

S. Carnahan (40%) & A. Balzer (40%) contributed equally to this paper.

PREBIOTICS IN OBESITY
1.3 Phloretin Literature Review

Dietary-induced glucose dysregulation is one of the key parameters of metabolic syndrome, an affliction which results in a significant burden to the health care industry. Sugar transport inhibitors have been tested as a potential treatment target for prediabetes and type 2 diabetes mellitus (277, 278). Phloretin, a flavonoid isolated from apples, is an inhibitor of solute carrier family 2 (facilitated glucose transporter), member 2 (SCLA2) also called GLUT2 (glucose transporter 2). It is a weaker inhibitor of the sodium/glucose co-transporter 1 (SGLT1). Its glycoside, phlorizin, inhibited sodium/glucose co-transporter 1 and 2 (SGLT1 and SGLT2).



Figure 1.3.18: Structure of phloretin and phlorizin (279)

As functional glucose transporters are present in almost all living cells in the body, the administration of phloretin, and other sugar transport inhibitors, has the potential to inhibit several pathways to diabetes and metabolic syndrome. *In vivo* effects have not been fully studied and the beneficial and detrimental effects on the symptoms of metabolic syndrome have not been elucidated.

Sugar transporters have substrate selectivity. SGLT1 is an active transporter capable of transporting glucose and galactose, present in the intestine tract, kidney, heart, brain, testis and prostate. SGLT2 is also responsible for glucose and galactose transport, however in the kidney, brain, liver, thyroid, muscle and heart (280). SGLT1 is non-mobile and is sodium-dependent (Figure 1.3.19).



Figure 1.3.19: Function of SGLT1 in glucose transport (280)

GLUT2 is a mobile sugar transport element, which is non-sodium dependent (Figure 1.3.20). It is present in the gastrointestinal tract, pancreas, liver, brain and other parts of the nervous system (281). It is not only responsible for sugar transport of glucose, galactose and fructose (282), but hepatoportal glucose sensing, pancreatic sensing, taste preference and thermoregulation (281).



Figure 1.3.20: The role of GLUT2 is gastrointestinal glucose uptake as a mobile element (283)

Flavonoids including quercetin, isoquercetin and myricetin have been implicated in the inhibition of sugar transporters (284). Catechins (flavonols/proanthocyanidins) competitively inhibit SGLT1-mediated transport (285) and are found in sorghum, barley, blueberries, cranberry, chokeberry, apples, peaches, nectarines, pinto beans, chocolate, red wine, and walnuts among others (161). Flavanones also show sugar uptake inhibiting properties. Naringenin inhibits gastrointestinal uptake of glucose (286-288), however eriodictyol can improve glucose uptake in hepatocytes (289) which show benefits for both glucose uptake regulation and peripheral clearance. Flavanones are found in food such as sorghum (153), lemon juice (290), orange juice and grapefruit (291). The flavone apigenin inhibits GLUT1-mediated sugar uptake (292, 293), while luteolin inhibits GLUT2-mediated sugar transport (284). Apigenin and luteolin can be found in sorghum (153), parsley, celery and capsicum (290).

1.3.2 Sugar transporter expression in metabolic dysfunction

1.3.2.1 Gastrointestinal lumen

Phloretin is an inhibitor of GLUT2-mediated glucose uptake, while phloridzin is an inhibitor of SGLT1-mediated uptake in the gastrointestinal lumen (294). SGLT1 and GLUT2 work in conjunction to absorb glucose from the gastrointestinal lumen. SGLT1, unlike GLUT2, is a non-mobile membrane element responsible in part for the apical uptake of glucose and other hexoses from the lumen (295). GLUT2 is primarily responsible for the basolateral flux of glucose and fructose (296). GLUT2 is a mobile element of the sugar transport system, which is present in the apex of brush border cells in response to food ingestion (283). Expression of GLUT2 in the gastrointestinal lumen is typical, however location of the protein is altered under certain metabolic conditions. Translocation of GLUT2 is stimulated by the ingestion of meals and the concentration of glucose in the lumen (282).

Obesity and insulin resistance result in apical presence of GLUT2 in gastrointestinal enterocytes, whereas in lean phenotypes, the primary location is the basolateral membrane, with transient localisation in the apex upon ingestion of foods (297). In diabetic rat models, SGLT2 expression was increased with presence in the brush border membrane of jejunal epithelial cells (298).

1.3.2.2 Pancreas

GLUT2 is the primary glucose sensor of pancreatic β -cells in rats (299). Preceding pancreatic β -cell death, there is an indication of dysregulation of sugar transporter function. Transcription and expression of GLUT2 was decreased in animal models of streptozotocin-induced diabetes (300). GLUT2 had a reduced expression in pancreatic β -cells of diabetic mice, however was reversible at least to some extent (301, 302). Serum non-esterified fatty acids also reduced GLUT2 expression in the pancreas (303). Similarly a high fat diet resulted in reduced pancreatic GLUT2 expression in rats and suggested that a high fat diet, rather than a high-carbohydrate diet, resulted in impaired insulin secretion (304, 305). The loss of GLUT2 appeared to be reversible (306) (301, 302). This reduction was prevented by the administration of a known GLUT2 inhibitor, 5-thio-D-glucose (300). 5-thio-d-glucose acts via competitive inhibition (307) while phloretin acted to inhibit glucose transport by preventing translocation of the GLUT2 from vesicle to the apical and basolateral cell membranes (308). Although the mechanisms differ, the potential for improvement must be investigated.

Rat models indicated that GLUT2 is the primary sugar glucose transporter in pancreatic β -cells, however conflicting evidence exists in human models where GLUT2 does not appear altered with diabetes (309, 310). GLUT1 and 3 are present in higher concentrations and may be the primary glucose transporters or sensing molecules in human islet cells (311). This may have implications for transfer to human models.

1.3.2.3 Liver

GLUT2 is expressed in the liver and, in a normal physiological model, its role is to control blood glucose concentrations (312). The role of GLUT2 in peripheral glucose clearance was primarily in liver tissue (313, 314). Expression of GLUT2 was variable, where expression was dose-dependent with respect to glucose, which suggests a role in glucose metabolism (315). On the contrary, insulin presence had an inhibitory short-term effect on GLUT2 expression in the liver (316). In the liver, it appears that GLUT2 has a role in regulating blood sugar, by releasing glucose into the bloodstream (317) but also for uptake (312).

The expression of GLUT2 in the liver with diabetes and pre-diabetes has not been unequivocally defined. Many researchers suggest that GLUT2 is not affected by the pre-diabetic state (301, 318). However, the expression may fluctuate depending on the insulin and glucose status of the rat (319). Research has suggested that increased PPAR- γ , responsible for adipogenesis, was able to bind the GLUT2 promoter region and upregulate expression, linking the adipogenic state and glucose uptake (320). GLUT2 expression in the liver of streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats was almost doubled, yet was reduced by the presence of phlorizin (313). Similar increases have been seen in Wistar diabetic rats and Zucker fatty rats (321), models of oleic-induced fatty liver (322). While normal fluctuations occur with glucose and insulin in a "healthy" liver, the increases seen in obese and diabetic rats occur independently of these controls, contributing to the dysregulation of glucose control (321). A number of treatments for diabetes correct or improve the elevated liver GLUT2. These have included ginseng (323) and vanadate (324), while other treatments failed to correct the upregulation including pioglitazone (325).

1.3.2.4 Kidney

SGLT1 is present at low levels in the late part of the proximal renal tubule, and SGLT2 is highly expressed in the early proximal renal tubules (326). The primary roles of SGLT1 and SGLT2 in the renal tubules are the re-uptake of glucose with approximately 90% reabsorbed by SGLT2 (327). GLUT2 was significantly upregulated in proximal tubular epithelial cells from patients with type 2 diabetes, when hyperglycaemia was present (328), and in Zucker diabetic rats (329). Similar studies have suggested that this facilitates glucose reuptake under high glucose load in the kidney brush border, which is transient in the diabetic state (330).

Renal uptake inhibitors such as dapaglifozin, a synthetic dihydrochalcone, are effective as inhibitors of renal SGLT2 uptake and in the treatment of diabetes (331).

1.3.3 Phloretin biological activity

Early studies indicated that phloretin was an extremely effective glucose and fructose transport inhibitor in isolated hepatocytes (332). Phloretin inhibited glucose uptake in

erythrocytes with concentrations as low as 1 μ M inhibiting approximately 20% of glucose uptake, where 72 and 100 percent inhibition were achieved at 10 μ M and 100 μ M (333). Inhibition of glucose transport by 50% at 20 μ M phloretin has been recorded in adipocytes, however transport can be increased with exposure to insulin (334). Comparative studies indicated that phloretin is a better hexose transport inhibitor than phlorizin in models of hepatocyte transport, where 1mM concentration of phloretin reduced uptake to a greater extent than phlorizin (332). This may be due to the expression or efficiency of the respective transporters the two compounds interact with (283). GLUT2 is the major glucose transporter in the liver, and GLUT2 is inhibited by phloretin (308).

Phloretin ingested in meals typically resulted in circulating conjugated forms of phloretin. Urinary excretion after an acute dose in the form of a meal is estimated to be approximately 10.4% (294). *In vivo* studies indicated that absorption of phloretin occurs primarily in the small intestine, with approximately 25% being absorbed (335). Phloretin is generally considered as a safe food flavouring ingredient by the Flavour Extract Manufacturers Panel (Flavouring Substances 23), number 4390, therefore its ingestion should be of limited concern.

The systemic effects of phloretin with relation to metabolic syndrome have not been fully characterised. Oral ingestion with food is one mechanism by which phloretin may ameliorate the progression of type 2 diabetes mellitus, or alter the manifestation of some of the associated pathologies of metabolic syndrome.

1.3.3.1 Anti-diabetic potential for phloretin

The vast majority of research has focused on the anti-diabetic effects of phloretin due to its sugar transport inhibiting properties.

In vivo, SGLT inhibitors lowered post-prandial blood glucose concentrations in diabetic rats (331, 333). In streptozotozin-induced diabetic rats, phloretin at 25mg/kg/day corrected blood glucose and insulin concentrations to the same extent of glibenclamide (336). The effects on diabetes in streptozotozin-induced rats appeared to be dose dependent, even at low concentrations between 5 and 40mg/kg/day (337).

Some ingested phloretin was converted to its glycoside within the lumen, and prior to absorption into the blood stream (335). Dietary ingestion of phlorizin at 0.05% of the diet reduced fasting glucose concentrations by 23%, and showed that approximately 88% of the dihydrochalcone ingested circulated as the aglycone, phloretin (338). Other studies where phloretin was ingested at 75mg/kg/day resulted in normalised fasting glucose, and greatly reduced glycation of proteins in the kidney and heart, which is a major cause of oxidative stress and diabetic complications (339).

It has been shown that inhibition of GLUT2 can assist in ameliorating loss of its expression in pancreatic β -cells in rat models of streptozotocin-induced diabetes, exhibiting potential for phloretin (300).

1.3.3.2 Anti-lipidaemic potential for phloretin

Dyslipidaemia is one of the pathologies of metabolic syndrome. In a mouse model of dietary induced metabolic syndrome, there was no improvement on blood lipid profiles despite improvements in fat infiltration in the liver (340). In diets of choline-induced hepatic damage and vascular changes that mimic the changes in metabolic syndrome, phloretin at a dose of 200mg/kg reduced triglyceride concentrations and alanine transferase activity. At 400mg/kg/day, phloretin reduced total cholesterol concentrations and liver non-esterified fatty acids, and at 100mg/kg/day, it reduced plasma aspartate transferase activity (341).

1.3.3.3. Cardio-protective potential of phloretin

In vitro, phloretin corrected impaired arterial vaso-relaxation that is caused by human immune-virus protein (342). The cause may differ, however this shows potential in a metabolic syndrome context. Phloretin ingestion has been shown to maintain vascular tone and nitric oxide release (341). Phloretin reduced expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines, in addition to adhesion molecules intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1), and endothelial leukocyte adhesion molecule-1 (E-selectin) involved in the progression of atherosclerotic lesions (343). Although the study was done in tissue culture, it may be transferrable to *in vivo* applications.

1.3.3.4 Anti-inflammatory potential of phloretin

Inflammation is one of the causes of the progressive decline in pancreatic β -cell mass that leads to type 2 diabetes. Further to this, chronic low-grade inflammation was been linked to multiple pathologies of metabolic syndrome. Inflammation caused progression of the diabetes and apoptosis/necrosis of insulin producing cells (344). Inflammation also caused vascular dysfunction (345), development of liver steatosis markers (346), and progressed atherosclerosis (347). Intestinal barrier function has been linked to the development of metabolic syndrome and systemic inflammation. Studies of colonic epithelial cell lines have shown that exposure to apple polyphenol phloretin results in increased expression of occludin mRNA (348).

There is significant evidence that phloretin has anti-inflammatory activities in *in vitro* studies of LPS-stimulated mouse macrophages as indicated by reduced production of the pro-inflammatory cytokines, IL-6 (interleukin-6), TNF α and prostaglandin E2 (349). Lu, *et al.* (350) indicated suppression of nitric oxide production in T-lymphocytes stimulated by LPS and interferon. Production of pro-inflammatory cytokines was suppressed in cell lines exposed to phloretin (351).

Chapter 2 – Materials and Methods

2.1 Ethics

All animal handling and experimentation was approved by the Animal Ethics Committee (AEC) of the University of Southern Queensland. Experiments were carried out under the AEC approval numbers 13REA005 (10/9/2013-10/9/2015), 15REA001 (11/3/2015-11/3/2017) and 15REA005 (20/7/2015-20/7/2018). All rats were treated and housed as per the NHMRC (National Health and Medical Research Council) 2014 guidelines for the ethical treatment of animals (352). All rats were individually housed in temperature-controlled, 12hr light-dark conditions and provided *ad libitum* access to food and water, except for periods of specific experimentation as indicated in procedural details. Food and water consumption, and body weight were assessed daily.

2.2 Rat Diet and Experimental Structure

Male Wistar rats weighing between 330 and 340g were sourced from the Animal Research Centre (Perth, Australia) and were divided randomly into experimental groups. CS and HCHF diets were as described by Panchal et al (353). The CS diet was composed of 570 g of corn starch (Agri Food Ingredients, Kew East, Victoria Australia), 155 g of powdered rat food (Specialty Feeds, Glen Forest, Western Australia, Australia), 25 g of Hubble, Mendel, and Wakeman salt mixture (MP Biomedicals LLC, Illkirch, France), and 250 g of water per kilogram of diet. HCHF diet consisted of 175 g of fructose (Tate & Lyle ANZ Pty Ltd, Wacol, Qld, Australia), 395 g of sweetened condensed milk (Coles, Australia), 200 g of beef tallow (Carey Brothers Butchers, Warwick), 155 g of powdered rat food (Specialty Feeds, Glen Forest, Western Australia, Australia), 25 g of Hubble, Mendel and Wakeman salt mixture (MP Biomedicals LLC, Illkirch, France) and 50 g of water per kilogram of diet. The energy of the diets were 11.2 kJ/g food for the CS diet and 17.8 kJ/g for the HCHF diet (353). An additional 3.85kJ/mL energy was added to energy calculations for the HCHF diet to account for fructose water intake.

The total metabolisable energy of the mCS diet was determined to be 9.94 kJ/g, and the mHCHF diet was 14.65 kJ/g. An additional 3.85 kJ/mL energy for water intake was added to any energy intake for rats consuming the mHCHF diet or mHCHF with

added interventions. The mCS diet was composed of 570g corn starch (Agri Food Ingredients, Kew East, Victoria Australia), 25g Hubbel, Mendel & Wakemen Salt Mixture (MP Biomedicals LLC, Illkirch, France), 45g skim milk powder (Coles, Australia), 5g Vitamin Diet Fortification Mixture (MP Biomedicals LLC, Illkirch, France), 5g canola oil (Coles, Australia) and 350mL of water per kilogram. mHCHF diets were composed of 395g sweetened condensed milk (Coles, Australia), 175g fructose (Tate & Lyle ANZ Pty Ltd, Wacol, Qld, Australia), 25g Hubbel, Mendel & Wakemen Salt Mixture (MP Biomedicals LLC, Illkirch, France), 45g skim milk powder (Coles, Australia), 5g Vitamin Diet Fortification Mixture (MP Biomedicals LLC, Illkirch, France), 45g skim milk powder (Coles, Australia), 5g Vitamin Diet Fortification Mixture (MP Biomedicals LLC, Illkirch, France), 45g skim milk powder (Coles, Australia), 5g Vitamin Diet Fortification Mixture (MP Biomedicals LLC, Illkirch, France), 45g skim milk powder (Coles, Australia), 5g canola oil (Coles, Australia) and 200mL of water per kilogram.

Individual dietary inclusions and interventions are described in Chapters 3 through 6. Interventions replaced the water portion of the diet, while all other components remained the same.

Rats were in the protocol for 16 weeks in total, with control rats ingesting the same diet for the duration, and intervention rats ingesting the intervention or supplement in food for weeks 8-16, Figure 2.21.

Figure 2.21: Experimental diet groups.



2.3 Oral Glucose Tolerance

Rats were fasted for 12 hours and all groups were given *ad libitum* access to normal water with no fructose. Blood glucose concentrations were assessed prior to glucose administration and at 30 minute intervals after administration for a period of two hours. Glucose was administered by oral gavage (USQ AEC SWP (University of Southern Queensland Animal Ethic Committee Standard Work Procedure) HP006) at a dose of 2.0g/kg body weight as a 40% D-glucose (Sigma Aldrich, St Louis, USA) solution. Blood glucose concentrations were determined in blood drawn by tail prick (USQ AEC SWP HP001) and analysed using a Medisense Precision Q.I.D glucose meter (Abbott

Laboratories, Bedford, MA). Fasting glucose concentrations and total area under the curve were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.4 Body Composition (Dual Energy X-Ray Absorptiometry)

Body composition was determined by Dual Energy X-ray Absorptiometry using a Norland XR36 Densitometer (Norland Corporation, Ft. Atkinson, Wisconsin, USA) and Illuminatus 4.2.4a software. Rats were anaesthetised by intra-peritoneal injection of tiletamine HCl 15mg/kg and zolazepam HCl 15mg/kg (Zoletil[®]; Virbac, Milperra, New South Wales), and xylazine 10mg/kg (Ileum Xylazil-100[®], Troy Laboratories) prior to scanning. Rats were scanned at a resolution of 1.5 x 1.5mm at a rate of 30mm/s to determine bone mineral density, bone mineral content, body area, lean mass and fat mass. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.5 Systolic Blood Pressure

Sedation was achieved by intra-peritoneal injection of 0.1-0.13mL Zoletil[®] (Virbac, Carros, France) equivalent to tiletamine HCl 10mg/kg and zolazepam HCl 10mg/kg (USQ AEC SWP HP003). Systolic blood pressure was recorded using a MLT1010 Piezoelectric Pulse Transducer connected to an MLT844 Physiological Pressure Transducer and PowerLab data acquisition unit (ADInstruments, Sydney, New South Wales, Australia). An inflatable tail cuff was placed at the base of the tail, adjacent and proximal to the pulse transducer until a steady pulse rate was identified. The tail cuff was inflated to 200mmHg and slowly deflated, to identify the pressure (mmHg) of steady systolic flow return (USQ AEC SWP DP003). Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.6 Termination Process

2.6.1 Euthanasia

Rats were euthanised by intra-peritoneal injection of pentobarbital sodium 325mg/mL (Virbac, Carros, France) at a dose of 100mg/kg body weight. Rats were placed in a soft, dark box to minimise stress of euthanasia. Adequate anaesthesia was determined

by assessment of pedal reflex, tail reflex and palpebral reflex. Immediately following determination of anaesthesia, 200IU ammonium heparin of porcine origin (1.87mg/mL) (Sigma-Aldrich St Louis, USA) was injected through the femoral vein to prevent clotting.

2.6.2 Serum collection

The abdominal cavity was opened and upon exposure of the abdominal aorta, approximately 2mL of blood was drawn using a 5mL endotoxin free syringe (Terumo, Somerset, New Jersey USA) and a 30 gauge x ½ inch endotoxin-free needle (Terumo, Somerset, New Jersey USA). Blood was placed in a 10mL endotoxin-free tube and (Sarstedt Numbrecht, Germany) and held on ice for 20 minutes until clotting had occurred, followed by centrifugation at 5000g for 10 minutes. Endotoxin-free tips (Eppendorff, Hamburg, Germany) were used to aliquot 50µL samples of serum in to endotoxin-free tubes (Astral Scientific, New South Wales, Australia). Samples were stored at -20°C.

2.6.3 Plasma Collection

Upon exposure of the abdominal aorta, approximately 4mL of blood was drawn as noted in method 2.6.2 Serum collection and placed into heparinised tubes (16 I.U/mL lithium heparin) (Sarstedt, Numbrecht, Germany). Plasma was collected following centrifugation at 5000g for 10 minutes and stored at -20°C.

2.6.4 Left ventricular diastolic stiffness

Left ventricular function was determined at termination by isolated heart preparation (USQ AEC SWP DP006). Prior to termination, the system was equilibrated such that the balloon catheter under normal atmospheric pressure with 500µL of fluid was equal to zero (0) mmHg (millimetres of Mercury).

Hearts were removed with approximately 5-10mm of aorta attached and intact. Hearts were perfused (Figure 2.21) in modified Krebs-Henseleit bicarbonate buffer containing 119.1mM NaCl, 4.75mM KCl, 1.19mM MgSO₄, 1.19mM KH₂PO₄, 25.0mM NaHCO₃, 11.0mM glucose and 2.16mM CaCl₂. The buffer was oxygenated

by steady infusion with 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂ carbogen gas (BOC Australia, North Ryde, New South Wales) maintained at a temperature of 37°C.



Figure 2.22: Isolated heart perfusion schematic (354).

Iso-volumetric ventricular function was determined by a Capto SP844 MLT844 physiological pressure transducer and LabChart software on a MacLab system (AD instruments, Castle Hill Australia), connected to a latex balloon catheter inserted into the left ventricle of the isolated heart (Figure 2.22). All measurements were performed at an induced heart rate of 250 beats per minute. Pressure-volume relationships were determined at increments from 0 to 30mmHg by injection of water into the latex balloon catheter and determination of the resultant pressure. The end-diastolic stiffness function (κ , unitless) was calculated as described by Brown, Duce, Miric and Sernia (355).

Pressure-volume data were used to generate stress and strain values. Stress was determined assuming sphericity and the hydrostatic pressure exerted on the left ventricle at each volume interval. Outcomes were generated in dynes/cm². The differential of the curve generated at each pressure-volume point indicated the stress exerted by the fluid.

Strain was calculated as described by Mirsky and Parmley (356). A line of the formula $y=ae^{bx}$ was generated by the stress-strain relationship, such that the values of *a* and *b* were used to determine the differential equation and plot the tangent of the line at each point. This tangential line is equal to the elastic modulus of the heart at any given

volume. The linear equation of the stress-strain relationship was determined of the formula y=mx + c, where m is equal to the diastolic stiffness constant. Diastolic stiffness values were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.6.5 Vascular reactivity

Prior to experimentation, all pressure transducers were calibrated to a 15mN weight. A section of descending aorta was collected immediately after removal of the heart and placed in cold Tyrode's buffer (136.9mM NaCl, 5.4mM KCl, 1.05mM MgCl₂, 0.42mM NaH₂PO₄, 22.6mM NaHCO₃, 1.8mM CaCl₂, 5.5mM D-glucose, 0.28mM ascorbic acid and 0.1mM Na₂EDTA) with a steady flow of carbogen gas (BOC, 5% CO₂, 95% O₂). 3-4 mm sections of aorta were suspended in organ baths (schematic, Figure 2.23) equilibrated to 37°C, and rinsed twice in equilibrated Tyrode's buffer. The force generated by contraction or relaxation was measured by a Chart MacLab System (ADInstruments, Castle Hill Australia). Aortic contraction or relaxation responses to sodium nitroprusside and acetylcholine were pre-contracted with a single addition of noradrenaline resulting in a 2 micromolar noradrenaline concentration in the organ bath; and allowed to stabilise to >95% maximum contraction. Cumulative concentration-response curves were generated for noradrenaline, sodium nitroprusside or acetylcholine at half-log units from 1×10^{-9} mol/L to 3×10^{-5} mol/L or until no further contractions were observed. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).



Figure 2.23: Schematic of organ baths used for assessment of aortic vascular reactivity (357).

2.6.6 Ileum and colon reactivity

Approximately 10mm sections of ileum and proximal colon were collected from euthanised rats and washed gently in cold Tyrode's buffer. Ileal sections were taken leaving approximately 10mm proximal to the ileocecal valve, and colon sections were collected approximately 10mm distal to the cecocolic valve. Remaining chyme and faeces were removed using cold buffer and syringe with gentle washing. Sections were strung to a tension of ~10mN in Tyrode's buffer in 25mL organ baths, equilibrated to 37°C, oxygenated by carbogen gas (BOC, 5% CO₂, 95% O₂). Force of contraction was measured by a Chart MacLab System (ADInstruments, Castle Hill Australia). Maximal force of contraction (mN tension) was measured at half-log increases in acetylcholine from 1x10⁻⁹mol/L to 3x10⁻⁵mol/L in a concentration-response manner or until no further increases in contraction force occurred. Tissues were washed twice in equilibrated Tyrode's buffer between each addition and allowed to equilibrate at approximately 10mN tension. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.6.7 Organ weights (normalised to tibial length) and tissue collection

The wet weights of organs (kidneys, liver, spleen, epididymal fat, omental fat, retroperitoneal fat, left ventricle plus septum and right ventricle) were determined and normalised against the tibial length of the individual rat. Tibial length was measured to the nearest 10th of a millimetre using vernier callipers. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

All samples were washed in cold (4°C) Tyrode's buffer and placed in a sterile 1.5mL screw cap tube and placed on ice immediately. Samples were stored at -80°C long term. Sections of colon were taken from the distal colon containing the 3 terminal faecal pellets, rinsed in Tyrode's buffer and stored similarly.

2.7 Plasma Biochemistry

2.7.1 Plasma ALT and AST activity

Plasma was analysed for aspartate transaminase (AST) and alanine transaminase (ALT) activity using an Olympus AU400/AU480 analyser (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan) at The University of Queensland Veterinary School, Gatton with commercial kits and controls (Olympus OSR6107 kinetic UV test & Olympus OSR6109 kinetic UV test). Creatine kinase and lactate dehydrogenase were assessed using kinetic UV tests OSR6179 and OSR6128. All tests were carried out as per manufacturer's instructions. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.8 Plasma Lipid Profile

Plasma was collected as described in method 2.6.3. Lipid concentrations were determined using an Olympus AU400 analyser. Plasma concentrations of total cholesterol were determined using an Olympus OSR6216 enzymatic colour test and triglycerides were determined using an Olympus OSR6133 enzymatic colour test. Plasma NEFA (non-esterified fatty acids) were determined by a Wako Diagnostics HR Series NEFA-HR enzymatic kit (Wako, Osaka, Japan). Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.9 Histology analyses

2.9.1 Tissue Collection

Colon sections were taken immediately proximal to the cecocolic junction and were approximately 10mm in length. Ileum samples were collected immediately anterior to the ileocecal junction and were approximately 10mm in length. Samples of kidney, liver, spleen, pancreas, retroperitoneal fat, ileum and colon were washed in cold Tyrode's buffer and placed immediately in 10% neutral buffered formalin, pH 7.0. Samples were stored in formalin for 72-96 hours prior to processing.

Prior to processing, either automated or manual, sections were removed from the formalin solution and sectioned to no greater than 1.0×0.5 cm sections. Samples were placed in labelled tissue cassettes and stored in 100% ethanol until processing.

2.9.2 Manual Tissue Processing

Manual tissue processing was carried out by removing residual formalin in running tap water for 20 minutes. The following sequence was carried out to fix sections: 45 minutes in 70% ethanol; 45 minutes in 90% ethanol; 45 minutes in 100% ethanol, 45 minutes in 100% ethanol, 45 minutes 100% in xylene and 45 minutes in 100% xylene. After removal from xylene, sections were placed in wax at 60°C overnight. Sections were embedded in paraffin wax at 60°C and allowed to cool completely prior to sectioning.

2.9.3 Automated Tissue Processing

Automated processing was carried out using a Thermo Scientific[™] Shandon[™] Pathcentre[™] Tissue Processor (ThermoFisher Waltham, MA, USA). The following sequence was carried out: 1 hour each 70%, 90%, 95%, 100% x 3 washes of ethanol, followed by re-hydration with xylene 3 times. Samples were then soaked in four sets of wax (Tissue Embedding Medium (Paraplast[®] Regular, melting point 56°C) under vacuum for 1 hour each.

Sections were allowed to remain in water at 60°C under a vacuum of 1000 millibar overnight before embedding into wax blocks (Paraplast[®] Regular, melting point 56°C).

2.9.4 Tissue Sectioning

Paraffin sections were sectioned to 5µm using a Leica Microtome (Wetzlar, Germany). 3-5 concurrent sections were placed in a 60°C water bath and were collected on to a SuperfrostTMPlus (ThermoFischer Waltham, MA, USA) slide and allowed to dry at room temperature prior to storage.

2.9.5 Staining

Prior to staining, sections were dewaxed and rehydrated by pre-heating sectioned slides to 60°C for 15 minutes. Dewaxing was carried by 3 subsequent washes in 100% xylene. Rehydration was carried out by 2 consecutive washes in 100% ethanol, single washes in 90% ethanol, 70% ethanol and running tap water. All washes were carried out for 2 minutes.

2.9.5.1 Hematoxylin and Eosin Staining

Liver, left ventricle, ileum, colon, kidney, skeletal muscle, and pancreas were stained. Hematoxylin (Sigma Aldrich, Darmstadt, Germany) was prepared at a concentration of 6.4g/L in a solution of 20% ethanol, 16% glycerol and 0.6% aluminium persulfate, and allowed to stand for 6 weeks in the dark prior to use. Eosin Y (Sigma Aldrich, Darmstadt, Germany) was prepared at a concentration of 10g/L in 90% ethanol. Prior to use, the solution was diluted 1:1 in 90% ethanol.

After dehydration, samples underwent the following sequence: hematoxylin (6 minutes), running water (2 minutes), 70% ethanol (2 minutes), eosin Y (7 minutes), 95% ethanol (2 minutes), 100% ethanol (2 minutes, 3 times), 100% xylene (2 minutes, 3 times). After removal of excess xylene, slides were fixed with a cover-slip using DPX Mountant for histology (Sigma Aldrich, St Louis, USA).

2.9.5.2 Picrosirius red staining

Only left ventricular sections were stained for collagen. Picrosirius red stain (specific for type I and III collagen) was prepared at a concentration of 1.0g/L Sirius Red (Sigma Aldrich, St Louis, USA) in saturated picric acid.

After dehydration, samples underwent the following sequence: 0.5% phosphomolybdic acid (5 minutes), running water (2 minutes), 0.1% picrosirius red

(90 minutes), 0.1M hydrochloric acid (2 minutes), 95% ethanol (2 minutes), 100% ethanol (2 minutes, 3 times) and 100% xylene (2 minutes, 3 times). After removal of excess xylene, slides were fixed with a cover-slip using DPX Mountant for histology (Sigma Aldrich, St Louis, USA).

2.9.6 Microscopy and histological analysis

2.9.6.1 Liver Histology Imaging

Liver sections were imaged at 20x magnification using a standard white light for inflammatory cell presence and steatohepatitis indicators of ballooning, and fat deposition (steatosis).

2.9.6.2 Picrosirius left ventricular histology imaging

Picrosirius red slides were imaged using a UV light source and narrow band emission filter, to allow green light of the wavelengths 510-560nm to pass. Two non-overlapping fields per section were imaged. ImageJ (National Institute for Health, United States of America) software was used to determine the percent collagen deposition. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.9.6.3 Pancreatic islet imaging

Pancreatic α and β cell density was determined by counting the number of nuclei in an islet, stained with hematoxylin and eosin. Counts were carried out using ImageJ (National Institute for Health, United States of America) by selecting the periphery of the islet and counting nuclei in an 8 bit image. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.9.6.4 Gastrointestinal histology imaging

All gastrointestinal images were taken at a 10x magnification. A representative section was chosen to visualise any differences. Due to the highly variable nature of sectional morphology and microscale differences, no statistical analyses were performed on these sections.

2.10 Endotoxin analysis

Plasma endotoxin concentrations were assessed using the Lonza QCL1000 Limulus Amebocyte Lysate (LAL) kit (Lonza Basel, Switzerland) as per manufacturer's instructions. All reagents were allowed to equilibrate to room temperature prior to preparation. Reference endotoxin was prepared by diluting endotoxin stock solution with supplied LAL endotoxin-free reagent water to produce a concentration of 1.0EU/mL. A serial dilution was carried out to produce standard EU (endotoxin unit) concentrations of 1.0, 0.5, 0.25 and 0.1 EU/mL. 96 well endotoxin-free (Techno Plastic Products, Trasadingen, Switzerland) plates were pre-equilibrated to 37°C. In each well, 50µL of limulus amoebal lysate and 50µL of sample (plasma 1:10 dilution), blank (LAL reagent water) or standard (1.0, 0.5, 0.25, 0.1 EU/mL) was added. Each well was mixed by pipetting. Samples were prepared in duplicate. Plates were allowed to incubate at 37°C for 10minutes. 100µL of chromogenic substrate solution (pnitroalanine, 2mM) was added to each well and allowed to incubate at 37°C for 6 minutes. The reaction was then stopped by the addition of 100µL of concentrated acetic acid in pyrogen-free water. Absorbance was read at 405nm using a FLUOStar Omega (BMG Labtech Offenburg, Germany).

Absorbance was assessed against reactions of a standard curve of *E. coli* between 0.1 and 1.0EU/mL endotoxin concentration. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.11 Intestinal permeability

2.11.1 Urine collection

For consistency, all starvation periods were initiated at approximately 6am each day. During intestinal permeability, rats were housed in individual metabolic cages and urine collected with separation from faeces. Initially rats were food-deprived for 4 hours, during which time all rats had *ad libitum* access to normal tap water. At 4 hours, rats were dosed with 2.0 mL of probe containing 0.5 g/mL sucrose, 0.04 g/mL mannitol, 0.06 g/mL lactulose and 0.03 g/mL sucralose by oral gavage (USQ AEC SWP HP006). Following probe administration, water was withdrawn for 3 hours. Collection tubes were replaced at 3 hour, 8 hour and 20 hour intervals post-probe

administration. Collection was done in to 15mL tubes (Sarstedt Numbrecht, Germany) containing 100µL of 50mg/mL thymol in 1-propanol to retard bacterial growth. Food and water were returned *ad libitum* at 3 hours post-gavage, however all rats received normal water regardless of treatment group. Samples were stored at -20°C until further analysis.

2.11.2 Urine sample preparation and analysis

Samples were thawed on ice. Volumes of urine were recorded to the nearest 100µL. A 2.0mL sample was removed for further analysis and centrifuged at 12000rpm for 20 minutes at 4°C. Samples were the filtered through a 0.45µm polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE) (Grace Davidson Discovery Sciences, Maryland USA) into a 2.0mL glass screw-cap vial (ThermoScientific Massachusetts, USA), closed with a 0.25mm PTFE septum. Samples were analysed by HPLC-RID (high-performance liquid chromatography-refractive index detection).

The system comprised a Shimadzu (Kyoto, Japan) DGU-20ASR degassing unit, LC-20AT solvent delivery unit, SIL-20A Autosampler, CBM-20A communication bus module, CTO-20A column oven, RID-10A refractive index detector. The chromatography conditions were as follows: isocratic elution using 100% Milli-Q water, 10µL injection volume, 0.300mL/minute flow rate, 50°C column oven. Detection was by RID (refractive index detection). Percent recovery of each sugar for each rat was determined and used in analysis. Concentration of urine was assessed against an external curve generated for each compound. Concentration was multiplied by the total urine volume collected for each time period and determined as the percent recovery of the total amount of administered sugar. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

2.11.3 Urine chromatography and analysis

Each component was run individually to determine retention times. Retention times are shown in Table 2.9.

Compound	Retention time (minutes)				
Lactulose	18.341				
Sucrose	20.452				
D-Mannitol	22.41				
Sucralose	27.349				

Table 2.9: Retention times of lactulose, sucrose, D-mannitol, and sucralose.

Linearity was determined by preparation of solutions at 5 concentrations between 0.02mg/mL and 2mg/mL. This curve was also used as the external curve for determination of sugar concentration. A contaminant of urine origin, determined by running blank urine samples, was found at elution time of 12 minutes however did not interfere with peaks identification of quantitation (Figure 2.24).



Figure 2.24: Urine sample example chromatogram. Initially, a mixture of the gavage compounds was diluted to 1:100 in distilled water. This was used for optimisation of separation.

2.12 Semi-quantitative ELISA (enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay)

2.12.1 Protein Extraction

100mg of tissue samples were homogenised in RIPA buffer (150 mM sodium chloride, 1.0% Triton X-100, 0.5% sodium deoxycholate, 0.1% sodium dodecyl sulfate, 50 mM Tris, pH 8.0) in 1% HaltTM EDTA-Free Protease Inhibitor (ThermoScientific Massachusetts, USA). Samples were homogenised for 2 minutes with a GentleMacs dissociator (Miltenyi Biotech, Bergisch Gladbach, Germany), and mixed for 2 hours on ice. Supernatants were retained after centrifugation at 12000g for 20 minutes (4°C), then stored at -80°C. Protein concentration was determined using a BCA (bicinchoninic acid) assay kit (ThermoScientific Massachusetts, USA).

2.12.2 Protein Quantification

Protein quantification was carried out using a ThermoScientific Pierce BCA protein Assay. Colon samples were diluted 1/10, and liver samples were diluted 1/20 for analysis. A BSA (bovine serum albumin) standard were prepared to manufacturer's instruction at 2000, 1500, 1000, 750, 500, 250, 125, 25 and 0 µg/mL. Working reagents A (sodium carbonate, sodium bicarbonate, bicinchoninic acid and sodium tartrate in 0.1M sodium hydroxide) and B (containing 4% cupric sulfate) were combined at a ratio of 50:1.

25μL of diluted sample or standard were added to each well of a 96 well TPP (Techno Plastic Products, Trasadingen, Switzerland) plate in duplicate. 200μL of working reagent was added to each well and incubated for 20 minutes at 37°C. Cooled plates were read using a FLUOStar Omega (BMG Labtech Offenburg, Germany) plate reader at 562nm. The sample's protein concentration was determined from the standard curve.

2.12.3 GLUT2 and TLR4 determination

To determine relative GLUT2 and TLR4 (toll-like receptor-4) expression in liver, 0.2μ g/mL rabbit polyclonal antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas Texas, USA) was prepared in coating buffer (15mM Na₂CO₃, 35mM NaHCO₃, pH 9.6) and 100µL added to each well of a TPP 96 well cell culture plate (Techno Plastic Products, Trasadingen, Switzerland). Plates were coated overnight at 25°C in a ShelLab

incubator (Sheldon Manufacturing Inc. Cornelius, USA). Each well was washed 3 times with 200µL of Tris-buffered saline (TBS) (25mM Tris-HCl; 0.13M NaCl; 2.7mM KCl; pH 7.0). Liver protein extracts were diluted to a concentration of 100µg/mL in sterile distilled water based on the BCA assay. 10µg in 100µL was loaded per well. Positive control was a combined liver sample and the negative control was 10µg/100µL BSA in sterile water. Plates were coated for 2 hours at 25°C for two hours, then washed 3 times per well with TBS. 0.2µg/mL primary antibody in sterile distilled water was loaded per well (100µL) and allowed to bind for 2 hours at 25°C. Each well was then washed 3 times with TBS. Goat anti-rabbit IgG-HRP (immunoglobulin-G horseradish peroxidase) conjugated secondary antibody was diluted to 0.1µg/mL and 100uL added to each well and allowed to incubate at 25°C for two hours. Each well was washed 3 times with TBS. Substrate solution was prepared by diluting 10mg/mL OPD (o-phenylenediamine dihydrochloride) (Sigma Aldrich, Darmstadt, Germany), in 10x Stable Peroxide Buffer (ThermoScientific Massachusetts, USA) diluted 10x in distilled water. 100uL per well was added and allowed to mix at room temperature for 15 minutes on an orbital shaker. Plates were then read using a FLUOStar Omega (BMG Labtech, Offenburg, Germany) plate reader to measure absorbance at 450nm. Analysis was based on the AU reading after deduction of the negative control value for each plate. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

The detection of the protein was determined to be linear across the range of 0-1000ug/mL as indicated in Table 2.10. Percent relative standard deviation (%RSD) was determined using three replicates at each of the concentrations across the linear curve range.

Table 2.10: Linearity and % relative standard deviation of a serial dilution of protein, assessed for GLUT2 and TLR4 protein expression.

Linear range		
0-1000µg/mL	Regression v	alue % RSD range
GLUT2 $y = 5.8975x + 0.181$	0.9588	5.92-11.90%
TLR4 $y = 8.9176x + 0.1604$	0.9537	4.63-11.7%

To determine relative occludin expression in colon, 0.2µg/mL rabbit polyclonal antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas Texas, USA) was prepared in coating buffer (15mM Na₂CO₃, 35mM NaHCO₃, pH 9.6) and 100µL added to each well of a clear, Greiner Bio-one (Kremstunster, Austria) 96 well polystyrene plate. Claudin-1 was treated similarly using a mouse monoclonal antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas Texas, USA).

Plates were coated overnight at 25°C in a ShelLab incubator (Sheldon Manufacturing Inc. Cornelius, USA). Each well was washed 3 times with 200µL of Tris-buffered saline (TBS) (25mM Tris-HCl; 0.13M NaCl; 2.7mM KCl; pH 7.0). Colon protein extracts were diluted to a concentration of 100µg/mL in sterile distilled water based on the BCA assay. 10µg in 100µL was loaded per well. Positive control was a combined liver sample and the negative control was 10µg/100µL BSA in sterile water. Plates were coated for 2 hours at 25°C for two hours, then washed 3 times per well with TBS. 0.2µg/mL primary antibody in sterile distilled water was loaded per well (100µL) and allowed to bind for 2 hours at 25°C. Each well was then washed 3 times with TBS. Goat anti-rabbit IgG-HRP conjugated secondary antibody was used for detection of occludin, diluted to 0.1µg/mL and 100uL added to each well and allowed to incubate at 25°C for two hours. Mouse anti-rabbit IgG-HRP was similarly used for claudin-1 detection. Each well was washed 3 times with TBS. Substrate solution was prepared by diluting 10mg/mL OPD (o-phenylenediamine dihydrochloride) (Sigma Aldrich, Darmstadt, Germany) in 10x Stable Peroxide Buffer (ThermoScientific Massachusetts, USA) diluted 10x in distilled water. 100uL per well was added and allowed to mix at room temperature for 15 minutes on an orbital shaker. Plates were then read using a FLUOStar Omega (BMG Labtech Offenburg, Germany) plate reader to measure absorbance at 450nm. Analysis was based on the AU (atomic unit) reading after deduction of the negative control value for each plate. Outcomes were analysed by one-way and two-way ANOVA (GraphPad Prism 6.0, GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA).

The detection of the protein was determined to be linear across the range of 0-1000ug/mL as indicated in Table 2.11. Percent relative standard deviation was

determined using three replicates at each of the concentrations across the linear curve range.

Table 2.11: Linearity and % relative standard deviation (precision) of a serial dilution of protein, assessed for occludin and claudin-1 protein expression.

Linear range 0-					
1000µg/mL	Regression value % RSD rang				
Occludin $y = 40.097x + 0.6529$	0.9900	10.40-21.71%			
Claudin-1 $y = 48.598x + 0.286$	0.9797	4.22-20.27%			

2.13 Sorghum extract analysis

2.13.1 Sorghum phenolic extraction

5.0g of whole sorghum, red sorghum flour, black sorghum flour or wet cake sorghum was weighed into 50mL Falcon tubes (Sarstedt Numbrecht, Germany). Samples were prepared in triplicate. Sorghum was extracted by addition of 10.0mL of 1% acetic acid in 100% methanol. Sorghum was mixed on a platform shaker for 2 hours and allowed to stand with intermittent mixing for 4 hours. Samples were centrifuged for 10 minutes at 3000g and supernatants retained. Extraction was repeated three times and supernatants pooled. Samples were evaporated to dryness and stored at room temperature until analysis.

2.13.2 Sorghum phenolic analysis

Samples were analysed by HPLC-DAD (high performance liquid chromatography – diode array detector) at 210nm, 330nm and 510nm. Approximately 1mg of sample was re-suspended in 1% acidified methanol. Samples were analysed by Southern Cross University Plant Science Analytical Research Laboratory (Lismore, New South Wales).

Chapter 3 – 5% Wholegrain sorghum in a rat model of diet-induced metabolic syndrome

3.1 Introduction

Poor diet and lack of physical activity are the major contributors to the development of the non-communicable disease of metabolic syndrome (358). Prevention and reversal of the disease rely heavily on changing dietary habits (359). Changes in metabolic function have been noted with dietary changes sych as switching to a Mediterranean diet (360, 361) or Nordic diet (362). A wholegrain-based diet improved metabolic disease with reduced insulin fluctuations, improved glucose regulation and lowered triglyceride concentrations (363-365). Changing diet is effective in reversing metabolic syndrome, and understanding the benefits of certain foods will allow better education of the public.

The improved changes noted with wholegrain consumption have led to a wider variety of cereal products becoming popular for human consumption. Sorghum products have entered the Australian marketplace for human consumption in products like GlutenFree WeetBix (Sanitarium), Gluten Free Flour (Bobs Red Mill), Pearled Sorghum (SorgPlus) and Red Sorghum Puffs (Friendship Foods), and its inclusion into rice mixes, breakfast cereals and muesli bars.

Consumption of sorghum in Australia has previously been limited to livestock animals (16). Overseas, the use of sorghum differs. According to FAO (16), in 2011, only 41,000 tonnes of the domestic supply of sorghum in Australia of 1,959,000 tonnes was used in food manufacturing, representing 2.11%, and none as a direct food source for human consumption. Comparatively, in countries such as Nigeria, approximately 75% of sorghum is used as a direct food source with an additional 2.36% used in food manufacturing (16). The prevalence of metabolic syndrome between these countries vastly differs, as do their overall diets. The rural Nigerian community which consumes a more traditional diet has an estimated metabolic syndrome rate of 5% in females and 8% in males by the IDF (International Diabetes Federation) criteria in 2015 (366), while in Australia the rates were 29.1% by these IDF criteria in 2015 (359).

The physiological effects of sorghum consumption have been investigated predominantly in chickens and beef cattle (243-245). In livestock, the aim is to maximise weight gain and feed efficiency for profitability. However, in mono-gastric animals, such as pigs and broilers, sorghum is detrimental for maximising weight gain (243-245). The factors inhibiting the conversion of ingested sorghum to body weight include the large starch granules, inhibitory proteins around starch granules, and the presence of phytochemicals such as tannins and phenolic acids. Studies on mono-gastric nutrition of livestock discuss the anti-nutritive properties of sorghum (103, 274, 367). Although the term "anti-nutritive" may be a deterrent toward consumption in humans, these components may improve the physiological status of individuals following sorghum consumption.

These components, although detrimental in commercial livestock production, may be useful in humans to circumvent the increasing obesity and metabolic syndrome epidemic in Western societies. The coloured compounds in sorghum have anti-inflammatory actions (168, 253). In obesity and metabolic syndrome, alleviation of the inflammation can minimise long-term pathologies associated with being overweight including impaired glucose tolerance, dyslipidaemia, liver steatosis, high blood pressure and poor cardiovascular function (219, 240, 368-371).

Sorghum contains compounds which may reduce the digestion of proteins and carbohydrates *in vitro* including flavonoids, phenolic acids, tannins and kafirin proteins (43, 54, 55, 59). These compounds have differing bio-accessibilities and bio-availabilities, however many of the bioactive compounds appear in the plasma after dietary supplementation. Phenolic acids are bioavailable, however larger procyanidins (flavonoids, condensed tannins) and catechins undergo bacterial degradation in the colon prior to absorption (162). 3-deoxyanthocyanidins, one of the most effective antioxidant components of sorghum, and related anthocyanins are bioavailable and appear in plasma after ingestion (372).

A diet high in fat increases metabolic endotoxaemia, leading to a cascade of inflammatory responses which progress to metabolic syndrome (373, 374). These diets have been linked to both dysbiosis in the gut and increased permeability of the colon to lipopolysaccharides (373). Consumption of resistant starches and non-starch

polysaccharides reduced diet-induced endotoxaemia (375). Consumption of wheatderived arabinoxylans improved metabolic endotoxaemia and improved the reductions in colonic tight junction mRNA in animal models (220). The effects on endotoxaemia with consumption of wholegrain cereals containing these carbohydrates have not been widely studied. Reviews speculate that protection from type 2 diabetes with wholegrain consumption is mediated by the large intestine (218, 376, 377). LPS is a known cause of metabolic syndrome (238), and activator of TLR4, one of the innate immune receptors (219). Some evidence suggests that components of sorghum reduce LPS mediated inflammation (168, 378), yet little information is available on whether sorghum reduces the total plasma concentration of LPS.

Components of wholegrain sorghum have theoretical potential to alleviate the pathologies of metabolic syndrome. This chapter investigates whether a supplement of 5% sorghum into an obesogenic diet alters the pathology of metabolic syndrome in a rat model of diet-induced metabolic syndrome.

3.1.1 Hypothesis

My hypothesis is that consumption of 5% sorghum in the diet will correct dyslipidaemia, improve liver structure and function, improve cardiovascular health, and improve glucose tolerance.

One of the mechanisms for this improvement is the reduction of circulating lipopolysaccharides concentration. This will result in changes to TLR4 expression in the colon and liver. There will be a reduction in gastrointestinal permeability with sorghum consumption and that will be linked to an increased expression of colonic tight junction proteins.

3.2 Materials and Methods

3.2.1 Ethics

Approval for experimentation with 5% sorghum was granted under AEC approval number 13REA005 (10/9/2013-10/9/2015) by the Animal Ethics Committee of the University of Southern Queensland. Please refer to chapter 2.1 for further information.

3.2.2 Rat Diet and Experimental Structure

Forty-eight male Wistar rats were divided into 4 experimental groups of n=12. Control diets were comprised as outlined in method 2.2. Experimental groups were CS (corn starch diet), HCHF (high carbohydrate, high fat diet), CSb (corn starch diet + 5% w/w *Sorghum bicolor*), HSb (high carbohydrate, high fat diet + 5% w/w *Sorghum bicolor*).

For the first 8 weeks of the protocol, all CS and CSb rats received the CS diet and all HCHF and HSb rats received the HCHF diet as described by Panchal et al (353), detailed in Chapter 2. Energy contents of the diets were 11.2 kJ/g food for the CS diet, 17.8 kJ/g for the HCHF diet (353), 11.98 kJ/g for CSb diet and 18.58 kJ/g for HSb diet, based on an energy density for sorghum of 361 kJ/100g. An additional 3.85 kJ/mL was added to calculations for the HCHF and HSb diets for the fructose in the drinking water.

At eight weeks, CSb rats were transferred to the treatment diet which included supplementation with 5% raw red sorghum, and similarly HSb treatment rats were placed on the HCHF diet supplemented with 5% raw red sorghum. Red sorghum was sourced from Crest Seeds (Toowoomba, Queensland) and is a commercially available stock feed supplement.

After eight weeks, systolic blood pressure and oral glucose tolerance were determined prior to dietary intervention, and again after 8 weeks (at 16 weeks after start of protocol) on continuous supplementation.

At 16 weeks, rats were assessed for the following parameters, with corresponding methods indicated in parentheses; oral glucose tolerance (method 2.3), dual x-ray absorptiometry (method 2.4), systolic blood pressure (method 2.4) and intestinal permeability urine collection (method 2.10.1). All rats were food-deprived for 2 hours prior to termination. Rats were euthanised as per method 2.6.1. At termination, rats underwent serum collection (method 2.6.2) plasma collection (method 2.6.3), vascular reactivity (method 2.6.5), ileum and colon contractility (method 2.6.6), measurement of organ weights (method 2.6.7) and histological tissue collection (method 2.8.1). A minimum of 8 rats per group underwent isolated heart perfusion (method 2.6.4), with the remaining two hearts preserved in formalin for histological analysis as per method

2.8.1. Plasma biochemistry was assessed on 8 rats per group for liver enzyme activity (method 2.7.1) and plasma lipid profile (method 2.7.2). Collected serum was analysed for presence of endotoxins as per method 2.9. Liver sections were assessed for expression of GLUT2 and TLR4 (method 2.11.3). Distal colon sections were also assessed for occludin and claudin expression using the method in method 2.11.4, and TLR4. Urine samples collected prior to termination were prepared (method 2.10.2) and analysed as per method outlined in method 2.10.3.

Sorghum phenolics were extracted from 5.0g of whole sorghum (method 2.12.1) and analysed as in method 2.12.2.

Histological tissue samples were processed manually (method 2.8.2) and sectioned (method 2.8.3). Liver, ileum, colon, pancreas and left ventricle were stained with haematoxylin and eosin (method 2.8.5.1). Separate sections of left ventricle were stained with picrosirius red (method 2.8.5.2). Microscopy and imaging were performed as per methods 2.8.6.1, 2.8.6.2, 2.8.6.3 and 2.8.6.4.

3.2.3 Statistics

Statistics were performed using GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, California USA). Individual groups were compared using a one-way ANOVA. Where data were normally distributed, a normal one-way ANOVA was used. Where data were not normally distributed, a non-parametric one-way ANOVA was used. Tests for normality were done using the D'agostino-Pearson normality test. Two-way ANOVA was carried out, where indicated, to determine the influence of the two categorical variables of "diet" (CS or HCHF), or "intervention" (5% sorghum, no sorghum).

Multiple comparisons were carried out comparing all groups to test the following null hypotheses:

There is no difference in the outcome of metabolic syndrome parameters between the CS, CSb, HCHF and HSb-fed groups at a given time point for a given parameter.

For two-way ANOVA, we tested the following null hypotheses:

There is no effect of diet on metabolic syndrome parameters,

There is no effect of sorghum on the metabolic syndrome parameters, and

There is no interaction between diet and sorghum, in affecting metabolic syndrome parameters.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Sorghum extraction

Whole sorghum extracts showed a range of compounds extracted by 1% acidified methanol.

Detection of flavonoids can be carried out using a 210nm diode array absorbance (379). Furthermore, it will also detect compounds containing carboxylic acid, propylamide or ester fucntional groups (380). Acidified methanol extracts of whole red sorghum flour detected at 210nm (Figure 3.25) showed that there were 3 major compounds present at 2 minutes, 20.3 minutes and 20.8 minutes. The peak present at 1.1 minute represents acetic acid in all 3 chromatograms of Figure 3.25, 3.26, 3.27.



Figure 3.25:210nm UV detection of HPLC of acidified methanol extracts of whole red sorghum. 210nm detection detects primarily hydrophilic compounds.

The 330nm profile (Figure 3.26) primarily indicates phenolic acids which are present (381). This wavelength is also suitable for detection of flavones (153) and flavonols (379).



Figure 3.26: 330nm UV detection of HPLC separated acidified methanol extracts of whole red sorghum. 330nm detection primarily indicates presence of phenolic acids.

Detection of anthocyanins can be carried out by diode array absorbance at 510nm (379). Very few anthocyanin compounds appeared to be present in the extracts, with a minor peak at 7.5 minutes.



Figure 3.27: 510nm UV detection of HPLC extracts of whole red sorghum. 510nm detection primarily indicates anthocyanin presence.

3.3.2 Physiological and metabolic parameters

After 8 weeks of the protocol, there were no differences in tested parameters between the HCHF and HSb groups, nor the CS and CSb groups, Table 3.12. The HCHF diet groups had higher body weight, increased basal blood glucose, impaired glucose tolerance, higher energy intake, lower food weight intake, and higher feed efficiency.

Parameter	CS		Csb		HCHF		HSb	Diet	Sorghum	Interaction
Average weight gain week 8-16(g)	30.8 ± 3.0	a	42.08 ± 5.0	a	80.42 ± 7.2	a	62.55 ± 9.5	^{ab} <0.0001	0.6183	0.0306
Body weight week 8 (g)	349.9 ± 5.45	a	355.8 ± 4.58	а	449.5 ± 8.46	b	450.7 ± 7.6	^b <0.0001	0.6044	0.7296
Final body weight week 16 (g)	380.8 ± 6.8	a	397.8 ± 6.6	a	529.9 ± 12.1	b	508 ± 11.4	^b <0.0001	0.8017	0.0475
Food intake week 1-8 (g/day)	36.6 ± 1.1	a	37.1 ± 0.8	а	25.4 ± 0.5	b	24.5 ± 0.7	^b <0.0001	0.8507	0.377
Food intake week 8-16 (g/day)	36.3 ± 1.0	a	35.3 ± 1.0	а	24.3 ± 0.6	b	21.5 ± 0.6	^b <0.0001	0.0266	0.2681
Energy intake week 1-8 (kJ/day)	410.4 ± 12.4	a	416.9 ± 9.1	а	540.6 ± 12.3	b	509.3 ± 13.2	^b <0.0001	0.2992	0.1184
Energy intake week 8-16 (kJ/day	407.4 ± 10.7	a	423.2 ± 11.9	а	524.7 ± 13.3	b	483.6 ± 11.7	^b <0.0001	0.2969	0.0218
BMI (g/cm ²)	0.59 ± 0.01	a	0.62 ± 0.02	ab	0.75 ± 0.03	c	0.67 ± 0.02	^{bc} <0.0001	0.2649	0.0155
Feed efficiency week 8-16 (g gained/kJ)	1.4 ± 0.1	a	1.8 ± 0.2	ab	2.7 ± 0.2	c	2.3 ± 0.3	^{bc} <0.0001	0.9495	0.0777
Epididymal fat (mg/mm tibial length)	172.0 ± 11.8	a	183.0 ± 16.5	а	483.0 ± 53.6	b	435.0 ± 35.6	^b <0.0001	0.5954	0.3855
Retroperitoneal fat (mg/mm tibial length)	96.4 ± 8.8	a	105.0 ± 7.5	а	231.0 ± 24.7	b	219.0 ± 14.8	^b <0.0001	0.9364	0.5183
Omental fat (mg/mm tibial length)	123.0 ± 6.2	a	145.0 ± 11.7	а	251.0 ± 23.2	b	248.0 ± 15.6	^b <0.0001	0.528	0.4147
Abdominal fat pad mass (mg/mm tibial length)	390.5 ± 22.8	a	433.6 ± 34.0	а	964.2 ± 98.9	b	902.4 ± 60.7	^b <0.0001	0.8802	0.3997
Bone mineral density (g/cm ²)	0.179 ± 3.E-03	ab	$0.17 \pm 2.\text{E-0.1}$	3 ^a	$0.187 \pm 1.E-0.02$	3 ^b	$0.184 \pm 2.\text{E-0.1}$	3 ^b 0.0001	0.027	0.2928
Bone mineral content (g)	11.75 ± 0.28	a	11.71 ± 0.35	а	16.53 ± 0.51	b	15.69 ± 0.61	^b <0.0001	0.3423	0.3873
Lean Mass (g)	276.8 ± 6.71	a	276.9 ± 8.28	а	269.3 ± 14.29	а	278.1 ± 13.7	^a 0.7814	0.6952	0.7017
Fat Mass (g)	111.2 ± 6.4	a	114.0 ± 12.6	a	252.2 ± 29.8	b	223.9 ± 25.0	^b <0.0001	0.5427	0.4586

Table 3.12: Physiological and metabolic variables of CS, CSb, HCHF and HSb fed rats.

Results are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Values with the same superscript letter do not differ statistically at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA. Effect of diet, intervention or interaction at p<0.05, determined by two-way ANOVA.

Sorghum supplementation did not alter final body weight or body weight gain in either the CS or HCHF model determined by one-way ANOVA. There was a significant interaction of diet and 5% sorghum supplementation, whereby the direction that body weight in the two diet models were opposing. These results appear consistent with the significant interaction effect noted in body mass index (BMI) associated with sorghum supplementation. The lean body mass was maintained in all groups. Food intake by weight was not altered with sorghum supplementation, nor was energy intake by oneway ANOVA. Two-way ANOVA showed a significant effect of sorghum and diet on week 8-16 feed intake, and interaction between diet and sorghum for energy intake, Table 3.12.

3.3.3 Blood lipids, and glucose control

At 8 weeks, the HCHF and HSb groups showed increased basal blood glucose concentrations and increased glucose TAUC. At 16 weeks, basal blood glucose concentrations were increased in the CSb group, above the value of the CS control. Sorghum normalised TAUC to the CS control in the HSb group (Table 3.13). No changes in fasting blood glucose concentrations were found with consumption of whole red sorghum.



Pancreatic islet density, islet size and β -cell count did not differ between groups, Figure 3.28.



Figure 3.28: Pancreatic islet alpha and β -cell density, cell number per islet, and islet area. No significant differences were noted using one-way ANOVA and p<0.05.
		С	S			C	Sb			HC	HF			H	Sb		Diet	Sorghum	Interactio
Basal blood glucose 8 week (mM)	3.6	±	0.3	a	3.5	±	0.10	а	5.4	±	0.08	b	4.6	±	0.19	ab	< 0.0001	0.0197	0.0651
TAUC 8 week	615.2	±	17.05	a	688.4	±	34.97	а	805.2	±	23.70	b	775.6	±	14.17	b	< 0.0001	0.4618	0.0888
Basal blood glucose 16 week (mM)	3.6	±	0.18	a	4.3	±	0.21	ab	4.8	±	0.21	b	4.6	±	0.19	b	0.0004	0.2575	0.0304
TAUC 16 week	660.8	±	11.76	a	681.5	±	17.23	а	847.8	±	35.1	b	736.3	±	14.12	a	< 0.0001	0.2544	0.0504
Plasma total cholesterol (mM)	1.46	±	0.04	a	1.54	±	0.05	а	1.79	±	0.08	b	1.51	±	0.06	a	0.0191	0.1085	0.0702
Plasma triglycerides (mM)	0.45	±	0.03	a	0.44	±	0.04	а	1.6	±	0.33	b	1.96	±	0.16	b	< 0.0001	0.3551	0.3223
Plasma NEFA (mM)	1.84	±	0.20	a	2.16	±	0.17	a	5.02	±	0.61	b	5.49	±	0.36	b	< 0.0001	0.3041	0.8408
Serum LPS (EU/mL)	1.63	±	0.84	a	2.26	±	0.58	a	0.93	±	0.23	а	1.61	±	0.47	a	0.2069	0.1970	0.9651

Table 3.13: Blood glucose and lipid profiles with sorghum supplementation in a HCHF and CS diet.

Letters on each row with differing superscript lower-case letters were statistically different at p<0.05 by one-way ANOVA. Significant effects of diet, intervention and interaction determined by two-way ANOVA. TAUC – total area under curve, LPS – lipopolysaccharide, NEFA – non-esterified fatty acids.

Plasma triglycerides and NEFA (non-esterified fatty acid) concentrations were increased in the HCHF diet from the CS control. The addition of 5% raw sorghum to the HCHF diet normalised plasma total cholesterol concentrations to the CS control, as shown in Table 3.13, however did not affect NEFA or triglycerides.

3.3.4 Cardiovascular and liver parameters

Liver weight was 50-60% higher in the HCHF and HSb groups than the CS control (Table 3.14). Liver weight was unchanged by sorghum consumption. There was a decrease in the indicators of liver steatohepatitis with the administration of 5% raw sorghum into the HCHF diet, determined by histology. This primarily came from a reduction in the steatosis of liver cells (Figure 3.29), reduced cell size, and apparent lack of fatty deposits. In HCHF rats, steatosis was typically macro-vesicular and very pronounced. There was no reduction in inflammatory cells with 5% sorghum supplementation, shown in Figure 3.29. Plasma ALT and AST activities were not different between any groups (Table 3.13).



Figure 3.29: CS (A), HCHF (B), CSb (C), HSb (D). Examples of haematoxylin and eosin-positive inflammatory cells are indicated by "INF", and examples of fat vacuoles are indicated by "FV".

Log-transformed TLR4 expression in the liver was lower in the CS and CSb groups. Expression of TLR4 was increased in the HSb groups compared to HCHF, Figure 3.30. two-way ANOVA indicated a significant effect of diet (<0.0001), 5% whole sorghum (0.0167), and no interaction effect (0.3947).



Figure 3.30: TLR4 Expression in the liver determined by semiquantitative ELISA. Differing lower-case superscript letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05, determined by one-way ANOVA. GLUT2 liver values were tested for outliers. One value was removed from the CS group, while two each were removed from the HCHF, CSb and HSb groups. Log-transformed data showed that only the HSb group had increased GLUT2 expression, higher than the two control groups (Figure 3.31). Two-way ANOVA indicated that only intervention was a significant main effect (p=0.008).



Figure 3.31: GLUT2 expression in the liver determined by semiquantitative ELISA. Differing lower-case superscript letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05, by one-way ANOVA.

Left ventricle and septum, and right ventricle wet weights were increased in the high fat feeding model, but were not corrected by the 5% sorghum supplement (Table 3.14). Systolic blood pressure was increased by HCHF feeding, and not changed by sorghum. Collagen deposition in the heart did not differ between any groups. These changes are consistent with there being no difference in diastolic stiffness with 5% raw sorghum consumption, although correlation between the diastolic stiffness and collagen deposition was not significant ($r^2=0.3293$, p=0.4261), as shown in Figure 3.32 and Figure 3.33.



Figure 3.32: Diastolic stiffness constant (κ , unitless), and picrosirius red area %, ventricular sections of CS, HCHF, CSb and HSb. Different lower-case letters indicate a significant difference at p<0.05 by one-way ANOVA.



Figure 3.33: Left ventricular sections of CS (A), HCHF (B), CSb (C) and HSb (D) stained with picrosirius red and illuminated under polarised light at 510-560nm at 20x magnification.

Table 3.14: Hepatic and cardiovascular parameters of CS, CSb, HCHF and HSb-fed rats at 16 weeks of protocol.

	CS		CSb		HCHF	HSb		Diet	Sorghum	Interaction
Liver wet weight (mg/mm tibial length)	215 ± 5	^a 222	± 7	^a 339	± 23	b 298 \pm 8	b	< 0.0001	0.1965	0.068
Plasma ALT (U/L)	27.0 ± 2.0	^a 25.4	4 ± 2.2	^a 26.4	1 ± 1.4	^a 23.1 \pm 1.3	а	0.4173	0.1734	0.6458
Plasma AST (U/L)	70.4 ± 5.0	^a 61.9	9 ± 2.1	^a 67.8	3 ± 7.1	a 60.1 ± 4.0	а	0.6593	0.1117	0.9296
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	136 ± 2.	^{ab} 131	± 1.0	^a 140	± 1.8	b 142 \pm 1.5	b	0.0006	0.2648	0.0642
Left ventricle + septum (mg/mm tibial length)	20.1 ± 0.9	^a 20.9	9 ± 1.0	^{ab} 23.8	3 ± 0.5	b 22.4 \pm 0.6	ab	0.0018	0.7269	0.1483
Right ventricle (mg/mm tibial length)	4.2 ± 0.1	^a 4.6	± 0.3	^{ab} 5.32	2 ± 0.2	b 5.42 \pm 0.2	b	0.0005	0.339	0.5469

Differing superscript, lower-case letters indicate a significant difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA. Significant sources of variation are indicated in the far left three columns determined by two-way ANOVA.

Aortic relaxation in response to acetylcholine was impaired in the HCHF model compared to the CS. This was improved with the addition of 5% raw sorghum in the HCHF model, with no detrimental effects when sorghum was added to the CS diet (Figure 3.34). Diet and sorghum were major sources of variation in the noradrenaline curve based on a two-way ANOVA, however statistical significance was not reached between the HCHF and CS model responses. Maximal force of contraction in response to noradrenaline was increased in the HSb from HCHF. No difference was found for the potency or maximal responses between any groups for responses to noradrenaline, sodium nitroprusside or acetylcholine.



3.3.5 Gastrointestinal structure and function

No effects of diet were evident in ileal reactivity to acetylcholine (Figure 3.35). A HCHF diet increased maximum contraction force in the colon, and the presence of sorghum in the CS diet reduced the colonic reactivity to acetylcholine (Figure 3.35). Potency did not differ between any diet groups for either gastrointestinal section.



Figure 3.35: Left; *ex vivo* proximal colon contractility in response to acetylcholine stimulation. Right; *ex vivo* ileal contractility in response to acetylcholine stimulation.

Results shown are mean \pm SEM, lines showing differing lower-case letters had a significantly different maximal force of contraction, by one-way ANOVA p<0.05.

Sucrose acted as a representative test for permeability of the stomach, with lactulose and mannitol as tests for the permeability of the stomach and small intestine, and sucralose as a measure for the entire gastrointestinal tract. Recovery of sugars in the urine was higher in the HCHF model for lactulose, sucralose, mannitol and sucrose for the 8-20 hour time period, Figure 3.36. Only lactulose recovery differed between the HCHF and HSb groups, where recovery in the 8-20 hour bracket was higher in the HSb group. Intervention with 5% sorghum in the CS diet did not affect the urinary recovery of any sugar (Figure 3.36 and Figure 3.37).



Figure 3.36: Percent recovery of sugars in urine over time. Differing lower-case letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05, determined by two-way ANOVA.



Identification of outliers for occludin expression resulted in removal of two values for the CS, CSb, and HSb groups, and one from the HCHF group. Expression of occludin was increased in CSb from CS control. CS and HCHF did not differ and no effect of sorghum on occludin expression occurred in the high fat diet.



Figure 3.38: Occludin expression in the colon determined by semiquantitative ELISA. Differing lower-case superscript letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05, by one-way ANOVA.

Two outlier values were removed from the CSb group data of claudin-1 expression. Claudin-1 expression was unchanged by diet or intervention with sorghum.



Figure 3.39: Claudin-1 expression in the colon determined by semiquantitative ELISA. Differing lowercase superscript letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05.

One outlier was removed from the HCHF data, and two from the HSb TLR4 data. TLR4 expression did not differ between the CS and HCHF diets. Addition of sorghum showed no significant change in either diet.



Figure 3.40: TLR4 expression in the colon determined by semiquantitative ELISA. Differing lower-case superscript letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05 by one-way ANOVA.

Occludin and colon expression changes did not correlate with the changes in sugar recovery from the intestinal permeability analysis, as shown in Table 3.15.

]	Expression							
_		TLR4	Claudin-1	Occludin						
ry	Lactulose	0.634	0.930	0.341						
% urinary recovery	Mannitol	0.481	0.982	0.369						
urinary	Sucralose	0.726	0.748	0.200						
%	Sucrose	0.557	0.925	0.320						

Table 3.15: Pearson's correlation P-values indicating no significant correlation between urinary sugar recovery and expression of proteins in the colon.

3.4 Discussion

Supplementation of sorghum into an obesogenic diet showed modest changes in several parameters of metabolic syndrome. Cholesterol reduction, improved liver physiology and improved glucose tolerance were the major findings, while average weight gain, final body weight, energy intake and body mass index were the physiological changes noted. Biochemical changes included increased liver TLR4 liver expression and increased GLUT2 liver expression. Sorghum had no impact on gastrointestinal permeability or serum lipopolysaccharide concentrations.

Scaling equations from rat to human models based on body surface area (382) or body weight (383) show that 5% sorghum in food equates to a daily dose of approximately 28g or 34g sorghum in humans. These calculations are based on an estimated rat dietary intake of ~25g of food per day containing 5% sorghum, for a 500g rat, scaled to a 70kg human.

Dyslipidaemia

The most significant changes in metabolic parameters was normalised total plasma cholesterol with 5% sorghum in the HCHF model. This has significant ramifications for promotion of sorghum as a health food, placing it in similar realms to oats for marketing purposes. Other literature has shown that the lipid fraction of sorghum can contribute by inhibiting cholesterol absorption from the gastrointestinal lumen (182, 184). Although the lipid fraction in whole sorghum is low, this indicates that the wholegrain has similar effects, as this is generally how human consumption would occur. 5-20mg of long-chain fatty alcohols, sourced from wholegrain, can increase HDL and decrease LDL concentrations (384). Wholegrain sorghum contains around 0.23% long chain lipids, of which 37-40% are policosanols (on a dry matter w/w basis) (131). Equivalent human consumption in this model is around 30g per day, which would equate to approximately 25.5mg of policosanol ingestion, well above the 5-20mg requirement.

There have been links established with resistant starch supplementation and the normalisation of plasma cholesterol (385). One way in which sorghum and other sources of resistant starches cause this is by reduction of intestinal cholesterol and bile

absorption (385). Comprehensive reviews of phytochemicals including anthocyanins, phenolics and flavonoids indicated that digestion is required for their release from the matrix (386, 387) and therefore will they will exert some of their effects in the colon (388, 389). Anthocyanin degradation products, specifically protocatechuic acid from cyanidin 3-glucoside, promoted cholesterol efflux by increased expression of two cholesterol efflux regulatory proteins (390). Cyanidin 3-glucoside is present in sorghum at low concentrations (146), and would rely on interaction with the appropriate microbial community. Protocatechuic acid is present in red sorghum as a free phenolic acid (391). Not all studies agreed that sorghum consumption led to increased total plasma cholesterol concentration in a rat model of obesity in one study (392). The lack of changes in triglyceride and NEFA concentration indicated that sorghum cannot fully correct the dyslipidaemia associated with metabolic syndrome.

This study was unable to determine the changes in LDL and HDL cholesterol. Rat models are not ideal for cholesterol-based studies, with a low similarity to lipid profiles seen in humans. Zucker diabetic fatty rats on a high fat diet showed low similarity (393). However, studies in humans showed no improvement in plasma cholesterol in overweight subjects caused by sorghum consumption (394).

Pre-diabetes

Addition of 5% sorghum to this high fat, high simple carbohydrate diet normalised post-prandial glucose tolerance. This outcome is very promising for application to humans for improvement of pre-diabetes; however, in a human study, sorghum did not improve glucose tolerance with 45 grams of flaked sorghum consumption per day (394). Extracts of sorghum showed antidiabetic effects (185, 207, 208). Sorghum consumption reduced glucose concentrations and insulin secretion in overweight cats when compared to a wheat-based diet, which reduces progression of pre-diabetes (395). Wholegrain consumption in general has been associated with reduced diabetes development (396, 397).

There was no change in the pancreas that was associated with sorghum consumption. It was expected that there would be changes associated with the improved glucose tolerance in HSb and the poor glucose tolerance in HCHF. Impaired insulin release is a major cause of the increased peak blood glucose concentration in a high-fat model, caused by destruction of pancreatic β -cells once disease has progressed (398). Apoptosis of pancreatic β -cells is increased in both lean and obese type 2 diabetic groups, and is generally accompanied by decreased β -cell mass (399). Regeneration of β -cells can restore glucose tolerance (400). In this study, islet cell density was not altered, and no statistical changes in cell count or islet size occurred due to diet or sorghum. It would suggest that a mechanism other than restoration or preservation of β -cell mass is responsible for sorghum's role in improving glucose tolerance. The changes are more likely related to the function of β -cells. Future studies should evaluate this.

Fasting hyperglycaemia was not improved by sorghum, which suggests a lack of change in the pulsatile insulin release, or lack of improvement in sensitivity to pulsatile insulin release (401). Reduced peak glucose concentrations could be affected by improved peripheral sensitivity to insulin, improved release of insulin, or conversion from pro-insulin to insulin (402). The cause of the glucose tolerance improvement have not been elucidated in this study but do not appear to be related to β -cell mass.

The dysfunction of the pancreas in metabolic syndrome is contributed to by inflammation (403). Most recently, the Whitehall Study linked increased proinflammatory IL-6 (interleukin-6) and CRP (C-reactive protein) with increased fasting glucose and poor insulin response (368). Interleukin-1 (IL-1) and interferon- γ as proinflammatory cytokines are implicated in the dysfunction of β -cells by initiation of nitric oxide production in islets (404). Consumption of anti-inflammatory compounds may reduce the metabolic problems caused by sub-clinical inflammation, however the mechanisms appear complex (405). The addition of multiple components of sorghum might reduce the inflammatory state. Sorghum methanol extracts reduced inflammation by up-regulation of anti-inflammatory PPAR- γ and reduced TNF- α (185), and improved glucose tolerance through reduced hepatic gluconeogenesis (406). Peripheral glucose clearance and hepatic function should be noted as a possible driver in reduced TAUC after glucose challenge in this study, with changes occurring in HSb liver GLUT2 expression. Increased GLUT2 is typically associated with impaired glucose tolerance due to its ability to release glucose into the bloodstream. This is paradoxical to the improved glucose tolerance seen in the HSb group and the increased GLUT2 expression. In other studies, reduced GLUT2 expression occurred with improvement in diabetes (305, 310, 319, 325) and in diet-induced fatty liver disease (322).

Cardiovascular and liver changes

Few cardiovascular changes occurred due to sorghum consumption. There was reduced hypersensitivity to noradrenaline and acetylcholine with sorghum consumption in aorta from this high fat model. This may be due to a reduction in oxidative stress and a reduction in inflammation, as components of sorghum are widely shown to reduce oxidative stress and inflammation. In diabetes, there have been links correlating high plasma markers of chronic inflammation with macrovascular endothelial dysfunction (407). In obesity and insulin resistance, similar associations with CRP (C-reactive protein) have been demonstrated, which closely correlated with concentrations of pro-inflammatory cytokines, interleukin-6 and TNF- α (408). Consumption of other cereals such as millet reduced CRP concentrations in hyperlipidaemic states (392). Sorghum has not yet been directly linked to this and this study did not study inflammatory cytokine concentrations. Future research assessing the plasma inflammation makers will add weight to this knowledge.

As noted previously, increased PPAR- γ may play a role in improving insulin sensitivity, however this receptor has also been implicated in reducing inflammation, particularly in endothelial cells (409). Studies in mice have shown increased PPAR expression with sorghum extract consumption (185). Future studies would benefit from determining expression and activation of PPAR. Anthocyanin-rich foods in general appear to have beneficial effects on the heart (410, 411), with sorghum being relatively unique as a widely grown commercial cereal crop which contains high concentrations of 3-deoxyanthocyanidins. Sorghum fed to rats showed a better *in vivo* anti-oxidative effect than purple rice or rhubarb rice (412).

Liver function is impaired in metabolic syndrome with deposits of fat, alteration of enzyme activity, and increased glucose release. Sorghum did not change liver weights or amino acid transfer enzyme activities. Liver histology indicated that there was reduced steatosis, ballooning and fat deposits with sorghum consumption in the high fat diet. Sorghum extracts reduced cholesterol concentrations in the liver of rats (183) and mice (406), and in a hamster model improvements in liver were associated with the lipid fraction of sorghum extract (182). Aqueous sorghum extracts showed no adverse effects in healthy rats and were haematopoeitic at doses of up to 1600mg/kg per day (413). Wholegrain sorghum increased liver weight in overfed ducks more than a maize equivalent (414). Sorghum flour fed to rats on a hyperlipidaemic diet did not change liver enzyme activity (253).

Liver TLR4 expression increased on the HSb diet. Typically, increased expression of TLR4 would result in an increased inflammatory response. Reduced TLR4 expression reduced inflammation and metabolic changes associated with metabolic syndrome (415). However, the effects of sorghum on TLR4 have not been studied. The reason for the increase in this study is unclear, and the lack of difference between the high and low fat diet controls does not shed any light on the cause.

Gastrointestinal function

Gastrointestinal contraction, as assayed by acetylcholine responsiveness, did not produce a clear indication of how sorghum or diet affects colonic reactivity. If anything, there were increased responsiveness in high-fat fed models which were not anticipated. Some data suggest that, in situations such as distal colitis, there was an increased colonic contractility in the proximal colon, and reduced contractility in the distal colon (416). Inflammation upregulated the α 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor in mouse colon (417) which may explain the increased responses to acetylcholine stimulation. This may be similar to the changes seen in obesity. Studies in humans have suggested that in obese subjects there was a faster colonic transit time (178), and that high force contractions in the colon may be caused by inflammation (418) while others suggest that obesity decreased contraction (419). Compounds isolated by 70% methanol from *Sorghum bicolor* leaf caused relaxation of the isolated ileum of guinea pigs (420) and a reduced intestinal propulsion (421).

One hypothesis was that increased gastrointestinal permeability would occur in a highfat high-carbohydrate model of obesity, which appeared to be the case. This is consistent with other studies of obesogenic diets (373, 422). Supplementing with sorghum did not improve the gastrointestinal permeability, and therefore the gastrointestinal benefits at this level of supplementation are not evident. Mannitol is considered an indicator of absorption, while lactulose is an indicator of permeability, being a large molecule not taken up by villi. The increased lactulose recovery in the HSb rats indicated possible poorer gastrointestinal integrity, specifically in the stomach and small intestine.

There may be a decreased expression of tight junction proteins caused by a high fat diet in obese animal models (177, 375, 423, 424). Claudin expression did not alter in any diet or intervention, although these were only studied these in the colon with intent to investigate links between LPS and colonic permeability. Occludin was increased from the CS control with sorghum, with no change in intestinal permeability. This result was not consistent with the intestinal permeability measurements and therefore another mechanism may be influencing the intestinal permeability. The lack of differences in tight junction expression between HCHF and HSb were consistent with the intestinal permeability measurement with the intestinal permeability study. Sorghum can contain mycotoxins which reduce claudin expression in the gastrointestinal tract (426), while sorghum arabinoxylans restored intestinal barrier function through improving tight junction proteins, mediated by the production of short chain fatty acids (427).

The tight junction protein, zonula occludin-1 (ZO-1), expression was reduced in patients with irritable bowel syndrome, which corresponded to increased permeability (428). ZO-1 is the soluble anchor protein, while occludin and claudin are both transmembrane proteins. The responses between claudin-1 and occludin differed. Occludin appears more susceptible to changes than claudin. Some studies suggest that the changes do not occur in the large intestine with a high fat diet (424), which is where expression was studied in this research. LPS, among other TLR activators, are generated in the large intestine where the vast majority of the microbial population resides. It may be that it is primarily the diet itself, rather than the microbial factors influenced by diet, that caused the changes in a HCHF model (424). As this study was focussed on the interaction of LPS and TLR4, and their influences on intestinal permeability leading in metabolic syndrome, small intestinal changes in tight junctions were not tested, however future research should incorporate this.

Metabolic endotoxaemia

Serum LPS concentrations did not differ between any groups, and therefore its changes could not be linked to intestinal permeability or inflammation which lead to metabolic syndrome. There appears to be no influence of sorghum on the circulating concentrations of LPS.

Studies which implicated LPS in metabolic syndrome development such as that used by Cani, et al. (238) used an aggressive approach whereby intraperitoneal injections of LPS induced metabolic changes. Whether this is the case in a "normal" diet-induced development of metabolic syndrome was unclear. This study was unable to find a sound correlation between LPS concentrations and the glucose tolerance, or even an effect of diet on serum concentrations of LPS. TLR4-mediated inflammation is a known mediator of inflammation induced by LPS, and is expressed by β -cells (429). TLR4 mediated insulin resistance in knockout mice populations (430). The complexity of the inflammatory pathways that have been associated with β -cell dysfunction and impaired glucose tolerance is the likely reason that no direct correlation was found. All inflammatory triggers, not only LPS, are important in addition to TLR4-mediated inflammation (431). Lipids can trigger inflammatory mediators including protein kinase C, protein kinase R and TLR4. Many stressors in obesity can imitate the JNK pathway (431). The presence of macrophages, and their inflammatory responses which include TLR2, TLR6 and TLR4 also contribute (432). All mechanisms are at play and addressing a single inflammatory indicator is insufficient to explain the changes in glucose tolerance, particularly where no significant effect of diet was noted. In future, metabolomics will aid to assess all facets of the process simultaneously and will give a much clearer understanding of how sorghum affects glucose tolerance and inflammation. While the expression of TLR4 was studied, and concentrations of LPS were assessed, the study lacked by not addressing TLR4 activation, initiated by circulating free fatty acids which mimic LPS (433, 434).

I hypothesised that LPS concentrations would be altered with both diet and sorghum consumption. LPS is an inflammatory mediator in the gastrointestinal tract, where significant amounts of LPS are excised from Gram-negative bacteria. TLR4-deficient mice appeared resistant to changes is colonic occludin and claudin that occur in a high fat diet (219), implicating its role in the process. It is well known that in inflammatory bowel disease, intestinal permeability increases. In studies, ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease showed increased TLR4 in epithelial cells of both the colon and ileum (435). Sorghum had no influence on the outcome, therefore is unlikely to influence the status of colonic TLR4 expression when consumed by humans, nor alter serum LPS. Lappi, *et al.* (218) hypothesised the changes in the large intestine were partly responsible for improved type 2 diabetes mellitus with wholegrain consumption. In this study, the two could not be directly associated.

Body composition

Sorghum did not reverse obesity. There were indications that sorghum affects energy intake and body weight gain indicated by two-way ANOVA. In rats, the protein content of the sorghum added to rat diets was a significant source of variance in body weight gain (436). The diet-intervention interactions are of interest, where the indication is that adding small amounts of sorghum into a low-fat diet may increase food intake and feed efficiency, where the opposite is true for supplementing into a high fat, high simple carbohydrate diet. These interactions suggest that the composition of the entire diet is important, even when low amounts of sorghum were consumed. Although the changes were minor, the supplement level is relatively low, equivalent to approximately 30g per day for a 70kg adult human. Recent studies by Stefoska-Needham, et al. (394) using 45g of flaked sorghum per day showed no change in weight loss on a restricted diet when comparing with 45g of white wheat flakes. The results we achieved in an animal model were comparable to this and overall, low amounts of sorghum are unlikely to have a significant change on body weight in humans as the key driver of body weight is calorie intake (437). Wholegrain millet (Sorghum vulgare), which has a similar composition to sorghum, did not affect body weight in hyperlipidaemic rats (392).

The low digestibility of sorghum compared to other cereal grains is a concern with the use of sorghum in production animal diets where the goal is to maximise weight gain (91, 438). This led to a reduced weight gain in a high sorghum diet (367). Lean mass and organ weight are two major drivers of metabolic rate. Sorghum supplements in rats did not reduce lean mass or organ weights, which would suggest that it is unlikely to have a detrimental effect on overall metabolic rate and energy expenditure. This could be confirmed in the future with the use of metabolic cages such as OxyMax.

The composition of the two diets is likely to impact the nutrient availability *in vivo*. Red sorghum contains tannins which may inhibit amylase activity which will reduce the breakdown of starch and therefore its energy availability (28, 259), although in a rat model it does not appear to be the case. The effects on amylase activity have been well characterised however there may also be effects on lipases and proteases. The formation of tannin-enzyme complexes may have reduced the digestion, as has been shown in other animal models (439), and therefore availability of both fats and proteins to the animal. During the 8 weeks of sorghum addition, there was no loss of lean mass in either group which would suggest that there is minimal risk of reduced amino acid absorption which would affect lean body composition. Bone mineral density showed a diet-sorghum interaction. Chelating properties of tannins reduce biological availability of minerals necessary for bone health, particularly during stages of growth (258, 259). The outcomes are unlikely to be clinically significant.

Other considerations

Sorghum contains components which may affect the digestibility of other components of the diet, and the protein and carbohydrates of sorghum itself (103). There is a strong indication that the effect of sorghum in the diet differs depending on the diet as a whole, indicated by the differing effects in the CS and HCHF diets. The food matrix components contribute to the bioavailability (440). Again, this is a complex response that requires more investigation. The matrix itself, the enzymes induced by the matrix, gut pH, microbial presence, fermentation status and transit time can all influence the uptake of compounds (290) in sorghum with the potential to improve metabolic syndrome and other health parameters. The digestion process altered bioavailability of

hydroxycinnamic acids (441) and the differing digestion from a rat model to human model will result in different outcomes.

Identification and quantification of the bioactive compounds present in the whole grain sorghum used in this study would add considerable weight to the study. Knowledge of the individual components would provide a link between these compounds and the research outcomes. Given the vast differences in sorghum composition due to genetic and environmental factors, this would provide a baseline for further research. In the absence of this information, the effects cannot be well correlated with these components.

High carbohydrate commercial cereal made of wheat, barley, maize and oats, eaten in conjunction with grape seed extract, reduced post-prandial plasma concentrations of dimeric and trimeric procyanidins; however, the concentrations of the monomeric forms, catechin and epicatechin, were increased when compared with sole consumption of grape seed extract (442). The high corn starch diet used in this study might have a similar effect, reducing uptake of bioactive compounds present in sorghum, particularly complex procyanidins however increasing the uptake of monomeric forms. Flavanols had higher post-prandial concentrations when consumed in the presence of both complex and simple carbohydrates (443).

Presence of milk proteins as in the condensed milk of the HCHF diet may also change bioavailability. Milk proteins do not alter uptake of catechins or epicatechins (444, 445). However, the presence of milk can affect the excretion profile over time of epicatechin and its conjugates, in addition to altering the position of conjugates moieties, particularly sulphates (446). This study used whole milk so the interaction of fat and carbohydrates may also play a role. Protein-rich foods did not improve or hinder catechin or epicatechin flavanol uptake (443). The development of a well-designed meal with a combination of foods may optimise uptake of sorghum components, specifically the procyanidin groups.

Increasing the percent of sorghum supplemented may have a more pronounced effect, and this is explored in subsequent chapters.

Longitudinal changes in attitudes and culture toward food have become more important in a society where food is cheap, accessible and choice is relatively unlimited. Examples of changing positive attitudes to cereal foods include chia, quinoa, teff and spelt. Sorghum may follow the same path with the correct evidence to back its health benefits, as has been shown here, particularly for reduction of cholesterol concentrations.

Addition of 5% in the diet in rats, equivalent to approximately 30g intake per day in humans, may not be sufficient to produce changes in some aspects of metabolic syndrome. The average wheat consumption in Australia is 87.7kg per annum per person, equating to approximately 240g per day (447). Replacement of refined wheat products with unrefined sorghum may result in greater benefits than the low level of supplementation in this study. This may be achieved by replacing wheat-based cereals, pasta, breads and bakery products with sorghum substitutes. Higher sorghum doses are studied in Chapter 4.

3.5 Conclusion

Supplementation of sorghum to diet at a level of 5% may be a very simple way to reduce the metabolic syndrome risk especially for correction of cholesterol concentrations, improved liver structure and glucose tolerance. These impacts could be translated to humans. It should be noted that there are multiple varieties of sorghum which differ in tannin, flavonoid and polyphenol content which are some of the functional components of sorghum. Overall, sorghum consumption showed very few negative effects, and had a positive impact on plasma lipid status, glucose tolerance and liver physiology. Furthering these trials to humans will give a more applicable understanding on the possible role of sorghum in human nutrition and as a functional food.

Chapter 4 - 20% Red and black sorghum flour in a rat model of metabolic syndrome

4.1 Introduction

Sorghum and its components have garnered interest for health promotion, due to the composition of both their macro- and micronutrients. Cereal grain products are a large part of the diet, and intakes are expected to remain relatively constant over the next 10 years (447). Calorie consumption globally is increasing (447), which leads to metabolic sydrome (448). There is significant resistance to changing dietary habits that lead to obesity and metabolic syndrome, due to price, time and desire (449). On average, Australians consume approximately 240g of wheat per person per day (447). Can incorporating sorghum flour into the diet as a replacement for wheat flour present an easy and manageable way to alter the risk of metabolic sydrome?

Sorghum contains multiple components which show potential to reduce the risk of, or improve, the symptoms of metabolic syndrome. This is partly due to its phenolic composition (272, 450, 451) and the potential of consumption of the unique sorghum polysaccharides (106). Most studies have investigated isolated components of sorghum, but a few have supported the theory of sorghum as a wholegrain to improve parameters of metabolic syndrome.

Studies in overweight cats showed that sorghum-based diets reduced post-prandial glucose concentrations, and may be preventative for type 2 diabetes (452). A portion of this may be attributed to the methanol-extractable portion (185) or ethanol-extractable portion which include phenolic acids, 3-deoxyanthocyanidins, flavones, flavanones, catechins and tannins (207). Wholegrain sorghum flour muffins resulted in lower post-prandial glucose fluctuations than wheat muffins, attributed to high concentrations of resistant starches (206).

Decreased cholesterol concentrations in a rat model of diet-induced metabolic syndrome were shown in Chapter 3 of this thesis. Improved serum lipid status is supported by other animal studies, however only with conusmption of sorghum extracts (181-185). Sorghum improved lipid status in human trials with the consumption of 100g per day (187). Effects on central adiposity are expected to be

minimal (186), however long term sorghum consumption improved satiety responses (222) which may reduce calorie consumption. Little research exists on the cardiovascular effects of sorghum consumption, but wholegrain cereal consumption was inversely correlated with cardiovascular disease (397).

The interactions between sorghum and the gastrointestinal tract and the effects of sorghum on metabolic syndrome have not been widely studied and need to be investigated. The addition of sorghum, which includes resistant starches, unique proteins and a combination of bioactive compounds could have similar beneficial effects to other cereal grains such as oats (450). Despite this, some evidence suggests that sorghum may cause problems. Dextran sodium sulphate-induced colitis injury in rat models was exacerbated in black and Sumac sorghum bran-supplemented studies compared with those supplemented with cellulose (453). The same study also showed lower gut microbial population diversity in animals consuming sorghum brans which contained high concentrations of tannins (453). Sorghum cereal consumption altered colonic microflora and improved biomarkers associated with cardiovascular disease such as gamma-glutamyl transferase (454). Circulating endotoxins such as lipopolysaccharides, which originate in the gut, have been linked to the development of metabolic syndrome (237, 455, 456). Improvements in metabolic syndrome with wholegrain intake may be due to reduced gastrointestinal permeability and reduced TLR4 (toll-like receptor 4) mediated inflammation (218). Wholegrains improve colonmediated inflammation and reduce post-prandial glucose concentrations (457). Wholegrain barley improves inflammation and markers of metabolic syndrome by changes in the colon (458).

Red and black sorghum flours are two types which are commercially available for use. Although both are from the species *Sorghum bicolor*, they differ in colour and also in the composition of polyphenols. The unque combination of phenolics and their concentrations has led to the speculation that sorghum has nutraceutical properties. The 3-deoxyanthocyanidin pigments which result in the colours in sorghum are luteolinidin (orange to brown) and apigeninidin (orange to dark red). Other pigments include 5-methoxyapigeninidin (dark red), 7-methoxyapigeninidin, apigeniniden 5glycoside, 7-methoxyapigeniniden 5-glucoside, 5-methoxyluteolinidin, 7methoxyluteolinidin, and 5-methoxyluteolinidin 7-glucoside, apigenin, luteolin, eriodictyol, eriodictyol 5-glycoside, kaempferol 3-rutinoside-7-glucuronide, naringenin (white), taxifolin (pale yellow (459)), taxifolin 7-glucoside, apiforol, luteoforol, catechin and procyanidin B1 (451). Black sorghum colour is due to higher concentrations of 3-deoxyanthocyanidins in the pericarp than red or tan lines, but also higher concentrations of flavanols and flavones (165). Colours can be affected by light, oxygen, solvent, present of oxidants and pH (460). Condensed tannins also contribute to the red or brown colouring in sorghum, and these are higher in red varieties (165).

Sorghum flour is the most likely way for sorghum to be incorporated into the diet, due to increased reliance on packaged and processed food products (461). While wholegrains are beneficial for health, processing wholegrains alter the bioaccessibility and bioavailability, and therefore biological responses to the grain (88, 160, 272). The macronutrient composition in wholegrain sorghum and sorghum flour may appear similar at the outset but the milling process changes the structure of starch granules. Longer milling times generally result in reduced starches which are resistant to hydrolysis, and higher starch granule damage (462). Both of these properties increase digestibility of starch (463) by reducing the amount of resistant starches. Phenolic compounds are bound to starch granules and proteins, both covalently and by adhesive forces. The milling makes these components more available (159, 160) and as starches and proteins are digested they can release not only differing amounts of the complexed compounds, but also cause their release in different parts of the gastrointestinal tract (272).

In this chapter, two different types of sorghum flour were tested in a rat model of dietinduced metabolic syndrome to determine whether sorghum flour has benficial or detrimental effects on physiology with specific reference to parameters of metabolic syndrome. I propose that the unique combination of phenolics in red and black sorghum will improve metabolic syndrome. I also suggest that part of the mechanism will be alteration of the colon environment which will influence circulating lipoplysachharides, which are known activators of TLR4-mediated inflammation which contributes to metabolic syndrome (Figure 4.41).



Figure 4.41: Sorghum's potential for improving metabolic syndrome.

4.2 Materials & Methods

4.2.1 Ethics

Approval for experimentation with 20% sorghum was granted under AEC approval number 15REA005 valid from 20th June 2015 to the 20th June 2018 by the Animal Ethics Committee of the University of Southern Queensland. All rats were treated and housed as per the NHMRC (National Health and Medical Research Council) 2014 guidelines for the ethical treatment of animals.

4.2.2 Rat Diet and Experimental Structure

Seventy-two Male Wistar rats were randomly divided into 6 experimental groups of n=12. The groups were mCS (modified corn starch diet), mHCHF (modified high carbohydrate, high fat diet), mCRed (modified corn starch diet + 20% w/w red sorghum flour), mHRed (modified high carbohydrate, high fat diet + 20% w/w red sorghum flour), mCBlack (modified corn starch diet + 20% w/w black sorghum flour) and mHBlack (modified high carbohydrate, high fat diet + 20% w/w black sorghum flour). Partially de-branned red sorghum flour was donated by Maralong Milling Co (Toowoomba, Qld, Australia), and wholegrain black sorghum flour was purchased from Nu Life™ Market (Scott City, Kansas, USA).

For the first 8 weeks of the protocol, all mCS, mCRed and mCBlack rats received the control mCS diet and all mHCHF, mHRed and mHBlack rats received the control mHCHF diet as described in method 2.2. At eight weeks, the mCRed, mHRed, mCBlack and mHBlack groups were transferred to the treatment diet as indicated and remained on these diets until protocol completion.

An additional 3.85 kJ/mL energy was added to calculations for the mHCHF, mHRed and mHBlack diets in fructose water.

At 16 weeks, prior to termination, oral glucose tolerance (method 2.3), body composition (method 2.4) and systolic blood pressure (method 2.5) were determined. Rats had urine collected as per chapter 2.10.1. All rats were starved for 2 hours prior to termination. Rats were euthanised as per method 2.6.1. At termination, rats underwent serum collection (method 2.6.2), plasma collection (method 2.6.3), vascular reactivity (method 2.6.5), ileum and colon contractility (method 2.6.6), organ weights (method 2.6.7) and histological tissue collection (method 2.8.1). 10 rats per group underwent isolated heart perfusion (method 2.6.4), with the remaining two hearts preserved in formalin for histological analysis as per method 2.8.1. Plasma biochemistry was assessed on 8 rats per group for liver enzyme activity (method 2.7.1), and plasma lipid profile (method 2.7.2.). Collected serum was analysed for presence of endotoxins as per method 2.9. Liver and distal colon sections were also assessed for occludin and claudin expression using methods 2.11.4. Urine samples collected prior to termination were prepared (method 2.10.2) and analysed as per method 2.10.3.

Histological tissue samples were processed automatically (method 2.8.3) and sectioned (method 2.8.3). Liver, ileum, colon, pancreas and left ventricle were stained with haematoxylin and eosin (method 2.8.5.1). Separate sections of left ventricle were stained with picrosirius red (method 2.8.5.2). Microscopy and imaging were performed as per method 2.8.6.1, 2.8.6.2, 2.8.6.3 and 2.8.6.4.

Statistical tests were performed with one-way ANOVA. Where a one-way ANOVA reported a significant difference between the means, these results are indicated as a significant difference at p<0.05, where lower-case letters differ. Further testing was carried out when a two-way ANOVA indicated a significant effect of sorghum or interaction. In this case, Student's *t*-test was performed between the following

comparisons: mCS-mHCHF, mCS-mCRed, mCS-mCBlack, mCS-mHRed, mCS-mHBlack, mHCHF-mCRed, mHCHF-mCBlack, mHCHF-mHRed, and mHCHF-mHBlack.

The following null hypotheses were tested:

- 1. There is no difference between the mCS and mHCHF diet on the parameter in question.
- 2. There is no effect of sorghum addition to the base diet, i.e. the addition of sorghum to the mCS diet does not alter the outcome, or the addition of sorghum flour to the mHCHF diet does not alter the outcome.
- 3. The addition of sorghum to the HCHF does not normalise an outcome to the CS control.
- 4. The addition of sorghum to the CS diet does not change the outcome to be comparable to the HCHF control.

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Black and red sorghum flour composition

Acidified methanol extracts of red and black sorghum flour show differing profiles. HPLC with detection at 210nm (Figure 4.42) indicated that the hydrophilic compounds were relatively similar between the two. However, red sorghum showed small peaks between 10.5 and 11.5 minutes which were not present in black sorghum flour extracts. Similarly, there were a number of peaks present between 13.5 and 14 minutes which were present in black sorghum flour extracts but not in red sorghum flour extracts.



Figure 4.42: 210nm UV detection of HPLC of acidified methanol extracts of red sorghum flour (top) and black sorghum flour (bottom). 210nm detection detects primarily hydrophilic compounds.

Detection of anthocyanins were detected at 510nm. This wavelength will also detect 3-deoxyanthocyanins and their glycosides. There was a marked difference in the compounds in red and black sorghum (Figure 4.43). The peaks at 7.5, 7.0, 6.1 and 5.8 minutes were much higher in the red sorghum extract than that of the black sorghum. Several peaks were present between 13.0 and 15 minutes in black sorghum extract that were not detected in the red sorghum.



Figure 4.43: 510nm UV detection of HPLC extracts of red sorghum flour (top) and black sorghum flour (bottom). 510nm detection primarily indicates anthocyanin presence.

The 330nm profile (Figure 4.44) primarily indicates phenolic acids. This wavelength is also suitable for detection of flavones (153). These differ considerably between the red and black sorghum extracts. In black sorghum, the majority of phenolic acids eluted between 13.5 minutes and 14 minutes. These 3 peaks were absent, or present at

very low amounts, in the red sorghum extract. There are two clusters of compounds in red sorghum extracts, four peaks between 10.5 and 11 minutes, and two between 12.3 and 12.8 minutes, which are not present in the black sorghum extract.



Figure 4.44: 330nm UV detection of HPLC separated acidified methanol extracts of red sorghum flour (top) and black sorghum flour (bottom). 330nm detection primarily indicates presence of phenolic acids.

Despite both types of sorghum having compounds which are potentially bioactive, the composition of these extracts differs markedly and therefore their effect on the body may differ. Macronutrient profiles of the two flours are shown in Table 4.16.

Table 4.16: Macronutrient profiles of red and black sorghum flour used in the dietary protocols.

	Maralong Milling Red Sorghum Flour	NuLife Black Sorghum Flour
Energy (kJ)	1500	1463
Protein (g)	9.9	7.5
Fat, Total (g)	2.5	3.75
- Saturated (g)	0.4	0
- Monounsaturated (g)	0.8	0
- Polyunsaturated (g)	1.2	NR
- Trans (g)	< 0.01	NR
Fibre - Dietary (g)	5.8	5
Carbohydrates 70.7 (g)	70.7	77.5
- sugars (g)	< 0.01	0
Sodium (mg)	<5mg	0

NR indicates not reported.

4.3.2 Physiology and metabolism indicators

The addition of red and black sorghum flour to the diet at 20% increased the caloric value of the mHCHF diet from 14.65 kJ/g to 17.65 kJ/g and 17.78 kJ/g, respectively. Addition to the mCS diet increased caloric value from 9.94 kJ/g to 12.94 kJ/g and 13.08 kJ/g, respectively. At 8 weeks, all mCS groups showed a similar body weight, similarly in all mHCHF groups. The mHCHF, mHRed and mHBlack groups showed higher body weight than all other groups. At 16 weeks, the mCBlack and mCRed groups had higher body weight than mCS (Figure 4.45). The addition of 20% red sorghum flour did not affect body weight in the mHCHF diet, despite the increased calorie density of the food.



Figure 4.45: Body weight changes over 16 weeks of the dietary protocol. \uparrow indicates start of intervention with 20% red or black sorghum flours. Differing lower-case letters indicate a significant difference at 16 weeks (p<0.05) and differing upper case letters indicate a difference at 8 weeks (p<0.05).

Parameter	mCS	mCRed	mCBlack	mHCHF	mHRed	mHBlack	Diet	Intervention	Interaction
Food intake (g/day) Week 0-8	$36.6\pm0.5~^a$	37.8 ± 1.0 ^a	37.0 ± 0.8 ^a	30.7 ± 1.1 ^b	27.5 ± 0.6^{b}	27.7 0.6 ^b	0.2391	0.0201	< 0.0001
Food Intake (g/day) Week 8-16	$34.5\pm0.7~^a$	26.8 ± 1.0 ^c	$26.9\pm0.5~^{c}$	31.7 ± 0.7 ^b	23.4 ± 0.6 ^c	22.7 ± 0.6 ^c	< 0.0001	0.5844	< 0.0001
Water intake (g/day) Week 0-8	$34.9\pm2.7~^a$	$24.3 \pm 1.9 ^{b}$	32.1 ± 1.5 ^a	21.6 ± 1.1 ^b	21.8 ± 1.3 ^b	21.4 ± 1.1 ^b	0.0568	0.6315	0.5989
Water Intake (g/day) Week 8-16	31.2 ± 3.4 ^a	21.1 ± 1.5 ^b	31.7 ± 2.3 ^a	22.3 ± 1.1 ^b	22.9 ± 1.3 ^b	25.7 ± 0.9^{b}	0.0052	0.0016	0.0142
Energy intake (kj/day) Week 0-8	363.9 ± 5.0^{a}	$375.6\pm9.7~^a$	368.0 ± 7.9^{a}	532.4 ± 16.9 ^c	486.6 ± 11.0 ^b	405.4 ± 8.9 ^{ab}	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Energy intake (kj/day) Week 8-16	343.0 ± 7.2^{a}	346.3 ± 13.5 ^a	352.1 ± 6.6^{a}	550.4 ± 11.6 ^c	501.3 ± 9.1 ^b	404.7 ± 10.6 ^b	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Feed efficiency (mg gained. kJ ⁻¹) Week 0-8	-2.0 ± 0.3 ^a	-1.7 ± 0.3 ^a	-1.6 ± 0.5 ^a	2.7 ± 0.3 ^b	2.2 ± 0.2 ^b	2.4 ± 0.2^{b}	0.917	0.454	< 0.0001
Feed efficiency (mg gained. kJ ⁻¹) Week 8-16	-0.2 ± 0.2 ^a	1.7 ± 0.2 ^b	3.8 ± 0.7^{b}	2.7 ± 0.2 ^b	3.1 ± 0.2 ^b	3.8 ± 0.3^{b}	< 0.0001	0.0006	< 0.0001
Sorghum flour intake (g/day)	0.0 ± 0.0 a	5.4 ± 0.2^{b}	5.4 ± 0.1 ^b	0.0 ± 0.0 a	4.7 ± 0.1 ^c	4.5 ± 0.1 ^c	< 0.0001	0.0022	< 0.0001
Bone mineral density (g/cm ²)	$0.17 \pm 3\text{E-3}^{a}$	$0.18 \pm 3\text{E-3}^{a}$	$0.16 \pm 3\text{E-3}^{a}$	$0.18\pm$ 2E-3 $^{\rm b}$	$0.18\pm$ 3E-3 b	$0.18 \pm 2\text{E-3}^{\ ab}$	0.0003	0.7474	< 0.0001
Bone mineral content (g by DXA)	9.75 ± 0.31^{c}	$11.39 \pm 0.37 \ ^{c}$	$12.56 \pm 0.54^{\ b}$	15.28 ± 0.41 ^a	15.07 ± 0.74 ^a	15.87 ± 0.71 ^a	0.0027	0.1181	< 0.0001
Total body fat mass (g by DXA)	42.2 ± 6.5 ^a	59.1 ± 11.9 ^a	88.6 ± 14.6^{-a}	170.2 ± 10.4^{b}	151.1 ± 18.2 ^b	168.8 ± 21.0 ^b	0.0188	0.3008	0.0065
Total body lean mass (g by DXA)	248.2 ± 3.9^{a}	274.0 ± 5.5^{b}	291.1 ± 14.6 ^c	308.4 ± 8.2 ^c	327.0 ± 8.5 ^c	315.6 ± 7.1 ^c	0.0015	0.0742	< 0.0001
Lean:Fat mass ratio	7.4 ± 1.0 ^a	5.6 ± 0.8 ^a	4.0 ± 0.7^{b}	1.9 ± 0.1 ^b	2.4 ± 0.4 ^b	2.2 ± 0.4 ^b	0.012	0.0037	< 0.0001
Retroperitoneal fat (mg/mm tibial length)	150.3 ± 12.3 ^a	163.3 ± 16.7 ^a	$153.8 \pm 21.2 \ ^{a}$	$394.2 \pm 34.4 \ ^{b}$	$363.8 \pm 23.7 \ ^{b}$	352.2 ± 49.0 ^b	0.8035	0.6789	< 0.0001
Epididymal fat (mg/mm tibial length)	67.1 ± 6.8 ^a	88.0 ± 9.7^{ab}	$91.0 \pm 13.0 \ ^{ab}$	143.3 ± 16.0 ^b	176.7 ± 13.2 ^b	197.3 ± 25.4 ^b	0.0411	0.6214	< 0.0001
Omental fat (mg/mm tibial length)	97.7 ± 6.6^{a}	111.2 ± 11.8 ^a	95.9 ± 10.3^{-a}	$209.9 \pm 10.9 \ ^{b}$	$203.7 \pm 15.0^{\ b}$	186.9 ± 23.1 ^b	0.5045	0.7129	< 0.0001
Total abdominal fat pad (mg/mm tibial length)	$315.1 \pm 22.7 \ ^{a}$	$362.5\pm35.8^{\ a}$	$340.7\pm42.6^{\ a}$	747.4 ± 58.3^{b}	$744.2 \pm 49.7 \ ^{b}$	$736.4 \pm 94.3 \ ^{b}$	0.9227	0.8974	< 0.0001
Total abdominal fat pad (mg/mm tibial length)	315.1 ± 22.7 ^a	$340.7\pm42.6^{\ a}$	744.2 ± 49.7^{b}	$362.5\pm35.8^{\ a}$	747.4 ± 58.3 ^b	736.4 ± 94.3 ^b	0.9227	0.8974	< 0.0001

Table 4.17: Physiological parameters of rats fed mCS, mCRed, mCBlack, mHCHF, mHRed, and mHBlack diets.

Differing lower-case superscript letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Feed efficiency was higher in the mHCHF than mCS at 8 and 16 weeks. Sorghum did not affect feed efficiency in the HCHF diet. In the mCS diet, red and black sorghum increased feed efficiency (Table 4.17). Feed intake was lower in the mHCHF than mCS in the first 8 weeks. Food intake was decreased from controls in the mCRed, mCBlack, mHRed, and mHBlack. The addition of red or black sorghum flour to the mCS diet resulted in the largest decrease in food intake, with similar decreases between sorghum types. Energy intake was higher in the mHCHF than mCS in the first and second 8 week periods. Energy intake was not changed by adding sorghum flour to the mCS diet, but addition to the mHCHF diet reduced energy intake (Table 4.17).

Despite the decrease of food volume intake with sorghum supplementation in both diets, energy intake did not necessarily reduce, due to increased calorie density of food. For the same energy intake, there was a higher feed efficiency in the mCRed and mCBlack groups (Table 4.17). mCRed group gained $33\pm5g$ over weeks 8-16, and mCBlack gained $67.8\pm7g$. For the same energy intake, the mCS group lost an average of $3\pm3g$. This change was from both lean and fat mass increase, as indicated by increased lean mass as shown in Table 4.17. Lean mass changes were not associated with changes in myofibril diameter (Figure 4.46).

Fat mass was increased in the mHCHF group compared with the mCS group. Supplementation with sorghum flour did not affect fat mass in the mHCHF diet. Lean mass was increased with the addition of black and red sorghum flour to the mCS diet, but neither intervention had an effect in the mHCHF diet (Table 4.17).

The ratio of lean:fat mass was higher in mCS than mHCHF groups. The mCBlack group showed a reduced lean:fat mass ratio from the mCS control. The addition of sorghum flour to the mHCHF diet did not alter lean:fat mass ratio from 1.89±0.11 (Figure 4.46).



Figure 4.46: Lean: fat mass ratio at 16 weeks (left) and skeletal muscle myofibril width (right). Differing lower-case letters indicate significant differences at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Total abdominal fat pad weights, normalised to tibial length did not differ between the mCS control and the mCRed and mCBlack groups. Fat pad mass was increased in all high fat, high carbohydrate diets from mCS. Addition of sorghum flour did not alter the total fat pad mass in either diet as indicated in Table 4.17.

Bone mineral density was higher in the mHCHF group compared with the mCS group, as was bone mineral content. Bone mineral content was higher in all high carbohydrate, high fat based diets (mHCHF, mHRed, mHBlack) compared with the corn starch diets. This is likely a reflection of the elevated bone mineral density and higher overall body size and comparative bone content. Two-way ANOVA indicated that both diet and supplementation were factors contributing to bone mineral content, with p values of <0.0001 and 0.0027 respectively.

4.3.3 Blood glucose regulation, dyslipidaemia and lipopolysaccharides

After 8 weeks of feeding, the glucose TAUC was increased from the mCS control in the mHCHF and mHRed groups. Data shown in Table 4.18 indicate that the mHBlack group did not develop changes in TAUC expected for metabolic syndrome, with no difference from the mCS control. Additionally, the mCBlack group had lower fasting blood glucose concentrations than the mCS controls, and mHBlack showed fasting glucose concentrations similar to mCS. As this occurred prior to intervention, it cannot be attributed to sorghum and suggests an issue with the group of rats used for those two interventions purchased from ARC, or another environmental problem. For this reason, changes from 8 weeks to 16 weeks were assessed, in addition to changes from the control groups. Red sorghum flour changes appear reliable, as these rats developed the expected metabolic changes, comparable to the control rats by 8 weeks. Changes in fasting glucose concentrations from 8 weeks to 16 weeks showed that mCS, mHCHF and mCBlack groups had an increased fasting glucose concentration at 16 weeks compared with their 8 week tests (Figure 4.47). The mHBlack group showed more impaired glucose tolerance at 16 weeks, than at 8 weeks, while no others changed significantly from their 8 week values.



Figure 4.47: Changes in glucose TAUC (area under curve), and fasting glucose blood concentrations between the 8-week test, and 16 week tests. Differing lower-case letters indicate significantly different change from control, determined by one-way ANOVA at p<0.05. * indicates significantly different change from 8-week glucose TAUC, at p<0.05 determined by non-parametric T-test.

Average islet area did not differ between the mHCHF and mCS control groups. The only differences noted were between the mCS and the mHBlack or mHRed groups, which both had lower pancreatic islet size than the mCS control. The cell count did not differ between the mCS and mHCHF groups. mHRed group had lower cell counts per islet than both the mCS and mHCHF control groups. Islet density was higher in the mHCHF than mCS. Red or black sorghum flour increased density in the mCS diet. The only group which did not differ from the mCS control was the mHRed group, however it did not differ from mHCHF (Figure 4.48).







Figure 4.48: Pancreatic islet cell area, cells per islet and cell density. No differences were detected by one-way ANOVA. Differences detected by pairwise t-tests (Mann-Whitney) are indicated by capped lines.
Parameter	mCS		mCRed		mCBlack		mHCHF		mHRed		mHBlack		Intervention	Diet	Interaction
Fasting Blood glucose (mM) 8 week	3.3 ± 0.2	a	$4.4\pm\ 0.2$	b	3.5 ± 0.1	а	4.4 ± 0.1	b	5.3 ± 0.2	с	4.3 ± 0.1	b	0.5512	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
TAUC Blood Glucose 8 week	695 ± 20	a	732 ± 29	a	640 ± 27	a	838 ± 19	b	863 ± 17	b	727 ± 14	a	0.4127	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Fasting Blood glucose (mM) 16 week	$4.0\pm~0.2$	a	$4.6\pm\ 0.2$	a b	$4.0\pm\ 0.2$	а	4.9 ± 0.1	b	5.4 ± 0.1	b	4.6 ± 0.2	ab	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
TAUC Blood Glucose 16 week	$724 \pm\ 20$	a	$740\pm~27$	ab	676 ± 16	a	841 ± 28	b	866 ± 48	ab	785 ± 18	ab	0.9447	0.024	< 0.0001
Plasma total cholesterol (mM)	1.71 ± 0.11	a	1.71 ± 0.10	а	1.78 ± 0.118	a	1.66 ± 0.13	а	1.70 ± 0.06	a	1.65 ± 0.10	a	0.3099	0.7525	0.0596
Plasma triacylglycerides (mM)	0.48 ± 0.04	a	0.64 ± 0.06	a	1.09 ± 0.133	ab	1.80 ± 0.36	b	1.49 ± 0.42	ab	2.44 ± 0.44	b	0.0599	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Plasma non-esterified fatty acids (mM)	1.75 ± 0.17	a	2.44 ± 0.16	a	2.81 ± 0.198	a	4.78 ± 0.17	b	3.68 ± 0.61	b	4.49 ± 0.44	b	< 0.0001	0.0003	< 0.0001

Table 4.18: Blood glucose and plasma lipids of rats fed mCS, mCRed, mCBlack, mHCHF, mHRed, and mHBlack diets.

Differing lower-case letters indicate significant differences at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Cholesterol concentrations did not differ between the mCS and mHCHF groups, nor any other groups as indicated in Table 4.18. Plasma triglyceride concentrations were elevated in the mHCHF group from the mCS control. The addition of red sorghum flour to the mCS diet did not alter triglyceride concentrations, however the mCBlack group showed triglyceride concentrations comparable to both mCS and mHCHF. Triglyceride concentrations in the mHRed group were comparable to mCS and mHCHF. There was a large variability in the concentrations within the mHRed group ranging from 3.51 to 0.51 mM, therefore results should be interpreted with caution. Black sorghum flour did not reduce the triglycerides concentrations in the mHBlack group. Plasma NEFA concentrations were increased in mHCHF from the mCS. Addition of sorghum flour did not alter NEFA concentrations in either diet or group (Table 4.18).





Figure 4.49: Serum LPS concentrations. Top row indicates the division of rats into progeny or time groups. Bottom row indicates the combined results. Differing lower-case letters indicate a significant difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Serum LPS concentrations did not differ with addition of sorghum flour, red or black. It appears that there were differences between the red sorghum flour supplementation and black sorghum flour supplementation. As these interventions were carried out at different times, it is not clear whether changes were due to the sorghum itself or another time-based factor such as progeny differences in rats. The results shown in Figure 4.49 have been interpreted with caution. There were differences in control groups which were carried out at different times. For controls carried out at the same time as the red sorghum flour intervention, the mCS group had a serum LPS concentration 4 times higher than that of the mCS controls carried at the same time as the black sorghum flour intervention.

4.3.4 Liver and cardiovascular structure and function

Normalised liver wet weight was higher in the mHCHF, mHBlack and mHRed groups than the mCS, mCBlack and mCRed groups. Addition of sorghum did not affect liver weight. Histology indicated that there was ballooning and fat deposition in the mHCHF livers, shown in Figure 4.50. There was a reduction in the ballooning and fat deposition in the mHRed group, which appeared comparable to mCS. In the mHBlack group, there was a reduction in markers of steatosis but these were not normalised to mCS.



Figure 4.50: Haematoxylin and eosin staining of liver sections ($10\mu m$) under 20x magnification. mCS (A), mHCHF (B), mCRed (C), mHRed (D), mCBlack (E), mHBlack (F). "INF" indicates inflammatory cell, "FV" indicates fat vacuole.

Plasma AST activities were higher in the mCS group compared with the mHCHF group. Addition of sorghum to either diet only resulted in a change in the mCBlack group, where AST activity was comparable to mHCHF. Plasma ALT activities were not altered by diet or intervention. The AST/ALT ratio was lower in mHCHF than mCS. All other groups were statistically comparable to the mCS and mHCHF. This indicated a possible increase in mCS sorghum flour supplemented rats and a possible

125

reduction in the mHRed and mHBlack rats, supported by significant interaction effect. Creatine kinase activities did not change between groups. Lactate dehydrogenase activity was higher in the mCS group than all other groups, as indicated in Table 4.19.

Table 4.19: Cardiovascular and liver structure and function parameters of rats fed mCS, mCRed, mCBlack, mHCHF, mHRed, and mHBlack diets.

Parameter	mCS	mCRed	mCBlack	mHCHF	mHRed	mHBlack	Intervention	Diet	Interaction
Systolic Blood Pressure 16 week (mmHg)	135 ± 0.5 ^a	140 ± 1.8 ^a	132 ± 1.7	139 ± 0.6 ^a	133 ± 2.3 ^a	$143 \hspace{.1in} \pm \hspace{.1in} 4.7 \hspace{.1in} ^{a}$	0.1329	0.5739	< 0.0001
Left ventricle + septum (mg/mm tibial length)	17.61 ± 0.91 ^a	18.21 ± 0.58 ^a	17.07 ± 1.65	$23.89 \pm 0.97 \ ^{b}$	20.14 ± 0.62 ^{ab}	22.86 ± 1.26 ^b	0.087	0.3361	< 0.0001
Right ventricle (mg/mm tibial length)	4.64 ± 0.37 ^a	4.30 ± 0.22 ^a	3.77 ± 0.43 ^a	$6.35\pm0.36^{\ b}$	4.90 ± 0.36^{ab}	5.24 ± 0.35 at	0.3719	0.0096	0.001
Liver wet weight (mg/mm tibial length)	184.10 ± 6.65^{a}	216.30 ± 10.98 ^a	209.70 ± 20.01	^a 340.60 ± 9.05 ^b	309.80 ± 8.61 ^b	300.70 ± 27.94 ^b	0.0851	0.8693	< 0.0001
Diastolic stiffness constant (κ)	$24.9\pm0.30^{\ a}$	$25.6\pm0.30^{\ ab}$	29.8 ± 1.0	27.50 ± 0.40^{b}	26.9 ± 0.30 at	26.6 ± 0.20 at	0.0014	0.6076	< 0.0001
Plasma ALT activity (U/L)	31.7 ± 2.2 ^a	30.1 ± 2.0 ^a	26.4 ± 1.8	a 32.4 ± 5.3 a	25.4 ± 1.1 ^a	25.8 ± 1.3 ^a	0.0116	< 0.0001	0.0414
Plasma AST activity (U'L)	93.3 ± 6.2 ^a	89.6 ± 8.4 ^a	64.5 ± 3.4 ^t	65.3 ± 4.3 ^b	70.6 ± 3.1 ^b	68.1 ± 3.5 ^b	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Plasma ALT/AST Ratio	3.0 ± 0.4 ^a	3.0 ± 0.2 ^{ab}	2.5 ± 0.1 a	^b 2.1 ± 0.3 ^b	2.8 ± 0.1 ^{ab}	2.7 ± 0.2 ab	< 0.0001	0.0004	0.0001
Plasma CK activity (U/L)	99.5 ± 11.6 a	104.1 ± 10.5 ^a	88.1 ± 12.2 ^a	117.8 ± 25.6 ^a	87.0 ± 17.9 ^a	121.0 ± 15.1 ^a	0.0005	0.09	0.0241
Plasma LD activity (U/L)	273.8 ± 29.2 ^a	188.4 ± 19.9 ^b	170.4 ± 16.0 ^t	218.0 ± 62.7 ^b	186.3 ± 15.3 ^b	166.4 ± 11.5 ^b	0.0195	< 0.0001	0.0188

Differing lower-case letters indicate significant differences for a given parameter at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA. Abbreviations are as follows: ALT (alanine transferase), AST (aspartate transferase), CK (creatine kinase), LD (lactate dehydrogenase). GLUT2 expression did not differ between the mCS and mHCHF groups, nor any intervention groups, Figure 4.51.



Figure 4.51: GLUT2 expression in liver determined by semi-quantitative ELISA. No significant differences were noted at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Liver TLR4 expression did not differ between the mCS and mHCHF. Sorghum addition to the diet did not change expression in either diet.



Figure 4.52: Liver TLR4 expression determined by semi-quantitative ELISA. No significant difference between CS and HCHF, using a one-way ANOVA, p<0. 05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Normalised left ventricle + septum weight was increased in the mHCHF group from the mCS control. Addition of sorghum partially reduced weight in the mHRed group to comparable to the mCS control (Table 4.19). Intervention had no effect in any other group. Right ventricle weight was higher in the mHCHF group than mCS. The mHRed and mHBlack groups showed a partial reduction in right ventricular weight with no difference from mCS, however not different from mHCHF. Diastolic stiffness was increased in the mHCHF from mCS. Diastolic stiffness of mHRed and mHBlack was comparable to both the mCS and mHCHF. The mCBlack group had a higher diastolic stiffness (κ) than all other groups (Table 4.19).



Figure 4.53: Picrosirius red staining indicating the % type I and type III collagen deposition in the left ventricle. No significant difference was found at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.



Figure 4. 54: Picrosirius red stained left ventricle sections, 20x magnification. Bright red striations indicate deposition of collagen (Type I and Type III fibres). mCS (A), mHCHF (B), mCRed (C), mHRed (D), mCBlack (E), mHBlack (F).





Figure 4.55: Thoracic aortic reactivity of isolated vessel in response to noradrenaline, sodium nitroprusside or acetylcholine. Differences in maximum force of contraction are indicated by differing lower-case letters determined by one-way ANOVA, p<0.05.

Thoracic aortic force of contraction with exposure to noradrenaline was greater in the mHCHF group, than mCS. The mHBlack group had higher reactivity than all other groups. There was no significant difference between the mCS group and the mHRed or mHBlack group, yet there was also no significant change from the mHCHF group. Response to sodium nitroprusside did not differ between any group for any concentration as shown in Figure 4.55.

Responses to acetylcholine did not differ between the mCS and mHCHF groups. All treatment groups had a reduced force of contraction.

4.3.5 Gastrointestinal function

No changes in maximum ileal force of contraction to acetylcholine were noted between any diets, as is indicated in Figure 4.56. The minimal concentration required for contraction did not differ between the mCS and mHCHF groups. The minimum concentration required to elicit a response was lower in the mHRed and mHBlack groups than in the mHCHF control. The TAUC of the curves indicated the overall responsiveness of the ileum. These values did not differ between any groups.







Figure 4.56: Force of contraction of isolated ileum sections in response to acetylcholine exposure (a) total area under curve (b) and minimum concentration required for contraction (c). Significant differences by oneway ANOVA are indicated by differing lower-case letters. Differences detected by pair-wise ttests are indicated by capped lines.

There were no differences in maximal colonic contraction to acetylcholine in the mCS and mHCHF diets. No differences in minimum concentration of acetylcholine required for contraction, or total dose-response area under curve were found between groups. The overall p value for one-way ANOVA of minimum concentration of acetylcholine required for response was 0.0464, therefore the null hypothesis cannot be rejected in this case.

Further investigation using *t*-tests indicated that addition of black sorghum flour to the mHCHF diet lowered the minimum concentration required for a response, to a level that was comparable with the mCS group. Minimum acetylcholine concentration required for a response was reduced in mCRed from mCS (Figure 4.57).





Figure 4.57: Dose-response curves of force of contraction of isolated proximal colon sections in response to acetylcholine exposure (left). Difference by one-way ANOVA (p<0.05) is shown by differing lower-case letters. Significant t-test differences are indicated by capped lines.

Colon TLR4 expression did not differ between any experimental or control groups, Figure 4.58.



Figure 4.58: Colon TLR4 expression as determined by semi-quantitative ELISA. No significant differences were noted at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Colon claudin expression did not differ between mHCHF and mCS model after 16 weeks, Figure 4.59. No differences were evident after supplementing with either black or red sorghum flour.



Figure 4.59: Claudin expression as determined by semi-quantitative ELISA. No significant differences were noted at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Colon occludin expression was higher in mCS compared with mHCHF group after 16 weeks. 20% red sorghum flour in the mCS diet did not alter occludin expression from mCS. In both the mHRed and mHBlack groups, addition of sorghum did not result in a difference from mHCHF, nor did it differ from mCS. Results are shown in Figure 4.60.



Figure 4.60: Colon occludin expression. Differing lower-case letters indicate significant difference, determined by paired t-tests against the mCS and mHCHF control at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.



Figure 4.61: Lactulose:mannitol ratio of percent recovery. Differing lower-case letters indicate significant differences by one-way ANOVA at p<0.05.

The lactulose:mannitol ratio based on total percent recovery or orally gavaged sugars was higher in the mHCHF group compared with the mCS group. Addition of sorghum flour to the mCS diet did not alter the ratio of recovered sugars. Addition of either 20% black or red sorghum flour to the mHCHF diet did not alter the ratio of recovery from the mHCHF group. It also did not differ from the mCS control.

Percent recovery of individual sugars only differed between mCS and mHCHF for Dmannitol and sucralose in the 8-20 hour time-period. For both compounds, the percent recovery was higher in mHCHF than mCS. Results discussed are for the 8-20 hour time period. Mannitol recovery was not affected by sorghum in the mCS diet. Both mHBlack and mHRed showed no statistical difference from mCS or mHCHF. Sucralose percent recovery in mCBlack, mHBlack and mHRed did not differ from either the mCS or mHCHF controls. Results are shown in Table 4.20.

	Time (hours)		m	CS			mH	CHF			mC	Red			mH	Red			mCF	Black			mHI	Black	
Sucrose	0-3	0.05	±	0.02	a	0.05	±	0.01	a	0.17	±	0.04	a	0.07	±	0.02	a	0.05	±	0.02	a	0.04	±	0.02	a
	3-8	0.20	±	0.07	a	0.18	±	0.03	a	0.32	±	0.07	a	0.11	±	0.02	a	0.17	±	0.02	a	0.19	±	0.07	a
	8-20	0.26	±	0.06	a	0.24	±	0.09	ab	0.05	±	0.02	b	0.34	±	0.05	ab	0.42	±	0.09	ab	0.32	±	0.07	ab
Lactulose	0-3	0.31	±	0.14	a	0.21	±	0.08	a	0.54	±	0.16	a	0.61	±	0.32	a	0.25	±	0.10	a	0.10	±	0.06	a
	3-8	1.29	±	0.72	a	1.26	±	0.32	a	0.80	±	0.20	a	0.90	±	0.14	a	0.88	±	0.14	а	1.19	±	0.20	а
	8-20	0.90	±	0.30	a	1.20	±	0.40	ab	0.20	±	0.07	ab	1.53	±	0.24	ab	2.66	±	1.24	b	1.63	±	0.16	ab
Mannitol	0-3	0.44	±	0.14	a	0.58	±	0.16	a	1.26	±	0.27	a	0.63	±	0.34	a	0.33	±	0.15	a	0.39	±	0.25	a
	3-8	1.28	±	0.32	a	2.51	±	0.67	a	2.36	±	0.63	a	1.06	±	0.50	a	1.81	±	0.28	а	2.65	±	0.40	а
	8-20	1.51	±	0.47	a	4.07	±	0.87	b	0.53	±	0.17	a	2.98	±	0.34	ab	2.03	±	0.62	a	2.70	±	0.50	ab
Sucralose	0-3	0.54	±	0.22	a	0.70	±	0.23	a	1.31	±	0.40	a	0.80	±	0.54	a	0.39	±	0.26	a	0.29	±	0.29	a
	3-8	3.08	±	1.07	a	2.86	±	0.59	a	2.36	±	0.96	a	1.40	±	0.45	a	1.80	±	0.31	а	1.71	±	0.46	а
	8-20	1.80	±	0.56	a	4.27	±	0.90	b	0.27	±	0.17	a	2.08	±	1.36	ab	3.39	±	1.16	ab	3.73	±	0.97	ab

Table 4.20: Percent recovery of or	rally gavaged	l sugars from	urine over	a 20-hour period.
------------------------------------	---------------	---------------	------------	-------------------

Differing superscript lower-case letters indicate a significant difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

4.4 Discussion

This study quantified the responses following supplementation of 20% red or black sorghum flour into the diet of rats to alter metabolic syndrome. Overall, red and black sorghum altered metabolic syndrome minimally. There were different effects of red or black sorghum flour. More changes occurred with sorghum addition to the mCS diet, than to the mHCHF diet. These implications are also discussed. Red sorghum in a corn starch-based diet increased feed efficiency, increased lean mass, increased epididymal fat, increased body weight, reduced feed intake, increased pancreatic β -cell density, reduced vascular responses to acetylcholine ex vivo and decreased urinary recovery of sucrose given orally. Changes caused by black sorghum in a corn starch-based diet were increased feed efficiency, increased lean mass, increased epididymal fat, increased body weight, reduced feed intake, increased pancreatic β-cell density, increased cholesterol, increased left ventricular diastolic stiffness, reduced vascular responses to acetylcholine ex vivo and increased urinary recover of lactulose given orally. Red sorghum flour in the mHCHF diet improved liver morphology, reduced vascular responses to acetylcholine and noradrenaline, reduced minimum concentration of acetylcholine needed to induce ileum contraction. It also showed indications of reduced cholesterol, reduced right ventricular weight, reduced diastolic stiffness, increased colon occluding expression, and reduced mannitol and sucralose recovery in urine after an oral challenge. Black sorghum addition to the mHCHF diet resulted in reduced β -cell density in islets, improved liver structure, reduced vascular reactivity to acetylcholine and noradrenaline exposure, increased sensitivity to acetylcholine in the ileum and colon, and reduced mannitol recovery in urine after an oral challenge, indicating improved small intestinal integrity.

Body composition and dietary intake

The reduced food intake caused by adding sorghum flour to the mHCHF diet shows that there is a satiety effect of sorghum that is not simply caused by increased energy density. In humans, increased concentrations of post-prandial satiety hormones, GLP-1 (glucagon like peptide-1), PYY (peptide YY/peptide-tyrosine-tyrosine) and GIP (gastric inhibitory peptide) occurred after consumption of sorghum-based foods (222). The same study suggested higher subjective satiety than with wheat consumption.

Resistant starches present in sorghum increased satiety in other studies (464). This may be in part due to delayed gastric emptying (465). The increased protein, energy density and carbohydrates are all likely contributors to the change in food volume consumption. Further, the presence of tannins, 3-deoxyanthocyanidins and phenolic acids slow the digestion, primarily of starch (56, 103). Extruded whole white or red sorghum consumption by rats showed satiety effects (466).

The reduced feed intake, improved feed efficiency and increased lean mass following sorghum consumption in the mCS diet suggests that the mCS diet may have been protein-deficient. "Low protein diets" in Wistar rats contain protein contents of 10% (467) or 9% (468-470), and some as low as 6% (471-473). The percent protein in the diet was only 1.58%; the supplemented diets had protein contents of approximately 5%. In the mHCHF rats, the diet had a protein content of 4.31%, and the mHBlack and mHRed rats were consuming diets with 7.3% protein. Protein in the diet is the primary driver of food consumption (474). In this case, the increased energy and protein content of the mCS and mHCHF diets when sorghum flour was added is likely to have caused the reduction in food consumption.

Low protein diets result in lower cross-sectional area of muscle fibres, and reduction in body weight (471). These results suggest that sorghum is a suitable nutritional source of protein and calories in protein-deficient diets. Furthermore, higher protein diets were more effective in reduction of bodyweight and correcting metabolic syndrome than low protein counterparts (224, 475-477).

Changes in body composition can be explained, in part, by increased calorie intake and increased protein intake. Protein-deficient diets led to reduced muscle synthesis, and with the addition of protein to a suitable level, repair can occur. This is typically simultaneous with some fat gain, as was seen in this study. Rats given diets with 6.4% protein showed no body weight gain, and when changed to a diet of 18% after 28 days showed large increases in body weight and overall body protein content (lean mass) (478). Other studies showed similar results where switching from proteinmalnourished (8% protein diet) to a high-protein (22%) diet led to considerable weight gain (479). That study also reported that, if malnutrition occurs post-weaning, adipocyte differentiation is reduced and may not recover with refeeding (479). Others note the importance of leucine intake in protein malnutrition recovery (480), and this has been suggested as a treatment of obesity and metabolic syndrome (475).

The amino acid profile of sorghum is favourable for leucine intake. Leucine is the second highest amino acid by weight in sorghum, after glutamic acid (481). Although it can vary by type and treatment (482), the typical amount of leucine is 0.643g of leucine per 100g of raw flour (32). The amount of leucine required to stimulate muscle synthesis does not appear to be exceptionally high. There was a linear trend to increased protein synthesis in rat skeletal muscle with doses of leucine from 0.068g/kg to 1.35g/kg body weight (483). A 20% sorghum supplement in the diet is approximately equivalent to 0.045g leucine intake per day, based on 0.643g leucine per 100g of flour, and intake of 35g per day. For a rat of 300g, this is approximately 0.15g of leucine per kilogram per day. From this data, it appears that leucine derived from sorghum may be a driver of increased lean mass, even though diets were still "low protein" in the mCS and sorghum-supplemented mCS models. The assessment of myofibril diameter showed no differences between rats, yet the DXA results showed increased muscle mass. The increase can thus be attributed to increased myofibril number rather than size. This outcome is particularly beneficial as there was an inverse correlation between skeletal muscle mass and metabolic syndrome in a Korean cohort (484, 485), and in the general population (486-488).

Pre-diabetes

An improvement in the glucose tolerance with the addition of sorghum was expected due to the increased concentration of phenolic acids, flavanols and anthocyanidins. In chapter 3, there was normalisation of glucose tolerance with 5% whole sorghum. The higher dose of sorghum was expected to improve glucose tolerance. No improvements in fasting glucose concentrations nor glucose tolerance tests were found in this study. These outcomes are comparable to what was seen in supplementing decorticated sorghum flour or sorghum bran into an obesogenic diet of rats (489). That study showed that only whole sorghum flour without decortication corrected glucose tolerance in a high-fat diet, despite having a lower phenolic content (489). This outcome suggests that the effects on glucose tolerance when consuming sorghum flour are due to another component, possibly the starch, lipid or protein. Short-term ingestion of whole sorghum flour muffins lowered insulin fluxes more than a wheatbased counterpart and marginally reduced fluctuations in glucose (206), and whole sorghum resulted in a smaller increase in plasma glucose than with rice and wheat foodstuffs (204). Methanol extracts of sorghum reduced fasting glucose in a mouse model of diet-induced obesity (185). Ethanol extracts of sorghum showed insulinindependent normalisation of glucose responses in diabetic rats (207).

The different outcomes suggest that the matrix by which sorghum is delivered in the diet, not the amount, is important as supported by Moraes, *et al.* (489). Whole sorghum has a greater effect at a lower dose than sorghum flour. Particle size of flour does not affect glucose responses in wholemeal flours (490). Wholegrains and wholemeal flours, although similar in a macronutrient sense, have very different effects on blood sugar and post-prandial responses, whereby wholegrains are more slowly digested and show lower insulin responses (491). The structure and digestibility differ largely, although macronutrients do not generally differ markedly between the wholegrain and the wholemeal flour (492).

Dyslipidaemia

Blood lipid profiles were expected to differ between the mCS and mHCHF groups (353). For cholesterol, no difference was noted between any groups. This was unexpected as typically diets with high levels of beef tallow resulted in high circulating cholesterol concentrations (353). Diet-induced obesity in rats showed differences in HDL and LDL concentrations, even when total cholesterol did not differ, but sorghum flour had no effect (489). I could not link sorghum flour consumption to changes in serum cholesterol, however LDL and HDL were not assessed separately. Sorghum extracts decreased plasma cholesterol concentrations in hamster models (183, 184), while in hyperlipidaemic rats increased total cholesterol (392). Unrefined sorghum consumed at a rate of 100g per day in human studies improved serum lipid profiles (187).

The outcomes with respect to triglycerides reflected the outcomes of another sorghum flour study, where no change in triglycerides was found (489). Sorghum extract reduced plasma triglycerides in mice (185) and rats (181). Resistant starches may reduce the concentrations of serum triglycerides in rat models (493). Phenolic

compounds including gallic acid, vanillic acid, coumaric acid, caffeic acid, ferulic acid, chlorogenic acid and naringenin reduced triglyceride synthesis *in vitro*, while protocatechuic acid, hydroxybenzoic acid and syringic acid were ineffective (494).

Cardiovascular changes

Very few changes occurred with respect to cardiovascular parameters. The lack of differences between the two control diets was of concern. The raised systolic blood pressure, above the expected healthy 120mmHg, in all groups may be caused by the low protein in the mCS, mCBlack and mCRed groups. Rats maintained on a low protein (8%) diet after *in utero* protein restriction showed increased blood pressure (495). A few studies have linked undernutrition to hypertension in children and adolescent humans (496). Post-weaning protein malnutrition in male Wistar rats has been linked to increased systolic and diastolic blood pressure, with contributions from increased superoxide production, and increased nitric oxide release (497).

As this model appears to have insufficient protein, the lack of change in systolic blood pressure cannot be directly related to metabolic syndrome. I cannot make reasonable assumptions about the effects of sorghum on hypertension in metabolic syndrome. Red or black sorghum flour at 20% supplemented to the diet did not correct hypertension, although the cause in this study remains unclear. Additionally, I observed no change in diastolic stiffness, which is consistent with the lack of changes in systolic blood pressure. Evidence of sorghum's direct effect on blood pressure is scarce. Wholegrain consumption reduced blood pressure in adult individuals (498-500).

It was expected that an obesogenic diet would impair endothelium-dependent vasoconstriction (353) and that overweight rats would have lower reactivity to acetylcholine. This has been shown on studies of high-fat diet-induced obesity in mice (501) and rats (353). In our model this did not occur. This is similar to the increased vasoconstriction sensitivity to noradrenaline in diabetic dogs (502), and diabetes has been linked to hypertension in rats (503). Therefore, the marked increase in response with black sorghum flour to noradrenaline is potentially detrimental, as sensitivity to vasoconstrictors may be a contributor to the development of hypertension, possibly caused by a diabetic state (504).

The reduced vasodilation to acetylcholine in all sorghum-treated groups is of concern. Impaired vasodilation indicates vascular dysfunction and is associated with type 2 diabetes (505, 506), hypercholesterolaemia (507) and hypertension (508). No research on the effects of sorghum flour on vasodilatation and vasoconstriction sensitivity have been published. Our outcomes suggest that sorghum flour does not improve these symptoms of metabolic syndrome.

Impaired vasodilatation is associated with high concentrations of circulating free fatty acids, such as occurs in dyslipidaemia of metabolic syndrome (509), which is consistent with the lack of changes seen in plasma lipids. Wholegrain cereals can improve endothelial-dependent vasodilation (510). Flavonoids reduced blood pressure in rat models and *ex vivo* vascular reactivity to acetylcholine (230). As both sorghum flours were produced for human consumption and subject to quality testing, we assume that there was no effect of mycotoxins which commonly cause vasoconstriction (511).

Liver changes

Supplementing with sorghum flour showed that there are benefits to liver function and to structure. Plasma AST and ALT activities are increased in liver disease, as is LDH to a lesser extent. The increased AST in the "healthy diet" is concerning and makes interpretation of sorghum's effects difficult. Median reference values for male Wistar rats are 33 U/l and 66 U/l for ALT and AST respectively (512). The "healthy" controls had AST activities in the upper range of normal, while the mHCHF had "healthier" activities comparable to the median reference range. Sorghum did not affect these enzymes in the obesogenic diet, but black sorghum flour reduced and likely improved AST activity in the corn starch diet. Similarly, lactate dehydrogenase activity appeared improved with sorghum consumption in the mCS diet. The elevated activities of lactate dehydrogenase and AST show higher liver damage in the mCS model, yet histopathology data indicates that steatosis was more pronounced in the mHCHF model.

Low protein diets in Wistar rats can result in increased amino acid transferase activity, and increased lactate dehydrogenase activity (513). The suggested mechanism is an adaptive increase in nitrogen efficiency to minimise loss (513). Other studies of low protein diets also indicate that there may be increased AST with low protein intake, in

studies where protein was 4.13% of the total diet. Additionally, the raised ratio of AST:ALT can be indicative of hepatocellular damage. ALT is considered more specific to liver damage than AST, therefore this change may not simply be a reflection of the liver damage.

Values of approximately 204U/L lactate dehydrogenase indicate a healthy liver function in rat models (512). All sorghum-supplemented groups showed a lactate dehydrogenase activity comparable to the mHCHF group, which is comparable to the CS diet in other studies (353), which suggests poor liver function in the healthy control which is improved by sorghum consumption.

Despite the apparently healthy liver enzymes, histological analyses indicated cellular ballooning and fat deposition in hepatocytes due to a high fat diet, which improved with sorghum flour, but the damage was not completely absent. Chronic consumption of diets high in fatty acids can lead to fat deposition and dysregulation of liver function as seen in metabolic syndrome (514). A low protein diet of 4.13% exacerbated development of fatty liver in high simple carbohydrate models (515). The improved liver structure was consistent with other studies using 51% sorghum in a high fat diet (412).

Expression of TLR4 and GLUT2 in the liver were unchanged by diet or intervention in this study. The expression of GLUT2 in the liver was increased in metabolic syndrome and diabetes (310, 322, 516). In type 1 diabetes, there was increased TLR4 expression in monocytes (517). Insulin-resistant individuals showed higher TLR4 expression in muscle tissue (518). As the liver plays such a major role in peripheral glucose control, as does muscle tissue, similar changes might occur in the liver and be involved in progression or reversal of metabolic syndrome. This was not the case in our model.

Gastrointestinal changes

Effects on the gastrointestinal tract were variable. Most changes that were noted could be attributed to sorghum, rather than the type of diet it was added to. Very few differences were evident between the mCS and mHCHF controls in ileum and colon reactivity. The diet can affect different parts of the gastrointestinal tract in different ways. High fat diets lead to increased gastric emptying (176, 519), while some research showed slowed gastric emptying (520). Most studies suggest that high-fat diets resulted in increased upper gastrointestinal motility (179) and delayed transit in the colon (179, 521). Reduced cholinergic (acetylcholine-stimulated) contraction was associated with slow colonic transit (522).

More research needs to be conducted as there are problems associated with both weak and strong contractions of the gastrointestinal tract. The optimal gastrointestinal contraction rate or force has not been fully studied. The controls in this research were subject to very low fibre intake. The increased contractions may have been due to the low fibre content. It was noted that the faecal pellets of the mCS and mHCHF rats were much harder and less prevalent in cages than those which received either type of sorghum flour. It is difficult to say whether the changes caused by sorghum were "good" or "bad".

Isolated sorghum compounds caused relaxation of pig ileum *ex vivo* (420). In mice, increasing sorghum leaf extract concentration in the diet increased transit time and reduced intestinal motility and doses of 200mg/kg or more showed anti-diarrhoeal activities (421). Sorghum extracts dose-dependently increased relaxation in the rabbit jejunum and rat stomach (421). Likewise, methanol extracts of red sorghum seeds showed anti-diarrhoeal activity and prolonged gastrointestinal transit time (523).

The expression of occludin in the colon was altered by the diet, however no changes in TLR4 or claudin-1 expression were noted. Claudin and occludin were chosen because they share similar properties with respect to their cellular location but have very different roles (compared with other tight junction proteins), as shown in Figure 4.62.

Given that expression of claudin did not change, I can assume that structurally, the tight junctions are still intact. However, the key change is more likely to be the regulation of the function of these tight junctions. Depletion of occludin resulted in increased selective macromolecule movement across the epithelial barrier, without altering the overall permeability or epithelial resistance (524). One of the molecules studied was mannitol, which had increased flux where occludin was silenced (524).

This is consistent with the increased mannitol recovery in the intestinal permeability tests.

The improvement (reduction) of intestinal permeability in the sorghum treated rats was promising for gastrointestinal health, although permeability was not completely normalised. The increased urinary mannitol recovery in the obesogenic diet indicates that malabsorption is occurring, and this is improved with the addition of sorghum. Because the sorghum consuming groups did not differ from either control for lactulose/mannitol ratio, we cannot reject the hypothesis that sorghum flour improved the GI tract integrity in the small intestine. Dextran sodium sulphate-induced colitis in a rat model was exacerbated by black and Sumac sorghum bran compared with cellulose (453), while sorghum lipids reduced intestinal stress and damage (525).



Figure 4.62: Cellular location of tight-junction proteins (526).

Other considerations

While this study compared black and red sorghum flour, it should be noted that "black" and "red" varieties can show major differences within a group with respect to the content of phenolic acids, procyanidins, 3-deoxyanthocyanidins, anthocyanins, flavones and flavanones. Not all sources of "red" or "black" sorghum will give the same effects. While this research is a starting point to promote sorghum as a food source, this information must be taken into consideration. Even within "red" sorghum varieties, there can be marked differences in the composition. The 3deoxyanthocyanidins, luteolinidin, apigeniniden, 5-methoxyluteolinidin and 7methoxyluteolinidin, can vary from undetectable to 282.6, 166.2, 120.6 and $104.9\mu g/g$ (153). The concentrations of flavones such as luteolin and apigenin can also differ considerably from undetectable to 182.2 and 203.7 μ g/g similar to the flavanones such as eriodictyol and naringenin which can vary from undetectable to 12.9 and $48.4\mu g/g$ (153). The coloured compounds are often biologically active, hence changes in these compounds may confer different health benefits (527). Other compounds including tannins and phenolic acids also vary depending on whether the source is "red" or "black" and also markedly differ within the "red" group of sorghum types (528). In Australia, a number of "red" grain sorghum varieities are grown. Depending on seasonal conditions and the genotype, these will vary in their composition (529).

When comparing black and red sorghum, the true genetic makeup of the plants and breeds that were used in the process is unclear. There are a number of known genes that affect the plant pericarp colour (153). At least two genes control pericarp colour, two affect the testa colour, and 2 affect secondary colour which includes the kernel, sheath and glume (153). These genes may be present in a number of combinations, depending on the variety, and will affect the secondary plant metabolites that affect colour, phenolic contant and therefore biological activty.

Identification and quantification of the bioactive compounds present in the sorghum flours used in this study would further the understanding of how sorghum composition affects health outcomes. This would also provide a baseline for future comparative studies.

Additionally, even though macronutrient profiles of the two sorghums were similar, other studies have shown that the concentrations of resistant starches can differ in

addition to the way they interact in the rat (530), and their health effects (489). The preparation of sorghum will alter its ability to affect metabolic syndrome context, and for human consumption. Major differences in biological effects of products from a single grain source can be due to processing. Hydrolysable starch and glycaemic index vary considerably, since decortication increases hydrolysable starch, as does making a bread, and the hydrolysable starch is more easily digested (531). One of the most significant differences between the whole sorghum and the sorghum flour, although these are marketed as "wholemeal", is that there is a large reduction in resistant starch, both soluble and insoluble fibre, and in phenolic compounds (531). Most of these components are present in the bran layer, and the degree of decortication will inevitably change their concentrations (531). Processing sorghum alters the starch granule structure, reducing resistant starch amounts.

4.5 Conclusion

There are differing effect of red and black sorghum flour on metabolic syndrome. Red sorghum flour improved appearance of the liver remarkably, while black sorghum flour showed moderate improvements. No changes were noted in blood lipids with either flour. Both red and black sorghum flour were efficient in helping gain lean mass and improve feed efficiency in a low protein, high complex carbohydrate diet. Occludin expression in the colon appeared more susceptible to changes with sorghum consumption than claudin, however this did not translate to reduced concentrations of circulating lipopolysaccharides.

Red or black sorghum flour has shown benefits with its consumption, however there was indications that it may alter vascular reactivity in a way that could be detrimental. Following this project, human trials will provide more accurate information on its effects. Studying sorghum replacements for wheat flour-based diets should be considered, as incorporation into human diets will likely be by replacement rather than addition as in this study. Overall the changes were minimal, but should not be discounted as sorghum can be integrated into a whole diet approach to improving metabolic syndrome.

Chapter 5 – 20% wet cake sorghum in a dietary model of metabolic syndrome

5.1 Introduction

Wet cake sorghum (WS), also called dry distillers grain sorghum, is the by-product of ethanol production. It is produced on a commercial scale and has typically been used for livestock feed. The interest in this sorghum product for human health and especially metabolic syndrome is due to concentrated compounds that have been identified as having nutraceutical benefits. As an example, the concentration of policosanols, long chain alcohols (CH₃-(CH₂)_n-CH₂OH _{n=24-34}) derived from plant waxes, are 3 times higher in WS than in grain sorghum (123). The two major long chain policosanols in WS with approximately 90% of the total content are the C30:0 and C28:0 alcohols (131). Treatment of hamsters with WS lipid extracts resulted in reduced plasma and liver cholesterol concentrations (182, 183). Further, plant sterols are approximately 4 times more concentrated in WS than in sorghum grains (123). Plant sterols reduced plasma concentrations of LDL cholesterol and triglycerides (532). Conversely, tocopherols are decreased in WS to 0.2mg/g of lipid (126) compared with 4mg/g of lipid from whole sorghum grains (182).

The fermentation process concentrates phenolic acids to approximately 3 times higher than the raw grain equivalent (533), although some studies suggest phenolic acids are present at around half the amount in whole sorghum, and tannins are also lower at around 80% of that found in whole sorghum (534). Phenolic acids are recognised as having potential to reduce plasma lipids, weight (535) and inflammation (140), and are hypoglycaemic (216, 536). Sorghum distillery waste also contains increased concentrations of flavonoids and anthocyanins compared with the raw sorghum starting product (537). While flavonoid glycoside concentrations decrease, flavonoid aglycones increase, bound phenolic acids and flavonoids are released, and depending on the specific fermentation process, new metabolites are generated (150). Increased intake of dietary flavonoids is associated with reduced risk of developing type-2 diabetes (538), reduced arterial stiffness (539) and reduced systemic inflammation (540) which are all pathologies of metabolic syndrome.

Recent studies on the sorghum waste from biorefinery sources showed that the fermentation process resulted in peptides that have antimicrobial activity, and that the waste contains phenolics with anti-inflammatory properties including ferulic acid,

cinnamic acid, 4-hydroxybenzioc acid, taxifolin, protocatechuic acid and p-coumaric acid (541). Anti-microbial activity is also noted in other studies which has implications for gastrointestinal function (542).

Sorghum contains a unique profile of proteins, most notably kafirin proteins. These have been studied as an oral delivery model for tannins (43), and catechins (543). Their resistance to digestion prevents the breakdown of encapsulated compounds within the kafirin micro-particles, allowing for effective delivery of nutraceuticals to the intestine (40, 43) (543). The proteins themselves have not been widely studied in relation to their potential health benefits, although kafirin fractions can inhibit ACE (angiotensin converting enzyme), which may reduce hypertension and cardiovascular disease risk (544).

These features suggest that sorghum waste from bioethanol production is a possibly untapped resource for nutraceuticals or functional foods. The potential of this sorghum waste product is explored in a rat model of metabolic syndrome and its implications for human health are discussed.

5.2 Materials and Methods

5.2.1 Ethics

Approval for experimentation with 20% sorghum was granted under AEC approval number 15REA005 valid from 20th June 2015-20th June 2018 by the Animal Ethics Committee of the University of Southern Queensland. All rats were treated and housed as per the NHMRC (National Health and Medical Research Council) 2014 guidelines for the ethical treatment of animals.

5.2.2 Rat Diet and Experimental Structure

Forty-eight male Wistar rats were randomly divided into 4 experimental groups of n=12; mCS (corn starch diet), mHCHF (high carbohydrate, high fat diet), mCWS (corn starch diet + 20% w/w dehydrated wet cake sorghum), mHWS (high carbohydrate, high fat diet + 20% w/w dehydrated wet cake sorghum). Wet cake sorghum was kindly donated by the United Dalby Bio-refinery (United Petroleum).

For the first 8 weeks of the protocol, all mCS and mCWS rats received the control mCS diet and all mHCHF and mHWS rats received the control mHCHF diet as

described in Methods method 2.2. Energy and nutrient profile of the wet cake sorghum (WS) was tested by Agrifood Technology (Werribee, Victoria), NATA (National Australian Testing Authority) accreditation number 2726. Energy was determined by Atwater metabolizable energy, protein by method TP/026 (Agrifood test method), fibre by method TP/098, carbohydrate by method TP/110 and fat by method TP/050.

At eight weeks, the mCWS and mHWS groups were transferred to the treatment diet as indicated and remained on these diets until protocol completion. Macronutrient and energy profiles of the diets are outlined in Table 5.1. An additional 3.85 kJ/mL energy was added to calculations for the mHCHF and mHWS diets in fructose water (<u>8</u>).

	mCS	mHCHF	mCWS	mHWS
Energy (kJ)	992.5	1495.9	2269.5	2772.8
Protein (g)	1.8	5.1	30.6	33.9
Fat, Total (g)	0.5	11.2	9.4	20.0
Fibre - Dietary (g)	0.5	0.0	7.0	6.5
Carbohydrates (g)	54.2	41.9	91.2	78.9

Table 5.21: Macronutrient profiles of diets, per 100g.

At 16 weeks, prior to termination, oral glucose tolerance (method 2.3), body composition (method 2.4) and systolic blood pressure (method 2.5) were determined. Urine was collected as described in method 2.10.1. All rats were starved for 2 hours prior to termination. Rats were euthanised as described in method 2.6.1. At termination, rats underwent serum collection (method 2.6.2), plasma collection (method 2.6.3), vascular reactivity (method 2.6.5), ileum and colon contractility (method 2.6.6), organ weights (method 2.6.7) and histological tissue collection (method 2.8.1). 10 rats per group underwent isolated heart perfusion (method 2.6.4), with the remaining two hearts preserved in formalin for histological analysis as described in method 2.8.1. Plasma biochemistry was assessed on 8 rats per group for liver enzyme activity (method 2.7.1) and plasma lipid profile (method 2.7.2.). Collected serum was analysed for the presence of endotoxins as described in method 2.9. Liver sections were assessed for expression of GLUT2 and TLR4 (method 2.11.3).

described in method 2.11.4, in addition to TLR4. Urine samples collected prior to termination were prepared (method 2.10.2) and analysed (method 2.10.3).

Histological tissue samples were processed automatically and sectioned (method 2.8.3). Liver, ileum, colon, pancreas and left ventricle were stained with haematoxylin and eosin (method 2.8.5.1). Separate sections of left ventricle were stained with picrosirius red (method 2.8.5.2). Microscopy and imaging were performed as described in methods 2.8.6.1, 2.8.6.2, 2.8.6.3 and 2.8.6.4.

5.2.3 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software, California). Data was analysed using a one-way ANOVA or two-way ANOVA were indicated. A test for normality was undertaken using a D'agostino-Pearson test for normality (GraphPad Prism). For analyses where distribution was determined to be normal, one-way ANOVA was used (Tukey's multiple comparison). Where groups were determined not to be of a normal distribution, a non-parametric test was applied. Removal of outliers was based on a Tukey boxplot identification of outliers.

In all cases, the null hypotheses were tested:

- 1. There is no difference between the mCS or mHCHF diet on the parameter in question.
- There is no effect of wet cake sorghum addition on the outcomes of the mCS or mHCHF, respectively.
- 3. Addition of WS to the mHCHF diet does not result in a change which results in comparable outcomes to mCS.
- 4. Addition of WS to the mCS diet does not result in a change which results in comparable outcomes to mHCHF.

5.3 Results

5.3.1 Phytochemical composition

Extraction profiles of WS supplement are shown. For comparison puposes, profiles of whole red sorghum extract have been included. The red sorghum is not the source from which the WS was produced, as it is made on an industrial scale. It is provided as a guide to indicate that there is alteration in the compounds and their relative abundance which occur during processing.

HPLC with detection at 210nm (Figure 4.42) indicates hydrophilic compounds. There was a change in the real-time abundances of compounds in the WS compred to the whole red sorghum. The peak at 19.5 minutes was increased in the WS, while the peaks between 20.0 and 22.0 minutes were lower than those in the whole red sorghum. There was also increased relative sizes of peaks between 1.0 and 2.0 minutes in the WS compred to the WS compred to the whole red sorghum extract.



Figure 5.63: 210nm UV detection of HPLC of acidified methanol extract of WS (top) and local whole red sorghum (bottom). 210nm detection detects primarily hydrophilic compounds.

510nm detection is optimal for anthocyanin detection (Figure 4.43). Most peaks seen in the whole red sorghum extract were absent in the WS extract profile.



Figure 5.64: 510nm UV detection of acidified methanol extracts separated by HPLC of WS. 510nm detection primarily indicates anthocyanin presence.

The 330nm profile (Figure 4.44) primarily indicates phenolic acids. This wavelength is also suitable for detection of flavones (153). Most of the peaks present in the whole red sorghum extract were absent from the WS extract. Only the peak at 1.0 minutes was larger in the WS profile.



Figure 5.65: 330nm UV detection of HPLC separated acidified methanol extracts of WS. 330nm detection primarily indicates presence of phenolic acids.

5.3.2 Feed intake, energy intake and body composition

All rats began the protocol with the same body weight. At 8 weeks, mHCHF had a higher weight than mCS. There was a lower weight at 8 weeks with the mHWS group prior to intervention, compared to mHCHF, however final body weight did not differ between these groups (Figure 5.66). There was an increase in body weight in the mCWS group compared with the un-supplemented mCS from weeks 8-16.



Figure 5.66: Weekly bodyweight gain.

An increase in fat mass was evident in the mCWS group compared with mCS (Table 5.22). No change in fat mass occurred in the mHWS group against the mHCHF control. Abdominal fat pad mass was higher in the mHCHF group than the mCS control. Addition of WS did not alter abdominal fat pad mass (Table 5.22).

The lean mass of mHCHF was higher than that of the mCS group at 16 weeks. Addition of WS resulted in increased lean mass in both diets from their respective controls. An increase in lean mass of 35% in the mCWS and 11.4% in the mHWS was measured, when compared with the CS and HCHF controls respectively (Table 5.22). Bone mineral density was higher in the mHCHF group compared with the mCS group. WS addition to the mHCHF diet reduced bone mineral density. Bone mineral content was again higher in the mHCHF group than the mCS control. Addition of WS to the mCS diet resulted in an increased bone mineral content. Addition of WS to the mHCHF diet did not affect bone mineral content.

Parameter	mCS	mCWS	mHCHF	mHWS	Interaction	Intervention	Diet
Total body fat mass 16 weeks (g)	43.63 ± 6.25 ^a	87.17 ± 11 b	166 ± 12.26 °	155.7 ± 10.8	° < 0.0001	< 0.0001	0.0456
Total body lean mass 16 weeks (g)	$247.2\pm4.3~^a$	333.8 ± 6.3 ^b	307.6 ± 8.205 ^b	342.6 ± 13.2	° 0.0033	< 0.0001	0.0002
Lean:Fat mass ratio 16 weeks	7.10 ± 1.0 ^b	4.31 ± 0.6 ^a	1.98 ± 0.167 ^a	2.33 ± 0.3	^a 0.0267	0.0807	< 0.0001
Bone mineral density (g/cm ²)	$0.167 \pm 2\text{E-3}^{a}$	$0.167 \pm 2\text{E-3}^{\text{a}}$	$0.181 \pm 2\text{E-3}^{b}$	$0.172 \pm 4\text{E-}3$	^a 0.0897	0.0651	0.0005
Bone mineral content (g by DXA)	$9.755\pm0.3~^a$	13.03 ± 0.5 b	15.15 ± 0.49 ^c	15.31 ± 0.42	° 0.001	0.0004	< 0.0001
Retroperitoneal fat (mg/mm tibial length)	140.4 ± 12.5 ^a	201 ± 14 ^a	380.7 ± 33.92 ^b	331.9 ± 20.1	^b 0.0157	0.7813	< 0.0001
Epididymal fat (mg/mm tibial length)	69.16 ± 6.73 ^a	103 ± 12 ^a	$156\pm13.06^{\ b}$	185.6 ± 16.6	^b 0.8678	0.0152	< 0.0001
Omental fat (mg/mm tibial length)	106.4 ± 8.51 ^a	122 ± 13 ^a	206.6 ± 12.23 ^b	186.2 ± 16.8	^b 0.1648	0.8652	< 0.0001
Total abdominal fat pad (mg/mm tibial length)	316 ± 23 ^a	426.1 ± 29 a	743.3 ± 55.6 ^b	703.8 ± 48.7	^b 0.0766	0.3967	< 0.0001

Table 5.22: Body composition of rats fed on mCS, mCWS, mHCHF, and mHWS protocols.

Values are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Differing lower-case letters indicate a significant difference between groups for a parameter determined by one-way ANOVA at p<0.05.

Feed intake for the first 8 weeks was not different between the mCS and mCWS groups. The mHCHF groups ate less food than mCS while the mHWS group ate less than mHCHF. It was expected that the mHWS and mHCHF groups would eat the same amount of food prior to intervention. For this reason, changes in intake from the 8 week point are a better indicator of feed intake changes (Figure 5.67). Addition of WS reduced weight of food intake in both diets. Energy intake was increased in the mHWS and mCWS groups (Figure 5.67).



Figure 5.67: Change in feed intake and energy intake. Differing lower-case letters indicate a significant difference between groups, while asterisks indicate a significant change between the 0-8-week period and the 8-16-week period. All data were distributed normally and all analyses were determined using a parametric one-way ANOVA, at significance <0.05.

Feed efficiency was higher in the mHCHF than mCS in weeks 0-8 and 8-16. Addition of WS to the mCS diet or mHWS diet increased feed efficiency (Figure 5.68).


Figure 5.68: Feed efficiency 0-8 weeks (hollow bars) and 8-16 weeks (solid colour). Differing lower-case letters indicate significant difference between groups for the first 8 weeks. Differing upper case letter indicate a significant difference between groups for the second 8 weeks of the protocol. * indicates a significant difference within a group between the first 8 weeks and the second 8 weeks of the protocol. All analyses were determined by one-way ANOVA.

Protein intake in weeks 8-16 was higher in the mHCHF control from the mCS control. Both the mCWS and mHWS groups had higher protein intake in the second 8 weeks than all controls (Figure 5.69).



Figure 5.69: Protein intake weeks 8-16. Differing lower-case letters indicate a significant difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

5.3.3 Glucose control and blood lipid profile

Non-esterified fatty acids and triglycerides were higher in the mHCHF and mHWS groups compared with the mCS control. Addition of wet cake to either diet did not alter circulating plasma NEFA or triglycerides (Table 5.23). No changes in cholesterol were found with either diet or intervention.

After 8 and 16 weeks of dietary treatment, mHCHF showed impaired glucose tolerance indicated by higher TAUC than the mCS control. The mHWS group showed improved glucose tolerance, normalised to within the range of the mCS control (Table 5.23).

Fasting plasma glucose concentrations at 8 weeks were increased in mHCHF compared with mCS. The mCWS and mHWS groups did not differ from the mCS control (Table 5.23). At 16 weeks, the mHCHF group again had higher fasting glucose concentrations compared with mCS. The mCWS group was comparable to mCS and the mHWS was not significantly different from either the mHCHF and mCS groups.

Parameter	mCS	mCWS	mHCHF	mHWS	Interaction Interv	ention Diet
Fasting blood glucose 8 week	3.5 ± 0.25 ^a	3.3 ± 0.25	^a 4.4 ± 0.13 ^b	3.6 ± 0.179	a 0.1621 0.0	248 0.0044
TAUC blood glucose 8 week	$688.8\pm23.5~^a$	724 ± 22.6	^a 861.4 ± 25.5 ^b	810 ± 34.77	^b 0.1194 0.7	775 < 0.0001
Fasting blood glucose 16 week	$4.0\pm0.21~^a$	3.8 ± 0.14	^a 4.7 ± 0.11 ^b	4.5 ± 0.13	^{ab} 0.8499 0.1	253 < 0.0001
TAUC blood glucose 16 week	$728.3\pm20.3~^a$	761 ± 22.4	^a 916.4 \pm 46.3 ^b	791 ± 31.25	a $0.0314 < 0.0314$	0001 < 0.0001
Plasma total cholesterol (mM)	1.65 ± 0.08 ^a	1.79 ± 0.1	^a 1.69 ± 0.09 ^a	1.72 ± 0.065	a 0.5244 0.3	0.9039
Plasma triacylglycerides (mM)	$0.58\pm0.06~^a$	0.98 ± 0.09	^a 1.77 ± 0.2 ^b	2.42 ± 0.3216^{-1}	^b 0.4977 0.0	076 < 0.0001
Plasma non-esterified fatty acids (mM)	1.96 ± 0.16 ^a	2.73 ± 0.19	^a 4.83 ± 0.19 ^b	4.54 ± 0.395	^b 0.0305 0.3	115 < 0.0001

Table 5.23: Blood lipids and glucose tolerance.

Differing lower-case letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA. Fasting blood glucose was measured in mM, TAUC (total area under the curve) is unitless.

Histology sections of the pancreas showed that the cell density per islet was lower in the mCS groups than in all other groups.



Serum lipopolysaccharide concentrations did not differ between any group as indicated in Figure 5.71.



Figure 5.71: Serum lipopolysaccharide concentrations determined by horseradish peroxidase activity. No significant differences were found at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

5.3.4 Cardiovascular and liver structure and function

Liver wet weight was increased in the mHCHF from mCS. Addition of WS to the mCS diet caused increased liver wet weight. No change resulted from addition to the mHCHF diet (Table 5.24). Histology of livers revealed ballooning and fat deposits in

the mHCHF, which were absent in the mCS rats. In the mHWS rats, these features were all but absent (Figure 5.72).



Figure 5.72: Haematoxylin and eosin stain of liver section at magnification 20x. Arrows show indicative cellular ballooning and fat vacuoles (FV) and inflammatory cells (INF). mCS,(A), mHCHF (B),mCWS (C), mHWS (D).

Plasma ALT activity did not differ between any groups. AST activities were lower in the mHCHF than the mCS group. The mCWS and mHWS AST activities were between the two controls, not differing from either (Table 5.4). ALT/AST ratio was lower in the mHCHF group than the mCS. mCWS and mHWS were comparable to both groups. Lactate dehydrogenase was higher in the mCWS model compared with all other groups. Creatinine kinase did not differ between any groups (Table 5.24).

Parameter	mCS	mCWS	mHCHF	mHWS		Interaction Intervo	ention	Diet
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	134.2 ± 1.6	^a 138.8 ± 2.1 ^a	128.0 ± 2.5 ^a	127.6 ± 1.4	a	0.2158 0.2	95	0.0004
Left ventricle + septum (mg/mm tibial length)	18.1 ± 1.1	^a 23.1 ± 1.5 ^b	23.0 ± 1.1 ^b	22.5 ± 0.7	b	0.0172 0.0	51	0.0573
Right ventricle (mg/mm tibial length)	12.4 ± 1.0	^a 16.7 ± 0.8 ^b	18.2 ± 0.8 ^b	17.5 ± 0.5	b	0.0034 0.02	273	< 0.0001
Liver (mg/mm tibial length)	183.5 ± 6.2	^a 241.2 ± 6.6 ^b	316.8 ± 14.8 ^c	307.2 ± 6.8	c	0.0008 0.01	41	< 0.0001
Diastolic stiffness constant (κ)	24.9 ± 0.3	^a 25.9 ± 1.7 ^a	$27.5\pm0.4~^a$	25.6 ± 0.3	a	0.0754 0.55	563	0.1732
Plasma ALT activity (U/L)	29.3 ± 1.4	^a 28.5 ± 2.7 ^a	28.0 ± 2.6 ^a	25.1 ± 2.2	a	0.6439 0.43	313	0.3165
Plasma AST activity (U/L)	93.3 ± 6.2	^a 70.8 ± 5.9 ^{ab}	65.3 ± 4.3 ^b	74.3 ± 5.6	ab	0.0095 0.24	65	0.0399
Plasma AST/ALT ratio	3.2 ± 0.2	^b 2.5 ± 0.1 ^{ab}	2.5 ± 0.2 ^a	3.0 ± 0.2	ab	0.0045 0.71	53	0.5397
Lactate dehydrogenase (U/L)	273.8 ± 29.2	^b 124.3 ± 8.8 ^a	159.0 ± 27.2 a	159.1 ± 15.1	a	0.001 0.0	01	0.0552
Creatine kinase (U/L)	99.5 ± 11.6	^a 139.4 ± 30.8 ^a	117.8 ± 25.6 ^a	114.6 ± 19.0	a	0.3906 0.46	538	0.8962

Table 5.24: Cardiovascular and liver structure and function parameters of rats fed on mCS, mCWS, mHCHF, and mHWS protocols.

Differing superscript lower-case letters indicate a significant difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Liver TLR4 expression did not differ between the mCS and mHCHF controls. Addition of 20% intervention in the mHCHF diet resulted in decreased expression of TLR4 in the liver from the mHCHF control. The addition of 20% intervention to the mCS diet did not alter expression. Liver GLUT2 expression did not differ between the mCS and mHCHF controls. The mCWS group had lower GLUT2 expression in the liver than the mCS control. No change was found in the mHCHF diet group, Figure 5.73.



Figure 5.73: Liver TLR4 and GLUT expression determined by semi-quantitative ELISA. Differing lower-case letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA. AU indicates absorption units.

Normalised right ventricular weights and left ventricular weights were higher in the mHCHF, mHWS and mCWS groups, compared to the mCS, at termination. Diastolic stiffness was not changed by diet or intervention. Systolic blood pressure was unchanged by addition of WS, and did not differ between mCS and mHCHF.



Figure 5.74: Ex vivo thoracic aortic reactivity in response to acetylcholine, sodium nitroprusside and noradrenaline. Differing lower-case letters indicate a significant difference in final maximal force of contraction, p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Maximum force of relaxation upon acetylcholine exposure did not differ between the mCS and mHCHF groups. Maximum force of relaxation was lower in the mHWS and mCWS groups than both control groups (Figure 5.74). Different forces of contraction were observed at concentrations of 1×10^{-6} M acetylcholine and above. The minimum concentration required to elicit a response did not differ between any groups. Maximal force of contraction with sodium nitroprusside exposure did not differ between any groups (Figure 5.74). The minimum concentration required to induce relaxation did not differ between any groups.

The maximum force of contraction in response to noradrenaline was higher in the mHCHF group than the mCS group. Both the mHWS and mCWS groups were increased from the mCS control, however not the mHCHF control, Figure 5.74. The minimum concertation required to induce contraction did not differ between the mCS

and mHCHF control groups. The mHWS groups showed contraction at a lower concentration of noradrenaline than the mHCHF control.



Figure 5.75: Type I and III collagen stained by picrosirius red, determined at % of total cross-sectional area. Differing lower-case letters indicated significant difference as determined by one-way ANOVA, at p<0.05. mCS,(A), mHCHF (B),mCWS (C), mHWS (D).

Collagen cross-sectional areas were higher in the mHCHF group than the mCS group. The mHWS group had lower collagen than the mHCHF control, comparable to the mCS group, Figure 5.75.

5.3.5 Gastrointestinal function

No statistical differences were noted in the maximal force of contraction of the ileum between groups. Concentration-contraction comparisons showed no difference in contraction between any groups at any individual concentration. No differences in total area under the curve were noted between any groups, nor was the minimum concentration required for contraction.

There was no difference in the minimum concentration of acetylcholine required to induce contraction between the mCS and mHCHF groups in the colon. The concentrations required in the mHWS and mCWS groups were higher than both controls. Maximal force of contraction did not differ between the mCS and mHCHF controls. At concentrations of 1×10^{-7} M acetylcholine and above, force of contraction was lower in the mCWS and mHWS than both controls (Figure 5.76).



Figure 5.76: Reactivity of isolated ileum and proximal colon sections to acetylcholine. Differing lower-case letters indicate significant difference in maximal force of contraction determined by one-way ANOVA.

Colon TLR4 or claudin-1 expression did not differ between any treatments as shown in Figure 5.77. There was higher occludin expression in the proximal colon of mHCHF rats compared with mCS. Addition of 20% WS to mCS diet increased occludin expression and addition to the mHCHF reduced occludin expression.



Figure 5.77: Colon occludin, claudin-1 and TLR4 expression. Differing lower-case letters indicate a significant difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Recovery of sucrose, lactulose and sucralose did not differ between any group, for a given time period. Recovery of mannitol did not differ between any groups for the 0-3 hour time period or the 3-8 hour time period. In the 8-20 hour time period, there was a higher recovery of mannitol in the mHCHF group than the mCS group. The mCWS

recovery did not differ from the mCS control. The recovery in the mHWS was comparable to both the mCS and mHCHF groups (Table 5.25)

	Time							
	(hours)	mCS	mCWS	mHCHF	mHWS	Interaction	Time	Treatment
Sucrose	0-3	0.05 ± 0.02^{a}	0.04 ± 0.03^{a}	0.05 ± 0.01 ^a	0.04 ± 0.02 ^a	0.9734	< 0.0001	0.8848
	3-8	0.20 ± 0.07 ^a	0.11 ± 0.03^{a}	0.18 ± 0.03^{a}	0.11 ± 0.05^{a}			
	8-20	0.26 ± 0.06^{a}	0.26 ± 0.05^{a}	0.24 ± 0.09 ^a	0.26 ± 0.10^{a}			
Lactulose	0-3	0.31 ± 0.14^{a}	0.25 ± 0.19^{a}	0.21 ± 0.08^{a}	0.34 ± 0.10^{a}	0.5639	0.0142	0.2600
	3-8	1.29 ± 0.72^{a}	0.54 ± 0.15^{a}	1.26 ± 0.32^{a}	0.90 ± 0.23^{a}			
	8-20	0.90 ± 0.30^{a}	0.45 ± 0.23^{a}	1.20 ± 0.40^{a}	2.02 ± 0.59^{a}			
Mannitol	0-3	0.44 ± 0.14^{a}	0.51 ± 0.27^{a}	0.58 ± 0.16^{a}	0.51 ± 0.17^{a}	0.2940	< 0.0001	0.0007
	3-8	1.28 ± 0.32^{a}	1.03 ± 0.39^{a}	2.51 ± 0.67^{a}	2.77 ± 0.81 ^a			
	8-20	1.51 ± 0.47^{a}	1.59 ± 0.29^{a}	4.07 ± 0.87 ^b	2.94 ± 0.94 ^{ab}			
Sucralose	0-3	0.49 ± 0.21^{a}	0.59 ± 0.25^{a}	0.70 ± 0.23^{a}	0.89 ± 0.24^{a}	0.7212	0.0001	0.3046
	3-8	3.08 ± 0.95^{a}	1.13 ± 0.34^{a}	2.86 ± 0.59^{a}	3.11 ± 1.15^{a}			
	8-20	2.53 ± 0.89^{a}	2.80 ± 1.22^{a}	4.27 ± 0.90^{a}	3.68 ± 0.96^{a}			

Table 5.25: Total percent recovery of sugars from urine.

Differing lower-case letters indicate a significant difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA between groups for a given time point.

Total % recovery over the 24 hour period only differed for mannitol recovery, Figure 5.78. The lactulose/mannitol ratio was higher in mCS than mHCHF. The mCWS had a lower lactulose/mannitol ratio of recovery compared to mCS. No change from the mHCHF control was seen in mHWS (Figure 5.78).



Figure 5.78: Total mannitol recovery and lactulose/mannitol recovery ratio over a 20 hour period. Differing lower-case letters indicate difference at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

5.4 Discussion

It was hypothesised that supplementation in the mHCHF diet with WS would reverse the symptoms associated with metabolic syndrome. Not all parameters were reversed, however several beneficial outcomes were noted.

Physiology and metabolism

Supplementation resulted in decreased food intake in the mHCHF diet. The reduced intake can be explained by the increased protein and energy densities in the diet. Protein intake is suggested to be the major driver of food intake (474), and higher satiety with protein intake is well documented (545-547). With addition of WS, there was a large increase in protein intake in both diets. The initial mCS diet and mHCHF diets are considered to be low in protein when compared with other studies of rat models (467-470).

Many studies have linked reduced calorie consumption with improvements in metabolic syndrome (548, 549). Therefore, this is especially promising in the mHCHF

model which aimed to mimic metabolic syndrome. High protein, calorie-reduced diets have a wide scientific grounding in improving metabolic syndrome (477, 550-552). In the mCS model, WS consumption increased protein intake and energy intake. In mice, long-term dietary studies of low protein, high carbohydrate intakes indicated good cardio-metabolic health, but with a higher risk of fatty liver, low lean mass and high triglyceride concentrations (474).

Notably, the feed efficiency in the rats which received WS was increased. In the mHWS group, the increased feed efficiency resulted in an increased lean mass, with no apparent change in total body fat mass. In the mCWS diet, the increased efficiency resulted in both lean mass and fat mass increase. Similar results have been seen in other studies. In a cat model, high protein diets resulted in a lean mass increase of 4.2%, with no additional exercise (553). Inverse correlations have been established between lean mass and metabolic syndrome (484-486, 488). Sorghum distillery waste products increased lean mass in feedlot cattle however less efficiently than a corn equivalent (554). In finishing, distillery waste reduced fat free mass (555). Little research has been done on its consumption outside the livestock production field.

Increases in lean mass are driven by protein intake, but also essential amino acid intake (556). Increased leucine intake, even without increased protein intake, resulted in improved muscle mass (483). This has been theorised to be due to inhibition of muscle breakdown (myopathy) rather than increased muscle synthesis (557). Sorghum is high in leucine, and after processing, leucine can represent 9.59% of total crude protein, and up to 2.55% of total dry mass (558).

There is evidence to suggest that epicatechin is a myostatin inhibitor, which may prevent skeletal muscle breakdown (559). WS is known to contain catechin and epicatechin (160). The inhibition of myostatin by epigallocatechin-3-gallate in tea results in inhibition of ubiquitin-mediated protein breakdown, and increased anabolic factors (560). The increased lean mass is also likely to be a contributing factor in the improved glucose tolerance.

Glucose Tolerance

The improved glucose tolerance in the mHWS group was a significant outcome in this study. Sorghum grain extracts improve diabetes by increasing insulin sensitivity in mice fed a high fat diet (185) and have anti-diabetic effects in rats (207, 208).

However, this appears to be the first study that has shown whole spent sorghum from distilleries can have an anti-diabetic effect.

Peripheral glucose clearance dysfunction is one of the contributing factors to the development of impaired glucose tolerance (561, 562). Muscle fibre area correlated with the latter stage of the glucose tolerance test (52) with a correlation of 0.39 between muscle fibre area and glucose tolerance (53). Not all studies agreed, with lean mass amount not related to glucose tolerance in overweight or obese individuals (54). Our results indicate no correlation between lean mass and oral glucose tolerance. Many suggest it is the function of the muscle, rather than the total mass, that dictates skeletal muscle influence on glucose tolerance. This has been linked to mitochondrial dysfunction (563), GLUT4 dysfunction (561) and insulin-like growth factor-1 (564). Procyanidins improved peripheral glucose clearance by correcting GLUT4 translocation (565). Procyanidins are present in sorghum and its distillery waste products (160). Isolated sorghum fractions rich in phenolics showed antidiabetic effects in rats and mice (185, 207, 208, 214)

Liver GLUT2 is involved in control of blood glucose (281). In hyperthyroid rats, impaired glucose tolerance is associated with an increase in GLUT2 expression in the liver (566). Cellular models of fatty liver were associated with increased GLUT2 mRNA expression and glucose output and gluconeogenesis, rather than increased uptake (322). GLUT2 increases are usually associated with impaired glucose tolerance, and correction was seen in improved glucose tolerance (282, 313, 315, 318). In this study, there was a reduction in the GLUT2 expression in mHWS rats which also showed improved glucose tolerance. However, in the corn starch diet, the reduced expression was not coupled with changes in glucose tolerance. There is also a lack of difference between the controls with respect to GLUT2 expression, with vastly different glucose tolerances. Although GLUT2 is involved, explaining the complexity is beyond the scope of this research. The effect of WS on its expression and the mechanism by which it occurs are not clear.

Observations in the pancreas showed that there was no change in islet density accompanying the improved mHWS glucose tolerance. Although progression of diabetes results in reduced β -cell density (567), it has also been shown to be positively correlated with weight in non-diabetic patients (568, 569). The increased body weights

of all these three groups compared to the mCS control may underlie the increased β cell density in these rats, and not appear to be directly correlated to glucose tolerance. Irrespective of the mechanism, the improvement in glucose tolerance is in line with other studies using sorghum extracts where glucose tolerance was improved (208, 570). This study furthers the work by showing that not only isolated extracts can improve glucose tolerance, but a commercial waste product can do the same as a novel food.

Dyslipidaemia

No changes were noted in the plasma triglyceride, cholesterol or non-esterified fatty acid concentrations. Therefore, sorghum distillery waste does not improve the dyslipidaemia of metabolic syndrome. Other studies indicated that extracts of WS alter plasma lipid profiles, particularly lowering both HDL and LDL concentrations (183). The wax component reduced cholesterol concentration in hamster models (571). These changes may only be noted in certain extracts rather than the whole fraction. Approximately 86% of the lipids present in WS are triacylglycerides (126), so although dietary intake of triglycerides was increased, this did not lead to increased circulating triglycerides.

Previous studies showed that the fatty acid composition of sorghum distillery waste was 53.96-56.53% linoleic acid, 25.25–27.15% oleic acid, 13.25–16.41% palmitic acid, 1.80–2.34% stearic acid and 1.15–1.40% linolenic acids (572). Although these unsaturated fats have been associated with improved lipid profiles, this was not seen in this study. As with cholesterol, plasma triglyceride concentrations and their link to metabolic syndrome are also dependent on the composition whereby unsaturated fatty acids, especially linoleic and oleic acids, are inversely related to metabolic syndrome, and saturated C14 and C16 fatty acids are positively correlated with metabolic syndrome development (573). The intake did not alter plasma lipids, but the dietary lipids may have been the functional compounds which affected other parameters, especially since WS fats comprised 8.8% of the daily diet.

Liver

The mCWS and mHWS showed increased liver weight, which was not associated with observations of steatosis or liver inflammation as indicated by histology. There exists a linear relationship in the body size and organ weight (574). The same increase was

noted in left ventricular weight and right ventricular weight of rats consuming WS. Although these values are normalised to tibial length prior to statistical analysis, the tibial length is set prior to intervention and is not a reflection of changes in lean mass or overall body size. Lean mass is indeed correlated with higher liver size and total body weight (575). Similarly lean mass is correlated with ventricular weight, whereas height or skeletal size is less indicative (576).

Due to the low protein content of the mCS diet, using it as a "healthy" control for liver studies is not ideal. The elevated plasma AST activity in the mCS may be an indication of liver damage, but it can also indicate poor nutrition or low protein intake (513). Other studies of low protein diets using maize meal at 4% protein reported AST increases after just 5 days (513). This would usually be accompanied by an increase in ALT activity but this was not noted, and an increase in lactate dehydrogenase, which was. Median reference values for male Wistar rats are 33 U/l and 66 U/l for ALT and AST respectively (512). Normal ranges for male Wistar rats are 23-50U/l ALT and 49-98U/l AST (512). All rats, irrespective of diet or intervention, had ALT values in the lower range. The mCS rats showed AST activities increased to the upper range of normal, while the mHCHF had "healthier" activities comparable to the median reference range.

Similarly, using this as a control for lactate dehydrogenase may not be optimal. Typical reference ranges for male Wistar rats for lactate dehydrogenase are between 83-298 U/l (512). The rats in this study all had values in the upper range, well above the median 114 U/l value for male Wistar rats (512). All rats that were given an intervention, irrespective of base diet, were closer to the median value than the controls. The addition of 20% WS to the mCS diet markedly reduced the lactate dehydrogenase activity. Again, this is possibly due to the low protein content of the diets. Protein energy malnutrition in humans is associated with low lactate dehydrogenase activity compared to normal protein and energy intake (577).

Despite the lack of change in liver enzyme activity caused by addition of WS to an obesogenic diet, there was improved histology of the liver. The mHCHF group showed steatosis and fat vacuoles, while these were absent in the mHWS group. Aqueous extracts of *Sorghum bicolor* improve liver microstructure in rats (413). *Sorghum bicolor* leaf sheath ethanol extract induced hepatocyte ballooning, however only at

very high doses of over 2000mg/kg per day and prolonged exposure (578). The lack of changes to liver enzyme activity are similar to the outcomes seen with rats ingesting sorghum flour (253, 489). Aqueous sorghum extracts dose-dependently increased ALT and AST activities in rats on a normal diet (579). Methanol extracts of sorghum seed showed no effect on the liver enzyme activity, ALT or AST, but these were also unchanged by a high fat diet (185).

Due to the lack of difference between the mCS and mHCHF for TLR4 expression in the liver, it is difficult to suggest which changes occur with metabolic syndrome, although WS decreased TLR4 expression in the high-fat diet. The implications of this are not clear, and whether the reduction in TLR4 affected other parameters is not clear, but warrants further research. There was no correlation between LPS concentrations and liver TLR4 expression.

TLR4 is a known mediator of hepatic injury in high fat diets, but its research has been focussed on activation and knockouts which have revealed its involvement in metabolic syndrome (219, 370, 580, 581). TLR4 expression was increased in muscle from insulin-resistant patients (518). TLR4 expression was increased in monocytes exposed to oxidised LDL cholesterol (582), which is a risk factor for metabolic syndrome (583). No studies have shown that sorghum altered liver TLR4 expression.

Cardiovascular health

There was no improvement in left ventricular diastolic stiffness or systolic blood pressure with WS consumption. The reduction in collagen deposition may have preceded larger physiological changes such as reductions in diastolic stiffness. There is some evidence to suggest that procyanidins reduced the proliferation of cardiac fibroblasts (584) which are the primary cell type responsible for collagen synthesis in the heart (585).

Increased vascular contraction in response to noradrenaline with WS consumption may indicate hypersensitivity. Increased sensitivity to noradrenaline can lead to increased blood pressure (586). It was expected that the mHCHF group would have lower reactivity than the mCS controls, as has been shown in studies of high fat, dietinduced obesity in mice (501) and rats (353). In this case, all intervention groups showed poorer relaxation when exposed to acetylcholine, which may be detrimental to blood pressure control, as may be the increased contraction to noradrenaline. Increased vasoconstriction sensitivity to noradrenaline occurs in diabetic dogs (502) and is linked to hypertension in rats (503).

Gastrointestinal health

Generally, reduced gastrointestinal motility is associated with increased satiety in the small intestine, and in the colon with poorer expulsion of faecal pellets (587). Increased sectional contractility resulted in delayed emptying (84). There are still significant knowledge gaps in the role of gastrointestinal contraction and metabolic syndrome. However, this study suggested that there was reduced sectional contractile force with WS consumption which may either reduce risks of constipation, or improve colonic clearing.

This is indeed an area that requires more research. This study indicates that altering the diet by adding WS sorghum will change the gastrointestinal function with respect to contraction, but its implications are only speculative. Although it is observational and data were not collected quantitatively, it was noted that the stool of mCWS rats was softer, bulkier and appeared to be passed more frequently than the mCS control. Isolated sorghum compounds caused relaxation of pig ileum *ex vivo* (420). In mice, increasing sorghum leaf extract concentration in the diet increased transit time and reduced intestinal motility and doses of 200mg/kg or more showed anti-diarrhoeal activities (421). Sorghum extracts dose-dependently increased relaxation in the rabbit jejunum and rat stomach (421). Likewise, methanol extracts of red sorghum seeds showed anti-diarrhoeal activity and prolonged gastrointestinal transit time (523).

There were no improvements in the gastrointestinal permeability with WS consumption. A high fat diet increased gastrointestinal permeability in many rat studies (175, 219, 588, 589). Diet did not affect stomach permeability or colon permeability but the small intestine was affected as indicated by the mannitol recovery. The recovery of mannitol is an indicator of transcellular permeability or absorption, while lactulose is an indicator of paracellular absorption (590). These respectively indicate villi absorptive capacity and intestinal permeability (591). There was a large increase in mannitol recovery in the mHCHF group, which was unchanged by WS. The uptake is proportional to absorptive capacity (591), and the subsequent excretion shows poor absorption in the high fat diet. One study of red and white sorghum showed that colon crypt depth was reduced in the proximal colon with sorghum consumption

(466) and, in fat rats, crypt depth is also decreased and coupled with poor gastrointestinal absorption of sugars (592).

The expression of tight junctions was not studied in the small intestine, which would add weight to this comparison. The expectation based on literature was that changes would occur primarily in the large intestine. Ultimately, addition of WS did not greatly alter colon permeability, nor did there appear to be changes in serum LPS concentrations as was hypothesised.

Metabolic endotoxaemia

No significant differences in serum LPS concentrations existed between any control or treatment groups. LPS can induce symptoms of metabolic syndrome (238) and others suggest it is a direct cause of diet-induced metabolic syndrome (175, 237). While LPS may play a role in the progression of metabolic syndrome by initiating TLR4-mediated inflammation in the pancreas, colon, liver, heart and other tissues (370), this research does not support these changes as being the key factors. It must be considered that there is a complex interaction of multiple factors. LPS is produced by gastrointestinal Gram-negative bacteria (593). Poor gastrointestinal integrity will allow cells and cell components into the blood stream that cause inflammatory responses (237). Other factors will affect the concentrations of LPS, including the microbial composition of the colon (593), detoxification of LPS by intestinal alkaline phosphatase (594), the expression of TLR4 in tissues which is able to be activated (595) and the concentration of serum lipopolysaccharide binding protein (596). A more comprehensive study investigating all of these components will be beneficial. The complexity has not been fully studied, and the high concentration of circulating plasma free fatty acids which mimic LPS cannot be discounted (433, 434).

There are many cellular components that result in inflammation of bacterial origin and these must not be discounted in the process of metabolic syndrome progression. TLR2 is critical in the development of metabolic syndrome (597). TLR5 has a protective effect against metabolic syndrome development, where TLR5-deficient mice develop metabolic syndrome (598), rather than being protected as in TLR4-deficient mice (219). All inflammatory mediators which react to environmental signals are likely to play some role in progression of the disease. There is evidence to show that circulating free fatty acids and other lipids can stimulate TLR4 and TLR2, and exacerbate

inflammation (599). In dyslipidaemia, high concentrations of circulating fatty acid components are surmised to be the cause of excessive inflammation and cellular dysfunction, rather than LPS itself (370). TLR3, typically associated with detection of exogenous double stranded RNA (600), was involved in the progression of type 2 diabetes, where TLR3-deficient mice were resistant to development of whole body insulin sensitivity and somewhat protected from dyslipidaemia (601).

In this study, I approached the expression of TLR4, but I was unable to quantify all the factors which link TLR4 concentrations and the inflammatory process which contribute to metabolic syndrome. A single dietary intervention of WS is not sufficient to change the concentrations of circulating LPS, and changes in colonic permeability did not appear to be involved. Approaching only one inflammatory mediator may have been too simplistic.

5.5 Other considerations and limitations

Identification and quantification of the bioactive compounds present in the distillers grain sorghum used in this study would add considerable weight to the knowledge and outcomes. Determination of the individual components would provide a link between these compounds and the research outcomes. There can be vast differences in sorghum composition due to genetic and environmental factors, and in processing of the grain for ethanol production. This will affect the composition of batches used in other research, and the research outcomes. Knowledge of the bioactives would provide a baseline for further research. In the absence of this information, comparison to future studies will be limited.

5.6 Conclusions

WS sorghum has shown some positive changes in a model of diet-induced metabolic syndrome. One aspect which has become clear is that there is a strong interaction between the diet and the supplement. It appears insufficient to use a single supplement to reverse the symptoms and a focus needs to be made on the whole diet. The most relevant change was the improvement of glucose tolerance, even in a diet high in fat and simple sugars. I could not elucidate the mechanisms that were at play, as changes in GLUT2 in the liver and pancreatic histology revealed little.

The link between gastrointestinal permeability, inflammation and LPS has not been shown in this dietary model. It is most likely that these changes were minor at the molecular level, which did not result in statistical changes, or that the changes are a much smaller component of overall diet-induced metabolic syndrome, which is a very complex disease.

Chapter 6 – Phloretin in a rat model of metabolic syndrome

6.1 Introduction

Glucose transport inhibitors have gained much interest with the theoretical application to the management or amelioration of diabetic progression (602). Many sugar transporters are present, however recent interest has emphasised sodium-dependent glucose transporters 1 and 2 (SGLT1, SGLT2) and Glucose Transporter 2 (GLUT2). Several SGLT2 inhibitors are already on the market including dapagliflozin, canagliflozin and empagliflozin (603).

SGLT1 transports glucose and galactose and is present in the intestine tract, kidney, heart, brain, testis and prostate. SGLT2 is also responsible for glucose and galactose transport, however in the kidney, brain, liver, thyroid, muscle and heart (280). GLUT2 is present in the gastrointestinal tract, pancreas, liver, brain and other parts of the nervous system (281). It is not only responsible for sugar transport of glucose, galactose and fructose (282), but hepatoportal glucose sensing, pancreatic sensing, taste preference and thermoregulation (281).

Several studies have shown potential for SGLT and GLUT inhibitors to ameliorate diabetes (331, 333, 604, 605). Phloretin produces anti-inflammatory responses (349, 350). As many of the signs of metabolic syndrome are initiated by and associated with an inflammatory mechanism (606-608), phloretin has the potential to suppress the inflammatory status of the disease. When exposed to phloretin concentrations greater than 10 μ M, LPS-induced macrophages had reduced translocation of TNF- α (tumour necrosis factor alpha), PGE-2 (prostaglandin E2), iNOS (inducible nitrogen oxide synthase), COX-2 (cyclooxygenase-2) and NF κ -B (nuclear factor kappa-B) (Chang et al., 2012). Phloretin improved glucose homeostasis (336, 609), reduced glycation which is responsible for diabetic complications (339), was hepatoprotective (341) and improved lipid metabolism (337).

As the targets for phloretin are expressed in multiple tissues, there could be widereaching effects including altered glucose uptake in the GI tract, kidneys, altered GLUT2 mediated peripheral uptake and release in the liver, and potentially alterations in the sensing of glucose in the pancreas. In addition, SGLT-mediated glucose reuptake in the kidney and other tissues may be altered. Many studies have looked at the cellular responses to phloretin by exposure in cell or tissue culture (339, 343, 349, 351, 610). Very few studies have been conducted to assess the overall physiological changes with ingestion in diet-induced metabolic syndrome. Only one study appears to have combined all of these effects and researched oral ingestion of phloretin in a model of metabolic syndrome, a recently published work by Alsanea, *et al.* (340).

Metabolic syndrome is hypothesised to be both contributed to by gastrointestinal function and as causing gastrointestinal dysfunction (177, 377, 611). Increased permeability of the gastrointestinal tract is linked to high plasma insulin and low HDL cholesterol concentrations (589). The increased permeability has been associated with higher inflammation, resulting from mild endotoxaemia, particularly activation of the TLR4 innate immune receptor (219). TLR4 activation increases the risk of development of fatty liver (612), hepatic dysfunction (613), vascular inflammation and insulin resistance (345). Diet can influence expression of tight junction proteins, responsible for maintaining the gastrointestinal integrity. High fat diets increase small intestinal permeability (424). Lipopolysaccharides reduce tight junction proteins (614), which have origins in the gut induced by a high fat diet (611). Flavonoids studied to date that show improved tight junction barrier protein function in the gastrointestinal tract are epigallocatechin gallate, genistein, myricetin and quercetin (615). Phloretin has not been studied in a gastrointestinal model.

6.2 Materials & Methods

6.2.1 Phloretin analysis

Approximately 1mg of phloretin was dissolved in 10mL of 100% methanol. The sample was analysed using an Agilent 1260 HPLC-MS system. The system consisted of an Agilent 1260 Degassing Unit, 1260 ALS Infinity Autosampler, 1260 TPP quaternary Pump, 260 DAD (Diode Array Detector), connected to an Agilent 6120 Quadrupole LC/MS (Liquid chromatography/ mass spectrometry) (Agilent, Santa Clara, California).

The sample was run isocratically in 90% water, 10% methanol at 0.400mL/min on an Agilent, with a 10µL injection volume. The system was run at 20°C on a 150x10.00mm 5µm Phenomenex Luna 5u C18(2) column (Phenomenex, Lane Cove,

New South Wales). The mass spectrum was analysed using APCI (atmospheric pressure chemical ionisation), in the negative mode. Gas temperature and vaporiser were maintained at 300°C, with a drying gas flow of 9.0L/min, corona current of 20μ A, and a nebuliser pressure of 40 pounds per square inch, gage. The mass spectrum peak width was set to 0.1 minutes.

The compound was confirmed to be >99% by peak area, eluting at 0.768 minutes. The mass spectrum confirmed the identity of phloretin with an expected molecular weight of 274.26g/mol. The negative ion mode generated two major peaks at 273.1 (intensity 100, parent peak) and 274.1 (intensity 15.1) as shown in Figure 6.1.



Figure 6.79: Mass spectrum of phloretin.

6.2.2 Rats and diets

Forty-eight male Wistar rats were purchased from ARC (Animal Research Centre, Perth, Western Australia) and divided into 6 experimental groups of n=12. Experimental groups were CS (corn starch diet), HCHF (high carbohydrate, high fat diet), CPh50 (corn starch diet + 50mg/kg/day phloretin), HPh50 (high carbohydrate, high fat diet + 50mg/kg/day phloretin), CPh200 (corn starch diet + 200 mg/kg/day phloretin), HPh200 (high carbohydrate, high fat diet + 200mg/kg/day phloretin).

For the first 8 weeks of the protocol, CS, CPh50, and CPh200 rats received the CS diet and HCHF, HPh50 and HPh200 rats the HCHF diet as described in method 2.2. At eight weeks, treatment groups were changed to their respective intervention diets of CS (corn starch), CPh50 (CS containing 0.1% w/w phloretin), CPh200 (CS + 0.4% w/w phloretin), HCHF (high carbohydrate, high fat), HPh50 (HCHF + 0.1% w/w phloretin), and HPh200 (HCHF + 0.4% w/w phloretin). Phloretin was considered to have no metabolisable energy.

At 0, 8, and 16 weeks, prior to termination, oral glucose tolerance (method 2.3), body composition (method 2.4) and systolic blood pressure (method 2.5) were determined. Rats were starved for 2 hours prior to termination. Rats were euthanised as per method 2.6.1. At termination, rats underwent plasma collection (method 2.6.3), vascular reactivity (method 2.6.5), ileum and colon contractility (method 2.6.6), organ weights (method 2.6.7) and histological tissue collection (method 2.6.1). 10 rats per group underwent isolated heart perfusion (method 2.6.4), with the remaining two hearts preserved in formalin for histological analysis as per method 2.6.1. Plasma samples were assessed on 8 rats per group for liver enzyme activity (method 2.7.1) and plasma lipid profile (method 2.7.2.). Collected serum was analysed for presence of endotoxins as per method 2.9. Liver sections were also assessed for occludin and claudin-1 expression using the method described in method 2.11.4, and for TLR4 expression.

Histological tissue samples were processed manually (method 2.8.2) and sectioned (method 2.8.3). Liver, ileum, colon, pancreas and left ventricle were stained with hematoxylin and eosin (method 2.8.5.1). Separate sections of left ventricle were stained with picrosirius red (method 2.8.5.2). Microscopy and imaging were performed as per method 2.8.6.1, 2.8.6.2, 2.8.6.3 and 2.8.6.4. Statistical analysis was performed on pancreatic islet cell count and density.

6.3 Results

6.3.1 Physiological parameters

Phloretin daily intake, and equivalent human dose is shown in Table 6.1. Calculations have been based on scaling equations by Bachmann, *et al.* (616) for a 70kg adult human.

	CS	CPh50	CPh200	HCHF	HPh50	HPh200
Rat phloretin intake (mg)	0	61 ± 0.3	131 ± 0.6	0	26 ± 0.1	100 ± 0.3
Rat bodyweight (g)	379 ± 1.9	397 ± 1.7	378 ± 2.0	505 ± 1.6	543 ± 3.6	511 ± 4.0
Dose (mg/kg)	0	93.4	347	0	47	183
Equivalent human dose (mg)	0	1167	4270	0	657	2543
Equivalent human dose (mg/kg)	0	17	61	0	9	36

Table 6.26: Phloretin daily intake of rats and equivalent human doses. Calculations are based on the average rat bodyweight at 16 weeks.

Treatment with phloretin did not change body weight gain as indicated in Figure 6.2. Food intake and energy intake did not differ in the first 8 weeks of intervention within a dietary group (Table 6.27). HCHF rats consumed a lower weight of food than the CS groups, however showed higher energy intake (Table 6.2). After intervention, the HCHF, HPh50 and HPh200 rats showed similar food and energy consumption. Similarly, energy intake did not differ between the CS fed rats and CPh50 or CPh200 rats.



Figure 6.80: Weekly body weight.

Feed efficiency increased in all HCHF rats in the first 8 weeks of feeding. Feed efficiency with phloretin addition was not different from respective diet controls. However, HPh200 feed efficiency was comparable to CS controls, and CPh50 feed efficiency was similar to HCHF diet.

Total body fat mass was affected by both diet and by intervention. Total body fat mass (body composition by DXA) was increased in the HPh50 rats compared to the HCHF group. Addition of phloretin at 200mg/kg/day in the HPh200 rats did not result in any fat mass changes by DXA compared with the HCHF rats.

Addition of phloretin was shown to have an impact on lean body mass, which was increased when a dose of 200mg/kg/day were administered, and decreased at a dose of 50mg/kg/day in the CS diet. The only change was a difference between the CPh200 and CPh50 groups, however neither differed from respective controls (Table 6.27). The ratio of lean:fat mass was increased in the CPh200 rats compared with the CS rats. Lean:fat mass ratio was unchanged by adding phloretin to the HCHF diet.

Both diet and phloretin supplementation had an impact on individual abdominal fat pads and total abdominal fat pads, as determined by two-way ANOVA, shown in Table 6.1. Despite this, statistically significant changes from the respective controls were not evident, based on a one-way ANOVA. The significance of the intervention effect was due to the consistent trend of higher abdominal fat pad mass in the 50mg/kg/day dose, and consistently lower trend of abdominal fat pad mass in rats consuming 200mg/kg/day.

Bone mineral content (BMC) was increased in all HCHF rats compared with CS control, CPh50 and CPh200 rats. There was no difference between HCHF and HPh200 fed rats; however, the HPh50 rats had a significantly higher BMC than HCHF. Bone mineral density (BMD) was higher in the HCHF fed groups. Addition of phloretin did not alter BMD.

Parameter	CS	CPh50	CPh200	HCHF	HPh50	HPh200	Interaction	Intervention	Diet
Food intake (g/day) Week 0-8	36.6 ± 1.1	^a 36.8 ± 0.9	^a 39.7 ± 1.3	^a 24.4 \pm 0.3 ^b	26.3 ± 0.8 b	24.4 ± 0.4	^b 0.0244	0.1883	< 0.0001
Food Intake (g/day) Week 8-16	36.2 ± 0.8	^{ab} 37.1 \pm 0.6	^a 32.8 ± 0.9	^b 24.2 \pm 0.6 ^c	25.7 ± 0.9 °	24.9 ± 0.7	° 0.0238	0.0068	< 0.0001
Energy intake (kJ/day) Week 0-8	410.6 ± 12.1	^b 412.9 \pm 10.1	^b 445.8 \pm 14.2	^b 514.2 \pm 5.6 ^a	548.7 ± 15.4 ^a	530.0 ± 10.8	a 0.099	0.0951	< 0.0001
Energy intake (kJ/day) Week 8-16	406.6 ± 9.1	^b 416.1 \pm 6.4	^b 368.5 ± 10.5	^b 523.7 \pm 10.9 ^a	553.9 ± 17.4 ^a	539.6 ± 14.8	^a 0.0882	0.0411	< 0.0001
Feed efficiency (g gained. kJ ⁻¹) Week 0-8	0.22 ± 0.24	^b 0.31 ± 0.13	^b 0.77 \pm 0.24	^b 3.09 ± 0.13 ^a	3.59 ± 0.22 ^a	3.32 ± 0.25	^a 0.2148	0.1488	< 0.0001
Feed efficiency (g gained. kJ ⁻¹) Week 8-16	1.57 ± 0.12	2.03 ± 0.20	0.95 ± 0.38	2.72 ± 0.15	3.06 ± 0.17	2.29 ± 0.25	0.7852	0.0005	< 0.0001
Bone mineral density (g/cm ²)	0.176 ± 0.003	ab 0.179 ± 0.003	ab 0.174 ± 0.002	^b 0.183 \pm 0.002 ^{ab}	0.189 ± 0.004 ^a	0.182 ± 0.003	^{ab} 0.8616	0.1494	0.0021
Bone mineral content (g by DXA)	11.16 ± 0.35	^c 12.52 ± 0.40	^c 11.23 \pm 0.32	^c 15.40 \pm 0.38 ^b	17.96 ± 0.48 ^a	15.35 ± 0.39	^b 0.1835	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Total body fat mass (g by DXA)	85.3 ± 7.5	^{cd} 117.5 \pm 11.4	$^{\circ}$ 58.3 ± 4.6	^d 202.8 \pm 9.0 ^b	262.4 ± 14.8 ^a	201.7 ± 16.7	^b 0.4387	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Total body lean mass (g by DXA)	284.8 ± 6.8	^{ab} 265.2 \pm 8.2	^b 315.1 \pm 6.6	^a 286.8 \pm 4.5 ^{ab}	274.5 ± 10.5 ^{ab}	^o 294.7 ± 19.0	^{ab} 0.4039	0.0133	0.7471
Lean:Mat mass ratio	3.32 ± 0.46	^b 3.02 ± 0.56	^a 5.11 \pm 0.63	^{ab} 1.51 ± 0.09 ^c	1.03 ± 0.09 ^a	1.72 ± 0.27	^{ab} 0.1238	0.0053	0.7471
Retroperitoneal fat (mg/mm tibial length)	164.40 ± 15.16	^b 182.10 \pm 14.33	^b 128.50 \pm 7.60	^b 383.40 \pm 40.54 ^a	449.70 ± 23.67 ^a	363.10 ± 30.54	^a 0.6017	0.0208	< 0.0001
Epididymal fat (mg/mm tibial length)	91.85 ± 8.19	^b 104.60 \pm 8.18	^b 84.05 \pm 2.25	^b 194.80 \pm 18.07 ^a	219.00 ± 10.25 ^a	164.80 ± 21.88	^a 0.4267	0.0212	< 0.0001
Omental fat (mg/mm tibial length)	97.65 ± 12.91	^b 123.40 \pm 8.21	^b 88.38 ± 6.00	^b 206.30 \pm 14.86 ^a	240.40 ± 16.54 ^a	195.00 ± 14.23	a 0.9084	0.0062	< 0.0001
Total abdominal fat pad (mg/mm tibial length)	338.9 ± 28.5	^c 410.0 \pm 27.5	$^{\circ}$ 300.9 ± 11.5	^c 784.5 \pm 56.5 ^{ab}	909.1 ± 39.0 ^a	723.0 ± 55.3	^b 0.6043	0.0014	< 0.0001

Table 6.27: Physiological and metabolic parameters of CS, CPH50, CPh200, HCHF, HPh50, and HPh200 fed rats.

Differing superscript letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05 as determined by one-way ANOVA. Interaction, intervention, and diet were tested for significant contributions to variation using a two-way ANOVA, with p values reported far right.

6.3.2 Plasma lipids and glucose control

At 8 weeks of dietary feeding, prior to phloretin intervention, the HCHF, HPh50 and HPh200 rats showed increased fasting blood glucose concentrations as indicated in Table 6.28. The CPh200 group also had raised fasting blood glucose concentrations. Glucose area under the curve was raised in the HCHF diets at 8 weeks.

At 16 weeks, the HCHF, HPh50 and HPh200 groups had elevated fasting glucose compared to the CS. Supplementation at 50mg/kg/day did not alter the fasting blood glucose or glucose tolerance in either the CS or HCHF diet. Supplementation at 200mg/kg/day reduced the TAUC in the CPh200 fed rats from the CS control. The HPh200 group showed glucose tolerance normalised to that of the CS control (Table 6.28). The HPh200 glucose tolerance curves show that fasting glucose was not altered from the HCHF model, however peak glucose concentration was reduced, and from 60 minutes onward the curve was comparable to that of the CS control.

Parameter	CS	CPh50 CPh200		HCHF	HPh50	HPh200	Interaction In	tervention Diet
Fasting blood glucose (mM) 8 week	3.0 ± 0.1 ^t	3.2 ± 0.2 ^b	3.8 ± 0.2 a	4.4 ± 0.3	^a 4.2 ± 0.1	^a 4.2 ± 0.1 ^a	^a 0.0239	0.1609 < 0.0001
TAUC blood glucose 8 week	686.7 ± 26.5 *	689.4 ± 26.8 ^a	692.8 ± 20.3 a	a 724.0 \pm 46.8	^{ab} 786.1 ± 22.1	^{ab} 816.1 \pm 26.1 ^b	0.2998	0.2144 0.0004
Fasting blood glucose (mM)16 week	3.5 ± 0.2 t	3.7 ± 0.2 ^b	3.7 ± 0.2 ^b	5.0 ± 0.3	^a 5.1 \pm 0.2	^a 4.5 ± 0.1 ^a	a < 0.0001 ·	< 0.0001 < 0.0001
TAUC blood glucose 16 week	723.0 ± 22.4 t	$^{\rm c}$ 775.9 ± 29.7 $^{\rm b}$	635.9 ± 17.8 °	^c 919.1 ± 36.8	^a 922.4 ± 34.0	^a 724.0 \pm 21.5 ^b	o.1364	< 0.0001 < 0.0001
Plasma total cholesterol (mM/L)	1.66 ± 0.30	1.67 ± 0.33 ^a	2.08 ± 0.29 ^b	1.62 ± 0.15	^a 1.85 \pm 0.36	^a 2 ± 0.24 ^b	0.3615	0.0003 0.8255
Plasma triacylglycerides (mM/L)	0.45 ± 0.21	^b 0.39 ± 0.11 ^a	0.46 ± 0.26 a	$ab 0.98 \pm 0.55$	$^{\circ}$ 0.7 ± 0.65	^b 1.24 ± 0.43	0.2268	0.0946 < 0.0001
Plasma non-esterified fatty acids (mM	1.31 ± 0.43	1.42 ± 0.41 ^a	1.83 ± 0.95 a	3.6 ± 1.60	^b 2.96 ± 2.42	^{ab} 4.23 ± 1.22 ^b	0.5957	0.1826 < 0.0001

Table 6.28: Blood glucose control and plasma lipids of CS, CPH50, CPh200, HCHF, HPh50, and HPh200 fed rats.

Differing superscript letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05 as determined by one-way ANOVA. Interaction, intervention, and diet were tested for significant contributions to variation using a two-way ANOVA, with p values reported far right.



Figure 6.81: Haematoxylin & eosin stain of pancreatic islets at 10x magnification. CS (A), CPh50 (B), CPh200 (C), HCHF (D), HPh50 (E), HPh200 (F).

Pancreatic islet cell density was not changed by diet or phloretin intervention. No indication of β -cell death was noted in any section, as shown in Figure 6.81.

Total cholesterol concentration did not differ between the HCHF and CS control groups. Both the CPh200 and HPh200 groups showed increased total plasma cholesterol concentrations compared to all other groups (Table 6.28).

Plasma triacylglycerides (TAG) were more than doubled in the HCHF diet compared with the CS. No change was evident with phloretin ingestion (Table 6.28).

Plasma NEFA (non-esterified fatty acids) were 2.75 times higher in the HCHF model compared with the CS. No statistical changes were associated with phloretin addition in the CS diet. The HPh50 group had NEFA concentrations comparable to the CS control, but had not changed sufficiently to be different from the HCHF control, as shown in Table 6.3. The HPh200 group did not show the same decrease, indicating that there may be dose-dependent effects.

6.3.3 Cardiovascular and hepatic structure and function

Normalised left ventricular weight did not differ between any groups (Table 6.29). Normalised liver wet weight was increased in HCHF compared to CS diets, and was not altered by phloretin consumption. The diastolic stiffness (κ) was not altered in any group.

Table 6.29: Cardiovascular and hepatic structure and function of CS, CPH50, CPh200, HCHF, HPh50, and HPh200 fed rats.

Parameter		CS	CP	h50	CPh200		HCHF		HPh50	HPh200		Interaction Inter	vention	Diet
Left ventricle + septum (mg/mm tibial length)	18.55 ±	0.95 ^{ab}	18.96 ±	1.04 ^{al}	18.10 ± 0.50	а	21.83 ± 1.02	b	21.55 ± 0.56 ^b	19.99 ± 0.71	ab	0.6953 0.	2536	0.0003
Right ventricle (mg/mm tibial length)	$4.09 \pm$	0.28 ^{ab}	4.30 ±	0.44 ^{al}	3.87 ± 0.22	b	4.97 ± 0.27	ab	5.16 ± 0.26 ^a	4.90 ± 0.24	ab	0.9502 0.	4999	0.0003
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	154.4 \pm	1.2 ^a	$124.1 \pm$	1.1 ^c	121.4 ± 0.5	c	135.6 ± 3.5	b	136.5 ± 1.9 ^b	135.4 ± 1.3	b	< 0.0001 < 0	0.0001	0.114
Liver (mg/mm tibial length)	$204.40~\pm$	6.83 ^b	$198.70 \pm$	5.41 ^b	215.80 ± 8.17	b	305.00 ± 8.65	а	292.40 ± 6.52 ^a	291.10 ± 14.20	а	0.3361 0.	5296	< 0.0001
Diastolic stiffness constant (κ)	$26.45 \pm$	2.193 ^a	30.94 ±	1.595 ^b	31.51 ± 1.134	bc	32.8 ± 1.34	ab	27.08 ± 2.301 ^{ab}	26.66 ± 0.6361	ab	0.0097 0.	8256	0.1523
Plasma ALT activity (U/L)	33.25 ±	11.57 ^a	$28.18 \pm$	7.236 ^a	30.22 ± 7.085	a	28.7 ± 10.6	а	29.18 ± 20.33 ^a	31.67 ± 7.599	а	0.692 0.	7952	0.826
Plasma AST activity (U/L)	83 ±	20.78 ^a	66.82 ±	15.85 ^b	67.67 ± 13.38	ab	62.3 ± 14.67	b	63.91 ± 23.61 ^b	60.56 ± 10.48	b	0.2566 0.	2625	0.0284

Differing superscript letters indicate significant difference at p<0.05 as determined by one-way ANOVA. Interaction, intervention, and diet were tested for significant contributions to variation using a two-way ANOVA, with p values reported far right.

The deposition of collagen was not altered by treatment with phloretin (Figure 6.82). Deposition of collagen was increased in the HCHF (6.4%) group compared to the CS control (4.8%). Both the CPh50 (14.1%) and CPh200 (9.6%) groups showed increased collagen deposition compared to the CS control. In the HPh200 (6.5%) group, collagen was comparable to the HCHF control.



Figure 6.82: Picrosirius red staining indicating deposition of collagen type I and III fibres in the left ventricle. Shown at 20x magnification. CS (A); CPh50 (B), CPh200 (C), HCHF (D); HPh50 (E); HPh200 (F).

HCHF rats had a severely blunted relaxant response to acetylcholine in isolated thoracic aortic rings compared with the CS control. HPh50 and HPh200 rats did not display this. Maximal responses were normalised to the CS control in the HPh50 group. Both the CPh200 and HPh200 rats had comparable responsiveness, which exceeded the CS control, as indicated in Figure 6.5.

Aortic responsiveness to noradrenaline did not differ between CS and HCHF groups. Maximal responses to noradrenaline were markedly increased in the CPh200 group, compared to all other groups, which did not differ, as shown in Figure 6.83. Maximal responses to sodium nitroprusside were higher in the CS, CPh200 and HPh50 groups than the HCHF, CPh50 and HPh200 groups.



Figure 6.83: Thoracic aortic responses to acetylcholine, sodium nitroprusside and noradrenaline of control and phloretin-treated rats. Lower-case letters indicate a significant difference in final force of contraction (mN) at p<0.05 determined by one-way ANOVA.

Plasma alanine aminotransferase (ALT) activity was not affected by diet or intervention. Plasma aspartate aminotransferase (AST) activity was higher in the CS control compared with the HCHF. Phloretin did not change AST activity at either dose in the HCHF model, in the CPh50 group AST was lower than the CS control, comparable to the HCHF control Table 6.4.

Hepatocyte ballooning and fat deposition were evident in the HCHF model, and not in the CS model. This appeared unchanged with phloretin addition as shown in Figure 6.6.


Figure 6.84; Haematoxylin and eosin stains of liver indicating ballooning and fat deposition, at 20x magnification. CS (A); CPh50 (B); CPh200 (C); HCHF (D); HPh50 (E); HPh200 (F). Scale bars indicate 200µm.

GLUT2 and TLR4 expression in the liver were unchanged by diet or intervention, Figure 6.85.



Figure 6.85: Liver GLUT2 expression (left) and liver TLR4 expression (right).

6.3.4 Gastrointestinal parameters

Colonic and ileal reactivity did not differ with dietary groups. Rats on the HPh200 diet had a higher final ileal force of contraction than the CS control, and all other groups as shown in Figure 6.86. No other groups differed. No changes in colonic responses were noted between any groups.



Figure 6.86: Colon (top) and ileum (bottom) reactivity to acetylcholine. Differing lower-case letters indicate a different final maximal force of contraction, determined by one-way ANOVA, p<0.05. Where no letters are indicated, no difference was calculated.

TLR4 expression in the colon did not differ between any groups, Figure 6.87.



Figure 6.87: Liver TLR4 expression determined by semi-quantitative ELISA. No significant difference was seen between any groups.

Claudin-1 expression was elevated in the HCHF group. The CPh50 and CPh200 groups had increased expression from the CS control. Occludin expression was unchanged by diet or intervention, Figure 6.88.



Figure 6.88: Claudin-1 expression in the colon (left) and occludin (right) expression in the colon determined by semi-quantitative ELISA. Differing lower-case letters indicate a significant difference at p<0.05.

6.4 Discussion

The aim of this study was to determine whether phloretin was able to ameliorate the physiological and biochemical changes that occur with metabolic syndrome including cardiovascular remodelling, impaired glucose tolerance, adipose tissue presence and dyslipidaemia. Further, the study aimed to determine some of the molecular mechanisms by which phloretin may affect metabolic syndrome including alteration of gastrointestinal integrity reflected in changes in occludin and claudin-1 expression, and expression of TLR4.

It was predicted that phloretin would have the largest impact on glucose tolerance due to its known activity in inhibiting SGLT-1 and GLUT2. Phloretin was also surmised to be highly anti-inflammatory based on *in vitro* studies, which could reverse or prevent progression of metabolic syndrome. Using body weight scaling equations (616), the equivalent human dose for the HPh200 group is 2543mg per day, for an adult of 70kg.

When compared with other studies that use a similar animal model, this high dose is probably excessive, expensive and not more effective than other supplements. Overall, the most promising indication for phloretin intake appears to be improved glucose tolerance.

Body composition

Phloretin did not result in fat loss where obesity is caused by a high fat diet. This is consistent with the data from Alsanea, *et al.* (340), who used intraperitoneal injections in mice. Given the different direction of change in fat mass, lean:fat mass ratio, and abdominal fat pad mass with the two phloretin doses, it is surmised that there is a dose-dependent and dietary interaction. The effect on adiposity may be from altered uptake of sugars and fats, altered gene expression, or changes in metabolic pathways, as the energy intake was unaltered. Lipid accumulation and adipocyte differentiation increased with phloretin exposure in *in vitro* studies using 3T3L-1 adipocytes, and markers of lipid accumulation were increased (609). Adipogenic regulator expression increased on exposure to phloretin at 50μ M with increased 3T3L-1 adipocyte differentiation (610). Skeletal muscle palmitate uptake in cell culture was inhibited by phloretin in the presence of 300mmol phloretin (617). Other studies suggest that phloretin inhibited lipid accumulation and reduced the expression of adipogenic transcription factors (351).

Given that the outcomes of fat accumulation differed in magnitude and direction with differing doses, phloretin may be adipogenic or anti-adipogenic depending on the dose. It is also noted that the true dose in the HCHF and CS supplemented diets differ, despite the same dose in food. For this reason, comparison between the interaction with the CS diet and phloretin, and the HCHF diet and phloretin may be affected largely by the dose, rather than simply interaction with the other dietary components.

Energy and food consumption

Phloretin did not affect appetite in high fat diets but reduced food volume intake by approximately 11% in a low-fat diet. To date, very little research has been reported on sugar inhibitors affecting appetite. However, Kuhre, *et al.* (618) showed that inhibition of GLUT2 by phloretin resulted in suppression of neurotensin release, which is surmised to be responsible for glucose-stimulated appetite regulation. Inactivation of

glucose sensors in GLUT2-null mice resulted in over-consumption (619). Administration of 2-deoxyglucose, also a GLUT2 inhibitor, resulted in hypoglycaemia and stimulated food consumption (620). These results contrast with the food intake results in this study. Consumption of a GLUT2-inhibiting compound in the diet did not lead to impaired glucose-controlled feeding.

Pre-diabetes

Phloretin corrected post prandial glucose tolerance but not fasting glucose. There appeared to be no damaging effects of phloretin to glucose tolerance in a normal, healthy diet. The results here are somewhat consistent with other studies. Treatment of obese mice with phloretin by intraperitoneal injection led to reduced insulin concentrations in a rat model of obesity (340). In cell culture models, phloretin improved insulin sensitivity (610). The phloretin glycoside, phloridzin, improved non-fasted glucose concentrations in streptozotocin-diabetic rats at concentrations less than 40mg/kg/day (337). Reduced blood glucose concentrations have been shown with phloretin intake simultaneous to glucose ingestion (621).

The improvement seen could not be attributed to normalisation of β -cell mass. In animal models of obesity, preceding type 2 diabetes mellitus, there is an increase in the β -cell mass (622), whereas after development of type 2 diabetes mellitus there is a distinct decrease in β -cell mass (623). The restoration of glucose tolerance must be due to improved function of the islets, improved peripheral glucose clearance or action of glucose regulating hormones.

Plant-derived flavonoids including marinin and okanin at a dose of 20mg/kg/day restored pancreatic function in diabetic Wistar rats (624). In pre-diabetic rats, there was a loss of GLUT2 from the pancreatic β -cells (302, 303, 625). GLUT2 expression in the pancreas reduced with non-insulin dependent diabetic progression (625) (626). Inhibition of GLUT2 can prevent loss of expression in pancreatic β -cells in rat models of streptozotocin-induced diabetes, exhibiting potential for phloretin (300). In other studies, GLUT2 inhibition was protective and preventative in the progression of insulin resistance and pre-diabetes (627, 628). This was not studied in our research as

humans do not have GLUT2 as their primary glucose sensor in the pancreas (299), limiting the indications for phloretin in human trials.

Peripheral glucose clearance can be improved by normalisation of GLUT2 expression in the liver. The expression of GLUT2 in the liver was unchanged in this study. This is in contradiction to other models of diabetes. In other models, an increase in GLUT2 expression occurred in glucose-impaired hyperthyroid rats (566). Cell models of fatty liver showed increased GLUT2 mRNA expression, glucose output and gluconeogenesis, rather than uptake (322). In an 60 day model of diabetes, Wistar rats had increased GLUT2 mRNA in the liver and increased protein expression (629).

The composition of sugars and complex carbohydrates is likely to be of importance in the situations where sugar transporters are targeted as therapeutic agents. The ability of GLUT2 to transport fructose (630) may be one of the contributing factors that have caused differing effects in the HCHF and CS diets in this study. Other sugar transporters may have a compensatory role when another is inhibited. GLUT2 and GLUT5 work in conjunction to transport fructose, and GLUT5 contributes most of the fructose transport at the brush border (631). GLUT5 increased under high fructose feeding in GLUT2 null mice, therefore this may have a compensatory action (632). Fructose uptake can be reduced by GLUT2 inactivity (632) but cannot be fully stopped. This is likely to explain the lack of weight loss in the high fructose HCHF diet, even though it was expected.

Dyslipidaemia

At high doses, phloretin increased plasma total cholesterol concentrations. The increased total cholesterol concentration suggests an increased risk of atherosclerosis associated with the metabolic syndrome. Low HDL concentrations are a risk factor and diagnostic tool for metabolic syndrome (173). As LDL and HDL were not tested separately, we cannot definitively suggest that phloretin will increase the predisposition of cardiovascular risk due to high total cholesterol. A more significant factor is reduced HDL, and increased LDL cholesterol. Shu, *et al.* (609) showed reduced cholesterol concentrations at low doses of phloretin. Alsanea, *et al.* (340) showed no change in plasma lipids, despite reduced fat deposits in the liver, similar to what was seen in our study. Apple polyphenols, which include phloretin, resulted in an improved plasma cholesterol profile, through altering the ratio of LDL:HDL (633).

In vitro studies have shown that phloretin and GLUT2 inhibition may increase cholesterol secretion rates in intestinal TC7 cells, however it was suggested that this was a non-significant increase (634). In contrast, apple polyphenols were shown by Vidal, *et al.* (635) to reduce cholesterol esterification and secretion by TC7 cells, by the related phloretin metabolite phloretin-2-glucoside. Uptake of cholesterol was inhibited by phloretin *in vitro* (636), which is not supported by this research. If phloretin is able to prevent oxidation of cholesterol molecules, this will reduce the cardiovascular risk (637).

Cardiovascular health and liver health

Phloretin restored efficacy of acetylcholine in eliciting vasodilation in the HCHF diet at both doses, but this was not correlated with improved systolic blood pressure. This may be due to the anti-inflammatory effects with phloretin resulting in reduced aortic stiffness. TNF α antagonists also have these effects (638). Phloretin suppressed changes in endothelial cells when exposed to TNF α (343). In rabbit isolated vessels, phloretin induced vascular relaxation at concentrations as low as 5µM by an endotheliumindependent mechanism (639). The same study showed that genestin had similar effects and was transferrable to *in vivo* human trials. Presence of phloretin impaired noradrenaline contractile responses in isolated rabbit vascular sections, and was again suggested to be endothelium-independent, and promote vaso-relaxation (640). There was no reduction in diastolic stiffness or collagen deposition with phloretin consumption. Phloretin does not show promise for cardiovascular health in a model of metabolic syndrome when all factors are accounted for.

The addition of phloretin to the CS diet resulted in reduced plasma AST activity yet the change was not associated with changes in the histology of the liver or liver size. Although no changes in liver enzymes occurred in the high fat diet with phloretin, there was an improvement in the liver histology. Estrogenic studies show no changes in liver enzyme activity with phloretin doses up to 100mg/kg (641). Phloretin delivered by intraperitoneal injection at a dose of 10mg/kg twice weekly reversed fat accumulation and cellular ballooning of hepatocytes in a high-fat diet, mouse model (340).

Gastrointestinal function

Gastrointestinal effects of phloretin include increased colonic and ileal reactivity on exposure to acetylcholine. Within the gastrointestinal tract, there is an ideal contraction strength and frequency which can be altered by multiple disorders. In obese leptindeficient mice, responses to cholecystokinin were diminished, but responses to acetylcholine were unchanged (642). This may explain the lack of difference between the CS and HCHF diets. Other research indicated increased small intestinal contractility and lowered distal contractility (179). The increase in ileal contractility with phloretin addition, specifically in a high fat diet, may lead to increased smooth muscle contraction, and should be considered a potential contraindication in those with pre-existing gastrointestinal disorders. Phloretin phosphate at 40µg/mL decreased contraction in isolated guinea pig ileum (643).

Gastrointestinal integrity is gaining traction as a contributing factor to overall health, particularly with respect to inflammatory disease such as obesity and metabolic syndrome. In this study, we demonstrated that the HCHF model unexpectedly showed increased claudin expression. The complex of tight junction proteins also contains ZO-1 (zonula occludin-1) and junctional adhesion molecules (644). ZO-1 was not studied, and occludin was not altered. These results appear to contradict other studies that suggest high fat feeding reduces expression of tight junction proteins (237) and in genetically obese and diabetic mice (177, 423).

Increased expression of occludin has been linked to improved gut integrity. Similar to the outcome seen in phloretin ingestion, grapeseed extract containing polyphenols increased colonic occludin expression (645). Although the outcomes in control rats were unexpected, there is a promising indication that phloretin can improve gastrointestinal integrity.

Limitations

A number of shortcomings are evident in this study. Due to the complexity of the system, it was not possible to explore all mechanisms involved in phloretin's improvement of glucose tolerance. Several other aspects such as changes in cholesterol oxidation, oxidative state, GLUT2 and TLR4 expression in more tissues, and the densities of SGLT-1 and other sugar transporters were not assessed. In addition to

determining the pancreatic islet density, it would have been ideal to assess a suite of inflammatory markers that alter insulin release, and determining insulin concentrations in conjunction with blood glucose concentrations. It would also prove beneficial to assess GLUT-4 and 5 expression in muscle tissue, as there appeared to be a much improved peripheral glucose clearance in phloretin-supplemented rats.

6.5 Conclusions

The research provides evidence that phloretin has a therapeutic role with respect to the glucose tolerance aspect of metabolic syndrome, but this is no greater than other more cost-effective examples. There is some evidence to suggest that it may cause gastrointestinal discomfort at high doses, as indicated by the increased ileal contractions. Although phloretin does not seem to be harmful in this rat model of obesity, it does have some contraindications which require consideration. While phloretin impacts glucose uptake and results in lower peak blood glucose concentrations, long-term ingestion with meals does not reduce calorie consumption in *ad libitum* models, nor does it ameliorate weight gain, cardiovascular changes or lipid dysregulation associated with metabolic syndrome.

Chapter 7 – Conclusions

7.1 Conclusions and future directions of sorghum in diets

7.1.1 Summary of key findings and their implications

Sorghum as an addition to diets to improve metabolic syndrome has shown potential in this research as it alters a range of parameters of metabolic syndrome. A key takeaway message from the research was that sorghum's impacts were varied, based on the type of intervention.

Whole sorghum showed significant promise for reduction of total cholesterol in a similar way that oats have been touted as a dietary component to improve cholesterol concentrations, and also normalisation of post-prandial glucose. Incorporating sorghum into diets is a simple and feasible way for people to improve cholesterol concentrations at a dose of just 30g per day. Continuing research with clinical trials to further this, and confirm the effects in humans, will be important to promote sorghum products for the consumer market, and reduce the risk of developing type 2 diabetes and cholesterol-related complications.

Black sorghum flour and red sorghum flour improved metabolic parameters in a normal diet, although few changes in high fat-high carbohydrate diets that induce metabolic syndrome. This should not be a deterrent for the consumption of sorghum, as there were indications that sorghum flour can help prevent the changes that lead to metabolic syndrome. A wholegrain flour will have greater functional properties.

Wet cake sorghum consumption resulted in improvements in glucose tolerance, improved liver histology, increased lean mass, and reduced liver GLUT2 and TLR4 expression. Few studies have looked at sorghum products or sorghum-based diets and their effects on metabolic syndrome, and wet cake has not been studied in a human context for health. This presents an important possibility for future research. This research provides a foundation to indicate that this waste product of sorghum fermentation for ethanol production can be used as a functional food product. Sorghum wet cake has been added to chocolate chip cookies, sugar cookies, molasses cookies, bread (646), and spaghetti (647) with no sensory aversion by consumers. These studies

are old, and the idea has not taken off. We may see these fortified food products on the market with added health information backing their use.

Addition in the diet also showed increased lean mass which is of interest for fields other than metabolic syndrome. This could be looked at as an alternate nutrition source in countries where protein is expensive or has low availability, as well as in ageing patients. Further, this is likely to influence nutrition studies where efficient sources of protein are of high interest and components which inhibit muscle breakdown such as catechins, or components which promote muscle growth, are also of interest.

7.1.2 Limitations and considerations for future research

There are limitations to this research, especially considering the physiological differences between rat models of metabolic syndrome and transferring to human consumption. Further, the development of metabolic syndrome was less pronounced in the modified high-carbohydrate, high-fat diet with minimal changes in liver enzymes, diastolic stiffness and cholesterol concentrations. There were inconsistent changes in the expression of GLUT2, TLR4, occludin and claudin between the two diets. This suggests other components may be contributors or that one progresses the molecular changes more quickly. Further, the control diets differed in their macronutrient composition and the rats fed the modified corn starch diet showed indications of liver damage and muscle wasting, possibly due to the low protein or energy content of the diet.

Rat models are inherently complex systems, as are humans. Assessing a single system such as the progression from gastrointestinal tract to tight junctions to intestinal permeability to endotoxaemia and finally to metabolic syndrome is important to understand its contribution and involvement, but does not give a full picture of the processes involved. Because of the complexity of the system, monitoring a wider range of biomarkers as a pilot study might show the weighted average of contributions of the biochemical pathways which lead to metabolic syndrome. Statistically, we did not see changes in many anatomical, pathological or biochemical features of metabolic syndrome. The application of statistics is key in moving forward with metabolic research. Continual improvement of statistics applied to clinical and animal trial needs to be prioritised. In this study, simply adding more "groups" to the mix altered the outcome when assessing the difference between the corn starch and high-carbohydrate, high-fat diets, hence the application of *t*-tests in the 20% sorghum flour study. Sliding dichotomy models have been proposed (648) to show progressive changes rather than absolute "yes" or "no" statistical changes. Re-assessing this data with new statistical methods will most likely reveal new information.

The situation is further complicated by the presence of responders and non-responders in the population (649). Even within this research, I saw that changes with sorghum consumption varied from individual to individual in a population despite a similar genetic makeup. Not all humans will show the same response to food interventions, as with drugs, and as genomics progresses we may be able to implement "designer" diets based on genetics (650).

Scientifically, the limitations are that not all mechanisms of the changes could be identified. Although I hypothesised that there would be changes in intestinal permeability, occludin and claudin expression, which would translate to a reduction in LPS presence in the blood stream, this was not evident. This linear progression of following the changes in LPS through to implications for metabolic syndrome was not supported by the outcomes. Despite published studies showing that LPS can induce metabolic syndrome, and metabolic syndrome is linked to higher concentrations of circulating endotoxins, this is a very complex system and did not appear to be a driver of metabolic syndrome in this research.

There is also the suggestion that circulating fatty acids can mimic the effect of LPS on TLR4-mediated inflammation that leads to metabolic syndrome. I tested only expression of TLR4, not the activation of TLR4 or the cytokines produced by TLR4 activation. Further to this, I tested it only in the colon and liver. Further testing of expression of TLR4 as well as its activation in cardiac tissue, pancreas, small intestine and kidney would assist understanding whether sorghum alters TLR4-mediated inflammation leading to metabolic syndrome.

The identification of individual compounds in the sorghum and products would have provided understanding of their contribution to health effects. Furthermore a quantitation of these would provide a baseline reference for building upon this research. Consumption of sorghum likely altered the composition of the gut microbiome, as with consumption of other cereals. Unfortunately, I was unable to assess the changes, however future animal and human studies would greatly benefit from the understanding of changes in the composition of the gut microbiome with sorghum consumption, and how these changes correlate with metabolic and physiological changes. We need to acknowledge that the changes to the gastrointestinal tract in rats may not translate to humans. Notably, humans do not have a caecum while rats do. There is also a discrepancy in the relative surface areas of different gastrointestinal sections between humans and rats, in addition to differences in microbial populations and the ability to extract nutrients (651).

Overall, this research has contributed to the knowledge base of how sorghum can affect health in a single scenario. While it has shown promise, realistically the development of metabolic syndrome is a long-term process which can be best changed by reeducation and more comprehensive changes in dietary habits and attitudes, and changes in physical activity. Future human clinical trials should incorporate sorghum into a more thorough diet change and aid in educating participants on making better dietary choices. Animal models do not necessarily translate to humans. Human trials are really the best way forward for researching sorghum as a functional food.

The biggest barrier to inclusion of sorghum into diets is most likely going to be a lack of acceptance by the wider community. Generally, communities are resistant to changing their dietary traditions. Sorghum inclusion into products will be helped by the current trend of "gluten-free" foods, and it has already been incorporated into a number of products. These include bio-fortified sorghum cookies (652), porridges (653), "complete nutrition" foods (654, 655) and breads (656). Wheat flour is the primary grain consumed in Australia. Wheat flour has unique properties and has been bred and highly researched to have improved properties for baking or for flour production in the case of durum wheat.

Sorghum does not possess all of these properties and so there will be a discrepancy in the sensory evaluation of products made with sorghum flour. Likewise, consumers are accustomed to wholegrains such as oats, but steam flaking of sorghum may be able to provide an oat substitute that suits consumer preferences. Research indicates that wholegrain breakfast cereals made from sorghum show higher sensory acceptance and bioactive content than a wheat counterpart (657).

Sorghum wet-cake is likely incur the most resistance from consumers. Whilst the smell is highly appealing with a "caramel" scent, texturally it may incur resistance from consumers. This will be a challenge to food science technology. However, sorghum wet-cake has been incorporated into chocolate chip cookies, sugar cookies, molasses cookies, bread (646) and spaghetti (647) with little sensory aversion.

7.1.3 Key recommendations for future studies

Future research should focus on human studies. Let's be honest, people love free food. If you offer them free sorghum products in exchange for a few blood tests, you'll probably get a number of people on board. Sorghum should not only be researched in the context of metabolic syndrome, it should also be researched in the health and fitness area.

Although it will be difficult to assess levels of expressed proteins in tissues, monitoring plasma indicators of dyslipidaemia, plasma LPS concentrations, and also monitoring intestinal permeability by the lactulose/mannitol test are all possible as they are non-invasive options. In addition, plasma testing for cytokines that are TLR4-dependent will help construct a picture of whether sorghum alters TLR4 activation and alters metabolic syndrome. Metabolomic studies of blood markers where large scale screeens are conducted will give a more comprehensive picture of the contributing processes which lead to metabolic syndrome, but also how sorghum consumption affects these biochemical pathways and markers.

Further research should also focus on understanding how to process sorghum to receive a good response from consumers, while retaining the properties of components that produce sorghum's effects.

Sorghum is in its infancy in terms of breeding. In the future, research on specific effects of genotypes or "specialty" lines of sorghum such as those with high anthocyanidins, high tannins, high phenolics, high amylose and altered proteins for nutraceutical purposes will be possible.

Sorghum is a minor cereal grain for human consumption in Australia, but in Africa and India, it feeds millions of people. This research indicates that sorghum is not detrimental to health, and shows a great deal of promise in improving symptoms in patients with metabolic syndrome and possibly other ailments. The potential is much more far-reaching than simply altering metabolic syndrome. Incorporating sorghum as a human food source will add a market for Australian-produced sorghum which will then feed into plant breeding research, the food processing market and new product development.

Clinical work which supports the findings in humans, and also promoting sorghum as a food, will increase its adoption as an accepted food. If this occurs, I hope that it will contribute to a reduced incidence of diabetes and cardiovascular disease.

7.2 Conclusions and future directions for phloretin in diets

7.2.1 Summary of key findings and their implications

This thesis presents results on different interventions as possible treatments to reverse diet-induced metabolic syndrome. Compounds have been tested using a validated rat model of high-carbohydrate, high-fat diet to induce metabolic, cardiovascular and liver changes mimicking metabolic syndrome in humans. Further, a different rat model was characterised which allowed higher doses of interventions such as cereals which are used at higher amounts in the human diet. Phloretin showed dose-dependent effects, especially a normalisation of post-prandial glucose tolerance with a dose of 200mg/kg/day. Thus, phloretin could be a suitable dietary supplement for patients with insulin resistance that may proceed to diabetes. This should be researched in a clinical trial situation before recommending to patients. The likely mechanism of action of phloretin is by SGLT2 inhibition. Although synthetic SGLT2 inhibitors are on the market with support from clinical trials, their adverse effects including effects on bone (658) need to be tested for phloretin. However, phloretin did not change other cardiovascular parameters and showed improvement in liver structure.

Moving forward to a closely monitored clinical trial with phloretin would increase the knowledge and use of phloretin in metabolic syndrome. Other research in animal models has delivered phloretin by oral gavage or intraperitoneal injection, which are

not appropriate for chronic dosage in humans. A dietary pill will be suitable, such as those in cellulose caps or pressed pills. This will alter the concentration in the gastrointestinal tract and likely alter the uptake of sugars depending on the concentration. This will differ from the chronic low dose in food delivered in this study.

Considering the GLUT2 inhibiting potential of phloretin and SGLT1 inhibiting potential of phloridzin, it is surprising that these natural compounds have not been researched more extensively for their ability to alter insulin resistance. It is possible that more potent compounds such as dapagliflozin, canagliflozin and empagliflozin have taken centre stage (659). It may be time to shift focus and look at the potential of inhibitors of other sugar transport molecules, such as those inhibited by phloretin.

Dysfunction of other sugar transporters including GLUT5 (660) and GLUT4 (661) has been implicated in metabolic syndrome, so the potential for research into preventing and reversing metabolic syndrome is just beginning. Prevention is better than cure, and although this research has focussed on reversing and minimising progression of metabolic syndrome, a healthy diet and exercise is paramount. Integrating whole foods into the diet to limit the risk of metabolic syndrome needs to be stressed, in addition to researching medications and supplements to reverse metabolic syndrome that is already occurring. Sugar transport inhibitors differ between rats and humans. The improvements in glucose tolerance in rats may not translate to humans, especially as human pancreatic glucose sensing is not mediated through GLUT2 as it is in rats.

7.3 Post script

The opportunity to study an underutilised wholegrain is what drew me to this PhD, especially considering sorghum is a crop grown on my family farm. My father introduced me to sorghum as a child, popping it in a similar fashion to popcorn. I had forgotten about this memory until the opportunity to study sorghum as a potential human food source with nutraceutical benefits came up.

I am personally passionate about health, fitness and nutrition. Knowing that sorghum has a great potential and aiding to better the knowledge of its presence in the human food market is of personal satisfaction. I am a big believer that the whole diet and lifestyle, not just one component, is what influences health. Spreading information and knowledge about this will be my focus in years to come. Having a PhD in health science after a career in agriculture will undoubtedly give rigour to the information and education I am hoping to spread, in addition to helping me make sense of the information and misinformation about nutrition and health that is rife in the community.

References

- Trostle C (2013) Grain Sorghum Seed Size. in *Agrilife Extension* (Texas A&M, Texas).
- OZ Sorghum (2015) Development of Wild Sorghum BCNAM Panels as a Worldwide Resource for Trait Identification and Utilisation. (OZ Sorghum, <u>http://aussorgm.org.au/ozsorg-pod-project/development-of-wild-sorghumbcnam/)</u>.
- Awika JM, Piironen V, & Bean S (2011) Major cereal grains production and use around the world. *Advances in cereal science: implications to food processing and health promotion*, (ACS Publications, Texas), Vol 1089, pp 1-13.
- 4. National Research Council (1996) *Lost crops of Africa: Volume I: Grains* (National Academies Press, Washington).
- 5. Smith CW & Frederiksen RA (2000) *Sorghum: Origin, history, technology, and production* (John Wiley & Sons, New York).
- Kimber C (2000) Origins of domesticated sorghum and its early diffusion to India and China. Sorghum: Origin, history, technology, and production, (Texas A&M, Texas), pp 3-98.
- Bvochora J, Reed J, Read J, & Zvauya R (1999) Effect of fermentation processes on proanthocyanidins in sorghum during preparation of Mahewu, a non-alcoholic beverage. *Process Biochemistry* 35(1):21-25.
- Mbhenyane, G X, Christine S, Vorster HH, & Steyn H (2001) The glycaemic index of indigenous South African foods. *South African Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 14(3):88-95.
- Theis J (1999) Changing patterns of food consumption in central Kordofan, Sudan. *Changing Food Habits*, ed Lentz C (Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam), pp 91-109.
- 10. Lee J & Kim K (1999) The development of Dduk (Korean traditional cake) culture. *Food Reviews International* 15(1):67-81.

- Ohiokpehai O, Botsalo S, Mpotokwane S, Santo PE, Domingues M, & Faria M (1999) Consumer Preferences and Utilization of Sorghum and Millet in Rural Areas of Botswana. *Botswana Notes and Records* 30:163-169.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics (2016) ABS Agricultural Commodities, Australia 2014-2015. in *16.14 Selected Crops, Area and production* (Australian Goverment, Canberra).
- Department of Agriculture and Fisheries (2017) *Agtrends Update 2017* (Queensland Government, Brisbane, Australia), (Department of Agriculture and Fisheries).
- Johansson L, Tuomainen P, Ylinen M, Ekholm P, & Virkki L (2004)
 Structural analysis of water-soluble and -insoluble β-glucans of whole-grain oats and barley. *Carbohydrate Polymers* 58(3):267-274.
- QAAFI (2016) Seasonal Crop Outlook 2016 -Sorghum. ed Queensland
 Alliance for Agriculture and Food Institute (QAAFI, Brisbane, Australia).
- FAOSTAT (Accessed 15/10/2014) Crops and Livestock Products. (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations Statistics Division).
- Wang D, Bean S, McLaren J, Seib P, Madl R, Tuinstra M, Shi Y, Lenz M, Wu X, & Zhao R (2008) Grain sorghum is a viable feedstock for ethanol production. *Journal of Industrial Microbiology & Biotechnology* 35(5):313-320.
- Anonymous (2013) Australia's First Grain to Ethanol Plant. (Rural Industries Research & Development Corporation).
- Labinsky M (28 March 2014) Refinery Garners Community Support. Queensland Country Life.
- Ratnavathi C & Patil J (2014) Sorghum Utilization as Food. *Journal of Nutrition & Food Sciences* 2014(4.1):1-8.
- Commodities ICRIftS-aTAOotUN, Trade Division, & Food and Agriculture Organisation (1996) *The world sorghum and millet economies: facts, trends and outlook* (Food & Agriculture Organisation, Rome).

- Taleon V, Dykes L, Rooney WL, & Rooney LW (2012) Effect of genotype and environment on flavonoid concentration and profile of black sorghum grains. *Journal of Cereal Science* 56(2):470-475.
- Clará Valencia R & Rooney WL (2009) Genetic Control of Sorghum Grain Color.
- 24. Rooney L, Miller F, & Mertin J (1981) Variation in the structure and kernel characteristics of sorghum. *Proceedings of the International Symposium on Sorghum Grain Quality*, ed Tropics ICRIftS-a (ISCRAT), pp 143-162.
- 25. Reichert R, Mwasaru M, & Mukuru S (1988) Characterization of coloredgrain sorghum lines and identification of high-tannin lines with good dehulling characteristics. *Cereal Chemistry (USA)* 60(1):46-50.
- Pedersen J, Bean S, Graybosch R, Park SH, & Tilley M (2005) Characterization of waxy grain sorghum lines in relation to granule-bound starch synthase. *Euphytica* 144(1-2):151-156.
- Wu Y, Li X, Xiang W, Zhu C, Lin Z, Wu Y, Li J, Pandravada S, Ridder DD,
 & Bai G (2012) Presence of tannins in sorghum grains is conditioned by
 different natural alleles of Tannin1. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 109(26):10281-10286.
- 28. Mkandawire NL, Kaufman RC, Bean SR, Weller CL, Jackson DS, & Rose DJ (2013) Effects of sorghum (Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench) tannins on αamylase activity and in vitro digestibility of starch in raw and processed flours. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 61(18):4448-4454.
- 29. Kumari M & Jain S (2012) Tannins: An antinutrient with positive effect to manage diabetes. *Research Journal of Recent Sciences* 1(12):1-4.
- 30. Dillon SL, Lawrence PK, Henry RJ, Ross L, Price HJ, & Johnston JS (2004) Sorghum laxiflorum and S. macrospermum, the Australian native species most closely related to the cultivated S. bicolor based on ITS1 and ndhF sequence analysis of 25 Sorghum species. *Plant Systematics and Evolution* 249(3-4):233-246.

- Wu G, Johnson SK, Bornman JF, Bennett SJ, Clarke MW, Singh V, & Fang Z (2016) Growth temperature and genotype both play important roles in sorghum grain phenolic composition. *Scientific Reports* 6(21835).
- Mohammed NA, Ahmed IAM, & Babiker EE (2010) Nutritional evaluation of sorghum flour (Sorghum bicolor L. Moench) during processing of injera. *World Academy of Science, Engineering and Technology* 51:72-76.
- Ragaee S, Abdel-Aal E-SM, & Noaman M (2006) Antioxidant activity and nutrient composition of selected cereals for food use. *Food Chemistry* 98(1):32-38.
- 34. Day L (2013) Proteins from land plants Potential resources for human nutrition and food security. *Trends in Food Science & Technology* 32(1):25-42.
- 35. Wong JH, Marx DB, Wilson JD, Buchanan BB, Lemaux PG, & Pedersen JF (2010) Principal component analysis and biochemical characterization of protein and starch reveal primary targets for improving sorghum grain. *Plant Science* 179(6):598-611.
- Virupaksha TK & Sastry LVS (1968) Protein content and amino acid composition of some varieties of grain sorghum. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 16(2):199-203.
- Shewry PR & Halford NG (2002) Cereal seed storage proteins: structures, properties and role in grain utilization. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 53(370):947-958.
- 38. Shewry PR & Tatham AS (1990) The prolamin storage proteins of cereal seeds: structure and evolution. *Biochemical Journal* 267(1):1-12.
- Hamaker BR & Bugusu BA (2003) Overview: sorghum proteins and food quality. Workshop on the Proteins of Sorghum and Sillets: Enhancing Nutritional and Functional Properties for Africa, (AFRIPRO).
- Links MR, Taylor J, Kruger MC, Naidoo V, & Taylor JR (2016) Kafirin microparticle encapsulated sorghum condensed tannins exhibit potential as an anti-hyperglycaemic agent in a small animal model. *Journal of Functional Foods* 20:394-399.

- Sullivan AC, Pangloli P, & Dia VP (2018) Kafirin from Sorghum bicolor inhibition of inflammation in THP-1 human macrophages is associated with reduction of intracellular reactive oxygen species. *Food and Chemical Toxicology* 111:503-510.
- Sullivan AC (2017) Effect of Ultrasonication on the Physicochemical
 Properties of Sorghum Kafirin and Evaluation of its Anti-inflammatory
 Properties In Vitro. Master of Science (University of Tennessee, Knoxville).
- Links MR, Taylor J, Kruger MC, & Taylor JR (2015) Sorghum condensed tannins encapsulated in kafirin microparticles as a nutraceutical for inhibition of amylases during digestion to attenuate hyperglycaemia. *Journal of Functional Foods* 12:55-63.
- Pontieri P, Mamone G, De Caro S, Tuinstra MR, Roemer E, Okot J, De Vita P, Ficco DBM, Alifano P, Pignone D, Massardo DR, & Del Giudice L (2013) Sorghum, a Healthy and Gluten-free Food for Celiac Patients As Demonstrated by Genome, Biochemical, and Immunochemical Analyses. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 61(10):2565-2571.
- 45. Taylor JRN, Schober TJ, & Bean SR (2006) Novel food and non-food uses for sorghum and millets. *Journal of Cereal Science* 44(3):252-271.
- Jambunathan R & Mertz ET (1973) Relation between tannin levels, rat growth, and distribution of proteins in sorghum. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 21(4):692-696.
- 47. Liu SY, Selle PH, & Cowieson AJ (2013) Influence of white- and redsorghum varieties and hydrothermal component of steam-pelleting on digestibility coefficients of amino acids and kinetics of amino acids, nitrogen and starch digestion in diets for broiler chickens. *Animal Feed Science and Technology* 186(1–2):53-63.
- Ejeta G, Hassen MM, & Mertz ET (1987) In vitro digestibility and amino acid composition of pearl millet (Pennisetum typhoides) and other cereals. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 84(17):6016-6019.
- Bressani R, Aguirre A, & Scrimshaw NS (1959) All-Vegetable Protein Mixtures for Human Feeding: II. The Nutritive Value of Corn, Sorghum,

Rice and Buckwheat Substituted for Lime-Treated Corn in Incap Vegetable Mixture Eight. *The Journal of Nutrition* 69(4):351-355.

- 50. Food and Agriculture Organisation WHO (1973) Energy and Protein Requirements: Report of a Joint FAO/WHO Ad Hoc Expert Committee, Rome, 22 March-2 April 1971 (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations).
- 51. National Research Council (US) Subcommittee on the Tenth Edition of the Recommended Dietary Allowances (1989) Protein and Amino Acids. *Recommended Dietary Allowances*, (National Academies Press (US), Washington (DC)), 10th Edition Ed.
- 52. FAO & WHO (1973) Energy and protein requirements : report of a Joint FAO/WHO Ad Hoc Expert Committee, Rome, 22 March-2 April 1971 (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nation, Rome).
- 53. NIIR Board of Consultants and Engineers (2006) Wheat, rice, corn, oat, barley and sorghum processing handbook (Cereal Food Technology) (Pacific Business Press Inc, India).
- 54. Duodu KG, Taylor JRN, Belton PS, & Hamaker BR (2003) Factors affecting sorghum protein digestibility. *Journal of Cereal Science* 38(2):117-131.
- 55. Mertz ET, Hassen MM, Cairns-Whittern C, Kirleis AW, Tu L, & Axtell JD (1984) Pepsin digestibility of proteins in sorghum and other major cereals. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 81(1):1-2.
- 56. Osman MA (2004) Changes in sorghum enzyme inhibitors, phytic acid, tannins and in vitro protein digestibility occurring during Khamir (local bread) fermentation. *Food Chemistry* 88(1):129-134.
- 57. Wong JH, Lau T, Cai N, Singh J, Pedersen JF, Vensel WH, Hurkman WJ,
 Wilson JD, Lemaux PG, & Buchanan BB (2009) Digestibility of protein and starch from sorghum (Sorghum bicolor) is linked to biochemical and structural features of grain endosperm. *Journal of Cereal Science* 49(1):73-82.

- Axtell JD, Kirleis AW, Hassen MM, D'Croz Mason N, Mertz ET, & Munck L (1981) Digestibility of sorghum proteins. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 78(3):1333-1335.
- Oria MP, Hamaker BR, & Shull JM (1995) Resistance of Sorghum .alpha.-, .beta.-, and .gamma.-Kafirins to Pepsin Digestion. *Journal of Agricultural* and Food Chemistry 43(8):2148-2153.
- 60. Arbab ME & El Tinay AH (1997) Effect of cooking and treatment with sodium bisulphite or ascorbic acid on the in vitro protein digestibility of two sorghum cultivars. *Food Chemistry* 59(3):339-343.
- Duodu KG, Nunes A, Delgadillo I, Parker ML, Mills ENC, Belton PS, & Taylor JRN (2002) Effect of Grain Structure and Cooking on Sorghum and Maize in vitro Protein Digestibility. *Journal of Cereal Science* 35(2):161-174.
- 62. Hamaker BR, Kirleis AW, Mertz ET, & Axtell JD (1986) Effect of cooking on the protein profiles and in vitro digestibility of sorghum and maize. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 34(4):647-649.
- 63. Sagum R & Arcot J (2000) Effect of domestic processing methods on the starch, non-starch polysaccharides and in vitro starch and protein digestibility of three varieties of rice with varying levels of amylose. *Food Chemistry* 70(1):107-111.
- Rehman Z-u & Shah WH (2005) Thermal heat processing effects on antinutrients, protein and starch digestibility of food legumes. *Food Chemistry* 91(2):327-331.
- Shull J, Watterson J, & Kirleis AW (1992) Purification and immunocytochemical localization of kafirins inSorghum bicolor (L. Moench) endosperm. *Protoplasma* 171(1-2):64-74.
- 66. De Mesa-Stonestreet NJ, Alavi S, & Bean SR (2010) Sorghum Proteins: The Concentration, Isolation, Modification, and Food Applications of Kafirins. *Journal of Food Science* 75(5):R90-R104.
- 67. Bugs M, Forato L, Bortoleto-Bugs R, Fischer H, Mascarenhas Y, Ward R, & Colnago L (2004) Spectroscopic characterization and structural modeling of

prolamin from maize and pearl millet. *European Biophysics Journal* 33(4):335-343.

- 68. Belton PS, Delgadillo I, Halford NG, & Shewry PR (2006) Kafirin structure and functionality. *Journal of Cereal Science* 44(3):272-286.
- 69. Chamba EB, Halford NG, Forsyth J, Wilkinson M, & Shewry PR (2005)
 Molecular cloning of β-kafirin, a methionine-rich protein of sorghum grain.
 Journal of Cereal Science 41(3):381-383.
- Anyango JO, Taylor JRN, & Taylor J (2013) Role of γ-Kafirin in the Formation and Organization of Kafirin Microstructures. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 61(45):10757-10765.
- Emmambux NM & Taylor JRN (2003) Sorghum kafirin interaction with various phenolic compounds. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture* 83(5):402-407.
- 72. Taylor J, Bean SR, Ioerger BP, & Taylor JRN (2007) Preferential binding of sorghum tannins with γ-kafirin and the influence of tannin binding on kafirin digestibility and biodegradation. *Journal of Cereal Science* 46(1):22-31.
- 73. Youssef AM (1998) Extractability, fractionation and nutritional value of low and high tannin sorghum proteins. *Food Chemistry* 63(3):325-329.
- 74. van der Walt WH, Schussler L, & Van der Walt WH (1984) Fractionation of proteins from low-tannin sorghum grain. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 32(1):149-154.
- 75. Nash DT & Slutzky AR (2014) Gluten sensitivity: new epidemic or new myth? *Proceedings (Baylor University. Medical Center)* 27(4):377-378.
- Biesiekierski JR (2017) What is gluten? *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 32(S1):78-81.
- 77. Xie F, Pollet E, Halley PJ, & Avérous L (2015) Advanced Nanobiocomposites Based on Starch. *Polysaccharides: Bioactivity and Biotechnology* Living Reference Work Entry:1467-1553.

- Sang Y, Bean S, Seib PA, Pedersen J, & Shi Y-C (2008) Structure and Functional Properties of Sorghum Starches Differing in Amylose Content. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 56(15):6680-6685.
- Margareta Leeman A, Karlsson ME, Eliasson A-C, & Björck IME (2006) Resistant starch formation in temperature treated potato starches varying in amylose/amylopectin ratio. *Carbohydrate Polymers* 65(3):306-313.
- Benmoussa M, Moldenhauer KAK, & Hamaker BR (2007) Rice amylopectin fine structure variability affects starch digestion properties. *Joural of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 55(4):1475-1479.
- Buléon A, Colonna P, Planchot V, & Ball S (1998) Starch granules: structure and biosynthesis. *International Journal of Biological Macromolecules* 23(2):85-112.
- Aarathi A, Urooj A, & Puttaraj S (2003) In vitro Starch Digestibility and Nutritionally Important Starch Fractions in Cereals and Their Mixtures. *Starch* 55(2):94-99.
- Topping DL & Clifton PM (2001) Short-Chain Fatty Acids and Human Colonic Function: Roles of Resistant Starch and Nonstarch Polysaccharides. *Physiological Reviews* 81(3):1031-1064.
- 84. Chen L, Liu R, Qin C, Meng Y, Zhang J, Wang Y, & Xu G (2010) Sources and intake of resistant starch in the Chinese diet. *Asia Pacific Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 19(2):274-282.
- Srichuwong S, Sunarti TC, Mishima T, Isono N, & Hisamatsu M (2005) Starches from different botanical sources I: Contribution of amylopectin fine structure to thermal properties and enzyme digestibility. *Carbohydrate Polymers* 60(4):529-538.
- 86. Haralampu SG (2000) Resistant starch—a review of the physical properties and biological impact of RS3. *Carbohydrate Polymers* 41(3):285-292.
- 87. Jane JL & Robyt JF (1984) Structure studies of amylose-V complexes and retro-graded amylose by action of alpha amylases, and a new method for preparing amylodextrins. *Carbohydrate Research* 132(1):105-118.

- Alsaffar AA (2011) Effect of food processing on the resistant starch content of cereals and cereal products–a review. *International Journal of Food Science & Technology* 46(3):455-462.
- Satin M (2000) Functional Properties of Starches (Food and Agriculature Organisation,, Third International Symposium on Tropical Tuber Crops), (Service FAaFET).
- 90. Xu Y, Grizzard C, Sismour EN, Bhardwaj HL, & Li Z (2013) Resistant starch content, molecular structure and physicochemical properties of starches in Virginia-grown corn, potato and mungbean. *Journal of Cereals and Oilseeds* 4(1):10-18.
- 91. Svihus B, Uhlen AK, & Harstad OM (2005) Effect of starch granule structure, associated components and processing on nutritive value of cereal starch: A review. *Animal Feed Science and Technology* 122(3–4):303-320.
- 92. Mahasukhonthachat K, Sopade PA, & Gidley MJ (2010) Kinetics of starch digestion in sorghum as affected by particle size. *Journal of Food Engineering* 96(1):18-28.
- 93. Bach Knudsen KE, Kirleis AW, Eggum BO, & Munck L (1988) Carbohydrate composition and nutritional quality for rats of sorghum to prepared from decorticated white and whole grain red flour. *The Journal of Nutrition* 118(5):588-597.
- 94. Niba LL & Hoffman J (2003) Resistant starch and β-glucan levels in grain sorghum (Sorghum bicolor M.) are influenced by soaking and autoclaving. *Food Chemistry* 81(1):113-118.
- 95. Shujun W, Caili L, Les C, Qing N, & Shuo W (2015) Starch Retrogradation: A Comprehensive Review. *Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety* 14(5):568-585.
- 96. Chandrashekar A & Kirleis A (1988) Influence of protein on starch gelatinization in sorghum. *Cereal Chemistry* 65(6):457-462.
- 97. Benmoussa M, Moldenhauer KAK, & Hamaker BR (2007) *Journal of Agriculture and Food Chemistry* 55:1475.

- 98. Garsetti M, Vinoy S, Lang V, Holt S, Loyer S, & Brand-Miller JC (2005) The Glycemic and Insulinemic Index of Plain Sweet Biscuits: Relationships to in Vitro Starch Digestibility. *Journal of the American College of Nutrition* 24(6):441-447.
- 99. Thomas D & Elliott EJ (2009) Low glycaemic index, or low glycaemic load, diets for diabetes mellitus. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* (1).
- Lemlioglu-Austin D, Turner ND, McDonough CM, & Rooney LW (2012)
 Effects of Sorghum [Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench] Crude Extracts on Starch
 Digestibility, Estimated Glycemic Index (EGI), and Resistant Starch (RS)
 Contents of Porridges. *Molecules* 17(9):11124.
- 101. Yoon JH, Thompson LU, & Jenkins DJ (1983) The effect of phytic acid on in vitro rate of starch digestibility and blood glucose response. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 38(6):835-842.
- 102. Barrett ML & Udani JK (2011) A proprietary alpha-amylase inhibitor from white bean (Phaseolus vulgaris): a review of clinical studies on weight loss and glycemic control. *Nutrition Journal* 10(24):10.1186.
- 103. Dunn KL, Yang L, Girard A, Bean S, & Awika JM (2015) Interaction of Sorghum Tannins with Wheat Proteins and Effect on in Vitro Starch and Protein Digestibility in a Baked Product Matrix. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 63(4):1234-1241.
- 104. Wolter A, Hager A-S, Zannini E, & Arendt EK (2013) In vitro starch digestibility and predicted glycaemic indexes of buckwheat, oat, quinoa, sorghum, teff and commercial gluten-free bread. *Journal of Cereal Science* 58(3):431-436.
- 105. Prasad MPR, Rao BD, Kalpana K, Rao MV, & Patil JV (2015) Glycaemic index and glycaemic load of sorghum products. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture* 95(8):1626-1630.
- 106. Taylor JRN & Emmambux MN (2010) REVIEW: Developments in Our Understanding of Sorghum Polysaccharides and Their Health Benefits. *Cereal Chemistry Journal* 87(4):263-271.

- Brouns F, Kettlitz B, & Arrigoni E (2002) Resistant starch and "the butyrate revolution". *Trends in Food Science & Technology* 13(8):251-261.
- 108. Betts NS, Fox GP, Kelly AM, Cruickshank AW, Lahnstein J, Henderson M, Jordan DR, & Burton RA (2015) Non-cellulosic cell wall polysaccharides are subject to genotype × environment effects in sorghum (Sorghum bicolor) grain. *Journal of Cereal Science* 63:64-71.
- 109. Trikoesoemaningtyas WD, Sopandie D, & Tesso T (2015) Genotypes X environment interaction effect on nutritional quality of sorghum lines in Indonesia. *Ekin Journal of Crop Breeding and Genetics*:1-2.
- 110. Queiroz VAV, da Silva CS, de Menezes CB, Schaffert RE, Guimarães FFM, Guimarães LJM, Guimarães PEdO, & Tardin FD (2015) Nutritional composition of sorghum [sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench] genotypes cultivated without and with water stress. *Journal of Cereal Science* 65:103-111.
- 111. Ayala-Soto FE, Serna-Saldívar SO, Welti-Chanes J, & Gutierrez-Uribe JA (2015) Phenolic compounds, antioxidant capacity and gelling properties of glucoarabinoxylans from three types of sorghum brans. *Journal of Cereal Science* 65:277-284.
- 112. Bednar GE, Patil AR, Murray SM, Grieshop CM, Merchen NR, & Fahey GC (2001) Starch and Fiber Fractions in Selected Food and Feed Ingredients Affect Their Small Intestinal Digestibility and Fermentability and Their Large Bowel Fermentability In Vitro in a Canine Model. *The Journal of Nutrition* 131(2):276-286.
- 113. Nandini CD & Salimath PV (2001) Carbohydrate composition of wheat, wheat bran, sorghum and bajra with good chapati/roti (Indian flat bread) making quality. *Food Chemistry* 73(2):197-203.
- 114. Verbruggen MA, Beldman G, & Voragen AGJ (1995) The Selective Extraction of Glucuronoarabinoxylans from Sorghum Endosperm Cell Walls using Barium and Potassium Hydroxide Solutions. *Journal of Cereal Science* 21(3):271-282.

- 115. Hanh P & Rasper V (1974) The Effect of Nonstarchy Polysaccharides from Yam, Sorghum, and Millet Hours on the Rheological Behavior of Wheat Doughs. *Cereal Chemistry* 51(6):734-749.
- 116. Verbruggen MA, Spronk BA, Schols HA, Beldman G, Voragen AGJ, Thomas JR, Kamerling JP, & Vliegenthart JFG (1998) Structures of enzymically derived oligosaccharides from sorghum glucuronoarabinoxylan. *Carbohydrate Research* 306(1–2):265-274.
- Huisman MMH, Schols HA, & Voragen AGJ (2000)
 Glucuronoarabinoxylans from maize kernel cell walls are more complex than those from sorghum kernel cell walls. *Carbohydrate Polymers* 43(3):269-279.
- 118. Ramesh HP & Tharanathan RN (1999) Water-extracted polysaccharides of selected cereals and influence of temperature on the extractability of polysaccharides in sorghum. *Food Chemistry* 64(3):345-350.
- 119. Rumpagaporn P, Reuhs BL, Kaur A, Patterson JA, Keshavarzian A, & Hamaker BR (2015) Structural features of soluble cereal arabinoxylan fibers associated with a slow rate of in vitro fermentation by human fecal microbiota. *Carbohydrate Polymers* 130:191-197.
- 120. Van Laere KMJ, Hartemink R, Bosveld M, Schols HA, & Voragen AGJ (2000) Fermentation of Plant Cell Wall Derived Polysaccharides and Their Corresponding Oligosaccharides by Intestinal Bacteria. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 48(5):1644-1652.
- 121. Neucere NJ & Sumrell G (1980) Chemical composition of different varieties of grain sorghum. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 28(1):19-21.
- 122. Hadbaoui Z, Djeridane A, Yousfi M, Saidi M, & Nadjemi B (2010) Fatty acid, tocopherol composition and the antioxidant activity of the lipid extract from the sorghum grains growing in Algeria. *Mediterranean Journal of Nutrition and Metabolism* 3(3):215-220.
- Leguizamón C, Weller C, Schlegel V, & Carr T (2009) Plant Sterol and Policosanol Characterization of Hexane Extracts from Grain Sorghum, Corn

and their DDGS. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society* 86(7):707-716.

- Wang L, Weller CL, Schlegel VL, Carr TP, & Cuppett SL (2008) Supercritical CO2 extraction of lipids from grain sorghum dried distillers grains with solubles. *Bioresource Technology* 99(5):1373-1382.
- 125. Christiansen KL, Weller CL, Schlegel VL, Cuppett SL, & Carr TP (2007) Extraction and Characterization of Lipids from the Kernels, Leaves, and Stalks of Nine Grain Sorghum Parent Lines. *Cereal Chemistry Journal* 84(5):463-470.
- 126. Zbasnik R, Carr T, Weller C, Hwang KT, Wang L, Cuppett S, & Schlegel V (2009) Antiproliferation Properties of Grain Sorghum Dry Distiller's Grain Lipids in Caco-2 Cells. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 57(21):10435-10441.
- 127. Normén L, Bryngelsson S, Johnsson M, Evheden P, Ellegård L, Brants H, Andersson H, & Dutta P (2002) The Phytosterol Content of Some Cereal Foods Commonly Consumed in Sweden and in the Netherlands. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis* 15(6):693-704.
- 128. Chung I-M, Yong S-J, Lee J, & Kim S-H (2013) Effect of genotype and cultivation location on β-sitosterol and α-, β-, γ-, and δ-tocopherols in sorghum. *Food Research International* 51(2):971-976.
- 129. Singh V, Moreau RA, & Hicks KB (2003) Yield and Phytosterol Composition of Oil Extracted from Grain Sorghum and Its Wet-Milled Fractions. *Cereal Chemistry Journal* 80(2):126-129.
- 130. Moreau RA, Whitaker BD, & Hicks KB (2002) Phytosterols, phytostanols, and their conjugates in foods: structural diversity, quantitative analysis, and health-promoting uses. *Progress in Lipid Research* 41(6):457-500.
- Hwang KT, Weller CL, Cuppett SL, & Hanna M (2004) Policosanol contents and composition of grain sorghum kernels and dried distillers grains. *Biological Systems Engineering: Papers and Publications*:108.
- Cardoso LdM, Pinheiro SS, da Silva LL, de Menezes CB, de Carvalho CWP, Tardin FD, Queiroz VAV, Martino HSD, & Pinheiro-Sant'Ana HM (2015)

Tocochromanols and carotenoids in sorghum (Sorghum bicolor L.): Diversity and stability to the heat treatment. *Food Chemistry* 172:900-908.

- 133. Lampi A-M (2011) Analysis of tocopherols and tocotrienols by HPLC. The AOCS (American Oil Chemists' Society) Lipid Library, (Aug. 3, 2011) (US) available online at <u>http://lipidlibrary</u>. aocs. org/topics/tocopherols/index. htm.
- 134. Cardoso LdM, Pinheiro SS, de Carvalho CWP, Queiroz VAV, de Menezes CB, Moreira AVB, de Barros FAR, Awika JM, Martino HSD, & Pinheiro-Sant'Ana HM (2015) Phenolic compounds profile in sorghum processed by extrusion cooking and dry heat in a conventional oven. *Journal of Cereal Science* 65:220-226.
- 135. Cardoso LdM, Montini TA, Pinheiro SS, Pinheiro-Sant'Ana HM, Martino HSD, & Moreira AVB (2014) Effects of processing with dry heat and wet heat on the antioxidant profile of sorghum. *Food Chemistry* 152:210-217.
- 136. Buitimea-Cantúa NE, Torres-Chávez PI, Ledesma-Osuna AI, Ramírez-Wong B, Robles-Sánchez RM, & Serna-Saldívar SO (2013) Effect of defatting and decortication on distribution of fatty acids, phenolic and antioxidant compounds in sorghum (Sorghum bicolor) bran fractions. *International Journal of Food Science & Technology* 48(10):2166-2175.
- Mehmood S, Orhan I, Ahsan Z, Aslan S, & Gulfraz M (2008) Fatty acid composition of seed oil of different Sorghum bicolor varieties. *Food Chemistry* 109(4):855-859.
- Rooney L (1978) Sorghum and pearl millet lipids. *Cereal Chemistry* 55(5):584-590.
- Heim KE, Tagliaferro AR, & Bobilya DJ (2002) Flavonoid antioxidants: chemistry, metabolism and structure-activity relationships. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 13(10):572-584.
- Chao P-c, Hsu C-c, & Yin M-c (2009) Anti-inflammatory and anticoagulatory activities of caffeic acid and ellagic acid in cardiac tissue of diabetic mice. *Nutrition & Metabolism* 6(1):33.

- 141. Kim E-K, Kwon K-B, Song M-Y, Han M-J, Lee J-H, Lee Y-R, Lee J-H, Ryu D-G, Park B-H, & Park J-W (2007) Flavonoids Protect Against Cytokine-Induced Pancreatic β-Cell Damage Through Suppression of Nuclear Factor κB Activation. *Pancreas* 35(4):e1-e9.
- 142. Lotito SB, Zhang W-J, Yang CS, Crozier A, & Frei B (2011) Metabolic conversion of dietary flavonoids alters their anti-inflammatory and antioxidant properties. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine* 51(2):454-463.
- 143. Li A-N, Li S, Zhang Y-J, Xu X-R, Chen Y-M, & Li H-B (2014) Resources and Biological Activities of Natural Polyphenols. *Nutrients* 6(12):6020.
- 144. Farrar JL, Hartle DK, Hargrove JL, & Greenspan P (2008) A novel nutraceutical property of select sorghum (Sorghum bicolor) brans: inhibition of protein glycation. *Phytotherapy Research* 22(8):1052-1056.
- 145. Wu L, Huang Z, Qin P, & Ren G (2013) Effects of processing on phytochemical profiles and biological activities for production of sorghum tea. *Food Research International* 53(2):678-685.
- 146. Apea-Bah FB, Minnaar A, Bester MJ, & Duodu KG (2014) Does a sorghumcowpea composite porridge hold promise for contributing to alleviating oxidative stress? *Food Chemistry* 157(0):157-166.
- 147. Yang L, Allred KF, Geera B, Allred CD, & Awika JM (2012) Sorghum Phenolics Demonstrate Estrogenic Action and Induce Apoptosis in Nonmalignant Colonocytes. *Nutrition and Cancer* 64(3):419-427.
- 148. Afify AE-MMR, El-Beltagi HS, El-Salam SMA, & Omran AA (2012)
 Biochemical changes in phenols, flavonoids, tannins, vitamin E, β–carotene and antioxidant activity during soaking of three white sorghum varieties. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Biomedicine* 2(3):203-209.
- 149. Salazar-Lopez NJ, Gonzalez-Aguilar GA, Loarca-Pia G, Cinco-Moroyoqui FJ, Rouzaud-Sondez O, Dominguez-Avila JA, & Robles-Sanchez M (2017) Contribution and Interactions of Hydroxycinnamic Acids Found in Bran and Wholegrain Sorghum (Sorghum bicolor L. Moench): Effects on the Antioxidant Capacity and Inhibition of Human Erythrocyte Hemolysis. *Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity* 2017:8.

- 150. Svensson L, Sekwati-Monang B, Lutz DL, Schieber A, & Gänzle MG (2010) Phenolic Acids and Flavonoids in Nonfermented and Fermented Red Sorghum (Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench). *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 58(16):9214-9220.
- 151. Awika JM, Rooney LW, & Waniska RD (2005) Anthocyanins from black sorghum and their antioxidant properties. *Food Chemistry* 90(1–2):293-301.
- 152. Bröhan M, Jerkovic V, Wilmotte R, & Collin S (2011) Catechins and derived procyanidins in red and white sorghum: their contributions to antioxidant activity. *Journal of the Institute of Brewing* 117(4):600-607.
- Dykes L, Seitz LM, Rooney WL, & Rooney LW (2009) Flavonoid composition of red sorghum genotypes. *Food Chemistry* 116(1):313-317.
- Dykes L, Peterson GC, Rooney WL, & Rooney LW (2011) Flavonoid composition of lemon-yellow sorghum genotypes. *Food Chemistry* 128(1):173-179.
- 155. Pfeiffer BK & Rooney WL (2015) Sunlight Induces Black Color and Increases Flavonoid Levels in the Grain of Sorghum Line Tx3362. Crop Science 55(4):1703-1711.
- 156. Timberlake C & Bridle P (1967) Flavylium salts, anthocyanidins and anthocyanins. I.—Structural transformations in acid solutions. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture* 18(10):473-478.
- Lago JHG, Toledo-Arruda AC, Mernak M, Barrosa KH, Martins MA, Tibério IF, & Prado CM (2014) Structure-activity association of flavonoids in lung diseases. *Molecules* 19(3):3570-3595.
- 158. Sudjaroen Y, Haubner R, Würtele G, Hull WE, Erben G, Spiegelhalder B, Changbumrung S, Bartsch H, & Owen RW (2005) Isolation and structure elucidation of phenolic antioxidants from Tamarind (Tamarindus indica L.) seeds and pericarp. *Food and Chemical Toxicology* 43(11):1673-1682.
- 159. Gu L, House SE, Rooney LW, & Prior RL (2008) Sorghum Extrusion Increases Bioavailability of Catechins in Weanling Pigs. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 56(4):1283-1288.

- 160. Awika JM, Dykes L, Gu L, Rooney LW, & Prior RL (2003) Processing of Sorghum (Sorghum bicolor) and Sorghum Products Alters Procyanidin Oligomer and Polymer Distribution and Content. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 51(18):5516-5521.
- 161. Gu L, Kelm MA, Hammerstone JF, Beecher G, Holden J, Haytowitz D, Gebhardt S, & Prior RL (2004) Concentrations of Proanthocyanidins in Common Foods and Estimations of Normal Consumption. *The Journal of Nutrition* 134(3):613-617.
- 162. Gu L, House SE, Rooney L, & Prior RL (2007) Sorghum Bran in the Diet Dose Dependently Increased the Excretion of Catechins and Microbial-Derived Phenolic Acids in Female Rats. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 55(13):5326-5334.
- 163. Lee M-K, Bok S-H, Jeong T-S, Moon S-S, Lee S-E, Park YB, & Choi M-S (2002) Supplementation of naringenin and its synthetic derivative alters antioxidant enzyme activities of erythrocyte and liver in high cholesterol-fed rats. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry* 10(7):2239-2244.
- 164. Braune A, Gütschow M, Engst W, & Blaut M (2001) Degradation of Quercetin and Luteolin byEubacterium ramulus. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 67(12):5558-5567.
- Dykes L, Rooney WL, & Rooney LW (2013) Evaluation of phenolics and antioxidant activity of black sorghum hybrids. *Journal of Cereal Science* 58(2):278-283.
- 166. Leopoldini M, Pitarch IP, Russo N, & Toscano M (2004) Structure, Conformation, and Electronic Properties of Apigenin, Luteolin, and Taxifolin Antioxidants. A First Principle Theoretical Study. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry A* 108(1):92-96.
- 167. Wu X & Prior RL (2005) Identification and characterization of anthocyanins by high-performance liquid chromatography– electrospray ionization– tandem mass spectrometry in common foods in the United States: Vegetables, nuts, and grains. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 53(8):3101-3113.

- Burdette A, Garner PL, Mayer EP, Hargrove JL, Hartle DK, & Greenspan P (2010) Anti-inflammatory activity of select sorghum (Sorghum bicolor) brans. *Journal of Medicinal Food* 13(4):879-887.
- 169. Wu L, Huang Z, Qin P, Yao Y, Meng X, Zou J, Zhu K, & Ren G (2011) Chemical Characterization of a Procyanidin-Rich Extract from Sorghum Bran and Its Effect on Oxidative Stress and Tumor Inhibition in Vivo. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 59(16):8609-8615.
- Bröhan M, Jerkovic V, & Collin S (2011) Potentiality of Red Sorghum for Producing Stilbenoid-Enriched Beers with High Antioxidant Activity. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 59(8):4088-4094.
- 171. Thaddi BN & Nallamilli M (2014) Estimation of total bioactive compounds in pigmented and non-pigmented genotypes of Sorghum (Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench). *International Journal of Advanced Research in Science & Technology* 3:86-92.
- 172. Kean EG, Ejeta G, Hamaker BR, & Ferruzzi MG (2007) Characterization of Carotenoid Pigments in Mature and Developing Kernels of Selected Yellow-Endosperm Sorghum Varieties. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 55(7):2619-2626.
- 173. Alberti G, Zimmet P, Shaw J, & Grundy SM (2006) *The IDF consensus worldwide definition of the metabolic syndrome* (International Diabetes Federation, Brussels) p 23.
- 174. Alberti KG, Zimmet P, & Shaw J (2005) The metabolic syndrome--a new worldwide definition. *Lancet* 366.
- 175. de La Serre CB, Ellis CL, Lee J, Hartman AL, Rutledge JC, & Raybould HE (2010) Propensity to high-fat diet-induced obesity in rats is associated with changes in the gut microbiota and gut inflammation. *American Journal of Physiology - Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 299(2):G440-G448.
- 176. Boyd KA, O'Donovan DG, Doran S, Wishart J, Chapman IM, Horowitz M, & Feinle C (2003) High-fat diet effects on gut motility, hormone, and appetite responses to duodenal lipid in healthy men. *American Journal of Physiology -Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 284(2):G188-G196.
- 177. Brun P, Castagliuolo I, Leo VD, Buda A, Pinzani M, Palù G, & Martines D (2007) Increased intestinal permeability in obese mice: new evidence in the pathogenesis of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *American Journal of Physiology Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 292(2):G518-G525.
- 178. Delgado-Aros S, Camilleri M, Garcia MA, Burton D, & Busciglio I (2008)
 High body mass alters colonic sensory-motor function and transit in humans.
 American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology 295(2):G382-G388.
- 179. Al Mushref M & Srinivasan S (2013) Effect of high fat-diet and obesity on gastrointestinal motility. *Annals of Translational Medicine* 1(2):14.
- 180. Carr MC & Brunzell JD (2004) Abdominal Obesity and Dyslipidemia in the Metabolic Syndrome: Importance of Type 2 Diabetes and Familial Combined Hyperlipidemia in Coronary Artery Disease Risk. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 89(6):2601-2607.
- 181. Chung I-M, Yeo M-A, Kim S-J, Kim M-J, Park D-S, & Moon H-I (2011) Antilipidemic activity of organic solvent extract from Sorghum bicolor on rats with diet-induced obesity. *Human & Experimental Toxicology* 30(11):1865-1868.
- 182. Carr TP, Weller CL, Schlegel VL, Cuppett SL, Guderian DM, & Johnson KR (2005) Grain Sorghum Lipid Extract Reduces Cholesterol Absorption and Plasma Non-HDL Cholesterol Concentration in Hamsters. *The Journal of Nutrition* 135(9):2236-2240.
- 183. Hoi JT, Weller CL, Schlegel VL, Cuppett SL, Lee J-Y, & Carr TP (2009) Sorghum distillers dried grain lipid extract increases cholesterol excretion and decreases plasma and liver cholesterol concentration in hamsters. *Journal of Functional Foods* 1(4):381-386.
- 184. Lee BH, Carr TP, Weller CL, Cuppett S, Dweikat IM, & Schlegel V (2014) Grain sorghum whole kernel oil lowers plasma and liver cholesterol in male hamsters with minimal wax involvement. *Journal of Functional Foods* 7:709-718.

- 185. Park JH, Lee SH, Chung I-M, & Park Y (2012) Sorghum extract exerts an anti-diabetic effect by improving insulin sensitivity via PPAR-γ in mice fed a high-fat diet. *Nutrition Research and Practice* 6(4):322-327.
- 186. Ortíz Cruz RA, Cárdenas López JL, González Aguilar GA, Astiazarán García H, Gorinstein S, Canett Romero R, & Robles Sánchez M (2015) Influence of Sorghum Kafirin on Serum Lipid Profile and Antioxidant Activity in Hyperlipidemic Rats (In Vitro and In Vivo Studies). *BioMed Research International* 2015(Article ID 164725):8 pages.
- Suhasini GE & Krishna DR (1991) Influence of unrefined sorghum or maize on serum lipids. *Ancient Science of Life* 11(1-2):26-27.
- 188. de Sousa AR, de Castro Moreira ME, Toledo RCL, dos Anjos Benjamin L, Queiroz VAV, Veloso MP, de Souza Reis K, & Martino HSD (2018) Extruded sorghum (Sorghum bicolor L.) reduces metabolic risk of hepatic steatosis in obese rats consuming a high fat diet. *Food Research International* 112:48-55.
- 189. Ng CH, Leung KY, Huang Y, & Chen ZY (2005) Policosanol Has No Antioxidant Activity in Human Low-Density Lipoprotein but Increases Excretion of Bile Acids in Hamsters. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 53(16):6289-6293.
- 190. Menéndez R, Amor AM, Rodeiro I, González RM, González PC, Alfonso JL, & Más R (2001) Policosanol Modulates HMG-CoA Reductase Activity in Cultured Fibroblasts. *Archives of Medical Research* 32(1):8-12.
- 191. Oliaro-Bosso S, Calcio Gaudino E, Mantegna S, Giraudo E, Meda C, Viola F,
 & Cravotto G (2009) Regulation of HMGCoA Reductase Activity by
 Policosanol and Octacosadienol, a New Synthetic Analogue of Octacosanol.
 Lipids 44(10):907-916.
- 192. Singh DK, Li L, & Porter TD (2006) Policosanol Inhibits Cholesterol Synthesis in Hepatoma Cells by Activation of AMP-Kinase. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* 318(3):1020-1026.

- 193. Marinangeli CPF, Jones PJH, Kassis AN, & Eskin MNA (2010) Policosanols as Nutraceuticals: Fact or Fiction. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition* 50(3):259-267.
- 194. Castaño G, Más R, Arruzazabala ML, Noa M, Illnait J, Fernández JC, Molina V, & Menéndez A (1999) Effects of policosanol and pravastatin on lipid profile, platelet aggregation and endothelemia in older hypercholesterolemic patients. *International Journal of Clinical Pharmacology Research* 19(4):105-116.
- 195. Torres O, Agramonte AJ, Illnait J, Ferreiro RM, Fernández L, & Fernández JC (1995) Treatment of Hypercholesterolemia in NIDDM With Policosanol. Diabetes Care 18(3):393-397.
- 196. Dullens SPJ, Mensink RP, Bragt MCE, Kies AK, & Plat J (2008) Effects of emulsified policosanols with different chain lengths on cholesterol metabolism in heterozygous LDL receptor-deficient mice. *Journal of Lipid Research* 49(4):790-796.
- 197. Cubeddu LX, Cubeddu RJ, Heimowitz T, Restrepo B, Lamas GA, & Weinberg GB (2006) Comparative lipid-lowering effects of policosanol and atorvastatin: A randomized, parallel, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *American Heart Journal* 152(5):982.e981-982.e985.
- 198. Zou B, Li C-m, Chen J-y, Dong X-q, Zhang Y, & Du J (2012) High molecular weight persimmon tannin is a potent hypolipidemic in highcholesterol diet fed rats. *Food Research International* 48(2):970-977.
- 199. Hegele RA (1996) The pathogenesis of atherosclerosis. *Clinica Chimica Acta* 246(1–2):21-38.
- 200. Vinson JA, Dabbagh YA, Serry MM, & Jang J (1995) Plant Flavonoids, Especially Tea Flavonols, Are Powerful Antioxidants Using an in Vitro Oxidation Model for Heart Disease. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 43(11):2800-2802.
- 201. Viana M, Barbas C, Bonet B, Bonet MV, Castro M, Fraile MV, & Herrera E (1996) In vitro effects of a flavonoid-rich extract on LDL oxidation.
 Atherosclerosis 123(1–2):83-91.

- 202. Ishikawa T, Suzukawa M, Ito T, Yoshida H, Ayaori M, Nishiwaki M, Yonemura A, Hara Y, & Nakamura H (1997) Effect of tea flavonoid supplementation on the susceptibility of low-density lipoprotein to oxidative modification. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 66(2):261-266.
- 203. Aviram M, Dornfeld L, Kaplan M, Coleman R, Gaitini D, Nitecki S, Hofman A, Rosenblat M, Volkova N, Presser D, Attias J, Hayek T, & Fuhrman B (2002) Pomegranate juice flavonoids inhibit low-density lipoprotein oxidation and cardiovascular diseases: studies in atherosclerotic mice and in humans. *Drugs under experimental and clinical research* 28(2-3):49-62.
- 204. Lakshmi KB & Vimala V (1996) Hypoglycemic effect of selected sorghum recipes. *Nutrition Research* 16(10):1651-1658.
- 205. Kim K, Yun SH, Choi BY, & Kim MK (2008) Cross-sectional relationship between dietary carbohydrate, glycaemic index, glycaemic load and risk of the metabolic syndrome in a Korean population. *British Journal of Nutrition* 100(03):576-584.
- 206. Poquette NM, Gu X, & Lee S-O (2014) Grain sorghum muffin reduces glucose and insulin responses in men. *Food & function* 5(5):894-899.
- 207. Kim J & Park Y (2012) Anti-diabetic effect of sorghum extract on hepatic gluconeogenesis of streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. *Nutrition & Metabolism* 9(1):106.
- 208. Chung I-M, Kim E-H, Yeo M-A, Kim S-J, Seo MC, & Moon H-I (2011) Antidiabetic effects of three Korean sorghum phenolic extracts in normal and streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. *Food Research International* 44(1):127-132.
- 209. Olawole TD, Okundigie MI, Rotimi SO, Okwumabua O, & Afolabi IS (2018) Preadministration of Fermented Sorghum Diet Provides Protection against Hyperglycemia-Induced Oxidative Stress and Suppressed Glucose Utilization in Alloxan-Induced Diabetic Rats. *Frontiers in nutrition* 5:16.
- 210. Anunciação PC, de Morais Cardoso L, Queiroz VAV, de Menezes CB, de Carvalho CWP, Pinheiro-Sant'Ana HM, & Alfenas RdCG (2018) Consumption of a drink containing extruded sorghum reduces glycaemic

response of the subsequent meal. *European journal of nutrition* 57(1):251-257.

- Wautier J-L & Schmidt AM (2004) Protein Glycation: A Firm Link to Endothelial Cell Dysfunction. *Circulation Research* 95(3):233-238.
- 212. Weyer C, Bogardus C, Mott DM, & Pratley RE (1999) The natural history of insulin secretory dysfunction and insulin resistance in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 104(6):787-794.
- 213. Kahn SE (2003) The relative contributions of insulin resistance and beta-cell dysfunction to the pathophysiology of Type 2 diabetes. *Diabetologia* 46(1):3-19.
- 214. Nizamutdinova IT, Jin YC, Chung JI, Shin SC, Lee SJ, Seo HG, Lee JH, Chang KC, & Kim HJ (2009) The anti-diabetic effect of anthocyanins in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats through glucose transporter 4 regulation and prevention of insulin resistance and pancreatic apoptosis. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research* 53(11):1419-1429.
- 215. Meyer H, Bolarinwa A, Wolfram G, & Linseisen J (2006) Bioavailability of apigenin from apiin-rich parsley in humans. *Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism* 50(3):167-172.
- 216. Jung EH, Ran Kim S, Hwang IK, & Youl Ha T (2007) Hypoglycemic Effects of a Phenolic Acid Fraction of Rice Bran and Ferulic Acid in C57BL/KsJdb/db Mice. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 55(24):9800-9804.
- 217. De Filippo C, Cavalieri D, Di Paola M, Ramazzotti M, Poullet JB, Massart S, Collini S, Pieraccini G, & Lionetti P (2010) Impact of diet in shaping gut microbiota revealed by a comparative study in children from Europe and rural Africa. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 107(33):14691-14696.
- 218. Lappi J, Kolehmainen M, Mykkänen H, & Poutanen K (2013) Do Large Intestinal Events Explain the Protective Effects of Whole Grain Foods Against Type 2 Diabetes? *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition* 53(6):631-640.

- 219. Kim K-A, Gu W, Lee I-A, Joh E-H, & Kim D-H (2012) High Fat Diet-Induced Gut Microbiota Exacerbates Inflammation and Obesity in Mice via the TLR4 Signaling Pathway. *PLoS One* 7(10):e47713.
- 220. Neyrinck AM, Van Hee VF, Piront N, De Backer F, Toussaint O, Cani PD, & Delzenne NM (2012) Wheat-derived arabinoxylan oligosaccharides with prebiotic effect increase satietogenic gut peptides and reduce metabolic endotoxemia in diet-induced obese mice. *Nutrition and Diabetes* 2(1):e28.
- 221. Arbex PM, Moreira MEdC, Toledo RCL, de Morais Cardoso L, Pinheiro-Sant'ana HM, Benjamin LdA, Licursi L, Carvalho CWP, Queiroz VAV, & Martino HSD (2018) Extruded sorghum flour (Sorghum bicolor L.) modulate adiposity and inflammation in high fat diet-induced obese rats. *Journal of Functional Foods* 42:346-355.
- 222. Stefoska-Needham A, Beck EJ, Johnson SK, Chu J, & Tapsell LC (2016) Flaked sorghum biscuits increase postprandial GLP-1 and GIP levels and extend subjective satiety in healthy subjects. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research* 60(5):1118-1128.
- 223. Shen R-L, Zhang W-L, Dong J-L, Ren G-X, & Chen M (2014) Sorghum resistant starch reduces adiposity in high-fat diet-induced overweight and obese rats via mechanisms involving adipokines and intestinal flora. *Food and Agricultural Immunology* 26(1):120-130.
- 224. Devkota S & Layman DK (2010) Protein metabolic roles in treatment of obesity. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition & Metabolic Care* 13(4):403-407.
- 225. Fan J, Zhang Y, Chang X, Zhang B, Jiang D, Saito M, & Li Z (2009) Antithrombotic and Fibrinolytic Activities of Methanolic Extract of Aged Sorghum Vinegar. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 57(18):8683-8687.
- 226. Ageno W, Prandoni P, Romualdi E, Ghirarduzzi A, Dentali F, Pesavento R, Crowther M, & Venco A (2006) The metabolic syndrome and the risk of venous thrombosis: a case–control study. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis* 4(9):1914-1918.

- 227. Nieuwdorp M, Stroes ESG, Meijers JCM, & Büller H (2005)
 Hypercoagulability in the metabolic syndrome. *Current Opinion in Pharmacology* 5(2):155-159.
- 228. Loizzo MR, Said A, Tundis R, Rashed K, Statti GA, Hufner A, & Menichini F (2007) Inhibition of angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) by flavonoids isolated from Ailanthus excelsa (Roxb) (Simaroubaceae). *Phytotherapy Research* 21(1):32-36.
- 229. Puddu P, Puddu GM, Zaca F, & Muscari A (2000) Endothelial dysfunction in hypertension. *Acta cardiologica* 55(4):221-232.
- 230. Machha A & Mustafa MR (2005) Chronic Treatment with Flavonoids Prevents Endothelial Dysfunction in Spontaneously Hypertensive Rat Aorta. *Journal of Cardiovascular Pharmacology* 46(1):36-40.
- 231. Yanai H, Tomono Y, Ito K, Furutani N, Yoshida H, & Tada N (2008) The underlying mechanisms for development of hypertension in the metabolic syndrome. *Nutritional Journal* 7(10):1-6.
- 232. Moraes ÉA, Natal DIG, Queiroz VAV, Schaffert RE, Cecon PR, de Paula SO, Benjamim LdA, Ribeiro SMR, & Martino HSD (2012) Sorghum genotype may reduce low-grade inflammatory response and oxidative stress and maintains jejunum morphology of rats fed a hyperlipidic diet. *Food Research International* 49(1):553-559.
- 233. Martínez I, Wallace G, Zhang C, Legge R, Benson AK, Carr TP, Moriyama EN, & Walter J (2009) Diet-Induced Metabolic Improvements in a Hamster Model of Hypercholesterolemia Are Strongly Linked to Alterations of the Gut Microbiota. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 75(12):4175-4184.
- 234. Riedel CU, Foata F, Philippe D, Adolfsson O, Eikmanns BJ, & Blum S (2006) Anti-inflammatory effects of bifidobacteria by inhibition of LPSinduced NF-kappaB activation. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 12(23):3729.
- 235. Nugent AP (2005) Health properties of resistant starch. *Nutrition Bulletin* 30(1):27-54.

- 236. Fuentes-Zaragoza E, Riquelme-Navarrete MJ, Sánchez-Zapata E, & Pérez-Álvarez JA (2010) Resistant starch as functional ingredient: A review. *Food Research International* 43(4):931-942.
- 237. Cani PD, Bibiloni R, Knauf C, Waget A, Neyrinck AM, Delzenne NM, & Burcelin R (2008) Changes in Gut Microbiota Control Metabolic Endotoxemia-Induced Inflammation in High-Fat Diet–Induced Obesity and Diabetes in Mice. *Diabetes* 57(6):1470-1481.
- 238. Cani PD, Amar J, Iglesias MA, Poggi M, Knauf C, Bastelica D, Neyrinck AM, Fava F, Tuohy KM, Chabo C, Waget A, Delmée E, Cousin B, Sulpice T, Chamontin B, Ferrières J, Tanti J-F, Gibson GR, Casteilla L, Delzenne NM, Alessi MC, & Burcelin R (2007) Metabolic Endotoxemia Initiates Obesity and Insulin Resistance. *Diabetes* 56(7):1761-1772.
- 239. Cani PD, Neyrinck AM, Fava F, Knauf C, Burcelin RG, Tuohy KM, Gibson GR, & Delzenne NM (2007) Selective increases of bifidobacteria in gut microflora improve high-fat-diet-induced diabetes in mice through a mechanism associated with endotoxaemia. *Diabetologia* 50(11):2374-2383.
- 240. Ding S, Chi MM, Scull BP, Rigby R, Schwerbrock NM, Magness S, Jobin C, & Lund PK (2010) High-fat diet: bacteria interactions promote intestinal inflammation which precedes and correlates with obesity and insulin resistance in mouse. *PLoS One* 5(8):e12191.
- 241. National Institutes of Health (2016) The Human Microbiome Project. in *HMP Project Catalog Statistics* (National Institutes of Health).
- 242. Fallani M, Young D, Scott J, Norin E, Amarri S, Adam R, Aguilera M, Khanna S, Gil A, & Edwards CA (2010) Intestinal microbiota of 6-week-old infants across Europe: geographic influence beyond delivery mode, breastfeeding, and antibiotics. *Journal of pediatric gastroenterology and nutrition* 51(1):77-84.
- 243. Rehman A, Rausch P, Wang J, Skieceviciene J, Kiudelis G, Bhagalia K, Amarapurkar D, Kupcinskas L, Schreiber S, & Rosenstiel P (2015) Geographical patterns of the standing and active human gut microbiome in health and IBD. *Gut*:2014:308341.

- 244. Everard A, Belzer C, Geurts L, Ouwerkerk JP, Druart C, Bindels LB, Guiot Y, Derrien M, Muccioli GG, Delzenne NM, de Vos WM, & Cani PD (2013) Cross-talk between Akkermansia muciniphila and intestinal epithelium controls diet-induced obesity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 110(22):9066-9071.
- 245. Hildebrandt MA, Hoffmann C, Sherrill–Mix SA, Keilbaugh SA, Hamady M, Chen YY, Knight R, Ahima RS, Bushman F, & Wu GD (2009) High-Fat Diet Determines the Composition of the Murine Gut Microbiome Independently of Obesity. *Gastroenterology* 137(5):1716-1724.
- Schwiertz A, Taras D, Schäfer K, Beijer S, Bos NA, Donus C, & Hardt PD (2010) Microbiota and SCFA in lean and overweight healthy subjects. *Obesity* 18(1):190-195.
- 247. Turnbaugh PJ, Bäckhed F, Fulton L, & Gordon JI (2008) Diet-Induced Obesity Is Linked to Marked but Reversible Alterations in the Mouse Distal Gut Microbiome. *Cell Host & Microbe* 3(4):213-223.
- 248. Kaliannan K, Hamarneh SR, Economopoulos KP, Nasrin Alam S, Moaven O, Patel P, Malo NS, Ray M, Abtahi SM, Muhammad N, Raychowdhury A, Teshager A, Mohamed MMR, Moss AK, Ahmed R, Hakimian S, Narisawa S, Millán JL, Hohmann E, Warren HS, Bhan AK, Malo MS, & Hodin RA (2013) Intestinal alkaline phosphatase prevents metabolic syndrome in mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 110(17):7003-7008.
- 249. Caesar R, Fåk F, & Bäckhed F (2010) Effects of gut microbiota on obesity and atherosclerosis via modulation of inflammation and lipid metabolism. *Journal of Internal Medicine* 268(4):320-328.
- 250. Jiang T, Gao X, Wu C, Tian F, Lei Q, Bi J, Xie B, Wang HY, Chen S, & Wang X (2016) Apple-derived pectin modulates gut microbiota, improves gut barrier function, and attenuates metabolic endotoxemia in rats with dietinduced obesity. *Nutrients* 8(3):126.
- 251. Dehghan P, Gargari BP, & Jafar-Abadi MA (2014) Oligofructose-enriched inulin improves some inflammatory markers and metabolic endotoxemia in women with type 2 diabetes mellitus: a randomized controlled clinical trial. *Nutrition* 30(4):418-423.

- 252. Kleessen B, Stoof G, Proll J, Schmiedl D, Noack J, & Blaut M (1997) Feeding resistant starch affects fecal and cecal microflora and short-chain fatty acids in rats. *Journal of Animal Science* 75(9).
- 253. Martino HS, Moraes EA, Natal DI, Queiroz VA, Schaffert RE, & Ribeiro SM (2012) Sorghum genotype decrease low-grade inflammation, oxidative stress and maintained intestinal morphology in rats fed with high-fat diet. *The FASEB Journal* 26:823-834.
- 254. Lis DM, Stellingwerff T, Shing CM, Ahuja KD, & Fell JW (2015) Exploring the popularity, experiences, and beliefs surrounding gluten-free diets in nonceliac athletes. *International Journal of Sport Nutrition and Exercise Metabolism* 25(1):37-45.
- 255. Gaesser GA & Angadi SS (2012) Gluten-free diet: Imprudent dietary advice for the general population? *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics* 112(9):1330-1333.
- 256. Ciacci C, Maiuri L, Caporaso N, Bucci C, Del Giudice L, Massardo DR, Pontieri P, Di Fonzo N, Bean SR, & Ioerger B (2007) Celiac disease: in vitro and in vivo safety and palatability of wheat-free sorghum food products. *Clinical Nutrition* 26(6):799-805.
- Chavan U, Patil S, Rao BD, & Patil J (2015) Processing of sorghum flakes into their products. *European Journal of Molecular Biology and Biochemistry* 2(1):49-58.
- 258. Duodu K, Minnaar A, & Taylor J (1999) Effect of cooking and irradiation on the labile vitamins and antinutrient content of a traditional African sorghum porridge and spinach relish. *Food Chemistry* 66(1):21-27.
- 259. Al-Mamary M, Molham A-H, Abdulwali A-A, & Al-Obeidi A (2001) In vivo effects of dietary sorghum tannins on rabbit digestive enzymes and mineral absorption. *Nutrition Research* 21(10):1393-1401.
- 260. Bhat RV, Shetty H, & Vasanthi S (2000) Human and animal health significance of mycotoxins in sorghum with special reference to fumonisins. *Technical and Institutional Options for Sorghum Grain Mold Management: Proceedings of an International Consultation*, (ICRISAT), pp 18-19.

- 261. Abdelgadir M, Abbas M, Järvi A, Elbagir M, Eltom M, & Berne C (2005) Glycaemic and insulin responses of six traditional Sudanese carbohydraterich meals in subjects with Type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Diabetic Medicine* 22(2):213-217.
- Pawlak D, Ebbeling C, & Ludwig D (2002) Should obese patients be counselled to follow a low-glycaemic index diet? Yes. *Obesity reviews* 3(4):235-243.
- 263. Woo K, Ko J, & Jeong H (2014) Effect of milling time on antioxidant compounds and activities of methanol extracts of sorghum [Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench]. *Food Science and Biotechnology* 23(6):1741-1746.
- 264. Tosh SM, Brummer Y, Miller SS, Regand A, Defelice C, Duss R, Wolever TM, & Wood PJ (2010) Processing affects the physicochemical properties of β-glucan in oat bran cereal. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 58(13):7723-7730.
- 265. Dewettinck K, Van Bockstaele F, Kühne B, Van de Walle D, Courtens T, & Gellynck X (2008) Nutritional value of bread: Influence of processing, food interaction and consumer perception. *Journal of Cereal Science* 48(2):243-257.
- 266. Muir JG, Birkett A, Brown I, Jones G, & O'Dea K (1995) Food processing and maize variety affects amounts of starch escaping digestion in the small intestine. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 61(1):82-89.
- 267. Monteiro CA (2009) Nutrition and health. The issue is not food, nor nutrients, so much as processing. *Public Health Nutrition* 12(5):729.
- 268. Ortin WGN & Yu PQ (2009) Nutrient variation and availability of wheat DDGS, corn DDGS and blend DDGS from bioethanol plants. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 89:1754.
- 269. Lai S-T, Lee J-S, Yu T-H, & Chang C-Y (2012) Effects of the Addition of Fermented Sorghum or Distilled Fermented Sorghum on the Flavor and Quality of Sorghum Spirit. *Journal of Food & Drug Analysis* 20(2).
- Hole AS, Rud I, Grimmer S, Sigl S, Narvhus J, & Sahlstrøm S (2012)
 Improved bioavailability of dietary phenolic acids in whole grain barley and

oat groat following fermentation with probiotic Lactobacillus acidophilus, Lactobacillus johnsonii, and Lactobacillus reuteri. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 60(25):6369-6375.

- 271. Adebo OA, Njobeh PB, & Kayitesi E (2018) Fermentation by Lactobacillus fermentum strains (singly and in combination) enhances the properties of ting from two whole grain sorghum types. *Journal of Cereal Science* 82:49-56.
- 272. Taylor J & Duodu KG (2015) Effects of processing sorghum and millets on their phenolic phytochemicals and the implications of this to the healthenhancing properties of sorghum and millet food and beverage products. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture* 95(2):225-237.
- 273. Dlamini NR, Taylor JR, & Rooney LW (2007) The effect of sorghum type and processing on the antioxidant properties of African sorghum-based foods. *Food Chemistry* 105(4):1412-1419.
- 274. Annison G & Choct M (1991) Anti-nutritive activities of cereal non-starch polysaccharides in broiler diets and strategies minimizing their effects. *World's Poultry Science Journal* 47(3):232-242.
- 275. Rowe J, Choct M, & Pethick D (1999) Processing cereal grains for animal feeding. *Australian Journal of Agricultural Research* 50(5):721-736.
- Rooney L & Pflugfelder R (1986) Factors affecting starch digestibility with special emphasis on sorghum and corn. *Journal of Animal Science* 63(5):1607-1623.
- 277. Koepsell H (2017) The Na+-D-glucose cotransporters SGLT1 and SGLT2 are targets for the treatment of diabetes and cancer. *Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 170:148-165.
- Lehmann A & Hornby PJ (2016) Intestinal SGLT1 in metabolic health and disease. *American Journal of Physiology - Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 310(11):G887-G898.
- 279. Eichenberger M, Lehka BJ, Folly C, Fischer D, Martens S, Simón E, & Naesby M (2017) Metabolic engineering of Saccharomyces cerevisiae for de novo production of dihydrochalcones with known antioxidant, antidiabetic, and sweet tasting properties. *Metabolic Engineering* 39:80-89.

- 280. Wright EM, Hirayama BA, & Loo DF (2007) Active sugar transport in health and disease. *Journal of Internal Medicine* 261(1):32-43.
- Thorens B (2015) GLUT2, glucose sensing and glucose homeostasis. *Diabetologia* 58(2):221-232.
- 282. Leturque A, Brot-Laroche E, & Le Gall M (2009) GLUT2 mutations, translocation, and receptor function in diet sugar managing. *American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology And Metabolism* 296(5):E985-E992.
- Kellett GL & Brot-Laroche E (2005) Apical GLUT2: A Major Pathway of Intestinal Sugar Absorption. *Diabetes* 54(10):3056-3062.
- 284. Kwon O, Eck P, Chen S, Corpe CP, Lee J-H, Kruhlak M, & Levine M (2007) Inhibition of the intestinal glucose transporter GLUT2 by flavonoids. *The FASEB Journal* 21(2):366-377.
- 285. Shimizu M, Kobayashi Y, Suzuki M, Satsu H, & Miyamoto Y (2000) Regulation of intestinal glucose transport by tea catechins. *BioFactors* 13(1-4):61-65.
- 286. Li JM, Che CT, Lau CBS, Leung PS, & Cheng CHK (2006) Inhibition of intestinal and renal Na+-glucose cotransporter by naringenin. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology* 38(5):985-995.
- 287. Chabane MN, Ahmad AA, Peluso J, Muller CD, & Ubeaud-Séquier G (2009) Quercetin and naringenin transport across human intestinal Caco-2 cells. *Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology* 61(11):1473-1483.
- 288. Cermak R, Landgraf S, & Wolffram S (2004) Quercetin glucosides inhibit glucose uptake into brush-border-membrane vesicles of porcine jejunum. *British Journal of Nutrition* 91(6):849-855.
- 289. Zhang W-Y, Lee J-J, Kim Y, Kim I-S, Han J-H, Lee S-G, Ahn M-J, Jung S-H, & Myung C-S (2012) Effect of eriodictyol on glucose uptake and insulin resistance in vitro. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 60(31):7652-7658.
- 290. Manach C, Scalbert A, Morand C, Rémésy C, & Jiménez L (2004)
 Polyphenols: food sources and bioavailability. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 79(5):727-747.

- 291. D Archivio M, Filesi C, Di Benedetto R, Gargiulo R, Giovannini C, & Masella R (2007) Polyphenols, dietary sources and bioavailability. *Annali-Istituto Superiore di Sanita* 43(4):348.
- 292. Melstrom LG, Salabat MR, Ding X-Z, Milam BM, Strouch M, Pelling JC, & Bentrem DJ (2008) Apigenin inhibits the GLUT-1 glucose transporter and the phosphoinositide 3-kinase/Akt pathway in human pancreatic cancer cells. *Pancreas* 37(4):426-431.
- 293. Kottra G & Daniel H (2007) Flavonoid glycosides are not transported by the human Na+/glucose transporter when expressed in Xenopus laevis oocytes, but effectively inhibit electrogenic glucose uptake. *Journal of Pharmacology* and Experimental Therapeutics 322(2):829-835.
- 294. Crespy V, Aprikian O, Morand C, Besson C, Manach C, Demigné C, & Rémésy C (2001) Bioavailability of Phloretin and Phloridzin in Rats. *The Journal of Nutrition* 131(12):3227-3230.
- 295. Wright EM, Loo DDF, Hirayama BA, & Turk E (2004) Surprising Versatility of Na+-Glucose Cotransporters: SLC5. *Physiology* 19(6):370-376.
- 296. Cheeseman CI (1993) GLUT2 is the transporter for fructose across the rat intestinal basolateral membrane. *Gastroenterology* 105(4):1050-1056.
- 297. Ait-Omar A, Monteiro-Sepulveda M, Poitou C, Le Gall M, Cotillard A, Gilet J, Garbin K, Houllier A, Château D, Lacombe A, Veyrie N, Hugol D, Tordjman J, Magnan C, Serradas P, Clément K, Leturque A, & Brot-Laroche E (2011) GLUT2 Accumulation in Enterocyte Apical and Intracellular Membranes. *Diabetes* 60(10):2598-2607.
- 298. Corpe CP, Basaleh MM, Affleck J, Gould G, Jess TJ, & Kellett GL (The regulation of GLUT5 and GLUT2 activity in the adaptation of intestinal brush-border fructose transport in diabetes. *Pflügers Archiv* 432(2):192-201.
- 299. De Vos A, Heimberg H, Quartier E, Huypens P, Bouwens L, Pipeleers D, & Schuit F (1995) Human and rat beta cells differ in glucose transporter but not in glucokinase gene expression. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 96(5):2489-2495.

- 300. Wang Z & Gleichmann H (1998) GLUT2 in Pancreatic Islets: Crucial Target Molecule in Diabetes Induced With Multiple Low Doses of Streptozotocin in Mice. *Diabetes* 47(1):50-56.
- 301. Thorens B, Wu YJ, Leahy JL, & Weir GC (1992) The loss of GLUT2 expression by glucose-unresponsive beta cells of db/db mice is reversible and is induced by the diabetic environment. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 90(1):77-85.
- 302. Ohneda M, Inman LR, & Unger RH (1995) Caloric restriction in obese prediabetic rats prevents beta-cell depletion, loss of beta-cell GLUT 2 and glucose incompetence. *Diabetologia* 38(2):173-179.
- 303. Gremlich S, Bonny C, Waeber G, & Thorens B (1997) Fatty acids decrease IDX-1 expression in rat pancreatic islets and reduce GLUT2, glucokinase, insulin, and somatostatin levels. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 272(48):30261-30269.
- 304. Kim YB, Iwashita S, Tamura T, Tokuyama K, & Suzuki M (1995) Effect of High-Fat Diet on the Gene Expression of Pancreatic GLUT2 and Glucokinase in Rats. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 208(3):1092-1098.
- 305. Jörns A, Tiedge M, Ziv E, Shafrir E, & Lenzen S (2002) Gradual loss of pancreatic beta-cell insulin, glucokinase and GLUT2 glucose transporter immunoreactivities during the time course of nutritionally induced type-2 diabetes in Psammomys obesus (sand rat). *Virchows Archiv* 440(1):63-69.
- 306. Ohneda M, Inman L, & Unger R (1995) Caloric restriction in obese prediabetic rats prevents beta-cell depletion, loss of beta-cell GLUT 2 and glucose incompetence. *Diabetologia* 38(2):173-179.
- 307. Hellman B, Lernmark A, Sehlin J, Taljedal IB, & Whistler RL (1973) The pancreatic beta-cell recognition of insulin secretagogues. 3. Effects of substituting sulphur for oxygen in the D-glucose molecule. *Biochem Pharmacol* 22(1):29-35.

- 308. Cohen M, Kitsberg D, Tsytkin S, Shulman M, Aroeti B, & Nahmias Y (2014) Live imaging of GLUT2 glucose-dependent trafficking and its inhibition in polarized epithelial cysts. *Open Biology* 4(7):140091.
- 309. Piper K, Brickwood S, Turnpenny L, Cameron I, Ball S, Wilson D, & Hanley N (2004) Beta cell differentiation during early human pancreas development. *Journal of Endocrinology* 181(1):11-23.
- 310. Ferrer J, Benito C, & Gomis R (1995) Pancreatic islet GLUT2 glucose transporter mRNA and protein expression in humans with and without NIDDM. *Diabetes* 44(12):1369-1374.
- 311. McCulloch LJ, van de Bunt M, Braun M, Frayn KN, Clark A, & Gloyn AL (2011) GLUT2 (SLC2A2) is not the principal glucose transporter in human pancreatic beta cells: Implications for understanding genetic association signals at this locus. *Molecular Genetics and Metabolism* 104(4):648-653.
- Brown GK (2000) Glucose transporters: Structure, function and consequences of deficiency. *Journal of Inherited Metabolic Disease* 23(3):237-246.
- 313. Burcelin R, Dolci W, & Thorens B (2000) Glucose sensing by the hepatoportal sensor is GLUT2-dependent: in vivo analysis in GLUT2-null mice. *Diabetes* 49(10):1643-1648.
- 314. Seyer P, Vallois D, Poitry-Yamate C, Sch, xFc, tz F, xE, xE, ric, Metref S, Tarussio D, Maechler P, Staels B, Lanz B, Grueter R, Decaris J, Turner S, da Costa A, Preitner F, xE, xE, ric, Minehira K, Foretz M, & Thorens B (Hepatic glucose sensing is required to preserve β cell glucose competence. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 123(4):1662-1676.
- 315. Rencurel F, Waeber G, Antione B, Rocchiccioli F, Maulard P, Girard J, & Leturque A (1996) Requirement of glucose metabolism for regulation of glucose transporter type 2 (GLUT2) gene expression in liver. *Biochemical Journal* 314(3):903-909.
- 316. Postic C, Burcelin R, Rencurel F, Pegorier J-P, Loizeau M, Girard J, & Leturque A (1993) Evidence for a transient inhibitory effect of insulin on

GLUT2 expression in the liver: studies in vivo and in vitro. *Biochemical Journal* 293(1):119-124.

- 317. Nordlie RC, Foster JD, & Lange AJ (1999) Regulation of glucose production by the liver. *Annual review of nutrition* 19(1):379-406.
- 318. Hofmann CA, Edwards CW, 3rd, Hillman RM, & Colca JR (1992) Treatment of insulin-resistant mice with the oral antidiabetic agent pioglitazone: evaluation of liver GLUT2 and phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase expression. *Endocrinology* 130(2):735-740.
- 319. Burcelin R, Eddouks M, Kande J, Assan R, & Girard J (1992) Evidence that GLUT-2 mRNA and protein concentrations are decreased by hyperinsulinaemia and increased by hyperglycaemia in liver of diabetic rats. *Biochemical Journal* 288(2):675-679.
- 320. Im (2005) Identification and characterization of peroxisome proliferator response element in the mouse GLUT2 promoter. *Experimental & Molecular Medicine* 37(2):101.
- 321. Yamamoto T, Fukumoto H, Koh G, Yano H, Yasuda K, Masuda K, Ikeda H, Imura H, & Seino Y (1991) Liver and muscle-fat type glucose transporter gene expression in obese and diabetic rats. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 175(3):995-1002.
- 322. Okamoto Y, Tanaka S, & Haga Y (2002) Enhanced GLUT2 gene expression in an oleic acid-induced in vitro fatty liver model. *Hepatology Research* 23(2):138-144.
- 323. OHNISHI Y, TAKAGI S, MIURA T, USAMI M, KAKO M, ISHIHARA E, YANO H, TANIGAWA K, & SEINO Y (1996) Effect of ginseng radix on GLUT2 protein content in mouse liver in normal and epinephrine-induced hyperglycemic mice. *Biological and Pharmaceutical Bulletin* 19(9):1238-1240.
- 324. Brichard S, Desbuquois B, & Girard J (1993) Vanadate treatment of diabetic rats reverses the impaired expression of genes involved in hepatic glucose metabolism: effects on glycolytic and gluconeogenic enzymes, and on

glucose transporter GLUT2. *Molecular and cellular endocrinology* 91(1):91-97.

- 325. Hofmann CA, Edwards 3rd C, Hillman RM, & Colca JR (1992) Treatment of insulin-resistant mice with the oral antidiabetic agent pioglitazone: evaluation of liver GLUT2 and phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase expression. *Endocrinology* 130(2):735-740.
- Harada N & Inagaki N (2012) Role of sodium-glucose transporters in glucose uptake of the intestine and kidney. *Journal of Diabetes Investigation* 3(4):352-353.
- Chao EC & Henry RR (2010) SGLT2 inhibition a novel strategy for diabetes treatment. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery* 9(7):551-559.
- 328. Rahmoune H, Thompson PW, Ward JM, Smith CD, Hong G, & Brown J (2005) Glucose Transporters in Human Renal Proximal Tubular Cells Isolated From the Urine of Patients With Non–Insulin-Dependent Diabetes. *Diabetes* 54(12):3427-3434.
- 329. Kamran M, Peterson RG, & Dominguez JH (1997) Overexpression of GLUT2 gene in renal proximal tubules of diabetic Zucker rats. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology* 8(6):943-948.
- 330. Marks J, Carvou NJC, Debnam ES, Srai SK, & Unwin RJ (2003) Diabetes Increases Facilitative Glucose Uptake and GLUT2 Expression at the Rat Proximal Tubule Brush Border Membrane. *The Journal of Physiology* 553(1):137-145.
- 331. Meng W, Ellsworth BA, Nirschl AA, McCann PJ, Patel M, Girotra RN, Wu G, Sher PM, Morrison EP, Biller SA, Zahler R, Deshpande PP, Pullockaran A, Hagan DL, Morgan N, Taylor JR, Obermeier MT, Humphreys WG, Khanna A, Discenza L, Robertson JG, Wang A, Han S, Wetterau JR, Janovitz EB, Flint OP, Whaley JM, & Washburn WN (2008) Discovery of Dapagliflozin: A Potent, Selective Renal Sodium-Dependent Glucose Cotransporter 2 (SGLT2) Inhibitor for the Treatment of Type 2 Diabetes. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* 51(5):1145-1149.

- 332. Ibu JO & Short AH (1986) The inhibitory effect of phlorhzin and phloretin on hexose transport in the liver. *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology* 21(sup124):75-81.
- 333. Katsuno K, Fujimori Y, Takemura Y, Hiratochi M, Itoh F, Komatsu Y, Fujikura H, & Isaji M (2007) Sergliflozin, a Novel Selective Inhibitor of Low-Affinity Sodium Glucose Cotransporter (SGLT2), Validates the Critical Role of SGLT2 in Renal Glucose Reabsorption and Modulates Plasma Glucose Level. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* 320(1):323-330.
- Green A, Krause J, & Rumberger JM (2014) Curcumin is a direct inhibitor of glucose transport in adipocytes. *Phytomedicine* 21(2):118-122.
- 335. Crespy V, Morand C, Besson C, Manach C, Démigné C, & Rémésy C (2001) Comparison of the Intestinal Absorption of Quercetin, Phloretin and Their Glucosides in Rats. *The Journal of Nutrition* 131(8):2109-2114.
- 336. Nithiya T & Udayakumar R (2016) Antihyperglycemic Effect of an Important Phytocompound-Phloretin on Streptozotocin Induced Diabetes: An Experimental Study. *Journal of Advances in Medical and Pharmaceutical Sciences* 7(2):1-10.
- 337. Najafian M, Jahromi MZ, Nowroznejhad MJ, Khajeaian P, Kargar MM, Sadeghi M, & Arasteh A (2012) Phloridzin reduces blood glucose levels and improves lipids metabolism in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. *Molecular Biology Reports* 39(5):5299-5306.
- 338. Masumoto S, Akimoto Y, Oike H, & Kobori M (2009) Dietary Phloridzin Reduces Blood Glucose Levels and Reverses Sglt1 Expression in the Small Intestine in Streptozotocin-Induced Diabetic Mice. *Journal of Agricultural* and Food Chemistry 57(11):4651-4656.
- 339. Sampath C, Sang S, & Ahmedna M (2016) In vitro and in vivo inhibition of aldose reductase and advanced glycation end products by phloretin, epigallocatechin 3-gallate and [6]-gingerol. *Biomedicine & Pharmacotherapy* 84:502-513.

- Alsanea S, Gao M, & Liu D (2017) Phloretin Prevents High-Fat Diet-Induced Obesity and Improves Metabolic Homeostasis. *The AAPS Journal* 19(3):797-805.
- 341. Ren D, Liu Y, Zhao Y, & Yang X (2016) Hepatotoxicity and endothelial dysfunction induced by high choline diet and the protective effects of phloretin in mice. *Food and Chemical Toxicology* 94:203-212.
- 342. Ochoa L, Wang X, Weakley S, Kougias P, Lin P, Yao Q, & Chen C (2010) Naturally Occurring Antioxidant Phloretin Inhibits The HIV Nef Protein-Induced Endothelial Dysfunction in Porcine Coronary Artery Rings. *Journal* of Surgical Research 158(2):361.
- 343. Stangl V, Lorenz M, Ludwig A, Grimbo N, Guether C, Sanad W, Ziemer S, Martus P, Baumann G, & Stangl K (2005) The Flavonoid Phloretin Suppresses Stimulated Expression of Endothelial Adhesion Molecules and Reduces Activation of Human Platelets. *The Journal of Nutrition* 135(2):172-178.
- Donath MY & Shoelson SE (2011) Type 2 diabetes as an inflammatory disease. *Nature reviews. Immunology* 11(2):98.
- 345. Kim F, Pham M, Luttrell I, Bannerman DD, Tupper J, Thaler J, Hawn TR, Raines EW, & Schwartz MW (2007) Toll-Like Receptor-4 Mediates Vascular Inflammation and Insulin Resistance in Diet-Induced Obesity. *Circulation Research* 100(11):1589-1596.
- 346. dela Peña A, Leclercq I, Field J, George J, Jones B, & Farrell G (2005) NFκB Activation, Rather Than TNF, Mediates Hepatic Inflammation in a Murine Dietary Model of Steatohepatitis. *Gastroenterology* 129(5):1663-1674.
- 347. Torra IP, Gervois P, & Staels B (1999) Peroxisome proliterator-activated receptor alpha in metabolic disease, inflammation, atherosclerosis and aging. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 10(2):151-160.
- 348. Rogoll D, Bergmann H, Hellenschmidt D, Heinze J, Scheppach W, Melcher R, & Richling E (2012) Influence of apple polyphenols on the intestinal barrier in a colonic cell model. 2012 83(2):8.

- 349. Chang W-T, Huang W-C, & Liou C-J (2012) Evaluation of the antiinflammatory effects of phloretin and phlorizin in lipopolysaccharidestimulated mouse macrophages. *Food Chemistry* 134(2):972-979.
- 350. Lu X-y, Zeng Y-y, Ye Y-x, Zhou Y-y, Mu J-j, & Zhao X-h (2009) Antiinflammatory and immunosuppressive effect of phloretin. *Yao xue xue bao = Acta pharmaceutica Sinica* 44(5):480-485.
- 351. Huang W-C, Chang W-T, Wu S-J, Xu P-Y, Ting N-C, & Liou C-J (2013)
 Phloretin and phlorizin promote lipolysis and inhibit inflammation in mouse
 3T3-L1 cells and in macrophage-adipocyte co-cultures. *Molecular Nutrition*& Food Research 57(10):1803-1813.
- 352. National Health and Medical Research Council (2014) Australian code for the care and use of animals for scientific purposes, 8th Edition (Canberra: National Health and Medical Research Council).
- 353. Panchal SK, Poudyal H, Iyer A, Nazer R, Alam A, Diwan V, Kauter K, Sernia C, Campbell F, & Ward L (2011) High-carbohydrate, high-fat diet– induced metabolic syndrome and cardiovascular remodeling in rats. *Journal* of Cardiovascular Pharmacology 57(5):611-624.
- 354. Lamouche G, Dufour M, Hewko M, Vergnole S, Gauthier B, Bisaillon C-É, Monchalin J-P, & Sowa MG (2010) Intravascular optical coherence tomography on a beating heart model. *Journal of Biomedical Optics* 15(4):046023-046023-046027.
- 355. Brown L, Duce B, Miric G, & Sernia C (1999) Reversal of cardiac fibrosis in deoxycorticosterone acetate-salt hypertensive rats by inhibition of the reninangiotensin system. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology: JASN* 10:S143-148.
- 356. Mirsky I & Parmley W (1974) Evaluation of passive elastic stiffness for the left ventricle and isolated heart muscle (John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York) pp 331-358.
- 357. Yildiz O, Seyrek M, Guven Polat G, Marti Akgun O, & Macit E (2014) Dental Polymers: Effects on Vascular Tone. *Encyclopedia of Biomedical Polymers and Polymeric Biometarials. New York: Taylor & Francis*:1-13.

- 358. Pan Y & Pratt CA (2008) Metabolic syndrome and its association with diet and physical activity in US adolescents. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association* 108(2):276-286.
- 359. O'neill S & O'driscoll L (2015) Metabolic syndrome: a closer look at the growing epidemic and its associated pathologies. *Obesity reviews* 16(1):1-12.
- 360. Salas-Salvadó J, Guasch-Ferré M, Lee C-H, Estruch R, Clish CB, & Ros E (2016) Protective effects of the Mediterranean diet on type 2 diabetes and metabolic syndrome. *The Journal of Nutrition* 146(4):920S-927S.
- 361. Di Daniele N, Petramala L, Di Renzo L, Sarlo F, Della Rocca DG, Rizzo M, Fondacaro V, Iacopino L, Pepine CJ, & De Lorenzo A (2013) Body composition changes and cardiometabolic benefits of a balanced Italian Mediterranean Diet in obese patients with metabolic syndrome. *Acta Diabetologica* 50(3):409-416.
- 362. Brader L, Uusitupa M, Dragsted LO, & Hermansen K (2014) Effects of an isocaloric healthy Nordic diet on ambulatory blood pressure in metabolic syndrome: a randomized SYSDIET sub-study. *European journal of clinical nutrition* 68(1):57.
- 363. Giacco R, Costabile G, Della Pepa G, Anniballi G, Griffo E, Mangione A, Cipriano P, Viscovo D, Clemente G, & Landberg R (2014) A whole-grain cereal-based diet lowers postprandial plasma insulin and triglyceride levels in individuals with metabolic syndrome. *Nutrition, Metabolism and Cardiovascular Diseases* 24(8):837-844.
- 364. Vetrani C, Costabile G, Luongo D, Naviglio D, Rivellese AA, Riccardi G, & Giacco R (2016) Effects of whole-grain cereal foods on plasma short chain fatty acid concentrations in individuals with the metabolic syndrome. *Nutrition* 32(2):217-221.
- 365. Jackson KH, West SG, Heuvel JPV, Jonnalagadda SS, Ross AB, Hill AM, Grieger JA, Lemieux SK, & Kris-Etherton PM (2014) Effects of whole and refined grains in a weight-loss diet on markers of metabolic syndrome in individuals with increased waist circumference: a randomized controlledfeeding trial. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 100(2):577-586.

- 366. Nwose EU, Oguoma VM, Bwititi PT, & Richards RS (2015) Metabolic Syndrome and Prediabetes in Ndokwa Community of Nigeria: Preliminary Study. North American Journal of Medical Sciences 7(2):53-58.
- 367. Axe D, Bolsen K, Harmon D, Lee R, Milliken G, & Avery T (1987) Effect of wheat and high-moisture sorghum grain fed singly and in combination on ruminal fermentation, solid and liquid flow, site and extent of digestion and feeding performance of cattle. *Journal of Animal Science* 64(3):897-906.
- 368. Herder C, Færch K, Carstensen-Kirberg M, Lowe GD, Haapakoski R, Witte DR, Brunner EJ, Roden M, Tabák AG, Kivimäki M, & Vistisen D (2016) Biomarkers of subclinical inflammation and increases in glycaemia, insulin resistance and beta-cell function in non-diabetic individuals: the Whitehall II study. *European Journal of Endocrinology* 175(5):367-377.
- 369. Böni-Schnetzler M, Boller S, Debray S, Bouzakri K, Meier DT, Prazak R, Kerr-Conte J, Pattou F, Ehses JA, Schuit FC, & Donath MY (2009) Free Fatty Acids Induce a Proinflammatory Response in Islets via the Abundantly Expressed Interleukin-1 Receptor I. *Endocrinology* 150(12):5218-5229.
- 370. Shi H, Kokoeva MV, Inouye K, Tzameli I, Yin H, & Flier JS (2006) TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid–induced insulin resistance. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116(11):3015-3025.
- 371. Xu H, Barnes GT, Yang Q, Tan G, Yang D, Chou CJ, Sole J, Nichols A, Ross JS, Tartaglia LA, & Chen H (2003) Chronic inflammation in fat plays a crucial role in the development of obesity-related insulin resistance. *Journal* of Clinical Investigation 112(12):1821-1830.
- 372. Talavéra S, Felgines C, Texier O, Besson C, Mazur A, Lamaison J-L, & Rémésy C (2006) Bioavailability of a bilberry anthocyanin extract and its impact on plasma antioxidant capacity in rats. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture* 86(1):90-97.
- 373. Moreira APB, Texeira TFS, Ferreira AB, Peluzio MdCG, & Alfenas RdCG (2012) Influence of a high-fat diet on gut microbiota, intestinal permeability and metabolic endotoxaemia. *British Journal of Nutrition* 108(05):801-809.

- 374. Pendyala S, Walker JM, & Holt PR (2012) A high-fat diet is associated with endotoxemia that originates from the gut. *Gastroenterology* 142(5):1100-1101. e1102.
- 375. Neyrinck AM, Van Hée VF, Piront N, De Backer F, Toussaint O, Cani PD, & Delzenne NM (2012) Wheat-derived arabinoxylan oligosaccharides with prebiotic effect increase satietogenic gut peptides and reduce metabolic endotoxemia in diet-induced obese mice. *Nutrition & Diabetes* 2(1):e28.
- Weickert MO & Pfeiffer AFH (2008) Metabolic Effects of Dietary Fiber Consumption and Prevention of Diabetes. *The Journal of Nutrition* 138(3):439-442.
- 377. Papathanasopoulos A & Camilleri M (2010) Dietary fiber supplements: effects in obesity and metabolic syndrome and relationship to gastrointestinal functions. *Gastroenterology* 138(1):65-72. e62.
- 378. Nguyen P-H, Zhao BT, Lee JH, Kim YH, Min BS, & Woo MH (2015) Isolation of benzoic and cinnamic acid derivatives from the grains of Sorghum bicolor and their inhibition of lipopolysaccharide-induced nitric oxide production in RAW 264.7 cells. *Food Chemistry* 168:512-519.
- 379. Rice-Evans CA & Packer L (2003) *Flavonoids in health and disease* (CRC Press).
- 380. Kumar S (2006) Spectroscopy of organic compounds. Cosmic rays 10:4.
- 381. Ieri F, Innocenti M, Andrenelli L, Vecchio V, & Mulinacci N (2011) Rapid HPLC/DAD/MS method to determine phenolic acids, glycoalkaloids and anthocyanins in pigmented potatoes (Solanum tuberosum L.) and correlations with variety and geographical origin. *Food Chemistry* 125(2):750-759.
- 382. Reagan-Shaw S, Nihal M, & Ahmad N (2008) Dose translation from animal to human studies revisited. *The FASEB Journal* 22(3):659-661.
- 383. Bachmann K, Pardoe D, & White D (1996) Scaling basic toxicokinetic parameters from rat to man. *Environmental health perspectives* 104(4):400.
- 384. Hargrove JL, Greenspan P, & Hartle DK (2004) Nutritional significance and metabolism of very long chain fatty alcohols and acids from dietary waxes. *Experimental Biology and Medicine* 229(3):215-226.

- 385. Kim WK, Chung MiK, Kang NE, Kim MH, & Park OJ (2003) Effect of resistant starch from corn or rice on glucose control, colonic events, and blood lipid concentrations in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 14(3):166-172.
- 386. Manach C, Williamson G, Morand C, Scalbert A, & Rémésy C (2005) Bioavailability and bioefficacy of polyphenols in humans. I. Review of 97 bioavailability studies. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 81(1):230S-242S.
- 387. Williamson G & Manach C (2005) Bioavailability and bioefficacy of polyphenols in humans. II. Review of 93 intervention studies. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 81(1):243S-255S.
- 388. Okubo T, Ishihara N, Oura A, Serit M, Kim M, Yamamoto T, & Mitsuoka T (1992) In vivo effects of tea polyphenol intake on human intestinal microflora and metabolism. *Bioscience, Biotechnology, and Biochemistry* 56(4):588-591.
- 389. Verzelloni E, Pellacani C, Tagliazucchi D, Tagliaferri S, Calani L, Costa LG, Brighenti F, Borges G, Crozier A, & Conte A (2011) Antiglycative and neuroprotective activity of colon-derived polyphenol catabolites. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research* 55(S1).
- 390. Wang D, Xia M, Yan X, Li D, Wang L, Xu Y, Jin T, & Ling W (2012) Gut Microbiota Metabolism of Anthocyanin Promotes Reverse Cholesterol Transport in Mice Via Repressing miRNA-10b. *Circulation Research* 111(8):967-981.
- 391. Svensson L, Sekwati-Monang B, Lutz DL, Schieber A, & Gänzle MG (2010) Phenolic acids and flavonoids in nonfermented and fermented red sorghum (Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench). *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 58(16):9214-9220.
- 392. Lee SH, Chung I-M, Cha Y-S, & Park Y (2010) Millet consumption decreased serum concentration of triglyceride and C-reactive protein but not oxidative status in hyperlipidemic rats. *Nutrition Research* 30(4):290-296.

- 393. Yin W, Carballo-Jane E, McLaren DG, Mendoza VH, Gagen K, Geoghagen NS, McNamara LA, Gorski JN, Eiermann GJ, Petrov A, Wolff M, Tong X, Wilsie LC, Akiyama TE, Chen J, Thankappan A, Xue J, Ping X, Andrews G, Wickham LA, Gai CL, Trinh T, Kulick AA, Donnelly MJ, Voronin GO, Rosa R, Cumiskey A-M, Bekkari K, Mitnaul LJ, Puig O, Chen F, Raubertas R, Wong PH, Hansen BC, Koblan KS, Roddy TP, Hubbard BK, & Strack AM (2012) Plasma lipid profiling across species for the identification of optimal animal models of human dyslipidemia. *Journal of Lipid Research* 53(1):51-65.
- 394. Stefoska-Needham A, Beck EJ, Johnson SK, Batterham MJ, Grant R, Ashton J, & Tapsell LC (2017) A Diet Enriched with Red Sorghum Flaked Biscuits, Compared to a Diet Containing White Wheat Flaked Biscuits, Does Not Enhance the Effectiveness of an Energy-Restricted Meal Plan in Overweight and Mildly Obese Adults. *Journal of the American College of Nutrition*:1-9.
- 395. Appleton D, Rand J, Priest J, Sunvold G, & Vickers J (2004) Dietary carbohydrate source affects glucose concentrations, insulin secretion, and food intake in overweight cats. *Nutrition Research* 24(6):447-467.
- 396. de Munter JS, Hu FB, Spiegelman D, Franz M, & van Dam RM (2007) Whole grain, bran, and germ intake and risk of type 2 diabetes: a prospective cohort study and systematic review. *PLoS medicine* 4(8):e261.
- 397. Mellen PB, Walsh TF, & Herrington DM (2008) Whole grain intake and cardiovascular disease: A meta-analysis. *Nutrition, Metabolism and Cardiovascular Diseases* 18(4):283-290.
- 398. Winzell MS & Ahrén B (2004) The High-Fat Diet–Fed Mouse: A Model for Studying Mechanisms and Treatment of Impaired Glucose Tolerance and Type 2 Diabetes. *Diabetes* 53(suppl 3):S215-S219.
- Butler AE, Janson J, Bonner-Weir S, Ritzel R, Rizza RA, & Butler PC (2003)
 β-Cell Deficit and Increased β-Cell Apoptosis in Humans With Type 2
 Diabetes. *Diabetes* 52(1):102-110.
- 400. Xu G, Stoffers DA, Habener JF, & Bonner-Weir S (1999) Exendin-4 stimulates both beta-cell replication and neogenesis, resulting in increased

beta-cell mass and improved glucose tolerance in diabetic rats. *Diabetes* 48(12):2270-2276.

- 401. Kjems LL, Kirby BM, Welsh EM, Veldhuis JD, Straume M, McIntyre SS, Yang D, Lefèbvre P, & Butler PC (2001) Decrease in β-cell mass leads to impaired pulsatile insulin secretion, reduced postprandial hepatic insulin clearance, and relative hyperglucagonemia in the minipig. *Diabetes* 50(9).
- 402. Kahn SE (2001) The Importance of β-Cell Failure in the Development and Progression of Type 2 Diabetes. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 86(9):4047-4058.
- 403. Donath MY, Böni-Schnetzler M, Ellingsgaard H, & Ehses JA (2009) Islet inflammation impairs the pancreatic β-cell in type 2 diabetes. *Physiology* 24(6):325-331.
- 404. Thomas HE, Darwiche R, Corbett JA, & Kay TWH (2002) Interleukin-1 Plus
 γ-Interferon-Induced Pancreatic β-Cell Dysfunction Is Mediated by β-Cell
 Nitric Oxide Production. *Diabetes* 51(2):311-316.
- 405. Dembinska-Kiec A, Mykkänen O, Kiec-Wilk B, & Mykkänen H (2008) Antioxidant phytochemicals against type 2 diabetes. *British Journal of Nutrition* 99(E-S1):ES109-ES117.
- 406. Kim E, Kim S, & Park Y (2015) Sorghum extract exerts cholesterol-lowering effects through the regulation of hepatic cholesterol metabolism in hypercholesterolemic mice. *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition* 66(3):308-313.
- 407. Schalkwijk CG, Poland DCW, van Dijk W, Kok A, Emeis JJ, Dräger AM, Doni A, van Hinsbergh VWM, & Stehouwer CDA (1999) Plasma concentration of C-reactive protein is increased in Type I diabetic patients without clinical macroangiopathy and correlates with markers of endothelial dysfunction: evidence for chronic inflammation. *Diabetologia* 42(3):351-357.
- 408. Yudkin JS, Stehouwer CDA, Emeis JJ, & Coppack SW (1999) C-Reactive Protein in Healthy Subjects: Associations With Obesity, Insulin Resistance, and Endothelial Dysfunction: A Potential Role for Cytokines Originating

From Adipose Tissue? *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 19(4):972-978.

- 409. Hamblin M, Chang L, Fan Y, Zhang J, & Chen YE (2009) PPARs and the Cardiovascular System. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 11(6):1415-1452.
- 410. Toufektsian M-C, de Lorgeril M, Nagy N, Salen P, Donati MB, Giordano L, Mock H-P, Peterek S, Matros A, Petroni K, Pilu R, Rotilio D, Tonelli C, de Leiris J, Boucher F, & Martin C (2008) Chronic Dietary Intake of Plant-Derived Anthocyanins Protects the Rat Heart against Ischemia-Reperfusion Injury. *The Journal of Nutrition* 138(4):747-752.
- 411. Wang Q, Han P, Zhang M, Xia M, Zhu H, Ma J, Hou M, Tang Z, & Ling W (2007) Supplementation of black rice pigment fraction improves antioxidant and anti-inflammatory status in patients with coronary heart disease. *Asia Pacific Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 16(Suppl 1):295-301.
- 412. Shen Y, Song X, Chen Y, Li L, Sun J, Huang C, Ou S, & Zhang H (2017) Effects of sorghum, purple rice and rhubarb rice on lipids status and antioxidant capacity in mice fed a high-fat diet. *Journal of Functional Foods* 39:103-111.
- 413. Akande I, Oseni A, & Biobaku O (2010) Effects of aqueous extract of Sorghum bicolor on hepatic, histological and haematological indices in rats. *Journal of Cell & Animal Biology* 4:137-142.
- 414. Arroyo J, Dubois J, Lavigne F, Brachet M, & Fortun-Lamothe L (2016) Effects of replacing corn with sorghum on the performance of overfed mule ducks. *Poultry science* 95(6):1304-1311.
- 415. Echem C, Bomfim GF, Ceravolo GS, Oliveira MA, Santos-Eichler RA, Bechara LR, Veras MM, Saldiva P, Ferreira JC, & Akamine EH (2015) Antitoll like receptor 4 (TLR4) therapy diminishes cardiac remodeling regardless of changes in blood pressure in spontaneously hypertensive rats (SHR). *International Journal of Cardiology* 187:243-245.
- Myers BS, Dempsey DT, Yasar S, Martin JS, Parkman HP, & Ryan JP (1997) Acute Experimental Distal Colitis Alters Colonic Transit in Rats. *Journal of Surgical Research* 69(1):107-112.

- 417. Lakhan SE & Kirchgessner A (2011) Anti-inflammatory effects of nicotine in obesity and ulcerative colitis. *Journal of Translational Medicine* 9:129.
- 418. Chang X-W, Qin Y, Jin Z, Xi T-F, Yang X, Lu Z-H, Tang Y-P, Cai W-T, Chen S-J, & Xie D-P (2015) Interleukin-6 (IL-6) mediated the increased contraction of distal colon in streptozotocin-induced diabetes in rats via IL-6 receptor pathway. *International Journal of Clinical and Experimental Pathology* 8(5):4514.
- 419. Ohama T, Hori M, Momotani E, Iwakura Y, Guo F, Kishi H, Kobayashi S, & Ozaki H (2007) Intestinal inflammation downregulates smooth muscle CPI-17 through induction of TNF-α and causes motility disorders. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 292(5):G1429-G1438.
- 420. Nwinyi F & Kwanashie H (2013) Comparative effects of Sorghum bicolor leaf base extract on tissues isolated from some body systems of experimental animals. *Journal of Medicinal Plants Research* 7(41):3041-3051.
- 421. Nwinyi F & Kwanashie H (2009) Evaluation of Sorghum bicolor leaf base extract for gastrointestinal effects. *African Journal of Biotechnology* 8(21).
- 422. Stenman LK, Holma R, & Korpela R (2012) High-fat-induced intestinal permeability dysfunction associated with altered fecal bile acids. *World journal of gastroenterology: WJG* 18(9):923.
- 423. Sambolin-Escobales L, Nazario M, Torres-Aguiar R, Cruz ML, Yamamura Y, Appleyard CB, & Chompre G (2016) A High Fat Diet Induces Decreased Levels of Colonic Tight Junctions and Inflammatory Cytokine Expression in Sprague Dawley Rats. *The FASEB Journal* 30(1 Supplement):1b698-1b698.
- 424. Suzuki T & Hara H (2010) Dietary fat and bile juice, but not obesity, are responsible for the increase in small intestinal permeability induced through the suppression of tight junction protein expression in LETO and OLETF rats. *Nutrition & Metabolism* 7(1):19.
- 425. Bouhet S & Oswald IP (2005) The effects of mycotoxins, fungal food contaminants, on the intestinal epithelial cell-derived innate immune response. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology* 108(1):199-209.

- 426. Pizzorno J (2013) Zonulin! the wheat conundrum solved (well, mostly...).*Integr Med Clin J* 12(4):8-14.
- 427. Chen T, Kim CY, Kaur A, Lamothe L, Shaikh M, Keshavarzian A, & Hamaker BR (2017) Dietary fibre-based SCFA mixtures promote both protection and repair of intestinal epithelial barrier function in a Caco-2 cell model. *Food & function* 8(3):1166-1173.
- 428. Piche T, Barbara G, Aubert P, Des Varannes SB, Dainese R, Nano J-L, Cremon C, Stanghellini V, De Giorgio R, & Galmiche JP (2009) Impaired intestinal barrier integrity in the colon of patients with irritable bowel syndrome: involvement of soluble mediators. *Gut* 58(2):196-201.
- 429. Garay-Malpartida HM, Mourão RF, Mantovani M, Santos IA, Sogayar MC,
 & Goldberg AC (2011) Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) expression in human and murine pancreatic beta-cells affects cell viability and insulin homeostasis.
 BMC Immunology 12(1):18.
- 430. Shi H, Kokoeva MV, Inouye K, Tzameli I, Yin H, & Flier JS (2006) TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid–induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116(11):3015-3025.
- 431. Coope A, Torsoni AS, & Velloso LA (2016) MECHANISMS IN ENDOCRINOLOGY: Metabolic and inflammatory pathways on the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes. *European Journal of Endocrinology* 174(5):R175-R187.
- 432. Nackiewicz D, Dan M, He W, Kim R, Salmi A, Rütti S, Westwell-Roper C, Cunningham A, Speck M, & Schuster-Klein C (2014) TLR2/6 and TLR4activated macrophages contribute to islet inflammation and impair beta cell insulin gene expression via IL-1 and IL-6. *Diabetologia* 57(8):1645-1654.
- 433. Lee JY, Sohn KH, Rhee SH, & Hwang D (2001) Saturated fatty acids, but not unsaturated fatty acids, induce the expression of cyclooxygenase-2 mediated through Toll-like receptor 4. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276(20):16683-16689.
- 434. Milanski M, Degasperi G, Coope A, Morari J, Denis R, Cintra DE, Tsukumo DM, Anhe G, Amaral ME, & Takahashi HK (2009) Saturated fatty acids

produce an inflammatory response predominantly through the activation of TLR4 signaling in hypothalamus: implications for the pathogenesis of obesity. *Journal of Neuroscience* 29(2):359-370.

- 435. Cario E & Podolsky DK (2000) Differential alteration in intestinal epithelial cell expression of toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3) and TLR4 in inflammatory bowel disease. *Infection and Immunity* 68(12):7010-7017.
- 436. Waggle D, Parrish D, & Deyoe C (1966) Nutritive value of protein in high and low protein content sorghum grain as measured by rat performance and amino acid assays. *Journal of Nutrition* 88(4):370-374.
- 437. Mayer J, Roy P, & Mitra KP (1956) Relation between caloric intake, body weight, and physical work studies in an industrial male population in West Bengal. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 4(2):169-175.
- 438. Selle P, Cadogan D, Li X, & Bryden W (2010) Implications of sorghum in broiler chicken nutrition. *Animal Feed Science and Technology* 156(3):57-74.
- 439. Longstaff M & McNAB JM (1991) The inhibitory effects of hull polysaccharides and tannins of field beans (Vicia faba L.) on the digestion of amino acids, starch and lipid and on digestive enzyme activities in young chicks. *British Journal of Nutrition* 65(02):199-216.
- 440. Bohn T (2014) Dietary factors affecting polyphenol bioavailability. *Nutrition Reviews* 72(7):429-452.
- 441. Salazar-López NJ, González-Aguilar GA, Rouzaud-Sández O, & Robles-Sánchez M (2018) Bioaccessibility of hydroxycinnamic acids and antioxidant capacity from sorghum bran thermally processed during simulated in vitro gastrointestinal digestion. *Journal of Food Science and Technology* 55(6):2021-2030.
- 442. Serra A, Macia A, Romero M-P, Valls J, Bladé C, Arola L, & Motilva M-J (2010) Bioavailability of procyanidin dimers and trimers and matrix food effects in in vitro and in vivo models. *British Journal of Nutrition* 103(07):944-952.
- 443. Schramm DD, Karim M, Schrader HR, Holt RR, Kirkpatrick NJ, Polagruto JA, Ensunsa JL, Schmitz HH, & Keen CL (2003) Food effects on the

absorption and pharmacokinetics of cocoa flavanols. *Life Sciences* 73(7):857-869.

- 444. Keogh JB, McInerney J, & Clifton PM (2007) The Effect of Milk Protein on the Bioavailability of Cocoa Polyphenols. *Journal of Food Science* 72(3):S230-S233.
- 445. Kivits G, Weststrate J, & Tijburg L (1998) Bioavailability of catechins from tea: the effect of milk. *European journal of clinical nutrition* 52(5):356-359.
- 446. Roura E, Andrés-Lacueva C, Estruch R, Bilbao MLM, Izquierdo-Pulido M, & Lamuela-Raventós RM (2008) The effects of milk as a food matrix for polyphenols on the excretion profile of cocoa (–)-epicatechin metabolites in healthy human subjects. *British Journal of Nutrition* 100(04):846-851.
- 447. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (2015) *Wheat projections: Consumption, food use, per capita* (OECD Publishing, France).
- 448. Unger RH, Clark GO, Scherer PE, & Orci L (2010) Lipid homeostasis, lipotoxicity and the metabolic syndrome. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* (*BBA*)-Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids 1801(3):209-214.
- Lappalainen R, Saba A, Holm L, Mykkanen H, Gibney M, & Moles A (1997)
 Difficulties in trying to eat healthier: descriptive analysis of perceived
 barriers for healthy eating. *European journal of clinical nutrition* 51(2):S36.
- 450. Awika JM & Rooney LW (2004) Sorghum phytochemicals and their potential impact on human health. *Phytochemistry* 65(9):1199-1221.
- 451. Dykes L & Rooney L (2007) Phenolic compounds in cereal grains and their health benefits. *Cereal foods world* 52(3):105-111.
- 452. Appleton D, Rand J, Sunvold G, & Priest J (2002) Dietary chromium tripicolinate supplementation reduces glucose concentrations and improves glucose tolerance in normal-weight cats. *Journal of Feline Medicine and Surgery* 4(1):13-25.
- 453. Ritchie LE, Sturino JM, Carroll RJ, Rooney LW, Azcarate-Peril MA, & Turner ND (2015) Polyphenol-rich sorghum brans alter colon microbiota and impact species diversity and species richness after multiple bouts of dextran sodium sulfate-induced colitis. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 91(3):fiv008.

- 454. Seidel D, Martínez I, Taddeo S, Joseph M, Carroll R, Haub M, Walter J, & Turner N (2014) A polyphenol-rich sorghum cereal alters colon microbiota and plasma metabolites in overweight subjects (270.7). *The FASEB Journal* 28(1 Supplement):270.277.
- 455. Fei N & Zhao L (2013) An opportunistic pathogen isolated from the gut of an obese human causes obesity in germfree mice. *The ISME journal* 7(4):880.
- 456. Cani PD, Amar J, Iglesias MA, Poggi M, Knauf C, Bastelica D, Neyrinck AM, Fava F, Tuohy KM, Chabo C, Waget A, Delmee E, Cousin B, Sulpice T, Chamontin B, Ferrieres J, Tanti JF, Gibson GR, Casteilla L, Delzenne NM, Alessi MC, & Burcelin R (2007) Metabolic endotoxemia initiates obesity and insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 56.
- 457. Martínez I, Lattimer JM, Hubach KL, Case JA, Yang J, Weber CG, Louk JA, Rose DJ, Kyureghian G, & Peterson DA (2013) Gut microbiome composition is linked to whole grain-induced immunological improvements. *The ISME journal* 7(2):269.
- 458. Zhong Y, Marungruang N, Fåk F, & Nyman M (2015) Effects of two wholegrain barley varieties on caecal SCFA, gut microbiota and plasma inflammatory markers in rats consuming low-and high-fat diets. *British Journal of Nutrition* 113(10):1558-1570.
- 459. Efsa Panel on Dietetic Products N, Allergies, Turck D, Bresson J-L, Burlingame B, Dean T, Fairweather-Tait S, Heinonen M, Hirsch-Ernst KI, Mangelsdorf I, McArdle HJ, Naska A, Neuhäuser-Berthold M, Nowicka G, Pentieva K, Sanz Y, Siani A, Sjödin A, Stern M, Tomé D, Vinceti M, Willatts P, Engel KH, Marchelli R, Pöting A, Poulsen M, Schlatter J, Gelbmann W, & Van Loveren H (2017) Scientific Opinion on taxifolin-rich extract from Dahurian Larch (Larix gmelinii). *EFSA Journal* 15(2):e04682-n/a.
- 460. Ojwang LO (2007) Color stability of sorghum 3-deoxyanthocyanins against sulfite and ascorbic acid degradation; pH influence (University of Missouri-Columbia).
- 461. Monteiro CA, Levy RB, Claro RM, de Castro IRR, & Cannon G (2010) Increasing consumption of ultra-processed foods and likely impact on human health: evidence from Brazil. *Public Health Nutrition* 14(1):5-13.

- 462. Morrison W, Tester R, & Gidley M (1994) Properties of damaged starch granules. II. Crystallinity, molecular order and gelatinisation of ball-milled starches. *Journal of Cereal Science* 19(3):209-217.
- 463. Tester R, Morrison W, Gidley M, Kirkland M, & Karkalas J (1994)
 Properties of damaged starch granules. III. Microscopy and particle size analysis of undamaged granules and remnants. *Journal of Cereal Science* 20(1):59-67.
- 464. E. Jyothsna DGKK (2015) Effect of sorghum based resistant starch rich product supplementation on the satiety value. *Global Journal for Research Analsyis* 4(5):338-339.
- 465. Cisse F, Erickson D, Opekun A, Nichols B, & Hamaker B (2015) Traditional Foods Made from Sorghum and Millet in Mali Have Slower Gastric Emptying than Pasta, Potatoes, and Rice. *The FASEB Journal* 29(1 Supplement):898-837.
- 466. Llopart EE, Cian RE, López-Oliva MME, Zuleta Á, Weisstaub A, & Drago SR (2017) Colonic and systemic effects of extruded whole-grain sorghum consumption in growing Wistar rats. *British Journal of Nutrition* 118(8):589-597.
- 467. Zambrano E, Bautista C, Deas M, Martínez-Samayoa P, González-Zamorano M, Ledesma H, Morales J, Larrea F, & Nathanielsz P (2006) A low maternal protein diet during pregnancy and lactation has sex-and window of exposure-specific effects on offspring growth and food intake, glucose metabolism and serum leptin in the rat. *The Journal of Physiology* 571(1):221-230.
- 468. Jackson AA, Marchand MC, & Langley-Evans SC (2002) Increased systolic blood pressure in rats induced by a maternal low-protein diet is reversed by dietary supplementation with glycine. *Clinical Science* 103(6):633-639.
- 469. Langley SC & Jackson AA (1994) Increased systolic blood pressure in adult rats induced by fetal exposure to maternal low protein diets. *Clinical Science* 86(2):217-222.
- 470. Lillycrop KA, Phillips ES, Torrens C, Hanson MA, Jackson AA, & Burdge GC (2008) Feeding pregnant rats a protein-restricted diet persistently alters

the methylation of specific cytosines in the hepatic PPARα promoter of the offspring. *British Journal of Nutrition* 100(02):278-282.

- 471. Huang J, Wang J, Gu L, Bao J, Yin J, Tang Z, Wang L, & Yuan W (2013)
 Effect of a Low-Protein Diet Supplemented with Ketoacids on Skeletal
 Muscle Atrophy and Autophagy in Rats with Type 2 Diabetic Nephropathy. *PLoS One* 8(11):e81464.
- 472. de França SA, dos Santos MP, da Costa RVNQ, Froelich M, Buzelle SL, Chaves VE, Giordani MA, Pereira MP, Colodel EM, & Andrade CMB (2014) Low-protein, high-carbohydrate diet increases glucose uptake and fatty acid synthesis in brown adipose tissue of rats. *Nutrition* 30(4):473-480.
- 473. Menezes AL, Pereira MP, Buzelle SL, dos Santos MP, de França SA, Baviera AM, Andrade CMB, Garófalo MAR, do Carmo Kettelhut I, & Chaves VE (2013) A low-protein, high-carbohydrate diet increases de novo fatty acid synthesis from glycerol and glycerokinase content in the liver of growing rats. *Nutrition Research* 33(6):494-502.
- 474. Solon-Biet Samantha M, McMahon Aisling C, Ballard JWilliam O, Ruohonen K, Wu Lindsay E, Cogger Victoria C, Warren A, Huang X, Pichaud N, Melvin Richard G, Gokarn R, Khalil M, Turner N, Cooney Gregory J, Sinclair David A, Raubenheimer D, Le Couteur David G, & Simpson Stephen J (2014) The Ratio of Macronutrients, Not Caloric Intake, Dictates Cardiometabolic Health, Aging, and Longevity in Ad Libitum-Fed Mice. *Cell Metabolism* 19(3):418-430.
- 475. Layman DK & Walker DA (2006) Potential Importance of Leucine in Treatment of Obesity and the Metabolic Syndrome. *The Journal of Nutrition* 136(1):319S-323S.
- 476. Layman DK, Boileau RA, Erickson DJ, Painter JE, Shiue H, Sather C, & Christou DD (2003) A Reduced Ratio of Dietary Carbohydrate to Protein Improves Body Composition and Blood Lipid Profiles during Weight Loss in Adult Women. *Journal of Nutrition* 133.
- 477. Noakes M, Keogh JB, Foster PR, & Clifton PM (2005) Effect of an energyrestricted, high-protein, low-fat diet relative to a conventional highcarbohydrate, low-fat diet on weight loss, body composition, nutritional

status, and markers of cardiovascular health in obese women. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 81(6):1298-1306.

- 478. Mendes C & Waterlow JC (1958) The effect of a low-protein diet, and of refeeding, on the composition of liver and muscle in the weanling rat. *British Journal of Nutrition* 12(01):74-88.
- 479. Tulp OL & Horton ES (1981) Effect of prolonged experimental protein malnutrition and of refeeding on growth, adipose tissue development and body composition in rats. *The Journal of Nutrition* 111(7):1145-1156.
- 480. Ventrucci G, Ramos Silva LG, Roston Mello MA, & Gomes Marcondes MCC (2004) Effects of a leucine-rich diet on body composition during nutritional recovery in rats. *Nutrition* 20(2):213-217.
- 481. Mosse J, Huet J, & Baudet J (1988) The amino acid composition of whole sorghum grain in relation to its nitrogen content. *Cereal Chemistry* 65(4):271-277.
- 482. Awadalkareem A, Mustafa A, & El Tinay A (2016) Protein, mineral content and amino acid profile of sorghum flour as influenced by soybean protein concentrate supplementation. *Pakistan Journal of Nutrition* 7(3):475-479.
- 483. Crozier SJ, Kimball SR, Emmert SW, Anthony JC, & Jefferson LS (2005) Oral Leucine Administration Stimulates Protein Synthesis in Rat Skeletal Muscle. *The Journal of Nutrition* 135(3):376-382.
- 484. Kim TN, Park MS, Lim KI, Yang SJ, Yoo HJ, Kang HJ, Song W, Seo JA, Kim SG, & Kim NH (2011) Skeletal muscle mass to visceral fat area ratio is associated with metabolic syndrome and arterial stiffness: the Korean Sarcopenic Obesity Study (KSOS). *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice* 93(2):285-291.
- 485. Moon S-S (2014) Low skeletal muscle mass is associated with insulin resistance, diabetes, and metabolic syndrome in the Korean population: the Korea National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (KNHANES) 2009-2010. Endocrine journal 61(1):61-70.
- 486. Atlantis E, Martin SA, Haren MT, Taylor AW, & Wittert GA (2009) Inverse associations between muscle mass, strength, and the metabolic syndrome. *Metabolism* 58(7):1013-1022.
- 487. Jurca R, Lamonte MJ, Church TS, Earnest CP, Fitzgerald SJ, Barlow CE, Jordan AN, Kampert JB, & Blair SN (2004) Associations of muscle strength and fitness with metabolic syndrome in men. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise* 36(8):1301-1307.
- 488. Srikanthan P & Karlamangla AS (2011) Relative muscle mass is inversely associated with insulin resistance and prediabetes. Findings from the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 96(9):2898-2903.
- 489. Moraes ÉA, da Silva Marineli R, Lenquiste SA, Queiroz VAV, Camargo RL, Borck PC, Carneiro EM, & Júnior MRM (2017) Whole sorghum flour improves glucose tolerance, insulin resistance and preserved pancreatic islets function in obesity diet-induced rats. *Journal of Functional Foods*.
- 490. Behall KM, Scholfield DJ, & Hallfrisch J (1999) The effect of particle size of whole-grain flour on plasma glucose, insulin, glucagon and thyroidstimulating hormone in humans. *Journal of the American College of Nutrition* 18(6):591-597.
- 491. Jenkins DJ, Wesson V, Wolever TM, Jenkins AL, Kalmusky J, Guidici S, Csima A, Josse RG, & Wong GS (1988) Wholemeal versus wholegrain breads: proportion of whole or cracked grain and the glycaemic response. *British Medical Journal* 297(6654):958-960.
- 492. Heaton KW, Marcus S, Emmett P, & Bolton C (1988) Particle size of wheat, maize, and oat test meals: effects on plasma glucose and insulin responses and on the rate of starch digestion in vitro. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 47(4):675-682.
- 493. De Deckere E, Kloots WJ, & Van Amelsvoort J (1993) Resistant starch decreases serum total cholesterol and triacylglycerol concentrations in rats. *The Journal of Nutrition* 123(12):2142.

- 494. Hsu C-L & Yen G-C (2007) Effects of flavonoids and phenolic acids on the inhibition of adipogenesis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 55(21):8404-8410.
- 495. Petry CJ, Ozanne SE, Wang CL, & Hales CN (1997) Early protein restriction and obesity independently induce hypertension in 1-year-old rats. *Clinical Science* 93(2):147-152.
- 496. Sawaya AL, Sesso R, Florencio TM, Fernandes MT, & Martins PA (2005) Association between chronic undernutrition and hypertension. *Maternal & child nutrition* 1(3):155-163.
- 497. de Belchior ACS, Angeli JK, de O. Faria T, Siman FDM, Silveira EA, Meira EF, da Costa CP, Vassallo DV, & Padilha AS (2012) Post-Weaning Protein Malnutrition Increases Blood Pressure and Induces Endothelial Dysfunctions in Rats. *PLoS One* 7(4):e34876.
- 498. Behall KM, Scholfield DJ, & Hallfrisch J (2006) Whole-grain diets reduce blood pressure in mildly hypercholesterolemic men and women. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association* 106(9):1445-1449.
- 499. Jacobs DR, Meyer KA, Kushi LH, & Folsom AR (1998) Whole-grain intake may reduce the risk of ischemic heart disease death in postmenopausal women: the Iowa Women's Health Study. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 68(2):248-257.
- 500. Hallfrisch J, Scholfield DJ, & Behall KM (2003) Blood pressure reduced by whole grain diet containing barley or whole wheat and brown rice in moderately hypercholesterolemic men. *Nutrition Research* 23(12):1631-1642.
- 501. Ketonen J, Pilvi T, & Mervaala E (2010) Caloric restriction reverses high-fat diet-induced endothelial dysfunction and vascular superoxide production in C57Bl/6 mice. *Heart and vessels* 25(3):254-262.
- 502. Koltai MZ, Rösen P, Ballagi-Pordány G, Hadházy P, & Pogátsa G (1990) Increased vasoconstrictor response to noradrenaline in femoral vascular bed of diabetic dogs. Is thromboxane A2 involved? *Cardiovascular Research* 24(9):707-710.

- 503. Holemans K, Gerber RT, Meurrens K, De Clerck F, Poston L, & Van Assche FA (1999) Streptozotocin diabetes in the pregnant rat induces cardiovascular dysfunction in adult offspring. *Diabetologia* 42(1):81-89.
- 504. Folkmann JK, Vesterdal LK, Sheykhzade M, Loft S, & Møller P (2012) Endothelial Dysfunction in Normal and Prediabetic Rats With Metabolic Syndrome Exposed by Oral Gavage to Carbon Black Nanoparticles. *Toxicological Sciences* 129(1):98-107.
- 505. McVeigh G, Brennan G, Johnston G, McDermott B, McGrath L, Henry W, Andrews J, & Hayes J (1992) Impaired endothelium-dependent and independent vasodilation in patients with type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. *Diabetologia* 35(8):771-776.
- 506. Johnstone MT, Creager SJ, Scales KM, Cusco JA, Lee BK, & Creager MA (1993) Impaired endothelium-dependent vasodilation in patients with insulindependent diabetes mellitus. *Circulation* 88(6):2510-2516.
- 507. Creager MA, Cooke JP, Mendelsohn ME, Gallagher SJ, Coleman SM, Loscalzo J, & Dzau VJ (1990) Impaired vasodilation of forearm resistance vessels in hypercholesterolemic humans. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 86(1):228.
- 508. Taddei S, Virdis A, Mattei P, & Salvetti A (1993) Vasodilation to acetylcholine in primary and secondary forms of human hypertension. *Hypertension* 21(6 Pt 2):929-933.
- 509. Steinberg HO, Tarshoby M, Monestel R, Hook G, Cronin J, Johnson A, Bayazeed B, & Baron AD (1997) Elevated circulating free fatty acid levels impair endothelium-dependent vasodilation. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 100(5):1230-1239.
- 510. Katz DL, Nawaz H, Boukhalil J, Chan W, Ahmadi R, Giannamore V, & Sarrel PM (2001) Effects of Oat and Wheat Cereals on Endothelial Responses. *Preventive Medicine* 33(5):476-484.
- 511. Bryden W (1998) Mycotoxin Contamination of Australian (CAB International) p 585.

- 512. Boehm O, Zur B, Koch A, Tran N, Freyenhagen R, Hartmann M, & Zacharowski K (2007) Clinical chemistry reference database for Wistar rats and C57/BL6 mice. *Biological chemistry* 388(11):1255-1256.
- 513. Nkosi CZ, Opoku AR, & Terblanche SE (2005) Effect of pumpkin seed (Cucurbita pepo) protein isolate on the activity levels of certain plasma enzymes in CCl4-induced liver injury in low-protein fed rats. *Phytotherapy Research* 19(4):341-345.
- 514. Leamy AK, Egnatchik RA, & Young JD (2013) Molecular mechanisms and the role of saturated fatty acids in the progression of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Progress in Lipid Research* 52(1):165-174.
- 515. Erami K, Tanaka Y, Kawamura S, Miyago M, Sawazaki A, Imaizumi K, & Sato M (2016) Dietary Egg Yolk Supplementation Improves Low-Protein-Diet-Induced Fatty Liver in Rats. *Journal of Nutritional Science and Vitaminology* 62(4):240-248.
- 516. Kim Y, Iwashita S, Tamura T, Tokuyama K, & Suzuki M (1995) Effect of high-fat diet on the gene expression of pancreatic GLUT2 and glucokinase in rats. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 208(3):1092-1098.
- 517. Devaraj S, Dasu MR, Rockwood J, Winter W, Griffen SC, & Jialal I (2008) Increased Toll-Like Receptor (TLR) 2 and TLR4 Expression in Monocytes from Patients with Type 1 Diabetes: Further Evidence of a Proinflammatory State. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 93(2):578-583.
- 518. Reyna SM, Ghosh S, Tantiwong P, Meka CSR, Eagan P, Jenkinson CP, Cersosimo E, DeFronzo RA, Coletta DK, Sriwijitkamol A, & Musi N (2008) Elevated Toll-Like Receptor 4 Expression and Signaling in Muscle From Insulin-Resistant Subjects. *Diabetes* 57(10):2595-2602.
- 519. Covasa M & Ritter RC (2000) Adaptation to high-fat diet reduces inhibition of gastric emptying by CCK and intestinal oleate. *American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 278(1):R166-R170.

- 520. Di Marzo V, Capasso R, Matias I, Aviello G, Petrosino S, Borrelli F, Romano B, Orlando P, Capasso F, & Izzo A (2008) The role of endocannabinoids in the regulation of gastric emptying: alterations in mice fed a high-fat diet. *British Journal of Pharmacology* 153(6):1272-1280.
- 521. Reichardt F, Chassaing B, Nezami BG, Li G, Tabatabavakili S, Mwangi S, Uppal K, Liang B, Vijay-Kumar M, & Jones D (2016) Western diet induces colonic nitrergic myenteric neuropathy and dysmotility in mice via saturated fatty acid-and LPS-induced TLR4 signaling. *The Journal of Physiology* 595(5):1831-1846.
- 522. Roberts D, Gelperin D, & Wiley JW (1994) Evidence for age-associated reduction in acetylcholine release and smooth muscle response in the rat colon. *American Journal of Physiology - Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 267(4):G515-G522.
- 523. Hunegnaw Z, Gelayee DA, & Sabe ZS (2016) In vivo antidiarrheal activity evaluation of the seeds of Sorghum bicolor L.(Poaceae). *Discovery Phytomedicine* 3(4):22.
- 524. Al-Sadi R, Khatib K, Guo S, Ye D, Youssef M, & Ma T (2011) Occludin regulates macromolecule flux across the intestinal epithelial tight junction barrier. *American Journal of Physiology - Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 300(6):G1054-G1064.
- 525. Qiu H (2017) Red Grain Sorghum Whole Kernel Crude Lipid Protects Energy Metabolism And Short Chain Fatty Acid Profile In A Hamster Model To Minimize Intestinal Stress Caused By A High Fat Diet.
- 526. Hammer AM, Morris NL, Earley ZM, & Choudhry MA (2014) The First Line of Defense: The Effects of Alcohol on Post-Burn Intestinal Barrier, Immune Cells, and Microbiome. *Alcohol Research: Current Reviews* 37(2):209-222.
- 527. Duke JA (1992) *Handbook of biologically active phytochemicals and their activities* (CRC Press, Inc.).
- 528. Awika JM, Yang L, Browning JD, & Faraj A (2009) Comparative antioxidant, antiproliferative and phase II enzyme inducing potential of

sorghum (Sorghum bicolor) varieties. *LWT-Food Science and Technology* 42(6):1041-1046.

- 529. Wu G, Johnson SK, Bornman JF, Bennett SJ, Clarke MW, Singh V, & Fang Z (2016) Growth temperature and genotype both play important roles in sorghum grain phenolic composition. *Scientific reports* 6.
- 530. Bach KK, Kirleis AW, Eggum BO, & Munck L (1988) Carbohydrate composition and nutritional quality for rats of sorghum to prepared from decorticated white and whole grain red flour. *The Journal of Nutrition* 118(5):588-597.
- 531. Moraes ÉA, da Silva Marineli R, Lenquiste SA, Steel CJ, de Menezes CB, Queiroz VAV, & Júnior MRM (2015) Sorghum flour fractions: Correlations among polysaccharides, phenolic compounds, antioxidant activity and glycemic index. *Food Chemistry* 180:116-123.
- 532. Gylling H, Plat J, Turley S, Ginsberg HN, Ellegård L, Jessup W, Jones PJ, Lütjohann D, Maerz W, Masana L, Silbernagel G, Staels B, Borén J, Catapano AL, De Backer G, Deanfield J, Descamps OS, Kovanen PT, Riccardi G, Tokgözoglu L, & Chapman MJ (2014) Plant sterols and plant stanols in the management of dyslipidaemia and prevention of cardiovascular disease. *Atherosclerosis* 232(2):346-360.
- 533. Luthria DL, Liu K, & Memon AA (2012) Phenolic Acids and Antioxidant Capacity of Distillers Dried Grains with Solubles (DDGS) as Compared with Corn. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society* 89(7):1297-1304.
- 534. Lee S-M, Lin J-J, Liao C-Y, Cheng H-L, & Sun Pan B (2014) Phenolic Acids Identified in Sorghum Distillery Residue Demonstrated Antioxidative and Anti-Cold-Stress Properties in Cultured Tilapia, Oreochromis mossambicus. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 62(20):4618-4624.
- 535. Hsu C-L & Yen G-C (2008) Phenolic compounds: Evidence for inhibitory effects against obesity and their underlying molecular signaling mechanisms. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research* 52(1):53-61.

- 536. Jung UJ, Lee MK, Park YB, Jeon SM, & Choi MS (2006) Antihyperglycemic and antioxidant properties of caffeic acid in db/db mice. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* 318(2):476-483.
- 537. Wang C-Y, Ng C-C, Lin H-T, & Shyu Y-T (2011) Free radical-scavenging and tyrosinase-inhibiting activities of extracts from sorghum distillery residue. *Journal of Bioscience and Bioengineering* 111(5):554-556.
- 538. Wedick NM, Pan A, Cassidy A, Rimm EB, Sampson L, Rosner B, Willett W, Hu FB, Sun Q, & van Dam RM (2012) Dietary flavonoid intakes and risk of type 2 diabetes in US men and women. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*.
- 539. Curtis PJ, Potter J, Kroon PA, Wilson P, Dhatariya K, Sampson M, & Cassidy A (2013) Vascular function and atherosclerosis progression after 1 y of flavonoid intake in statin-treated postmenopausal women with type 2 diabetes: a double-blind randomized controlled trial. *The American Journal* of Clinical Nutrition 97(5):936-942.
- 540. Landberg R, Sun Q, Rimm EB, Cassidy A, Scalbert A, Mantzoros CS, Hu FB, & van Dam RM (2011) Selected Dietary Flavonoids Are Associated with Markers of Inflammation and Endothelial Dysfunction in U.S. Women. *The Journal of Nutrition* 141(4):618-625.
- 541. Navarro M, Sonni F, Chaliha M, Netzel G, Stanley R, & Sultanbawa Y (2016) Physicochemical assessment and bioactive properties of condensed distillers solubles, a by-product from the sorghum bio-fuel industry. *Journal* of Cereal Science 72:10-15.
- 542. Lee M-Y, Tsai S-H, & Lai Y-J (2011) Antibacterial and Antioxidant Properties of Sorghum Distillery Residue. *Journal of Food & Drug Analysis* 19(4).
- 543. Taylor J, Taylor JR, Belton PS, & Minnaar A (2009) Kafirin microparticle encapsulation of catechin and sorghum condensed tannins. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 57(16):7523-7528.

- 544. Shamloo M, Eck P, & Beta T (2015) Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitory peptides derived from cereals. *Journal of Human Nutrition and Food Science* 3:1057-1067.
- 545. Johnstone A (2013) Protein and satiety (Woodhead Publishing, Oxford UK,

) pp 128-142.

- 546. Astrup A (2005) The satiating power of protein—a key to obesity prevention? *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 82(1):1-2.
- 547. Bendtsen LQ, Lorenzen JK, Bendsen NT, Rasmussen C, & Astrup A (2013) Effect of dairy proteins on appetite, energy expenditure, body weight, and composition: a review of the evidence from controlled clinical trials. Advances in Nutrition: An International Review Journal 4(4):418-438.
- 548. Timmers S, Konings E, Bilet L, Houtkooper Riekelt H, van de Weijer T, Goossens Gijs H, Hoeks J, van der Krieken S, Ryu D, Kersten S, Moonen-Kornips E, Hesselink Matthijs KC, Kunz I, Schrauwen-Hinderling Vera B, Blaak EE, Auwerx J, & Schrauwen P (2011) Calorie Restriction-like Effects of 30 Days of Resveratrol Supplementation on Energy Metabolism and Metabolic Profile in Obese Humans. *Cell Metabolism* 14(5):612-622.
- 549. Xydakis AM, Case CC, Jones PH, Hoogeveen RC, Liu M-Y, Smith EOB, Nelson KW, & Ballantyne CM (2004) Adiponectin, Inflammation, and the Expression of the Metabolic Syndrome in Obese Individuals: The Impact of Rapid Weight Loss through Caloric Restriction. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 89(6):2697-2703.
- 550. Meckling KA & Sherfey R (2007) A randomized trial of a hypocaloric highprotein diet, with and without exercise, on weight loss, fitness, and markers of the Metabolic Syndrome in overweight and obese women. *Applied Physiology, Nutrition, and Metabolism* 32(4):743-752.
- 551. Baba NH, Sawaya S, Torbay N, Habbal Z, Azar S, & Hashim S (1999) High protein vs high carbohydrate hypoenergetic diet for the treatment of obese hyperinsulinemic subjects. *International Journal of Obesity & Related Metabolic Disorders* 23(11):1202-1206.

- 552. Te Morenga LA, Levers MT, Williams SM, Brown RC, & Mann J (2011) Comparison of high protein and high fiber weight-loss diets in women with risk factors for the metabolic syndrome: a randomized trial. *Nutrition Journal* 10(1):40.
- 553. Nguyen P, Leray V, Dumon H, Martin L, Siliart B, Diez M, & Biourge V (2004) High Protein Intake Affects Lean Body Mass but Not Energy Expenditure in Nonobese Neutered Cats. *The Journal of Nutrition* 134(8):2084S-2086S.
- 554. May ML, DeClerck JC, Quinn MJ, DiLorenzo N, Leibovich J, Smith DR, Hales KE, & Galyean ML (2010) Corn or sorghum wet distillers grains with solubles in combination with steam-flaked corn: Feedlot cattle performance, carcass characteristics, and apparent total tract digestibility1. *Journal of Animal Science* 88:2433-2443.
- 555. Agyekum A, Slominski B, & Nyachoti C (2012) Organ weight, intestinal morphology, and fasting whole-body oxygen consumption in growing pigs fed diets containing distillers dried grains with solubles alone or in combination with a multienzyme supplement. *Journal of Animal Science* 90(9):3032-3040.
- 556. Solerte SB, Gazzaruso C, Bonacasa R, Rondanelli M, Zamboni M, Basso C, Locatelli E, Schifino N, Giustina A, & Fioravanti M (2008) Nutritional supplements with oral amino acid mixtures increases whole-body lean mass and insulin sensitivity in elderly subjects with sarcopenia. *The American Journal of Cardiology* 101(11):S69-S77.
- 557. Sugawara T, Ito Y, Nishizawa N, & Nagasawa T (2008) Regulation of muscle protein degradation, not synthesis, by dietary leucine in rats fed a protein-deficient diet. *Amino Acids* 37(4):609.
- 558. Lim C & Yildirim-Aksoy M (2008) Distillers dried grains with solubles as an alternative protein source in fish feeds. *Proceedings of the 8th International Symposium on Tilapia in Aquaculture*, pp 12-14.
- 559. Gutierrez-Salmean G, Ciaraldi TP, Nogueira L, Barboza J, Taub PR, Hogan MC, Henry RR, Meaney E, Villarreal F, Ceballos G, & Ramirez-Sanchez I (2014) Effects of (–)-epicatechin on molecular modulators of skeletal muscle

growth and differentiation. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 25(1):91-94.

- 560. Meador BM, Mirza KA, Tian M, Skelding MB, Reaves LA, Edens NK, Tisdale MJ, & Pereira SL (2015) The Green Tea Polyphenol Epigallocatechin-3-Gallate (EGCg) Attenuates Skeletal Muscle Atrophy in a Rat Model of Sarcopenia. *The Journal of Frailty & Aging* 4(4):209-215.
- 561. Hughes VA, Fiatarone MA, Fielding RA, Kahn BB, Ferrara CM, Shepherd P, Fisher EC, Wolfe RR, Elahi D, & Evans WJ (1993) Exercise increases muscle GLUT-4 levels and insulin action in subjects with impaired glucose tolerance. *American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology And Metabolism* 264(6):E855-E862.
- 562. DeFronzo RA & Tripathy D (2009) Skeletal Muscle Insulin Resistance Is the Primary Defect in Type 2 Diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 32(Suppl 2):S157-S163.
- Kelley DE, He J, Menshikova EV, & Ritov VB (2002) Dysfunction of mitochondria in human skeletal muscle in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 51(10):2944-2950.
- 564. Fernández AM, Kim JK, Yakar S, Dupont J, Hernandez-Sanchez C, Castle AL, Filmore J, Shulman GI, & Le Roith D (2001) Functional inactivation of the IGF-I and insulin receptors in skeletal muscle causes type 2 diabetes. *Genes & development* 15(15):1926-1934.
- 565. Yamashita Y, Okabe M, Natsume M, & Ashida H (2012) Cacao liquor procyanidin extract improves glucose tolerance by enhancing GLUT4 translocation and glucose uptake in skeletal muscle. *Journal of Nutritional Science* 1.
- 566. Mokuno T, Uchimura K, Hayashi R, Hayakawa N, Makino M, Nagata M, Kakizawa H, Sawai Y, Kotake M, Oda N, Nakai A, Nagasaka A, & Itoh M (1999) Glucose transporter 2 concentrations in hyper- and hypothyroid rat livers. *Journal of Endocrinology* 160(2):285-289.
- 567. Lim EL, Hollingsworth KG, Aribisala BS, Chen MJ, Mathers JC, & Taylor R(2011) Reversal of type 2 diabetes: normalisation of beta cell function in

association with decreased pancreas and liver triacylglycerol. *Diabetologia* 54(10):2506-2514.

- 568. Ferrannini E, Camastra S, Gastaldelli A, Sironi AM, Natali A, Muscelli E, Mingrone G, & Mari A (2004) Beta-cell function in obesity. *Diabetes* 53(3):S26-S33.
- 569. Golson ML, Misfeldt AA, Kopsombut UG, Petersen CP, & Gannon M (2010)
 High Fat Diet Regulation of β-Cell Proliferation and β-Cell Mass. *The Open Endocrinology Journal* 4:10.2174/1874216501004010066.
- 570. Nguyen P-H, Dung V, Zhao B, Kim Y, Min B, & Woo M (2014) Antithrombotic and antidiabetic flavonoid glycosides from the grains of Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench var. hwanggeumchal. *Archives of Pharmacal Research* 37(11):1394-1402.
- 571. Lee BH (2013) Effects of grain sorghum wax and oil on cholesterol levels, gut microbiota, and tissue metabolic fingerprints/profiles of a hamster model with diet-induced hypercholesterolemia. Doctor of Philosophy (The University of Nebraska-Lincoln, Nebraska, Lincoln).
- 572. Liu K (2011) Chemical Composition of Distillers Grains, a Review. *Journal* of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 59(5):1508-1526.
- 573. Mayneris-Perxachs J, Guerendiain M, Castellote AI, Estruch R, Covas MI, Fitó M, Salas-Salvadó J, Martínez-González MA, Aros F, Lamuela-Raventós RM, & López-Sabater MC (2014) Plasma fatty acid composition, estimated desaturase activities, and their relation with the metabolic syndrome in a population at high risk of cardiovascular disease. *Clinical Nutrition* 33(1):90-97.
- 574. Bailey SA, Zidell RH, & Perry RW (2004) Relationships between organ weight and body/brain weight in the rat: what is the best analytical endpoint? *Toxicologic Pathology* 32(4):448-466.
- 575. Nawaratne S, Brien J-aE, Seeman E, Fabiny R, Zalcberg J, Cosolo W, Angus P, & Morgan DJ (1998) Relationships among liver and kidney volumes, lean body mass and drug clearance. *British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology* 46(5):447-452.

- 576. Dai S, Harrist RB, Rosenthal GL, & Labarthe DR (2009) Effects of Body Size and Body Fatness on Left Ventricular Mass in Children and Adolescents: Project HeartBeat! *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 37(1 Suppl):S97-104.
- 577. Kumari R, Rao Y, Talukdar B, Agarwal S, & Puri R (1993) Serum enzyme abnormalities in protein energy malnutrition. *Indian pediatrics* 30:469-469.
- 578. Ogunka-Nnoka C, Uwakwe A, & Nwachoko N (2012) Serum enzyme and histological studies of albino rat treated with ethanol/potash extract of Sorghum bicolor leaf sheath. *Indian Journal of Drugs and Diseases* 1(3):74-78.
- 579. Salawu SO & Salimon YA (2014) Evaluation of the Effect of Sorghum bicolor Aqueous Extract on the Haematological, Renal and Hepatic Parameters in Rats Fed with Low and High Iron Diet. *European Journal of Medicinal Plants* 4(7):783-793.
- 580. Jia L, Vianna C, Fukuda M, Berglund E, Liu C, Tao C, Sun K, Liu T, Harper M, Lee CE, Lee S, Scherer PE, & Elmquist JK (2014) Hepatocyte Toll-like Receptor 4 Regulates Obesity-Induced Inflammation and Insulin Resistance. *Nature communications* 5:3878-3878.
- 581. Guo J & Friedman SL (2010) Toll-like receptor 4 signaling in liver injury and hepatic fibrogenesis. *Fibrogenesis & Tissue Repair* 3:21-21.
- 582. Xu XH, Shah PK, Faure E, Equils O, Thomas L, Fishbein MC, Luthringer D, Xu X-P, Rajavashisth TB, & Yano J (2001) Toll-like receptor-4 is expressed by macrophages in murine and human lipid-rich atherosclerotic plaques and upregulated by oxidized LDL. *Circulation* 104(25):3103-3108.
- 583. Holvoet P, Lee D-H, Steffes M, Gross M, & Jacobs DR (2008) Association between circulating oxidized low-density lipoprotein and incidence of the metabolic syndrome. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 299(19):2287-2293.
- 584. Wang Y-c, Ren K, Gu R-s, & Yang S-j (2009) Inhibition of procyanidin from Vaccinium vitisidaea on proliferation of cardiac fibroblast in neonatal rats and its mechanism [J]. *Chinese Traditional and Herbal Drugs* 8:033.

- 585. Jugdutt BI (2003) Remodeling of the myocardium and potential targets in the collagen degradation and synthesis pathways. *Current Drug Targets-Cardiovascular & Hematological Disorders* 3(1):1-30.
- 586. Zimlichman R, Chaimovitz C, Chaichenco Y, Goligorsky M, Rapoport J, & Kaplanski J (1984) Vascular hypersensitivity to noradrenaline: A possible mechanism of hypertension in rats with chronic uraemia. *Clinical Science* 67(2):161-166.
- 587. De Smet B, Thijs T, Peeters TL, & Depoortere I (2007) Effect of peripheral obestatin on gastric emptying and intestinal contractility in rodents. *Neurogastroenterology & Motility* 19(3):211-217.
- 588. Brun P, Castagliuolo I, Di Leo V, Buda A, Pinzani M, Palu G, & Martines D (2007) Increased intestinal permeability in obese mice: new evidence in the pathogenesis of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 292.
- 589. Teixeira TFS, Souza NCS, Chiarello PG, Franceschini SCC, Bressan J, Ferreira CLLF, & Peluzio MdCG (2012) Intestinal permeability parameters in obese patients are correlated with metabolic syndrome risk factors. *Clinical Nutrition* 31(5):735-740.
- 590. Lee GO, Kosek P, Lima AA, Singh R, Yori PP, Olortegui MP, Lamsam JL, Oliveira DB, Guerrant RL, & Kosek M (2014) Lactulose: mannitol diagnostic test by HPLC and LC-MSMS platforms: considerations for field studies of intestinal barrier function and environmental enteropathy. *Journal of pediatric gastroenterology and nutrition* 59(4):544.
- 591. Denno DM, VanBuskirk K, Nelson ZC, Musser CA, Hay Burgess DC, & Tarr PI (2014) Use of the Lactulose to Mannitol Ratio to Evaluate Childhood Environmental Enteric Dysfunction: A Systematic Review. *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 59(4):S213-S219.
- 592. Fujita Y, Kojima H, Hidaka H, Fujimiya M, Kashiwagi A, & Kikkawa R (1998) Increased intestinal glucose absorption and postprandial hyperglycaemia at the early step of glucose intolerance in Otsuka Long-Evans Tokushima Fatty rats. *Diabetologia* 41(12):1459-1466.

- 593. Rodes L, Khan A, Paul A, Coussa-Charley M, Marinescu D, Tomaro-Duchesneau C, Shao W, Kahouli I, & Prakash S (2013) Effect of probiotics Lactobacillus and Bifidobacterium on gut-derived lipopolysaccharides and inflammatory cytokines: an in vitro study using a human colonic microbiota model. *Journal Microbiology & Biotechnology* 23(4):518-526.
- 594. Goldberg RF, Austen WG, Zhang X, Munene G, Mostafa G, Biswas S, McCormack M, Eberlin KR, Nguyen JT, & Tatlidede HS (2008) Intestinal alkaline phosphatase is a gut mucosal defense factor maintained by enteral nutrition. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 105(9):3551-3556.
- 595. Kolz M, Baumert J, Müller M, Khuseyinova N, Klopp N, Thorand B, Meisinger C, Herder C, Koenig W, & Illig T (2008) Association between variations in the TLR4 gene and incident type 2 diabetes is modified by the ratio of total cholesterol to HDL-cholesterol. *BMC Medical Genetics* 9(1):9.
- 596. Kitchens RL & Thompson PA (2005) Modulatory effects of sCD14 and LBP on LPS-host cell interactions. *Journal of endotoxin research* 11(4):225-229.
- 597. Himes RW & Smith CW (2010) Tlr2 is critical for diet-induced metabolic syndrome in a murine model. *The FASEB Journal* 24(3):731-739.
- 598. Vijay-Kumar M, Aitken JD, Carvalho FA, Cullender TC, Mwangi S, Srinivasan S, Sitaraman SV, Knight R, Ley RE, & Gewirtz AT (2010) Metabolic Syndrome and Altered Gut Microbiota in Mice Lacking Toll-Like Receptor 5. *Science* 328(5975):228-231.
- 599. Fessler MB, Rudel LL, & Brown M (2009) Toll-like receptor signaling links dietary fatty acids to the metabolic syndrome. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 20(5):379.
- 600. Woolard MD & Kevil CG (2015) Paying the Toll for Glucose Regulation: A Central Role for TLR3. *Diabetes* 64(10):3345-3346.
- 601. Strodthoff D, Ma Z, Wirström T, Strawbridge RJ, Ketelhuth DFJ, Engel D, Clarke R, Falkmer S, Hamsten A, Hansson GK, Björklund A, & Lundberg AM (2015) Toll-Like Receptor 3 Influences Glucose Homeostasis and β-Cell Insulin Secretion. *Diabetes* 64(10):3425-3438.

- 602. Kalra S (2014) Sodium Glucose Co-Transporter-2 (SGLT2) Inhibitors: A Review of Their Basic and Clinical Pharmacology. *Diabetes Therapy* 5(2):355-366.
- 603. Drugsite Trust (2017) SGLT2 Inhibitors. (Drugsite Trust, Auckland, New Zealand).
- 604. Grempler R, Thomas L, Eckhardt M, Himmelsbach F, Sauer A, Sharp DE, Bakker RA, Mark M, Klein T, & Eickelmann P (2012) Empagliflozin, a novel selective sodium glucose cotransporter-2 (SGLT-2) inhibitor: characterisation and comparison with other SGLT-2 inhibitors. *Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism* 14(1):83-90.
- 605. Oku A, Ueta K, Arakawa K, Ishihara T, Nawano M, Kuronuma Y, Matsumoto M, Saito A, Tsujihara K, Anai M, Asano T, Kanai Y, & Endou H (1999) T-1095, an inhibitor of renal Na+-glucose cotransporters, may provide a novel approach to treating diabetes. *Diabetes* 48(9):1794-1800.
- 606. Gregor MF & Hotamisligil GS (2011) Inflammatory mechanisms in obesity. Annual Review of Immunology 29:415-445.
- 607. Hotamisligil GS (2006) Inflammation and metabolic disorders. *Nature* 444(7121):860.
- 608. Barnard RJ, Youngren JF, Kartel DS, & Martin DA (1990) Effects of Streptozotocin-Induced Diabetes on Glucose Transport in Skeletal Muscle. *Endocrinology* 126(4):1921-1926.
- 609. Shu G, Lu N-S, Zhu X-T, Xu Y, Du M-Q, Xie Q-P, Zhu C-J, Xu Q, Wang S-B, Wang L-N, Gao P, Xi Q-Y, Zhang Y-L, & Jiang Q-Y (2014) Phloretin promotes adipocyte differentiation in vitro and improves glucose homeostasis in vivo. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 25(12):1296-1308.
- 610. Hassan M, Yazidi CE, Landrier J-F, Lairon D, Margotat A, & Amiot M-J (2007) Phloretin enhances adipocyte differentiation and adiponectin expression in 3T3-L1 cells. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 361(1):208-213.

- 611. Pendyala S, Walker JM, & Holt PR (2012) A High-Fat Diet Is Associated With Endotoxemia That Originates From the Gut. *Gastroenterology* 142(5):1100-1101.e1102.
- 612. Spruss A, Kanuri G, Wagnerberger S, Haub S, Bischoff SC, & Bergheim I (2009) Toll-like receptor 4 is involved in the development of fructoseinduced hepatic steatosis in mice. *Hepatology* 50(4):1094-1104.
- 613. Seki E, De Minicis S, Osterreicher CH, Kluwe J, Osawa Y, Brenner DA, & Schwabe RF (2007) TLR4 enhances TGF-[beta] signaling and hepatic fibrosis. *Nature Medicine* 13(11):1324-1332.
- 614. Park EJ, Thomson AB, & Clandinin MT (2010) Protection of Intestinal Occludin Tight Junction Protein by Dietary Gangliosides in Lipopolysaccharide-induced Acute Inflammation. *Journal of pediatric* gastroenterology and nutrition 50(3):321-328.
- 615. Suzuki T & Hara H (2011) Role of flavonoids in intestinal tight junction regulation. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 22(5):401-408.
- 616. Bachmann K, Pardoe D, & White D (1996) Scaling basic toxicokinetic parameters from rat to man. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 104(4):400-407.
- 617. Wilmsen HM, Ciaraldi TP, Carter L, Reehman N, Mudaliar SR, & Henry RR (2003) Thiazolidinediones upregulate impaired fatty acid uptake in skeletal muscle of type 2 diabetic subjects. *American Journal of Physiology -Endocrinology And Metabolism* 285(2):E354-E362.
- 618. Kuhre RE, Bechmann LE, Wewer Albrechtsen NJ, Hartmann B, & Holst JJ (2015) Glucose stimulates neurotensin secretion from the rat small intestine by mechanisms involving SGLT1 and GLUT2, leading to cell depolarization and calcium influx. *American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology And Metabolism* 308(12):E1123-E1130.
- 619. Bady I, Marty N, Dallaporta M, Emery M, Gyger J, Tarussio D, Foretz M, & Thorens B (2006) Evidence From Glut2-Null Mice That Glucose Is a Critical Physiological Regulator of Feeding. *Diabetes* 55(4):988-995.

- 620. Novin D, VanderWeele DA, & Rezek M (1973) Infusion of 2-Deoxy-D-Glucose into the Hepatic-Portal System Causes Eating: Evidence for Peripheral Glucoreceptors. *Science* 181(4102):858-860.
- 621. Zukerman S, Ackroff K, & Sclafani A (2013) Post-oral appetite stimulation by sugars and nonmetabolizable sugar analogs. *American Journal of Physiology - Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 305(7):R840-R853.
- 622. Tschen S-I, Dhawan S, Gurlo T, & Bhushan A (2009) Age-dependent decline in β-cell proliferation restricts the capacity of β-cell regeneration in mice. *Diabetes* 58(6):1312-1320.
- 623. Saisho Y (2014) Obesity, type 2 diabetes and beta cell failure: An Asian perspective. *Journal of Molecular and Genetic Medicine* 1:1747-0862.
- 624. Dias T, Bronze MR, Houghton PJ, Mota-Filipe H, & Paulo A (2010) The flavonoid-rich fraction of Coreopsis tinctoria promotes glucose tolerance regain through pancreatic function recovery in streptozotocin-induced glucose-intolerant rats. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology* 132(2):483-490.
- 625. Ohneda M, Johnson JH, Inman LR, Chen L, Suzuki K-I, Goto Y, Alam T, Ravazzola M, Orci L, & Unger RH (1993) GLUT2 Expression and Function in β-cells of GK rats with NIDDM: Dissociation Between Reductions in Glucose Transport and Glucose-Stimulated Insulin Secretion. *Diabetes* 42(7):1065-1072.
- 626. Valera A, Solanes G, Fernández-Alvarez J, Pujol A, Ferrer J, Asins G, Gomis R, & Bosch F (1994) Expression of GLUT-2 antisense RNA in beta cells of transgenic mice leads to diabetes. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 269(46):28543-28546.
- 627. Ramírez-Peinado S, León-Annicchiarico CL, Galindo-Moreno J, Iurlaro R, Caro-Maldonado A, Prehn JHM, Ryan KM, & Muñoz-Pinedo C (2013) Glucose starved cells do not engage in pro-survival autophagy. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*.
- 628. Lipson KL, Fonseca SG, Ishigaki S, Nguyen LX, Foss E, Bortell R, Rossini AA, & Urano F (2006) Regulation of insulin biosynthesis in pancreatic beta

cells by an endoplasmic reticulum-resident protein kinase IRE1. *Cell Metabolism* 4(3):245-254.

- 629. Narasimhan A, Chinnaiyan M, & Karundevi B (2015) Ferulic acid regulates hepatic GLUT2 gene expression in high fat and fructose-induced type-2 diabetic adult male rat. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 761:391-397.
- 630. Gould GW & Holman GD (1993) The glucose transporter family: structure, function and tissue-specific expression. *Biochemical Journal* 295(Pt 2):329-341.
- 631. Helliwell PA, Richardson M, Affleck J, & Kellett GL (2000) Regulation of GLUT5, GLUT2 and intestinal brush-border fructose absorption by the extracellular signal-regulated kinase, p38 mitogen-activated kinase and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase intracellular signalling pathways: implications for adaptation to diabetes. *Biochemical Journal* 350(1):163-169.
- 632. Gouyon F, Caillaud L, Carrière V, Klein C, Dalet V, Citadelle D, Kellett GL, Thorens B, Leturque A, & Brot-Laroche E (2003) Simple-sugar meals target GLUT2 at enterocyte apical membranes to improve sugar absorption: a study in GLUT2-null mice. *The Journal of Physiology* 552(3):823-832.
- 633. Lam CK, Zhang Z, Yu H, Tsang S-Y, Huang Y, & Chen ZY (2008) Apple polyphenols inhibit plasma CETP activity and reduce the ratio of non-HDL to HDL cholesterol. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research* 52(8):950-958.
- 634. Play B, Salvini S, Haikal Z, Charbonnier M, Harbis A, Roussel M, Lairon D, & Jourdheuil-Rahmani D (2003) Glucose and galactose regulate intestinal absorption of cholesterol. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 310(2):446-451.
- 635. Vidal R, Hernandez-Vallejo S, Pauquai T, Texier O, Rousset M, Chambaz J, Demignot S, & Lacorte J-M (2005) Apple procyanidins decrease cholesterol esterification and lipoprotein secretion in Caco-2/TC7 enterocytes. *Journal of Lipid Research* 46(2):258-268.
- 636. Nekohashi M, Ogawa M, Ogihara T, Nakazawa K, Kato H, Misaka T, Abe K,& Kobayashi S (2014) Luteolin and Quercetin Affect the Cholesterol

Absorption Mediated by Epithelial Cholesterol Transporter Niemann?Pick C1-Like 1 in Caco-2 Cells and Rats. *PLoS One* 9(5):e97901.

- 637. Khan N, Monagas M, Andres-Lacueva C, Casas R, Urpi-Sarda M, Lamuela-Raventos R, & Estruch R (2012) Regular consumption of cocoa powder with milk increases HDL cholesterol and reduces oxidized LDL levels in subjects at high-risk of cardiovascular disease. *Nutrition, Metabolism and Cardiovascular Diseases* 22(12):1046-1053.
- 638. Angel K, Provan SA, Fagerhol MK, Mowinckel P, Kvien TK, & Atar D (2012) Effect of 1-year anti-TNF-α therapy on aortic stiffness, carotid atherosclerosis, and calprotectin in inflammatory arthropathies: a controlled study. *American Journal of Hypertension* 25(6):644-650.
- 639. Figtree GA, Griffiths H, Lu Y-Q, Webb CM, MacLeod K, & Collins P (2000) Plant-derived estrogens relax coronary arteries in vitro by a calcium antagonistic mechanism. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 35(7):1977-1985.
- 640. Li H-F, Wang L-D, Tian Z-F, Li W, & Zheng T-Z (2006) Effects of phytoestrogens resveratrol and phloretin on contractile response of aortic strips in rabbits. *Chinese Journal of Pharmacology and Toxicology* 20(1):26-32.
- 641. Barlas N, Özer S, & Karabulut G (2014) The estrogenic effects of apigenin, phloretin and myricetin based on uterotrophic assay in immature Wistar albino rats. *Toxicology Letters* 226(1):35-42.
- 642. Kiely JM, Graewin SJ, Pitt HA, & Swartz-Basile DA (2005) Leptin increases small intestinal response to cholecystokinin in leptin-deficient obese mice1. *Journal of Surgical Research* 124(1):146-150.
- 643. Bennett A, Eley K, & Stockley HL (1975) The effects of prostaglandins on guinea-pig isolated intestine and their possible contribution to muscle activity and tone. *British Journal of Pharmacology* 54(2):197-204.
- 644. Gonzalez-Mariscal L, Betanzos A, Nava P, & Jaramillo BE (2003) Tight junction proteins. *Progress in Biophysics and Molecular Biology* 81(1):1-44.

- 645. Goodrich KM, Fundaro G, Griffin LE, Grant AQ, Hulver MW, Ponder MA, & Neilson AP (2012) Chronic administration of dietary grape seed extract increases colonic expression of gut tight junction protein occludin and reduces fecal calprotectin: a secondary analysis of healthy Wistar Furth rats. *Nutrition Research* 32(10):787-794.
- 646. Morad M, Doherty C, & Rooney L (1984) Utilization of dried distillers grain from sorghum in baked food systems. *Cereal Chemistry* 61(5):409-414.
- 647. Van Everen K, Maga J, & Lorenz K (1992) Spaghetti products containing dried distillers grains. *Developments in Food Science* 29:551-559.
- 648. Biswas R, King R, & Kabir E (2016) Trade-off between Type I error and power: a requirement of robust technique for analysing ordinal outcomes. in *Australian Statistical Conference 2016* (Statistical Society of Australia Inc.,, Canberra, Australia).
- 649. Reid G, Gaudier E, Guarner F, Huffnagle GB, Macklaim JM, Munoz AM, Martini M, Ringel-Kulka T, Sartor BR, & Unal RR (2010) Responders and non-responders to probiotic interventions: how can we improve the odds? *Gut Microbiome* 1(3):200-204.
- 650. Kussmann M & Stover PJ (2017) Nutrigenomics and Proteomics in Health and Disease: Towards a systems-level understanding of gene-diet interactions (John Wiley & Sons).
- 651. DeSesso JM & Jacobson CF (2001) Anatomical and physiological parameters affecting gastrointestinal absorption in humans and rats. *Food and Chemical Toxicology* 39(3):209-228.
- 652. Infante RA, Natal DIG, de Castro Moreira ME, Bastiani MID, Chagas CGO, Nutti MR, Queiróz VAV, & Martino HSD (2017) Enriched sorghum cookies with biofortified sweet potato carotenoids have good acceptance and high iron bioavailability. *Journal of Functional Foods* 38:89-99.
- 653. Chanadang S, Chambers IV E, & Alavi S (2016) Tolerance testing for cooked porridge made from a sorghum based fortified blended food. *Journal of Food Science* 81(5).

- 654. Irena AH, Bahwere P, Owino VO, Diop EI, Bachmann MO, Mbwili-Muleya C, Dibari F, Sadler K, & Collins S (2015) Comparison of the effectiveness of a milk-free soy-maize-sorghum-based ready-to-use therapeutic food to standard ready-to-use therapeutic food with 25% milk in nutrition management of severely acutely malnourished Zambian children: an equivalence non-blinded cluster randomised controlled trial. *Maternal & child nutrition* 11(S4):105-119.
- 655. Bahwere P, Akomo P, Mwale M, Murakami H, Banda C, Kathumba S, Banda C, Jere S, Sadler K, & Collins S (2017) Soya, maize, and sorghum–based ready-to-use therapeutic food with amino acid is as efficacious as the standard milk and peanut paste–based formulation for the treatment of severe acute malnutrition in children: a noninferiority individually randomized controlled efficacy clinical trial in Malawi. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 106(4):1100-1112.
- 656. Shaikh N, Marri A, Khaskheli SG, Sheikh SA, & Solangi IA (2017) Proximate composition of whole wheat bread prepared with fortification of rice and sorghum flour. *Pure and Applied Biology* 6(2):412-417.
- 657. Anunciação PC, Cardoso LdM, Gomes JVP, Della Lucia CM, Carvalho CWP, Galdeano MC, Queiroz VAV, Alfenas RdCG, Martino HSD, & Pinheiro-Sant'Ana HM (2017) Comparing sorghum and wheat whole grain breakfast cereals: Sensorial acceptance and bioactive compound content. *Food Chemistry* 221:984-989.
- 658. Taylor SI, Blau JE, & Rother KI (2015) Possible adverse effects of SGLT2 inhibitors on bone. *The lancet. Diabetes & endocrinology* 3(1):8-10.
- 659. Tahrani AA, Barnett AH, & Bailey CJ (2013) SGLT inhibitors in management of diabetes. *The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology* 1(2):140-151.
- 660. Douard V & Ferraris RP (2008) Regulation of the fructose transporter GLUT5 in health and disease. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 295(2):E227-E237.
- 661. Rutledge AC & Adeli K (2007) Fructose and the metabolic syndrome: pathophysiology and molecular mechanisms. *Nutrition Reviews* 65(s1).